MANAGING PARKINSON'S DISEASE WITH A MULTIDISCIPLINARY PERSPECTIVE

EDITED BY: Daniel Martinez-Ramirez, Adolfo Ramirez-Zamora, Mayela Rodríguez-Violante and Seyed-Mohammad Fereshtehnejad PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Neurology







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88974-076-5 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88974-076-5

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

1

MANAGING PARKINSON'S DISEASE WITH A MULTIDISCIPLINARY PERSPECTIVE

Topic Editors:

Daniel Martinez-Ramirez, Escuela de Medicina y Ciencias de la Salud Tec Salud, Tecnológico de Monterrey, Mexico
Adolfo Ramirez-Zamora, University of Florida Health, United States
Mayela Rodríguez-Violante, Manuel Velasco Suárez Instituto Nacional de Neurología y Neurocirugía, Mexico
Seyed-Mohammad Fereshtehnejad, Division of Neurology, Department of Medicine, Ottawa Hospital, Canada

Citation: Martinez-Ramirez, D., Ramirez-Zamora, A., Rodríguez-Violante, M., Fereshtehnejad, S.-M., eds. (2022). Managing Parkinson's Disease With a Multidisciplinary Perspective. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88974-076-5

Table of Contents

05 Editorial: Managing Parkinson's Disease With a Multidisciplinary Perspective

Seyed-Mohammad Fereshtehnejad, Mayela Rodríguez-Violante, Daniel Martinez-Ramirez and Adolfo Ramirez-Zamora

08 Biofeedback Core Exercise Using Hybrid Assistive Limb for Physical Frailty Patients With or Without Parkinson's Disease

Naoya Kotani, Takashi Morishita, Aya Yatsugi, Shinsuke Fujioka, Satoshi Kamada, Etsuji Shiota, Yoshio Tsuboi and Tooru Inoue

18 Patient-Centric Care for Parkinson's Disease: From Hospital to the Community

Yin Minn Aye, Sylvia Liew, Shermyn Xiumin Neo, Wei Li, Hwee-Lan Ng, Shu-Ting Chua, Wen-Tao Zhou, Wing-Lok Au, Eng-King Tan, Kay-Yaw Tay, Louis Chew-Seng Tan and Zheyu Xu

24 Parkinson's Disease Caregiver Strain in Singapore Siok-Bee Tan, Allison F. Williams, Eng-King Tan, Richard B. Clark and Meg E. Morris

34 Effect of a High-Intensity Tandem Bicycle Exercise Program on Clinical Severity, Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging, and Plasma Biomarkers in Parkinson's Disease

Carolina Segura, Mauricio Eraso, Javier Bonilla, Carlos O. Mendivil, Giselle Santiago, Nicolás Useche, Oscar Bernal-Pacheco, Guillermo Monsalve, Laura Sanchez, Enrique Hernández, Maria José Peláez-Jaramillo and Allison Cárdenas-Mojica

45 Outcomes of STN-DBS in PD Patients With Different Rates of Disease Progression Over One Year of Follow-Up

Renli Qi, Xin Geng, Baihui Huang, Ye Chen, Honggao Jiang, Yanghong Zou, Wei Wang, Yubin Li, Yushan Li, Lei Yin, Anxiong Liu, Xuelan Yang, Jinghui Li and Hualin Yu

52 Effectiveness of Acupuncture in the Treatment of Parkinson's Disease: An Overview of Systematic Reviews

Jinke Huang, Xiaohui Qin, Xiaowen Cai and Yong Huang

63 Prodromal Markers of Parkinson's Disease in Patients With Essential Tremor

Xi-Xi Wang, Ya Feng, Xuan Li, Xiao-Ying Zhu, Daniel Truong, William G. Ondo and Yun-Cheng Wu

- 76 The Impact of Sex and Gender on the Multidisciplinary Management of Care for Persons With Parkinson's Disease Irene Göttgens, Angelika D. van Halteren, Nienke M. de Vries, Marjan J. Meinders, Yoav Ben-Shlomo, Bastiaan R. Bloem, Sirwan K. L. Darweesh and Sabine Oertelt-Prigione
- 83 Non-pharmacological Treatment Challenges in Early Parkinson's Disease for Axial and Cognitive Symptoms: A Mini Review

Gabriella Sharpe, Antonella Macerollo, Margherita Fabbri and Elina Tripoliti

- 94 Prevalence of Extrapyramidal Symptoms in In-Patients With Severe Mental Illnesses: Focus on Parkinsonism
 - Beatrice Roiter, Giorgio Pigato and Angelo Antonini
- 101 PasoDoble, a Proposed Dance/Music for People With Parkinson's Disease and Their Caregivers

Lydia Giménez-Llort and Lidia Castillo-Mariqueo

111 Effect of Levodopa Initiation on the Gut Microbiota in Parkinson's Disease Natalia Palacios, Anas Hannoun, Julie Flahive, Doyle Ward, Kelsey Goostrey, Anindita Deb and Kara M. Smith





Editorial: Managing Parkinson's Disease With a Multidisciplinary Perspective

Seyed-Mohammad Fereshtehnejad^{1,2*}, Mayela Rodríguez-Violante³, Daniel Martinez-Ramirez⁴ and Adolfo Ramirez-Zamora⁵

¹ Division of Neurology, Department of Medicine, University of Ottawa, Ottawa, ON, Canada, ² Division of Clinical Geriatrics, Department of Neurobiology, Care Sciences and Society (NVS), Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden, ³ Movement Disorders Clinic, Clinical Neurodegenerative Research Unit, Mexico City, Mexico, ⁴ Tecnologico de Monterrey, Escuela de Medicina y Ciencias de la Salud, Monterrey, Mexico, ⁵ Department of Neurology, Fixel Institute for Neurological Diseases, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL, United States

Keywords: multidisciplinary approach, treatment, interdisciplinary teams, patient-centered care, management, Parkinson's Disease (PD)

Editorial on the Research Topic

Managing Parkinson's Disease With a Multidisciplinary Perspective

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Pedro J. Garcia-Ruiz, University Hospital Fundación Jiménez Díaz, Spain

*Correspondence:

Seyed-Mohammad Fereshtehnejad sm.fereshtehnejad@ki.se

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 21 October 2021 Accepted: 01 November 2021 Published: 26 November 2021

Citation:

Fereshtehnejad S-M, Rodríguez-Violante M, Martinez-Ramirez D and Ramirez-Zamora A (2021) Editorial: Managing Parkinson's Disease With a Multidisciplinary Perspective. Front. Neurol. 12:799017. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.799017 Parkinson's Disease (PD) is a complex and heterogeneous disorder from prodromal to advanced stages, with a wide range of motor and non-motor symptoms from bradykinesia and rigidity to dysautonomia, sleep disturbances, and cognitive impairment (1). Such a clinical diversity necessitates the involvement of healthcare professionals from different disciplines for an optimal management plan. Clinical guidelines recommend that all persons with PD should have access to a broad range of medical and allied health professionals for personalized, integrative, and multidisciplinary care (2, 3). This is supported by growing evidence showing the effects of integrated multidisciplinary interventions on improving quality of life and disease progression in people with PD (4–6).

Apart from symptomatic management and clinical care, other aspects of PD also warrant a multidisciplinary approach with a wide variety of expertise being involved from discovery of its pathophysiology and early prodromal stage to progression of parkinsonian features as medications' side effects. Roiter et al. analyzed the prevalence of parkinsonian symptoms in patients with severe mental illnesses admitted to a monocentric inpatient psychiatry ward. Parkinsonian (previously referred to as extrapyramidal) symptoms were quite common in this population (50.5%), with tremor (33%) being the most common manifestation. Only a minority of patients met the criteria for possible PD, which were significantly older, had more medical comorbidities with a larger number of medications including antipsychotics, and slightly more than half of them had reduced striatal dopamine transporter binding in ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT. Whether antipsychotic medications unmask underlying neurodegenerative pathology by quickening the progression of the prodromal stage is not yet clear (7).

Gastrointestinal problems such as constipation are increasingly appreciated as another nonmotor prodromal feature (1) and/or risk factor for developing PD (8), integrating another discipline into the diagnosis, and care of, people with PD. In their longitudinal study on *de novo* PD patients, Palacios et al. showed that Levodopa, as the mainstay of PD symptomatic therapy, did not

5

change the gut microbiota composition after 3 months of initiation. Nevertheless, they observed a marginally lower abundance of *Clostridium* group IV in PD patients with a good response to Levodopa, which needs further investigation in the future.

Multidisciplinary diagnostic approaches such as neuroimaging techniques and other biomarkers are helpful to analyze overlapping movement disorders syndromes. There is evidence suggesting that patients diagnosed with essential tremor (ET) are at increased risk of developing PD (9). This relationship has been controversial as both disorders are common with significant clinical overlap between them. In this special article, Wang et al. reviewed the evidence on the application of neuroimaging [i.e., transcranial sonography (TCS), voxel-based morphometry, diffusion tensor imaging, proton MR spectroscopy], and potential multidisciplinary clinical biomarkers (i.e., non-motor symptoms and heart rate variability) suggestive of prodromal PD in ET. Current evidence suggests that patients with ET have an increased risk of developing PD, especially those with substantia nigra hyperechogenicity in TCS and in ET patients with specific tremor features, non-motor, genetic, and autonomic characteristics.

One very well-appreciated multidisciplinary aspect of PD is the caring and management practices beyond the routine protocols. There is an increasing interest in assessing the benefits of different physiotherapy and exercise interventions in patients with PD. Multiple mobility and rehabilitative strategies have been recognized as part of a multidisciplinary approach to PD management. As such the roles of allied health care members, namely physiotherapists and occupational therapists, in the multidisciplinary care of PD have been well-recognized (10). In a small, open-label, prospective study (Kotani et al.) aimed to investigate whether core exercise complemented with a hybrid assistive limb for lumbar support may improve the motor function in PD patients. The authors reported significant improvement in standard, validated motor measures at the end of the trial (after 3 months) with adequate safety. In a randomized controlled clinical trial, Segura et al. assessed the impact of a highintensity tandem bicycle program on symptoms severity. They noted significant improvement in motor function clinically and in biochemical and functional neuroimaging variables. Giménez-Llort et al. proposed the "PasoDoble," as a novel dance/music patient-caregiver intervention in PD patients. In this methods article, they reviewed the rationale on evidence-based therapeutic benefits of dance/music therapy and highlighted the potential benefit of this specific multidisciplinary technique.

Complementary medicine involves health care practices not considered as part of standard care that are used along with conventional medicine; when these practices are combined in a coordinated and standardized manner the result is integrative medicine (11). Huang et al. performed a systematic review on the effectiveness of acupuncture using the AMSTAR-2 and GRADE criteria. Overall, acupuncture was safe and improved some axial parkinsonian symptoms. However, the more striking finding was that most studies were rated as very low to low quality thus highlighting the need for betterdesigned studies in the future. Sharpe et al. reviewed nonpharmacological interventions in the context of axial and cognitive symptoms in early PD. The effect of balance, posture, speech, swallowing, and cognitive interventions proved to be of value highlighting the role of a unified multidisciplinary plan with an individualized approach.

Advanced management in PD, as another aspect of multidisciplinary care, is usually needed when oral or transdermal medications fall short in controlling the motor and non-motor fluctuations and accompanying complications such as dyskinesia with a large impact on quality of life and daily life activities (12). These advanced therapies include deep brain stimulation (DBS), continuous levodopa-carbidopa intestinal gel, and continuous subcutaneous apomorphine infusion. Qi et al. reported motor outcomes at 1 year in 40 individuals with PD who underwent subthalamic nucleus DBS. DBS improved motor function in all patients with various indexes of progression, yet the fast-progression group had less improvement. The slightly different outcome depending on the preoperative progression index might be a useful indicator for the multidisciplinary team involved in this type of management.

Aye et al. conducted a review with the objective of presenting current evidence and gaps in knowledge of multidisciplinary management and provision of community care of people with PD. The authors described their 14-year experience based on the Partners Community Care Program in Singapore that provides care for people with PD in the community and at their homes. The authors argued that although there is scarce experimental evidence supporting the use of multidisciplinary management, probably due to the great heterogeneity of the interventions and the need to individualize treatment, multidisciplinary management in PD should be recommended. Interdisciplinary or transdisciplinary support, as well as remote support with tools such as telemedicine, are feasible methods to provide and achieve the ideal patient-centric management. In their perspective article, Göttgens et al. discussed the impact of "sex" and "gender" in the multidisciplinary management of patients with PD. For motor symptoms such as imbalance and dyskinesias, authors propose possible sex- and gender-sensitive interventions such as balance training and DBS. Regarding non-motor symptoms, a reduction or discontinuation of dopaminergic therapies, cognitive behavioral therapy, referrals for training coping skills, and social support interventions were suggested. With respect to lifestyle, authors recommend self-monitoring of weight and dietetic plan for men and physical exercise and motivational interventions in women. Finally, in terms of social support, they suggest proactively identifying patients' social networks and referral to social support groups as well as regular evaluations to identify caregiver strain and improve their education about PD. It is crucial to identify these sex- and gender-related differences in knowledge and care provision to optimize the multidisciplinary management plan for people with PD.

Capitalizing on the importance of managing PD with a multidisciplinary approach, one must consider its potentially prohibitive cost by involving a broad range of medical and allied health professionals. One way to overcome its financial burden is innovative virtual or in-person platforms such as online health communities or patients' networks where professionals and patients can meet online in a secured environment to share their experiences (10).

REFERENCES

- Fereshtehnejad SM, Yao C, Pelletier A, Montplaisir JY, Gagnon JF, Postuma RB. Evolution of prodromal Parkinson's disease and dementia with Lewy bodies: a prospective study. *Brain.* (2019) 142:2051–67. doi: 10.1093/brain/awz111
- Factor SA, Bennett A, Hohler AD, Wang D, Miyasaki JM. Quality improvement in neurology: Parkinson disease update quality measurement set: executive summary. *Neurology.* (2016) 86:2278–83. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000002670
- Radder DLM, Nonnekes J, van Nimwegen M, Eggers C, Abbruzzese G, Alves G, et al. Recommendations for the organization of multidisciplinary clinical care teams in Parkinson's disease. *J Parkinsons Dis.* (2020) 10:1087– 98. doi: 10.3233/JPD-202078
- 4. Foster ER, Bedekar M, Tickle-Degnen L. Systematic review of the effectiveness of occupational therapy-related interventions for people with Parkinson's disease. *Am J Occup Ther.* (2014) 68:39–49. doi: 10.5014/ajot.2014. 008706
- Fereshtehnejad SM, Lokk J. Active aging for individuals with Parkinson's disease: definitions, literature review, and models. *Parkinsons Dis.* (2014) 2014:739718. doi: 10.1155/2014/739718
- Lidstone SC, Bayley M, Lang AE. The evidence for multidisciplinary care in Parkinson's disease. *Expert Rev Neurother*. (2020) 20:539–49. doi: 10.1080/14737175.2020.1771184
- Fereshtehnejad SM, Dawson BK, Pelletier A, Montplaisir JY, Postuma RB. Long lag between drug-induced Parkinsonism and idiopathic Parkinson's disease in idiopathic REM sleep behavior disorder. *Mov Disord Clin Pract.* (2018) 5:203–5. doi: 10.1002/mdc3.12576
- Schapira AHV, Chaudhuri KR, Jenner P. Non-motor features of Parkinson disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. (2017) 18:509. doi: 10.1038/nrn.2017.91

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

This editorial was written by S-MF, MR-V, DM-R, and AR-Z and edited by S-MF. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Tarakad A, Jankovic J. Essential tremor and Parkinson's disease: exploring the relationship. *Tremor Other Hyperkinet Mov.* (2018) 8:589. doi: 10.7916/D8MD0GVR
- Radder DLM, Sturkenboom IH, van Nimwegen M, Keus SH, Bloem BR, de Vries NM. Physical therapy and occupational therapy in Parkinson's disease. *Int J Neurosci.* (2017) 127:930–43. doi: 10.1080/00207454.2016.12 75617
- Tabish SA. Complementary and alternative healthcare: is it evidence-based? Int J Health Sci. (2008) 2:5–9.
- Hwang H, Norris SA. Managing advanced Parkinson disease. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. (2021) 34:289–300. doi: 10.1177/08919887211018277

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Fereshtehnejad, Rodríguez-Violante, Martinez-Ramirez and Ramirez-Zamora. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Biofeedback Core Exercise Using Hybrid Assistive Limb for Physical Frailty Patients With or Without Parkinson's Disease

Naoya Kotani^{1,2}, Takashi Morishita^{1*}, Aya Yatsugi^{1,2}, Shinsuke Fujioka³, Satoshi Kamada², Etsuji Shiota², Yoshio Tsuboi³ and Tooru Inoue¹

¹ Department of Neurosurgery, Fukuoka University Faculty of Medicine, Fukuoka, Japan, ² Department of Rehabilitation Medicine, Fukuoka University Hospital, Fukuoka, Japan, ³ Department of Neurology, Fukuoka University Faculty of Medicine, Fukuoka, Japan

Introduction: Elderly people often exhibit "frailty," and motor dysfunction occurs. Several studies have reported about the relationship between motor dysfunction and frailty in Parkinson's disease (PD). This study aimed to test whether the core exercise using the hybrid assistive limb lumbar type for care support (HAL-CB02) may improve the motor functions in frailty patients with or without PD and to explore the optimal patient selection from the frailty cohort.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Daniel Martinez-Ramirez, Tecnológico de Monterrey, Mexico

Reviewed by:

Izabella Uchmanowicz, Wroclaw Medical University, Poland Jinyoung Youn, Sungkyunkwan University School of Medicine, South Korea

> *Correspondence: Takashi Morishita tmorishita@fukuoka-u.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 26 December 2019 Accepted: 09 March 2020 Published: 09 April 2020

Citation:

Kotani N, Morishita T, Yatsugi A, Fujioka S, Kamada S, Shiota E, Tsuboi Y and Inoue T (2020) Biofeedback Core Exercise Using Hybrid Assistive Limb for Physical Frailty Patients With or Without Parkinson's Disease. Front. Neurol. 11:215. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00215 **Materials and Methods:** We recruited 16 frailty patients (PD = 8; non-PD = 8). The participants performed core exercise and squats using HAL-CB02 for five sessions a week. Outcome measures were 10-m walking test, step length, timed up-and-go test, 30-s chair stand test, and visual analog scale. Evaluation was conducted at baseline, post-exercise, and 1- and 3-month follow-ups.

Results: Both PD and non-PD patients showed significant improvement in all evaluation items post-exercise. Moreover, no significant difference was found in the improvement value between the two groups.

Conclusions: Our results suggest that biofeedback exercise with HAL-CB02 is a safe and promising treatment for frailty patients. Motor dysfunction in PD patients may be partly due to physical frailty, and biofeedback exercise with HAL-CB02 is proposed as a treatment option.

Keywords: arthrogenic muscle inhibition, biofeedback, central pattern generator, frailty, hybrid assistive limb, Parkinson's disease

INTRODUCTION

The proportion of elderly people aged 65 years or older has exceeded 15% in developed countries, and it is expected to exceed 30% in 2050 (1). Physiological performance gradually decreases with aging, and frailty would be a severe burden in this population. Frailty affects activities of daily living (ADLs) and quality of life, resulting in frequent falls and walking problems. In addition, frailty is associated with mental and psychological problems, such as cognitive dysfunction and depression (2, 3). In recent years, several studies have reported on the relationship between motor dysfunction

8

Robotic Biofeedback Exercise for Frailty

and frailty in Parkinson's disease (PD) (4–7). PD patients are likely to have frailty, and such patients are more prone to gait and balance problems than normal PD patients (5, 6).

Gait disturbance is a common problem among PD patients, and physical frailty is potentially attributable to the gait problem in PD. Atrophy and disability of erector spinae muscles have been reported to cause gait disturbance (7, 8). Trunk muscle activity plays an important role in stabilizing gait. In particular, the strength of the erector spinae muscles is highly correlated with physical activity levels (9). When the trunk leans forward during walking, a decrease in step length and an increase in cadence are observed (10). In addition, the strength of the erector spinae muscles is reduced in the leaning posture, resulting in reduced walking speed and a wide base of walking (11).

Chronic muscle disuse in physical frailty is associated with neuromuscular disorders including PD, especially in the elderly population. In contrast, resistance training is effective, but these active adaptations could not be achieved with neuromuscular electrical stimulation or traditional rehabilitation efforts alone (6, 12); thus, establishment of new treatment methods has been expected.

In the field of neurorehabilitation, the hybrid assistive limb (HAL; Cyberdyne Inc., Tsukuba, Japan) has been receiving growing attention. HAL is a robotic exoskeleton designed to facilitate movements and was developed based on the "interactive biofeedback" (iBF) hypothesis (13). Specifically, the movement of the robot is triggered by bioelectric signals (BESs) detected by surface electrodes, supporting spontaneous movement of impaired muscles generating sensory feedback. Several studies have demonstrated the efficacy and feasibility of HAL and single-joint HAL for select neurological disorders (13, 14). In this study, we used a model called HAL lumbar type for care support (HAL-CB02).

HAL-CB02 is designed to mitigate risks of back pain by reducing the stress that will be applied on the back. HAL-CB02 consists of an exoskeleton frame and a power unit. The exoskeleton frame is composed of molds and belts for attachment to the lower back and the thigh and incorporates a three-axis accelerometer for measuring the absolute angle of the torso of the wearer. The power unit is composed of angle sensors and actuators of both hip joints. BES is detected from the surface electrode affixed to the erector spinae muscles; when the hip joints shift from flexion to extension, the actuator generates torque in accordance with the activity of the erector spinae muscles. The generated torque is transmitted to the wearer through the exoskeleton frame and supports standing, lifting operation, etc. By adjusting the assistance level, HAL-CB02 provides support according to the difficulty level of the movement, and the burden on the lumbar is reduced. HAL-CB02 is lightweight, as it weighs 3.1 kg including its battery, and it is easy to assemble and operate. An overview of HAL-CB02 is shown in Figure 1.

In a study using HAL for lumbar support (prototype of HAL-CB02), stress on the lumbar intervertebral disc during weight lifting was reduced (15). In addition, when HAL-CB02 was worn for lifting movements and snow shoveling, lumbar fatigue was significantly reduced and working efficiency was



FIGURE 1 | Overview of HAL-CB02. (A) Overall picture of HAL-CB02. (B) The location of electrode detecting BES from the erector spinae muscles (dual white code), and the reference electrode is at the side (single green code). (C,D) Back and side views of the HAL-CB02 when fully attached. BES, bioelectric signals.

significantly improved (16, 17). In this context, we hypothesized that exercise with the assistance of HAL-CB02 would enable repetitive movements of core muscles under a reduced load and thus improve motor dysfunction associated with walking ability in frailty patients. We also considered that frailty patients would have muscle disuse and loss of muscle coordination in common regardless of coexistence of neurodegenerative diseases, and therefore, a robot-assisted core exercise regimen may be applied for patients with advanced PD that is often complicated with frailty. To address this hypothesis, we considered that comparing the response to the robot-assisted rehabilitation between frailty patients with and without PD is important to shed light on the relationship between frailty and PD. In this study, we aimed to test whether the core exercise and squats using the HAL-CB02 may improve the motor functions of the lower limb in frailty patients and to explore the optimal patient selection from the frailty cohort.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Design

We included elderly frailty patients with or without PD who experienced walking disability from the period between June 2017 and September 2019. In this study, frailty was diagnosed based on the definition of Fried et al. (**Table 1**). Frailty is diagnosed when three or more conditions in the criteria are met, while pre-frailty meets one or two conditions. In this study, we made diagnosis of the walking disability based on

TABLE 1 | Frailty-defining criteria.

Criteria	Measurement		
Weight loss	Lost >5 kg unintentionally in prior 12 months		
Exhaustion	Felt exhausted for no reason in last week (self-report)		
Low physical activity	Activity scale Male: <383 kcal/week Female: <270 kcal/week		
Slowness	Time >10 s to walk 10 m at usua pace		
Weakness	Grip strength Male: <26 kg Female: <18 kg		

Frailty: three or more criteria present. Pre-frailty: one or two criteria present.

Robust: no criteria present.

the self-report and the 10-m walking test (10 MWT) results showing approximately 10 s or longer. For the non-PD cohort, we included patients with frailty associated with lumbar spine problems such as lumbar canal stenosis and compression fracture. For the PD cohort, we included advanced PD patients at Hoehn and Yahr (H&Y) Stages III and IV in the on-medication state. All PD patients had been diagnosed and followed by movement disorders specialists (SF and YT). We excluded patients with severe dementia, acute bone fracture, spine problems requiring surgical treatment, severe cardiopulmonary diseases, and a physique to which the robot does not fit. We also excluded PD patients at H&Y Stage V and with severe dyskinesia.

This prospective study was approved by our institutional review board, and informed consent was obtained from study subjects. Since this is the first report to test the feasibility of rehabilitation program using the HAL-CB02 for frailty cohorts, we included only limited numbers of patients.

All patients performed five sessions of exercise using HAL-CB02. Exercise for PD patients was performed with "on" medication. The exercise time was 20-30 min per session, and participants took a rest as needed. As core exercises, pelvic tilt and forward reach were performed 30 times each. Exercises involved awareness of the anteversion of the pelvis at the sitting position and stimulation of the erector spinae muscles. In the squat method, the feet were spread apart according to the width of the shoulder, and the angle from the heel to the feet was approximately 30°. Then, the participants slowly bend their knees so that the buttocks protrude backwards, being careful that the knees are within the toe level. The knee flexion angle is targeted for a half squat (90°), and if there is knee pain, quarter squats (45°) are allowed. Then, the participants slowly extend their knees and return to the standing position. The assist level of HAL-CB02 was adjusted according to the physical state of the participants. We allowed participants with low physical function to use handrails. The number of squats was not specified, and participants were allowed to perform squats until exhaustion. The states of exercises are shown in Figure 2.



FIGURE 2 | HAL-assisted exercise. (A,B) In the core exercise, patients were instructed to repeat bend over (B) and upright (A) positions, with the upper body in a sitting position with a pole held by extended arms. (C) Squat exercise with the HAL. He is a staff of our hospital, and written informed consent was obtained for publication of this study and accompanying images. HAL, hybrid assistive limb.

To evaluate the efficacy of the exercise, we measured physical functions using the 10 MWT, step length, timed up-and-go (TUG) test, and 30 s chair stand test (CST-30), at four time points: baseline, following five exercise sessions, 1-, and 3-month follow-up. During gait evaluation, physical therapists support the patients to prevent falls as needed. In CST-30, the participants performed sit-to-stand movements from a chair completed with arms crossed over the chest and as many times as possible within 30 s. We measured pain levels using the visual analog scale (VAS) and assess whether pain does not occur with exercise. Participants performed core exercises and squats using HAL-CB02 for five sessions within 1 week. All PD patients were also evaluated "on" medication. Adverse events associated with robot rehabilitation were also recorded such as skin problems, exacerbation of pain, and muscle damage.

Statistical Analysis

Scores at baseline, immediately after HAL-assisted exercise, and at 1- and 3-month follow-up were compared using Friedman's test and Wilcoxon signed-rank test for intragroup comparisons. For intergroup comparisons, the Mann–Whitney U test was used to compare the improvement rate from baseline. Values are presented as mean \pm standard deviation. SPSS 24.0 (IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA) was used for statistical analysis. A p < 0.05 was considered significant. We also performed Friedman's test to test the null hypothesis of no change in the number of squats during the training period.

RESULTS

We recruited 16 frailty patients including eight non-PD and eight PD patients. Baseline demographics are summarized in **Tables 2**, **3**. No significant differences in any demographic features were found between the two groups. All non-PD patients had a history of some chronic spine problems inclusive of lumbar canal stenosis (n = 5), vertebral compression fracture (n = 2), and spina bifida (n = 1). Peak dose dyskinesia potentially affecting

	Non-PD	PD	p-value:
N	8	8	
Age (years)	73.8 ± 13.2	68.6 ± 8.3	0.161
Sex	Male 3 (37.5%)	Male 4 (50.0%)	0.614
	Female 5 (62.5%)	Female 4 (50.0%)	
Disease duration (PD, years)	N/A	10.9 ± 7.1	
H&Y stage (PD)	N/A	III 3 (37.5%) IV 5 (62.5%)	
Weight (kg)	58.0 ± 9.1	56.3 ± 13.8	0.959
Height (cm)	158.3 ± 8.9	159.9 ± 13.0	1.000
BMI	23.1 ± 2.4	21.8 ± 4.0	0.279
10 MWT (s)	35.5 ± 31.1	20.3 ± 13.3	0.328
Step length (m)	0.33 ± 0.13	0.38 ± 0.16	0.645
TUG (s)	37.9 ± 30.9	19.5 ± 8.5	0.279
CST-30 (times)	4.0 ± 3.7	3.3 ± 2.2	0.645

10 MWT, 10 m walking test; BMI, body mass index; CST-30, 30 s chair stand test; H&Y stage, Hoehn and Yahr Stage; PD, Parkinson's disease; TUG, timed up and go test. Measured values are presented as means ± standard deviation.

TABLE 3 | Patient characteristics.

robot-assisted exercise program was not observed in all PD participants. In the PD group, 1- and 3-month follow-up data could only be evaluated in five and four patients, respectively, due to accessibility to the follow-up clinic. All participants completed the HAL-assisted exercise successfully, without any adverse events, and the squat frequency increased significantly with each session (p < 0.001) (**Figure 3**).

Physical evaluations showed significant improvements. The measured median and interquartile range values (p-values compared with baseline) from the evaluation items of the non-PD group at baseline, post-HAL, and 1- and 3- month followup were as follows: 10 MWT values were 23.3 [13.5, 46.3] s at baseline, 15.9 [10.8, 30.2] s (p = 0.012) post-HAL, 16.3 [10.2, 25.3] s (p = 0.012) at 1-month follow-up, and 18.5 [10.3, 34.6] s (p = 0.012) at 3-month follow-up. Step length values were 0.38 [0.19, 0.43] m at baseline, 0.43 [0.26, 0.49] m (p = 0.012) post-HAL, 0.46 [0.32, 0.53] m (*p* = 0.012) at 1-month follow-up, and 0.41 [0.24, 0.49] m (p = 0.012) at 3-month follow-up. TUG valueswere 30.1 [17.5, 47.0] s at baseline, 18.3 [11.3, 28.8] s (p = 0.012) post-HAL, 20.5 [11.0, 31.6] s (p = 0.012) at 1-month follow-up, and 27.1 [13.1, 42.6] s (*p* = 0.093) at 3-month follow-up. CST-30 values were 4.5 [0.0, 7.3] times at baseline, 6.0 [3.8, 8.3] times (p = 0.017) post-HAL, 6.0 [3.8, 9.5] times (p = 0.011) at 1-month follow-up, and 7.5 [3.8, 8.8] times (p = 0.024) at 3-month followup (Figure 4 and Table 4). In addition, three participants with frailty at baseline improved to pre-frailty at 1-month follow-up, and two of them were able to keep up even at 3-month followup. Also, two of the five participants with pre-frailty at baseline were "robust" at 1-month follow-up, and they maintained this state even at 3-month follow-up.

The measured median and interquartile range values (*p*-values compared with baseline) from the evaluation items of the PD group at baseline, post-HAL, and 1- and 3- month follow-ups were as follows: 10 MWT values were 15.3 [10.6, 26.7] s at

		Non-PD	group				PD g	roup		
Case	Age	Sex	Frailty	Comorbid spine problems	Case	Age	Sex	Frailty	Comorbid spine problems	H&Y stage (on/off)
1	84	F	Frailty	Mild LCS	1	75	F	Frailty	Lumbar spondylosis (L4,5)	III/IV
2	79	Μ	Pre-frailty	LCS s/p laminectomy	2	63	F	Pre-frailty	None	IV/IV
3	87	F	Frailty	LCS s/p PLIF	3	65	F	Pre-frailty	None	/
4	46	F	Pre-frailty	Spina bifida	4	61	М	Pre-frailty	None	IV/IV
5	73	F	Frailty	Mild LCS	5	60	М	Pre-frailty	None	IV/IV
6	67	Μ	Pre-frailty	Vertebral compression fx (L2)	6	66	М	Pre-frailty	Mild LCS	IV/IV
7	83	F	Pre-frailty	Vertebral compression fx (L5)	7	76	F	Frailty	None	IV/IV
3	71	Μ	Pre-frailty	LCS s/p PLIF	8	83	М	Frailty	Mild LCS	/
	73.8 ± 13.2	3 males 5 females				68.6 ± 8.3	4 males 4 females			

fx, fracture; H&Y stage, Hoehn and Yahr stage; LCS, lumbar canal stenosis; PD, Parkinson's disease; PLIF, posterior lumbar interbody fusion; s/p, status post.



baseline, 9.6 [8.5, 13.3] s (*p* < 0.001) post-HAL, 12.0 [9.4, 13.8] s (p = 0.001) at 1-month follow-up, and 10.4 [10.1, 10.9] s (p = 0.006) at 3-month follow-up. Step length values were 0.37 [0.28, 0.47] m at baseline, 0.51 [0.42, 0.60] m (p < 0.001) post-HAL, 0.42 [0.40, 0.48] m (*p* = 0.001) at 1-month follow-up, and 0.52 [0.47, 0.57] m (p = 0.003) at 3-month follow-up. TUG valueswere 17.7 [12.9, 22.7] s at baseline, 14.0 [10.1, 20.2] s (*p* < 0.001) post-HAL, 14.6 [11.5, 17.8] s (p = 0.002) at 1-month followup, and 11.7 [11.5, 18.3] s (p = 0.136) at 3-month follow-up. CST-30 values were 4.0 [2.3, 4.3] times at baseline, 6.5 [5.8, 8.3] times (p = 0.001) post-HAL, 7.0 [7.0, 9.0] times (p = 0.001) at 1month follow-up, and 9.0 [6.8, 11.8] times (p = 0.006) at 3-month follow-up (Figure 5 and Table 4). In addition, two participants with frailty at baseline improved to pre-frailty at 1-month followup, and one of them was able to keep up even at 3-month followup. Also, two of the six participants with pre-frailty at baseline were "robust" at 1-month follow-up, and one of them maintained this state even at 3-month follow-up.

Moreover, the improvement values from the baseline of each evaluation item in the non-PD group and PD group were compared. In all evaluation items, significant differences between the two groups at all time points were not observed (**Figure 6**).

Pain levels were reduced with HAL-assisted exercise. All patients in the non-PD group had low back pain, but post-HAL, the pain was significantly reduced and the effect persisted even after 1-month follow-up; however, at 3-month follow-up, a statistically significant difference was not observed, even if the measured value was higher than the baseline. In the PD group, no patients complained of low back pain, and pain related to HAL-assisted exercise was not reported. In the non-PD group, measured median and interquartile range values (*p*-values compared with baseline) of VAS score at rest and in motion at baseline, post-HAL, at 1- and 3-month follow-up were as follows: VAS scores at rest were 35.5 [23.3, 48.5] at baseline, 8.0 [3.8, 16.3] (p = 0.036) post-HAL, 10.5 [1.5, 14.0] (p = 0.012) at 1-month

follow-up, and 23.0 [17.8, 28.5] (p = 0.233) at 3-month follow-up. VAS scores in motion were 49.0 [19.5, 55.3] at baseline, 9.5 [4.5, 18.5] (p = 0.017) post-HAL, 11.0 [5.8, 17.8] (p = 0.028) at 1-month follow-up, and 24.0 [10.8, 31.8] (p = 0.176) at 3-month follow-up (**Figure 4** and **Table 4**).

DISCUSSION

To the best of our knowledge, this study is the first to use HAL-CB02 in frailty and PD patients. HAL-CB02 may improve motor function. This result has the potential to improve frailty from a long-term perspective and clarified the feasibility of HAL-assisted exercise. One advantage of the robot rehabilitation is that the robot enables repeated performance of the same movements that are usually difficult to assist manually. We speculate that robot rehabilitation improves motor coordination by controlling axial muscles.

There are several reports of robot-assisted gait training (RAGT) for PD. Cappecci et al. reported that RAGT significantly improved endurance, gait capacity, motor symptoms, quality of life, and freezing gait (18). In addition, Alwardat et al.'s meta-analysis reported that RAGT showed better outcomes than conventional interventions in some motor aspects of PD (19). Robot-assisted rehabilitation enables standardized treatment regardless of the therapists' experience and repetitive exercise without patient's fatigue as shown in our results. Most of the reported RAGTs are based on gait assist robots, but we anticipate that HAL-CB02, as a treatment with core exercise and squats, can be performed more easily and safely. Concerning the similar improvements in two cohorts in our study, there are several explanations.

In this study, both PD and non-PD patients showed significantly improved motor function. In addition, since no significant difference was found between these two groups in terms of the improvement rate, it is expected that patients with physical frailty may have the same motor dysfunction regardless of the presence or absence of PD. From the standing point, we consider that the disturbance of the central pattern generator (CPG) in the spinal cord exists in common among frailty patients. Repetitive sensory feedback from HAL training may activate the central nervous system (CNS) and possibly induce neuroplasticity in the spinal cord level to facilitate functional recovery in the disused neuronal networks (20) (**Figure 7**).

Although there may be common factors for improvement among non-PD and PD cohorts, another factor may contribute to the improvement differently. We speculate that arthrogenic muscle inhibition (AMI) may be also related as a cause of failure of conventional rehabilitation of frailty patients, especially in a non-PD cohort with back pain. AMI is defined as the suppression of motor neurons due to trauma and the associated pain, resulting in decreasing muscle function. It is thought that abnormality of proprioceptive receptors due to swelling, inflammation, pain, and joint laxity causes AMI (21, 22). AMI is a reflexive response that acts as a protective mechanism to prevent further damage to the joint (23). AMI is the result of many different joint receptor activities. It acts on inhibitory



interneurons that form synapses in the motor neuron pool of articular muscle tissue (24). Rice et al. proposed three spinal reflex pathways related to AMI: the group I non-reciprocal (Ib) inhibitory pathway, flexion reflex, and gamma (γ)-loop. When abnormality occurs in the peripheral joints and changes the afferent discharge from proprioceptive receptors, these spinal reflex pathways are impaired (21). Furthermore, joint afferents are susceptible to changes in discharge (25, 26), and the spinal descending pathway may strongly influence interneurons and motor neurons at the spinal level (27–29). Several studies have described the relationship between spinal reflex and AMI (21, 30), and proprioceptive sensory feedback is related to reflex inhibition (31, 32). Although AMI was reported to be related to lower-limb functions in many cases, Russo et al. reported that AMI of paravertebral muscles was easily affected by damage to the lumbar region (33). As described above, it is speculated that physical frailty patients easily develop neuromuscular disorders and are prone to dysfunction of the erector spinae muscles, and they are likely to have AMI.

An effective treatment for AMI includes biofeedback therapy (34, 35). Most of the reports are based on electromyographic biofeedback, which measures the electrical activity of the muscle from the electrodes attached to the skin surface and feeds back the magnitude of the muscle activity visually and auditorily (36–41).

TABLE 4 | Details of clinical outcomes.

		Non-Pl	O group			PD gi	roup	
	Baseline	Post HAL	1 M follow-up	3 M follow-up	Baseline	Post HAL	1 M follow-up	3 M follow-up
10 MWT (s)	23.3 [13.5, 46.3]	15.9 [10.8, 30.2] (0.012)	16.3 [10.2, 25.3] (0.012)	18.5 [10.3, 34.6] (0.012)	15.3 [10.6, 26.7]	9.6 [8.5, 13.3] (<0.001)	12.0 [9.4, 13.8] (0.001)	10.4 [10.1, 10.9] (0.006)
Step length (m)	0.38 [0.19, 0.43]	0.43 [0.26, 0.49] (0.012)	0.46 [0.32, 0.53] (0.012)	0.41 [0.24, 0.49] (0.012)	0.37 [0.28, 0.47]	0.51 [0.42, 0.60] (<0.001)	0.42 [0.40, 0.48] (0.001)	0.52 [0.47, 0.57] (0.003)
TUG (s)	30.1 [17.5, 47.0]	18.3 [11.3, 28.8] (0.012)	20.5 [11.0, 31.6] (0.012)	27.1 [13.1, 42.6] (0.093)	17.7 [12.9, 22.7]	14.0 [10.1, 20.2] (<0.001)	14.6 [11.5, 17.8] (0.002)	11.7 [11.5, 18.3] (0.136)
CST-30 (times)	4.5 [0.0, 7.3]	6.0 [3.8, 8.3] (0.017)	6.0 [3.8, 9.5] (0.011)	7.5 [3.8, 8.8] (0.024)	4.0 [2.3, 4.3]	6.5 [5.8, 8.3] (0.001)	7.0 [7.0, 9.0] (0.001)	9.0 [6.8, 11.8] (0.006)
VAS at rest	35.5 [23.3, 48.5]	8.0 [3.8, 16.3] (0.036)	10.5 [1.5, 14.0] (0.012)	23.0 [17.8, 28.5] (0.233)				
VAS in motion	49.0 [19.5, 55.3]	9.5 [4.5, 18.5] (0.017)	11.0 [5.8, 17.8] (0.028)	24.0 [10.8, 31.8] (0.176)				

10 MWT, 10 m walking test; CST-30, 30 s chair stand test; HAL, hybrid assistive limb; PD, Parkinson's disease; TUG, timed up-and-go test; VAS, visual analog scale. Measured values are presented as median [interquartile range] and (p-values compared to baseline).











Similarly, in this study, we consider that biofeedback with HAL-CB02 had improved AMI. We considered that HAL-assisted exercise stimulates proper proprioceptive receptors by repeatedly feeding back correct motion at low load and suppresses abnormal spinal reflexes. Actually, our group has shown the possibility of AMI improvement by HAL-assisted exercise in patients who underwent total knee arthroplasty (42, 43). Similarly, our non-PD patients showed significant pain reduction following HAL-assisted exercise, and this may partly contribute to the improvement in motor functions.

As limitations of this study, we did not evaluate ADL, quality of life, and objective measures such as electromyograms, so we could not identify the clinical impact and cause of improvement. Since the subjects with only exercise without HAL-CB02 were not recruited as control, we could not measure the efficacy of the robot-assisted exercise. Furthermore, the sample size was small, and several patients in the PD group were unable to complete follow-up evaluation. Future investigation on these issues with an increased number of cases is necessary to confirm our findings.

CONCLUSIONS

Our results suggest that biofeedback therapy with HAL-CB02 may be a safe and promising treatment for patients with physical frailty even complicated with spine problems. In addition, motor dysfunction in PD patients may be partly due to physical frailty, and biofeedback therapy with HAL-CB02 is proposed as a treatment option. Immediate and sustained effects on patients who were refractory to conventional rehabilitation could provide

REFERENCES

- He W, Goodkind D, Kowal P. An aging world : 2015 international population reports. *Aging*. (2016) 165. Available online at: https://www.census.gov/ content/dam/Census/library/publications/2016/demo/p95-16-1.pdf
- Fried LP, Tangen CM, Walston J, Newman AB, Hirsch C, Gottdiener J, et al. Frailty in older adults: evidence for a phenotype. J Gerontol Med Sci Am. (2001) 56:146–57. doi: 10.1093/gerona/56. 3.M146
- Clegg A, Young J, Iliffe S, Rikkert MO, Rockwood K. Frailty in elderly people. Lancet. 381:752–62. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(12)62167-9
- Smith N, Brennan L, Gaunt DM, Ben-Shlomo Y, Henderson E. Frailty in parkinson's disease: a systematic review. J Parkinsons Dis. (2019) 9:517– 24. doi: 10.3233/JPD-191604
- Peball M, Mahlknecht P, Werkmann M, Marini K, Murr F, Herzmann H, et al. Prevalence and associated factors of sarcopenia and frailty in Parkinson's disease: a cross-sectional study. *Gerontology*. (2019) 65:216– 28. doi: 10.1159/000492572
- Müller MLTM, Marusic U, van Emde Boas M, Weiss D, Bohnen NI. Treatment options for postural instability and gait difficulties in Parkinson's disease. *Expert Rev Neurother*. (2019) 19:1229–51. doi: 10.1080/14737175.2019.1656067
- Chiang C-K, Chen H-L, Lin C-H, Chen M-H, Chiang P-L, Chen Y-S, et al. Altered body composition of psoas and thigh muscles in relation to frailty and severity of parkinson's disease. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* (2019) 16:3667. doi: 10.3390/ijerph16193667
- Crawford R, Gizzi L, Dieterich A, Mhuiris ÁN, Falla D. Age-related changes in trunk muscle activity and spinal and lower limb kinematics during gait. *PLoS ONE.* (2018) 13:1–15. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0206514

evidence that changes in input to specific receptors by HAL-CB02 contribute to activation of disused neuronal networks and amelioration of AMI. Further long-term follow-up studies with an increased number and control cohort of conventional rehabilitation are warranted.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Fukuoka university institutional review board. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

NK, TM, and TI: concept and design. TM, SF, and YT: acquisition of subjects. NK and AY: acquisition of data. NK, TM, SK, and ES: interpretation of data. NK, TM, SF, SK, ES, YT, and TI: preparation of manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was supported by the Fukuoka Medical Research award.

- Sinaki M, Offord KP. Physical activity in postmenopausal women: effect on back muscle strength and bone mineral density of the spine. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (1988) 69:277–80.
- Saha D, Gard S, Fatone S. The effect of trunk flexion on able-bodied gait. *Gait Posture*. (2008) 27:653–60. doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2007.08.009
- Balzini L, Vannucchi L, Benvenuti F, Benucci M, Monni M, Cappozzo A, et al. Clinical characteristics of flexed posture in elderly women. J Am Geriatr Soc. (2003) 51:1419–26. doi: 10.1046/j.1532-5415.2003.51460.x
- Suetta C. Plasticity and function of human skeletal muscle in relation to disuse and rehabilitation: influence of ageing and surgery. *Dan Med J.* (2017) 64:B5377. Available online at: https://ugeskriftet.dk/dmj/plasticityand-function-human-skeletal-muscle-relation-disuse-and-rehabilitationinfluence-ageing
- Morishita T, Inoue T. Interactive bio-feedback therapy using hybrid assistive limbs for motor recovery after stroke: current practice and future perspectives. *Neurol Med Chir.* (2016) 56:605–12. doi: 10.2176/nmc.st.2016-0094
- Fukuda H, Morishita T, Ogata T, Saita K, Hyakutake K, Watanabe J, et al. Tailor-made rehabilitation approach using multiple types of hybrid assistive limb robots for acute stroke patients: a pilot study. *Assist Technol.* (2016) 28:53–6. doi: 10.1080/10400435.2015.1080768
- Hara H, Sankai Y. Evaluation of HAL for lumbar support by 3D skeletal model. *Trans Japanese Soc Med Biol Eng.* (2012) 50:111–16. doi: 10.11239/jsmbe.50.111
- Miura K, Kadone H, Koda M, Abe T, Kumagai H, Nagashima K, et al. The hybrid assistive limb (HAL) for care support successfully reduced lumbar load in repetitive lifting movements. *J Clin Neurosci.* (2018) 53:276– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.jocn.2018.04.057
- 17. Miura K, Kadone H, Koda M, Abe T, Endo H, Murakami H, et al. The hybrid assisted limb (HAL) for care support, a motion assisting robot providing exoskeletal lumbar support, can potentially reduce lumbar load

in repetitive snow-shoveling movements. J Clin Neurosci. (2017) 49:83-6. doi: 10.1016/j.jocn.2017.11.020

- Capecci M, Pournajaf S, Galafate D, Sale P, Le Pera D, Goffredo M, et al. Clinical effects of robot-assisted gait training and treadmill training for Parkinson's disease. A randomized controlled trial. *Ann Phys Rehabil Med.* (2019) 62:303–12. doi: 10.1016/j.rehab.2019.06.016
- Alwardat M, Etoom M, Al Dajah S, Schirinzi T, Di Lazzaro G, Salimei PS, et al. Effectiveness of robot-assisted gait training on motor impairments in people with Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Int J Rehabil Res.* (2018) 41:287–96. doi: 10.1097/MRR.00000000000312
- Yatsugi A, Morishita T, Fukuda H, Kotani N, Yagi K, Abe H, et al. Feasibility of neurorehabilitation using a hybrid assistive limb for patients who underwent spine surgery. *Appl Bionics Biomech.* (2018) 2018:1– 11. doi: 10.1155/2018/7435746
- Rice DA, McNair PJ. Quadriceps arthrogenic muscle inhibition: neural mechanisms and treatment perspectives. *Semin Arthritis Rheum.* (2010) 40:250–66. doi: 10.1016/j.semarthrit.2009.10.001
- Palmieri RM, Ingersoll CD, Hoffman MA, Cordova ML, Porter DA, Edwards JE, et al. Arthrogenic muscle response to a simulated ankle joint effusion. *Br J Sports Med.* (2004) 38:26–30. doi: 10.1136/bjsm.2002.001677
- Young A. Current issues in arthrogenous inhibition. Ann Rheum Dis. (1993) 52:829–34. doi: 10.1136/ard.52.11.829
- Hopkins JT, Ingersoll CD. Arthrogenic muscle inhibition: a limiting factor in joint rehabilitation. J Sport Rehabil. (2000) 9:135–59. doi: 10.1123/jsr.9.2.135
- Baumeister J, Reinecke K, Weiss M. Changed cortical activity after anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction in a joint position paradigm: an EEG study. Scand J Med Sci Sport. (2008) 18:473–84. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0838.2007.00702.x
- Pitman MI, Nainzadeh N, Menche D, Gasalberti R, Eun Kyoo S. The intraoperative evaluation of the neurosensory function of the anterior cruciate ligament in humans using somatosensory evoked potentials. *Arthrosc J Arthrosc Relat Surg.* (1992) 8:442–7. doi: 10.1016/0749-8063(92)90005-V
- Schomburg ED. Spinal sensorimotor systems and their supraspinal control. Neurosci Res. (1990) 7:265–340. doi: 10.1016/0168-0102(90)90008-3
- Jankowska E. Interneuronal relay in spinal pathways from proprioceptors. Prog Neurobiol. (1992) 38:335–78. doi: 10.1016/0301-0082(92)90024-9
- Millan MJ. Descending control of pain. Prog Neurobiol. (2002) 66:355– 474. doi: 10.1016/S0301-0082(02)00009-6
- Hopkins JT, Ingersoll CD, Edwards J, Klootwyk TE. Cryotherapy and transcutaneous electric neuromuscular stimulation decrease arthrogenic muscle inhibition of the vastus medialis after knee joint effusion. *J Athl Train.* (2001) 2537:25–31.
- Brumagne S, Lysens R, Swinnen S, Verschueren S. Effect of paraspinal muscle vibration on position sense of the lumbosacral spine. *Spine*. (1999) 24:1328– 31. doi: 10.1097/00007632-199907010-00010
- 32. Le Pera D, Graven-Nielsen T, Valeriani M, Oliviero A, Di Lazzaro V, Tonali PA, et al. Inhibition of motor system excitability at cortical and spinal level by tonic muscle pain. *Clin Neurophysiol.* (2001) 112:1633– 41. doi: 10.1016/S1388-2457(01)00631-9

- Russo M, Deckers K, Eldabe S, Kiesel K, Gilligan C, Vieceli J, et al. Muscle control and non-specific chronic low back pain. *Neuromodulation*. (2018) 21:1–9. doi: 10.1111/ner.12738
- Pietrosimone B, McLeod MM, Florea D, Gribble PA, Tevald MA. Immediate increases in quadriceps corticomotor excitability during an electromyography biofeedback intervention. *J Electromyogr Kinesiol.* (2015) 25:316–22. doi: 10.1016/j.jelekin.2014.11.007
- Gabler CM, Kitzman PH, Mattacola CG. Targeting quadriceps inhibition with electromyographic biofeedback: a neuroplastic approach. *Crit Rev Biomed Eng.* (2013) 41:125–35. doi: 10.1615/CritRevBiomedEng.2013008373
- 36. Campenella B, Mattacola CG, Kimura IF. Effect of visual feedback and verbal encouragement on concentric quadriceps and hamstrings peak torque of males and females. *Isokinet Exerc Sci.* (2000) 8:1– 6. doi: 10.3233/IES-2000-0033
- Croce RV. The effects of EMG biofeedback on strength acquisition. Biofeedback Self Regul. (1986) 11:299–310. doi: 10.1007/BF01000166
- Lucca JA, Recchiuti SJ. Effect of electromyographic biofeedback on an isometric strengthening program. *Phys Ther.* (1983) 63:200–3. doi: 10.1093/ptj/63.2.200
- Kimura IF, Gulick DT, Gasiewski E. Effect of visual feedback on concentric peak torque production during knee extension and flexion exercise in males and females. *Isokinet Exerc Sci.* (1997) 6:209–14. doi: 10.3233/IES-1997-6403
- Davlin CD, Holcomb WR, Guadagnoli MA. The effect of hip position and electromyographic biofeedback training on the vastus medialis oblique: vastus lateralis ratio. J Athl Train. (1999) 34:342–6.
- O'Sullivan A, O'Sullivan K. The effect of combined visual feedback and verbal encouragement on isokinetic concentric performance in healthy females. *Isokinet Exerc Sci.* (2008) 16:47–53. doi: 10.3233/IES-2008-0295
- 42. Goto K, Morishita T, Kamada S, Saita K, Fukuda H, Shiota E, et al. Feasibility of rehabilitation using the single-joint hybrid assistive limb to facilitate early recovery following total knee arthroplasty: a pilot study. *Assist Technol.* (2017) 29:197–201. doi: 10.1080/10400435.2016.1219883
- Kotani N, Morishita T, Saita K, Kamada S, Maeyama A, Abe H, et al. Feasibility of supplemental robot-assisted knee flexion exercise following total knee arthroplasty. *J Back Musculoskelet Rehabil.* (2019) 1– 9. doi: 10.3233/BMR-181482. [Epub ahead of print].

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Kotani, Morishita, Yatsugi, Fujioka, Kamada, Shiota, Tsuboi and Inoue. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Patient-Centric Care for Parkinson's Disease: From Hospital to the Community

Yin Minn Aye^{1,2,3†}, Sylvia Liew^{4†}, Shermyn Xiumin Neo^{1,2}, Wei Li^{1,2,4}, Hwee-Lan Ng^{1,2}, Shu-Ting Chua^{1,2}, Wen-Tao Zhou^{1,2}, Wing-Lok Au^{1,2}, Eng-King Tan^{1,2}, Kay-Yaw Tay^{1,2,4}, Louis Chew-Seng Tan^{1,2,4‡} and Zheyu Xu^{1,2,4*‡}

¹ Department of Neurology, National Neuroscience Institute, Singapore, Singapore, ² Parkinson Disease and Movement Disorders Centre, Parkinson Foundation Centre of Excellence, National Neuroscience Institute, Singapore, Singapore, ³ Department of Neurology, Yangon General Hospital, Yangon, Myanmar, ⁴ Parkinson Society Singapore, Singapore, Singapore

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Adolfo Ramirez-Zamora, University of Florida Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Pedro Chana-Cuevas, Universidad de Santiago de Chile, Chile Marta Ruiz-Lopez, University Hospital Fundación Jiménez Díaz. Spain

*Correspondence: Zheyu Xu xu.zhe.yu@singhealth.com.sg

[†]These authors share first authorship

[‡]These authors share senior authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 17 February 2020 Accepted: 07 May 2020 Published: 09 June 2020

Citation:

Aye YM, Liew S, Neo SX, Li W, Ng H-L, Chua S-T, Zhou W-T, Au W-L, Tan E-K, Tay K-Y, Tan LC-S and Xu Z (2020) Patient-Centric Care for Parkinson's Disease: From Hospital to the Community. Front. Neurol. 11:502. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00502 Parkinson's disease (PD) is a chronic neurodegenerative disease with complex motor and non-motor symptoms often leading to significant caregiver burden. An integrated, multidisciplinary care setup involving different healthcare professionals is the mainstay in the holistic management of PD. Many challenges in delivering multidisciplinary team (MDT) care exist, such as insufficient expertise among different healthcare professionals, poor interdisciplinary collaboration, and communication. The need to attend different clinics, incurring additional traveling and waiting time for allied health therapies can also make MDT care more burdensome. By shifting MDT care to local community settings and into patients' homes, patient-centered care can be achieved. In Singapore, the National Neuroscience Institute created the Community Care Partners Programme in 2007 to bring the allied MDT team to the community and nurse-led Integrated Community Care Programme for Parkinson's Disease in 2012 to provide care in community and at patient's home. However, attaining MDT care in the community setting is difficult to achieve where there is a shortage of PD-trained professionals. As such, interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary management would be other best practice options to deliver patient-centric care in PD. Telemedicine could be another viable option to bring the MDT closer to the patient.

Keywords: Parkinson's disease, multidisciplinary approach, community care, telemedicine, Singapore model of care

INTRODUCTION

In Parkinson's disease (PD), multidisciplinary care is widely practiced in hospital settings to manage the multiple symptomatology of this complex disorder. However, the provision of multidisciplinary care in the hospital setting can be challenging in resource-tight healthcare systems, resulting in delays and reactive rather than proactive care. One of the ways to provide patient-centered care is to bring care directly to the patients in the local community setting or straight into the home environment.

Patient-centric care has been defined as "providing care that is respectful of, and responsive to, individual patient's needs and preferences" (1). A recent review of delivering patient-centered care in PD highlighted the importance of patient education and multidisciplinary care, along with the

18

use of patient-centered outcomes to better capture the patient experience and improve the delivery of individualized therapy (1).

This review aims to present the current evidence and knowledge gaps in multidisciplinary care and provision of community care in the PD and review the evidence for telemedicine use. We showcase how our model of community care in PD that includes delivery of allied health interventions in the community, provision of physiotherapy (PT) through group exercises with a non-governmental organization (NGO), and home care services was implemented to supplement specialist, hospital-based PD care within a public health setting in Singapore. We also highlight the recent applications of telemedicine in the field that could assist in improving delivery care models in PD.

ROLE AND EVIDENCE FOR MULTIDISCIPLINARY CARE IN PD

PD is a chronic, degenerative neurological disorder with a complex and heterogeneous phenotype. As disease progresses, patients show motor symptoms and non-motor symptoms that do not always respond to pharmacological therapies. Thus, an integrated, multidisciplinary approach that assembles different healthcare professionals is necessary to achieve holistic care (2). There has been an increasing drive toward providing patient-centered rather than physician-centered care (3).

In recognition that collaboration may improve patient care, healthcare professionals are increasingly required to work together to share expertise, knowledge, and skills. In transdisciplinary care, team members work jointly using a shared conceptual framework that draws together concepts, theories, and approaches from multiple disciplines in order to define, address, and resolve complex real-world problems, whereas in the interdisciplinary approach, they are working together but from individual disciplinary perspectives to address a common problem (4). Multidisciplinary care, on the other hand, is working in parallel or sequentially from disciplinary-specific frames to address common problems (4). The preferred care model will vary depending on the patient and disease profile and the local healthcare infrastructure. Multidisciplinary care is currently the most established model of care for PD.

Components of a PD multidisciplinary team (MDT) vary significantly according to the local practices and the availability of allied healthcare professionals. The MDT team is typically tertiary hospital-based to be able to assemble a diverse range of allied healthcare professionals (5). More ambitious models involving medical professionals from other less traditional fields of vascular medicine, urology, gastroenterology, geriatric medicine, and palliative care have been proposed (6).

Because of the heterogeneity of interventions and outcomes used, the evidence on multidisciplinary rehabilitation in PD remains limited and fail to reveal consistent long-term benefits particularly for objectively motor outcomes (2, 7). In contrast, subjective outcome measures have generally yielded positive results, but the placebo effect of dedicated allied health interventions within a clinical trial setting cannot be ignored. However, it can also be argued that MDT interventions are not amenable to testing in experimental settings unlike other single interventions in medical research. van der Marck et al. studied the effects of MDT care in Canada as a single-blind randomized controlled trial (RCT) and showed improvements in quality of life, motor function, depression, and social function scores after 8 months (8). However, van der Marck et al. later published the landmark IMPACT study in the Netherlands comparing community with integrated care interventions with those that gave usual care: small benefits were achieved in disability scores and quality of life, which had disappeared when corrected for baseline disease severity (9). Similarly, a UK study showed that although MDT intervention improved psychological well-being, this required ongoing care to maintain long-term benefits. Ferrazoli et al. in Italy studied the effects of a 4-weeks intensive hospital-based therapy: at 3 months, only PDQ-39 showed improvement, but not other objective motor outcome measures (10).

Potential limitations to the implementation of effective MDT intervention are distance, insufficient expertise among the different health professionals, poor interdisciplinary collaboration, and high costs. Furthermore, MDT care often requires patients to traverse between different clinic settings, incurring additional waiting and traveling time for routine follow-up appointments or allied health therapies.

There has been an increasing push to deliver more patientcentered care: two approaches that have been explored in recent years include bringing models of care to the community and providing care via telemedicine (6).

COMMUNITY CARE: SHIFTING CARE TO THE COMMUNITY

Even at the early disease, PD patients report physical limitations and early rehabilitation is vital in maintaining function (11). However, in one large RCT, personalized home PT interventions did not reduce fall rates (12). Subgroup analyses showed that only patients with milder disease benefitted.

Community-based group balance exercises classes in patients with early PD can lead to self-reported improvements in balance control while also meeting their social and emotional needs (11), which may improve adherence. In a UK 2-arm RCT with blinded assessment, a minimally supported community exercise intervention delivering twice weekly 30-min aerobic and 30min resistance training over 6 months, both gait speed and MDS-UPDRS Part III scores improved (13).

Additionally, community-based care may allow for care to be provided at lower cost. Using a Discrete Event Simulation model applied to the National Health Service in the UK, shifting patients with PD from hospital to community services allowed reductions in hospital visits by a quarter and reduction in hospital manpower by one-third. Hospital-based treatment costs were estimated to decrease by 26%, leading to 10% overall savings in the total cost of treating PD patients (14). One of the most successful and established model of regional care is the ParkinsonNet model in the Netherlands (15), where medical and allied health interventions are delivered within integrated regional community networks dispersed throughout the country by PD-specific therapists with specialized training who manage high caseloads (16). Better quality of care, fewer PD-related complications, lower mortality risk, and lower total healthcare costs were achieved compared to usual care (17, 18), and the use of specialized occupational therapy delivered in the community setting resulted in an improvement in self-perceived daily functioning (19).

While ParkinsonNet has been introduced to other European countries (20), its applicability has limited generalization across other healthcare systems. Singapore has been instead working toward an interdisciplinary approach for community care that allows the healthcare professionals to adopt some roles of the other professionals.

OVERVIEW OF THE SINGAPORE MODEL OF CARE

PD is the second most common neurodegenerative disease in Singapore with an estimated 6,000 patients. The National Neuroscience Institute (NNI), which is one of the designated Parkinson centers of Excellence (PCOE), looks after approximately two-thirds of the patients in the public health setting in specialized tertiary movement disorders clinics staffed by movement disorder neurologists and supported by specialist allied health professionals who deliver PD-specific care. Within our catchment area, we have an approximate ratio of movement disorder neurologists to PD patients of 1:500. However, despite Singapore's small geographic size (721.5 km²), patients in advanced disease remain dependent on caregivers or on private ambulance services to access in-hospital care. Allied health reviews are scheduled with their twice-yearly medical appointments where possible, but this is logistically challenging to achieve when multiple MDT input is required. A substantial proportion of our patients thus chose to forgo allied health visits.

As medical costs are still partially borne by patients who are means-tested, with each patient paying according to his/her ability, affordability of care is important. In 2007, we brought the allied MDT team to the community by establishing the Community Care Partners Programme (CCPP), which was funded by an initial grant from the Parkinson Foundation but subsequently with costs borne by the patient as a sustainable model of care. This limited, low-cost service delivery model was based on the ParkinsonNet model, training nurses and allied health professionals, particularly physiotherapists, occupational therapists, and speech therapists, in PD-specific care through our annual education program. This half-day program is taught by the medical, nursing, and allied health professionals based at the PCOE, consisting of a short series of lectures and innovative small group teaching model in the form of practical stations to teach PD-specific skills, such as PT interventions to manage freezing of gait, walking stability and balance, bed transfers of patients, and mobility of patients from a vehicle. This interdisciplinary education class allows our allied health partners to be upskilled in the care of PD patients.

In our model, patients with complex rehabilitation issues will continue to have their allied health reviews at the tertiary hospital. For patients with less complex issues, they are referred to allied health partners in the community, chosen for their proximity to the patient's home to allow greater access and encourage compliance to allied health interventions. The majority of our program is focused on delivering PT or speech therapy interventions, which can be carried out in individual or group settings. Delivery of allied health interventions in group settings has been one of the ways to maintain affordability of care and increase patient interactions.

The NNI oversees the training competency of our community partners in the form of yearly hands-on educational seminars conducted by our hospital-based MDT team. Our community partners are also invited to attend, at reduced costs, a symposium organized biennially where the most up-to-date advances in PD care are presented by an international and local faculty. Community care partners who have met our standards of care are acknowledged during our biennial symposiums and are invited to join our CCPP. In the past 13 years, we have established a network of 27 community partners with more than 400 allied healthcare providers trained to deliver specialist PD care in the community, thus freeing up hospital-based resources for patients requiring the most complex care.

Since 2014, we have also established a working collaboration with the Parkinson Society Singapore, an NGO, to support PD patients and their carers through the provision of allied health interventions as well as other social or wellness activities. Exercise programs include group PT exercises, non-contact boxing, and Tai chi classes. The organization has also collaborated with a large community care partner, St Luke's Eldercare, to train physiotherapists from 16 of their Day Rehabilitation Centers to conduct PT group classes. These centers allow greater access to specialized rehabilitation facilities in the community to ensure high standards of care.

Another aspect of providing community care is through the Integrated Community Care Programme for Parkinson's Disease (ICCP). This is a nurse-led service that was established in 2012 with funding from the Ministry of Health and the Tote Board Community Health Care Fund, and specifically targeted patients with more severe motor impairment or those without caregivers. Patients were visited by a specialist PD nurse who could refer them onwards to relevant community services if required. A training component was subsequently added to this model of care that allowed a larger network of 19 nurses from various homecare service providers from non-profit organizations to provide homecare. By 2018, 295 patients benefitted from this program.

As such, we are currently in the process of expanding the ICCP programme by (1) establishing a 3-months program of interprofessional training to community care partners; (2) providing patient-centered care by delivering care through community care partners, including joint consultations at the patient's home with movement disorders neurologists and the provision of care delivered by telemedicine; and (3) providing ongoing training in the form of monthly interprofessional

learning, yearly access to our training programs, and biennial access to our symposium.

TELEHEALTH IN PD

Telemedicine refers to the remote delivery of healthcare using telecommunications technology (21). Telemedicine for PD typically involves the use of videoconferencing platforms, as well as the remote use of devices, such as motion sensors to measure symptoms outside clinical settings (22). However, the spectrum of telemedicine is wide and includes telephone consults asynchronous communications via emails or text messaging (AMA). The progressive nature of PD makes it an ideal chronic condition to be managed via telemedicine, as patients and their caregivers often find it difficult to access care (23).

Telemedicine's feasibility has been established, particularly in large countries where greater time savings can be achieved. In a large RCT carried out in the US, telemedicine as an adjunct to usual care was shown to be feasible, with care standards comparable to in-person care (24). Another study was able to achieve an average of 3 h of time savings and reduce travel distance of up to 100 miles (25). However, patients generally preferred telemedicine to be combined with in-person visits rather than standalone telemedicine visits (26), and video quality is generally inadequate to allow accurate motor scoring (27). The UPDRS can be performed remotely with the exception of rigidity and postural instability testing (28).

The uptake of telemedicine in neurology has been slow. However, at the time of writing, we are experiencing a global pandemic of a novel coronavirus, Covid-19. This unprecedented event accelerated the adoption of tele-neurology, with loosening of policy and administrative restrictions (29). Implementation requires changes in legislation, reimbursement policies, and hospital workflows, including scheduling, billing, and prescribing practices (29). In addition, special attention needs to be paid to cybersecurity to safeguard patients' privacy. Many organizations, including the American Academy of Neurology and the International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society, have issued guidelines on telemedicine use (30, 31).

At our institution, telephone and asynchronous consults via emails and text messaging have been in use for the last 5 years, to allow access to our specialist nurses. Our nurses have been empowered to troubleshoot disease-related complaints and adjust medications. This service is particularly reassuring for our deep brain stimulation patients who are in the initial programming phase and may help reduce clinic or emergency room visits.

We initiated our video consultation service in March 2019, choosing our primary service platform due to its reduced requirement for bandwidth without compromising on audiovisual performance. Additionally, the chosen service platform company already had a contractual service agreement in place to comply with our country's personal data protection act. Our operations team has worked closely with the primary service platform to improve the experience of video consultation, including requiring password authentication for meetings,

having a waiting room feature to allow identity verification, and limiting content sharing to the provider.

Patient selection is vital with the service limited to those with stable neurological disorders, with at least one in-person consultation in the past year, who are able to cooperate or have a caregiver to assist. Written consent is obtained prior to the video consultation. Staff training in the form of hands-on training by IT support staff and e-learning modules are provided.

Telerehabilitation has been explored as a means of delivering allied health interventions remotely to improve balance (32) and deliver a web-based aerobic-based exercise program (33). Telerehabilitation has been successfully used to deliver speech therapy interventions, which are typically very time-intensive (34). At our center, we are in the process of implementing telerehabilitation for speech therapy and PT interventions. In the future, there are plans to collaborate with our homecare nursing teams to use telemedicine to optimize the care of homebound patients.

While there is great potential for telemedicine in the care of PD patients, it must be borne in mind that published studies in telemedicine have largely originated from developed countries with good infrastructure. Physicians generally rated telemedicine less favorably than patients, with technical problems in the software and inability to perform a detailed motor examination as the main caveats hindering more widespread adaptation of the technology (35).

Although there has been an explosion of studies exploring the use of sensors and smartphone applications that allow for data collection outside clinic settings to augment patient care, significant challenges persist in the form of noncompatible technology platforms and limited real-world clinical applications; hence, the Movement Disorders Society Task Force on Technology was convened in 2016 to set the direction of future research in this rapidly developing field (22).

TABLE 1 | Quality and outcome measures for Parkinson's disease (PD).

AAN Set (2015) (37)	International Consortium Set (2017) (38)
 Annual PD diagnosis review Avoidance of dopamine-blocking medications Psychiatric symptoms assessment Cognitive impairment or dysfunction assessment Querving about symptoms of 	 Cognitive and psychiatric symptoms/functioning Non-motor functioning Motor functioning Additional health outcomes Ability to work Hospital admissions
 Querying about symptoms of autonomic dysfunction Querying about sleep disturbance 	c. PD-related health status d. Falls
7. Falls outcome	
 PD rehabilitative therapy options Counseling about regular exercise 	
regimen	

- 10. Querying about PD medication-related motor complications
- 11. Advanced care planning

CLINICAL INDICATORS

Clinical indicators may be defined as measures that assess a particular healthcare process or outcome; quantitative measures to monitor and evaluate the quality of important management, clinical, and support functions that affect patient outcomes; or measurement tools, screens, or flags that are used as guides to monitor, evaluate, and improve the quality of patient care (36). Two PD groups have proposed their sets of quality measurement indicators in hospital-based settings, as summarized in **Table 1** (37, 38).

Many of these measurements may also be applied to telemedicine consults. More efforts are needed to derive a specific set of clinical indicators for PD community care. Meanwhile, we propose that emphasis should be given to falls outcomes, provision of rehabilitation therapy options, counseling about regular exercise, and assessment of quality of life health status.

CONCLUSIONS

We present the Singapore model of community care that has been sustainable over 14 years. Although there is a low level of evidence for MDT interventions in PD, largely due to the heterogeneous nature of the interventions and the need for personalization that makes it difficult to study trial settings, MDT care in PD is widely practiced internationally and recommended in several guidelines (39). However, the formation of a MDT is uncommon in the community settings

REFERENCES

- Bhidayasiri R, Panyakaew P, Trenkwalder C, Jeon B, Hattori N, Jagota P, et al. Delivering patient-centered care in Parkinson's disease: challenges and consensus from an international panel. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2020) 72:82–7. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2020.02.013
- van der Marck MA, Bloem BR. How to organize multispecialty care for patients with Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2014) 20:S167– 73. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(13)70040-3
- van der Eijk M, Faber MJ, Al Shamma S, Munneke M, Bloem BR. Moving towards patient-centered healthcare for patients with Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2011) 17:360–4. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2011.02.012
- Van Bewer V. Transdisciplinarity in health care: a concept analysis. Nurs Forum (Auckl). (2017) 52:339–47. doi: 10.1111/nuf.12200
- Qamar MA, Harington G, Trump S, Johnson J, Roberts F, Frost E. Multidisciplinary care in Parkinson's disease. *Int Rev Neurobiol.* 132:511– 23. doi: 10.1016/bs.irn.2017.02.001
- Radder DLM, de Vries NM, Riksen NP, Diamond SJ, Gross D, Gold DR, et al. Multidisciplinary care for people with Parkinson's disease: the new kids on the block! *Expert Rev Neurother*. (2019) 19:145– 57. doi: 10.1080/14737175.2019.1561285
- Trend P, Kaye J, Gage H, Owen C, Wade D. Short-term effectiveness of intensive multidisciplinary rehabilitation for people with Parkinson's disease and their carers. *Clin Rehabil.* (2002) 16:717–25. doi: 10.1191/0269215502cr5450a
- van der Marck MA, Bloem BR, Borm GF, Overeem S, Munneke M, Guttman M. Effectiveness of multidisciplinary care for Parkinson's disease: a randomized, controlled trial: multidisciplinary/specialist team care in PD. *Mov Disord.* (2013) 28:605–11. doi: 10.1002/mds. 25194

where there is a shortage of professionals with PD-specific expertise. Interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary management would be another feasible method to tap on the lean manpower where the professionals are cross trained to deliver community care (29). In addition, patient-centric care is less fragmented when all professionals' boundaries are blurred unlike in the traditional multidisciplinary approach. New care models based on recent technological developments that combine remote monitoring and self-monitoring may allow for a decrease in hospital care and allow truly patient-centric care to be achieved (40).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

YA, SL, and SN: conception and design, and writing of the first draft of the manuscript. WL, H-LN, S-TC, W-TZ, W-LA, E-KT, and K-YT: review and critique of the manuscript. LT and ZX: conception and design, writing, review, and critique of the manuscript.

FUNDING

The publication of the manuscript was supported by a community grant from the Parkinson Foundation, and the Singapore Ministry of Health's National Medical Research Council under its Translational and Clinical Research Flagship Programme (NMRC/TCR/013-NNI/2014) and Open Fund Large Collaborative Grant (MOH-OFLCG18May-0002).

- van der Marck MA, Munneke M, Mulleners W, Hoogerwaard EM, Borm GF, Overeem S, et al. Integrated multidisciplinary care in Parkinson's disease: a non-randomised, controlled trial (IMPACT). *Lancet Neurol.* (2013) 12:947– 56. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70196-0
- Ferrazzoli D, Ortelli P, Zivi I, Cian V, Urso E, Ghilardi MF, et al. Efficacy of intensive multidisciplinary rehabilitation in Parkinson's disease: a randomised controlled study. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (2018) 89:828– 35. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2017-316437
- Claesson IM, Ståhle A, Johansson S. Being limited by Parkinson's disease and struggling to keep up exercising; is the group the glue? *Disabil Rehabil.* (2019) 42:1270-4. doi: 10.1080/09638288.2018.1522552
- Chivers Seymour K, Pickering R, Rochester L, Roberts HC, Ballinger C, Hulbert S, et al. Multicentre, randomised controlled trial of PDSAFE, a physiotherapist-delivered fall prevention programme for people with Parkinson's. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2019) 90:774–82. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2018-319448
- Collett J, Franssen M, Meaney A, Wade D, Izadi H, Tims M, et al. Phase II randomised controlled trial of a 6-month self-managed community exercise programme for people with Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2017) 88:204–11. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2016-314508
- Lebcir R, Demir E, Ahmad R, Vasilakis C, Southern D. A discrete event simulation model to evaluate the use of community services in the treatment of patients with Parkinson's disease in the United Kingdom. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2017) 17:50. doi: 10.1186/s12913-017-1994-9
- Bloem BR, Munneke M. Revolutionising management of chronic disease: the ParkinsonNet approach. BMJ. (2014) 348:g1838. doi: 10.1136/bmj.g1838
- Nijkrake MJ, Keus SHJ, Overeem S, Oostendorp RAB, Vlieland TPMV, Mulleners W, et al. The ParkinsonNet concept: development, implementation and initial experience. *Mov Disord*. (2010) 25:823–9. doi: 10.1002/mds.22813
- 17. Munneke M, Nijkrake MJ, Keus SH, Kwakkel G, Berendse HW, Roos RA, et al. Efficacy of community-based physiotherapy networks for patients with

Parkinson's disease: a cluster-randomised trial. *Lancet Neurol.* (2010) 9:46–54. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70327-8

- Ypinga JHL, de Vries NM, Boonen LHHM, Koolman X, Munneke M, Zwinderman AH, et al. Effectiveness and costs of specialised physiotherapy given via ParkinsonNet: a retrospective analysis of medical claims data. *Lancet Neurol.* (2018) 17:153–61. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(17)30406-4
- Sturkenboom IHWM, Graff MJL, Hendriks JCM, Veenhuizen Y, Munneke M, Bloem BR, et al. Efficacy of occupational therapy for patients with Parkinson's disease: a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Neurol.* (2014) 13:557–66. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70055-9
- Gal O, Srp M, Konvalinkova R, Hoskovcova M, Capek V, Roth J, et al. Physiotherapy in Parkinson's disease: building parkinsonnet in Czechia. *Parkinsons Dis.* (2017) 2017:8921932. doi: 10.1155/2017/8921932
- Strehle EM, Shabde N. One hundred years of telemedicine: does this new technology have a place in paediatrics? *Arch Dis Child.* (2006) 91:956– 9. doi: 10.1136/adc.2006.099622
- Espay AJ, Bonato P, Nahab FB, Maetzler W, Dean JM, Klucken J, et al. Technology in Parkinson's disease: challenges and opportunities: technology in PD. *Mov Disord*. (2016) 31:1272–82. doi: 10.1002/mds.26642
- Achey M, Aldred JL, Aljehani N, Bloem BR, Biglan KM, Chan P, et al. The past, present, and future of telemedicine for Parkinson's disease: telemedicine for Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2014) 29:871–83. doi: 10.1002/mds.25903
- Beck CA, Beran DB, Biglan KM, Boyd CM, Dorsey ER, Schmidt PN, et al. National randomized controlled trial of virtual house calls for Parkinson disease. *Neurology*. (2017) 89:1152–61. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000004357
- Dorsey ER, Venkataraman V, Grana MJ, Bull MT, George BP, Boyd CM, et al. Randomized controlled clinical trial of "virtual house calls" for Parkinson disease. *JAMA Neurol.* (2013) 70:565. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.123
- Qiang JK, Marras C. Telemedicine in Parkinson's disease: a patient perspective at a tertiary care centre. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2015) 21:525– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.02.018
- Samii A, Ryan-Dykes P, Tsukuda RA, Zink C, Franks R, Nichol WP. Telemedicine for delivery of health care in Parkinson's disease. J Telemed Telecare. (2006) 12:16–8. doi: 10.1258/135763306775321371
- Abdolahi A, Scoglio N, Killoran A, Dorsey ER, Biglan KM. Potential reliability and validity of a modified version of the unified Parkinson's disease rating scale that could be administered remotely. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2013) 19:218–21. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2012.10.008
- Klein JT. Evaluation of interdisciplinary and transdisciplinary research. Am J Prev Med. (2008) 35:S116–23. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2008.05.010
- Ben-Pazi H, Browne P, Chan P, Cubo E, Guttman M, Hassan A, et al. The promise of telemedicine for movement disorders: an interdisciplinary approach. *Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep.* (2018) 18:26. doi: 10.1007/s11910-018-0834-6
- Telemedicine in Your Movement Disorders Practice. Available online at: https://www.movementdisorders.org/MDS/About/Committees--Other-Groups/Telemedicine-in-Your-Movement-Disorders-Practice-A-Step-by-Step-Guide.htm (accessed April 22, 2020).

- Albiol-Pérez S, Gil-Gómez J-A, Muñoz-Tomás M-T, Gil-Gómez H, Vial-Escolano R, Lozano-Quilis J-A. The effect of balance training on postural control in patients with parkinson's disease using a virtual rehabilitation system. *Methods Inf Med.* (2017) 56:138–44. doi: 10.3414/ME16-02-0004
- 33. van der Kolk NM, de Vries NM, Kessels RPC, Joosten H, Zwinderman AH, Post B, et al. Effectiveness of home-based and remotely supervised aerobic exercise in Parkinson's disease: a double-blind, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Neurol.* (2019) 18:998–1008. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(19) 30285-6
- 34. Dias AE, Limongi JCP, Barbosa ER, Hsing WT. Telerreabilitação vocal na doença de Parkinson. CoDAS. (2016) 28:176– 81. doi: 10.1590/2317-1782/20162015161
- 35. Mammen JR, Elson MJ, Java JJ, Beck CA, Beran DB, Biglan KM, et al. Patient and physician perceptions of virtual visits for parkinson's disease: a qualitative study. *Telemed J E-Health Off J Am Telemed Assoc.* (2018) 24:255–67. doi: 10.1089/tmj.2017.0119
- Mainz J. Defining and classifying clinical indicators for quality improvement. *Int J Qual Health Care J Int Soc Qual Health Care.* (2003) 15:523– 30. doi: 10.1093/intqhc/mzg081
- Factor SA, Bennett A, Hohler AD, Wang D, Miyasaki JM. Quality improvement in neurology: Parkinson disease update quality measurement set: executive summary. *Neurology*. (2016) 86:2278–83. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000002670
- de Roos P, Bloem BR, Kelley TA, Antonini A, Dodel R, Hagell P, et al. A consensus set of outcomes for Parkinson's disease from the International Consortium for Health Outcomes Measurement. J Park Dis. (2017) 7:533– 43. doi: 10.3233/JPD-161055
- National Collaborating Centre for Chronic Conditions (UK). Parkinson's Disease: National Clinical Guideline for Diagnosis and Management in Primary and Secondary Care. London: Royal College of Physicians (UK) (2006). Available online at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK48513/ (accessed February 2, 2020).
- Cabestany J, Bayés À. Parkinson's Disease Management through ICT: The REMPARK Approach. Riverpublisher (2017). doi: 10.13052/rp-9788793519459

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Aye, Liew, Neo, Li, Ng, Chua, Zhou, Au, Tan, Tay, Tan and Xu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Parkinson's Disease Caregiver Strain in Singapore

Siok-Bee Tan¹, Allison F. Williams^{2,3}, Eng-King Tan⁴, Richard B. Clark⁵ and Meg E. Morris^{5*}

¹ Nursing Division, Singapore General Hospital, Singapore, Singapore, ² School Health Sciences, The University of Melbourne, Melbourne, VIC, Australia, ³ School of Nursing and Midwifery, Faculty of Medicine, Nursing and Health Sciences, Monash University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia, ⁴ Department of Neurology, National Neuroscience Institute (Singapore General Hospital Campus), Singapore, Singapore, ⁵ Victorian Rehabilitation Centre, Healthscope ARCH and La Trobe Centre for Sport and Exercise Medicine Research, La Trobe University, Melbourne, VIC, Australia

Background: Caregiver strain is recognized globally with Parkinson's disease (PD). Comparatively little is understood about caregiver burden and strain in Asia.

Objective: To investigate caregiver strain for families living with PD in Singapore, in light of international data.

Methods: Ninety-four caregivers were recruited via people living with idiopathic PD in Singapore. Caregiver strain was assessed using the Zarit Burden Interview (ZBI); health status was assessing using the Cumulative Illness Rating Scale for Geriatrics (CIRS-G). PD disability measures were the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) and modified Hoehn and Yahr (1967) Scale.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Daniel Martinez-Ramirez, Tecnológico de Monterrey, Mexico

Reviewed by:

Simon J. G. Lewis, Brain and Mind Research Institute, NSW, Australia Genko Oyama, Jutendo University Hospital, Japan

> *Correspondence: Meg E. Morris m.morris@latrobe.edu.au

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 28 February 2020 Accepted: 28 April 2020 Published: 23 June 2020

Citation:

Tan S-B, Williams AF, Tan E-K, Clark RB and Morris ME (2020) Parkinson's Disease Caregiver Strain in Singapore. Front. Neurol. 11:455. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00455 **Results:** Primary caregivers of people living with PD in Singapore were mostly cohabiting spouses, partners or offspring. Around half employed foreign domestic helpers. Mean caregiving duration was 5.9 years with an average of eight hours per day spent in caregiving roles. Most care providers were comparatively healthy. Caregivers reported significant levels of strain which increased with greater level of disability (r = 0.36, n = 94, p < 0.001). Associations were significant between caregiver strain and scores on the UPDRS mentation, behavior, and mood subscales [r = 0.46, n = 94, p < 0.001, 95% CI (0.28, 0.60)]. High scores on the UPDRS activities of daily living subscale were associated with caregiver strain [r = 0.50, n = 94, p < 0.001, CI (0.33, 0.64)].

Conclusion: Most caregivers in this Singapore sample reported high levels of strain, despite comparatively good physical function. Caregiver strain in PD spans geopolitical and cultural boundaries and correlates with disease severity. These results support the need for better early recognition, education, and support for caregivers of people living with PD.

Keywords: caregiver, carer, Parkinson's disease, well-being, quality of life, rehabilitation

INTRODUCTION

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a debilitating and progressive condition that impacts the lives of individuals and their families (1). Although caregiver burden associated with PD is well-documented for Europe (2–7) and North America (8–11), there is a lack of published data for the south-east Asia region. Most elderly people with PD in countries such as Singapore live at home

24

(12, 13). It is important to understand how PD affects their caregivers because the prevalence of PD in South-East Asia ranges from 79 to 193 per 100,000 population (14). More than six million people will be living with PD in Asia by 2030 due to rapid population aging and lifestyle factors (15). People with PD experience movement disorders, falls, and non-motor symptoms that can reduce mobility and quality of life (1, 16). As the disease progresses, it can place a heavy burden on primary caregivers (17, 18). The individual and societal costs of PD are substantial (8, 19–23), yet are not fully understood for Asia.

With PD progression, caregiving can sometimes be perceived as the main role of some family members (24, 25). Studies in Australia (19, 26), Europe (6), and the USA (8) have reported considerable caregiver burden associated with PD. Caregiver burden refers to the negative physical, mental, and socioeconomic sequelae associated with caring for a person living with a disability (27). Martinez-et al. (28) and Kelly et al. (29) reported associations between PD caregiver burden and caregiver health-related quality of life (HRQoL). Caregiver HRQoL as measured on the EuroQoL has also been shown to correlate with burden, as measured on the Zarit Carer Burden Inventory (ZBI) (r = -0.33 to -0.49, p < 0.01) (28). Studies in western societies have also reported that psychological aspects of caregiver strain are associated with the level of PD disability (3). For example, disability in PD measured by the Barthel Index was associated with increased caregiver burden (r = 0.46-0.53, p < 0.01) (17). Many of the studies in the literature have focused on US and European populations with comparatively low ethnic and cultural diversity (30). The results for PD caregivers and care recipients might not be generalizable to south-east Asia, where there are geographical, cultural, and geopolitical differences. For example, Tan et al. (31) found that overall PD incidence rates were comparable between Singapore and the West, yet there were significance differences in the inter-ethnic incidence rates of PD between Chinese, Malays, and Indians.

The current study aimed to increase understanding of the dimensions of caregiver strain and burden in Singapore and to consider the findings in the context of global reports. We also aimed to determine the factors associated with strain in caregivers of this sample of people living with this progressive neurological condition.

METHOD

We conducted a cross-sectional survey with a convenience sample of 94 caregivers of individuals with PD. Patient data was also collected through associated caregivers. Recruitment was via a neurology specialist outpatient clinic at an acute tertiary hospital and a PD society in Singapore. For a 2-tailed bivariate analysis test with power of 0.80 and statistical significance at 0.05, a sample size of 85 care providers was required to detect a moderately strong relationship between variables (32). Criteria for the selection of caregiver participants included: (i) above 21 years of age; (ii) primary caregiver of a patient (care recipient) diagnosed with idiopathic PD by a neurologist; (iii) providing at least 3 h of daily care for 6 months or more; (iv) able to
 TABLE 1 | Hoehn and Yahr (33) stage when functioning at best.

	Number	Percent
Stage I Unilateral disease	19	20.2
Stage II Bilateral disease, without impairment of balance	8	8.5
Stage III Mild-moderate bilateral disease with some postural instability; physical independence	42	44.7
Stage IV Severe disability; still able to walk or stand unassisted	12	12.8
Stage V Wheelchair bound or bedridden unless aided	13	13.8

understand spoken English. The research protocol was approved by institutional review boards of The University of Melbourne (Ethics ID: 0719562) and Singapore General Hospital (Ethics ID: 2008/122/A). All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

A structured questionnaire was administered to the caregiver participants. It contained items on (i) care recipient and caregiver sociodemographic characteristics; (ii) health information about the care recipients, measured using the modified Hoehn and Yahr Scale (HY) (33), and the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) (34); (iii) information on the burden and health status of the caregivers quantified by the ZBI (35) as well as the Cumulative Illness Rating Scale for Geriatrics (CIRS-G) (36).

The ZBI has 22 items relating to the impact of care-recipient disabilities on caregiver physical and emotional health, and social, and financial distress. The ZBI score sums individual items (range 0–88), with a higher score indicating greater caregiver personal strain or role strain (35). The maximum possible scores are 24 (six items) for personal strain and 48 (12 items) for role strain. The ZBI has previously been shown to be a valid and reliable instrument for caregivers with dementia in Singapore (37). We also used the CIRS-G to estimate medical and psychiatric multi-morbidity burden in care providers (38). This scale rates the severity of problems as mild (1), moderate (2), severe (3), or extremely severe (4) (36).

When applicable, Spearman's rank correlation coefficients (r) were calculated to assess the direction and magnitude of the associations between variables. The strength of the relationships was interpreted following Cohen's guidelines (39); relationships were deemed as small where correlations ranged from r = 0.10– 0.29; medium when r = 0.30–0.49 to large r = 0.50–1.00. Multiple regression analyses were used to explore the relationships between caregiver coping and well-being with sociodemographic, caregiving, and disease severity variables. Data were entered and analyzed using Predictive Analytics Software (PASW) Statistics 18. All reported p-values were 2-tailed with alpha set at 0.05.

We also conducted a comprehensive literature search of global PD caregiver burden on PubMed (1 April 2020) using the terms "Caregiver burden/strain AND Parkinson's disease" where studies included both caregivers and PD participants. Initially, the titles were screened by two people for keywords. The abstracts were then screened to ensure that studies were conducted on PD

Caregiving	characteristics
------------	-----------------

Demographics/ characteristics	п	%
Gender (%)		
Female	74	78.7
Relationship with care recipient		
Spouse/Partner	44	46.8
Sibling	4	4.3
Daughter	29	30.9
Son	9	9.6
Friend	3	3.2
Other	5	5.3
Living with care recipient		
Yes	79	84.0
No	15	16.0
Domestic helper		
Yes	43	45.7
No	51	54.3
Other helpers		
Yes	57	60.6
No	37	39.4
Who assists? ^a		
Spouse/partner	9	15.5
Sibling	22	37.9
Daughter	6	10.3
Son	12	20.7
Other	9	15.5
Resources other than family/friends for support		
Yes	19	20.2
No	75	79.8
Caregiver education and support group		
Yes	25	26.6
No	69	73.4
Hours of caregiver education		
0h	79	84
>1h	15	16
Hours of support group	-	
0h	74	78.7
>1h	20	21.3

 $a^{n} = 58$ (a = caregivers who received assistance from others beside the domestic helpers).

and caregiver strain or burden. Full-text articles 2018-2020 were reviewed to extract data on caregiver burden inventory utilized, caregiver demographics/duration, and descriptive statistics (e.g., mean, median) reported for the caregiver burden inventory utilized in the studies.

RESULTS

Parkinson's Disease Care Recipient Profile

Of the 94 Singaporean care recipients, 60 (64%) were male. The majority of the care recipients with PD were 51 years or older

TABLE 3 | Zarit burden interview mean scores.

	Mean	SD	Minimum	Maximum	Median
Personal strain	13.0	6.8	0.0	37.0	13.5
Role strain	5.3	4.4	0.0	18.0	4.0
Total score	23.0	13.2	1.0	71.0	21.5

(n = 88, 93.6%). Six were aged 31–50 years. The age at which the care recipients were diagnosed with PD ranged from 33 to 89 years (M = 61.8, SD = 11.8). The mean duration of PD was 6.9 years (SD 5.6). Their mean UPDRS mentation, behavior and mood score was 3.4 (SD 2.9). The mean UPDRS ADL score was 15.4 (SD = 9.5). People living with PD had a range of levels of disease severity when functioning at their best (**Table 1**). It is notable that despite being rated five on the modified Hoehn and Yahr scale, 14% people with PD in the sample were being cared for at home.

Caregiver Profile

Most caregivers were females (n = 74, 78.7%). They were mainly spouses, partners, or daughters who lived with the people who had PD. The mean number of caregiving years was 5.9 years (range 0.25–25, *SD* 5.2). The care providers dedicated a mean of 8 h per day (*SD* = 7.0) in their PD caregiving roles. As shown in **Table 2**, foreign domestic helpers were often engaged to assist with personal care, rehabilitation, social engagement, and mobility (30). Notwithstanding, 58% of carers preferred help from family and friends, who were mainly siblings and sons, and daughters of care recipients. Approximately a quarter of the caregivers attended caregiver education or support groups to obtain more information about caring and rehabilitation for individuals with PD. Only a small percentage of caregivers attended more than 1 h of caregiver education and support.

Caregiver Strain in Singapore

Caregivers in this Singapore sample reported a mean ZBI score of 23 out of 88. The personal strain and role strain domains are shown in **Table 3**. In order to interpret the relative intensity of burden experienced by caregivers of people living with PD, the following cut-off values were used: 0–20 little strain; 21–40 mild to moderate strain; 41–60 moderate to severe strain; 61–88 severe strain (35). Some caregivers (n = 45, 47.9%) reported little burden; 37 caregivers (39.4%) had mild to moderate burden and 11 caregivers (12.8%) reported moderate to severe levels of burden.

Caregiver Multi-Morbidities

Most care providers were older women who were comparatively healthy, although some reported a range of health problems and multi-morbidities of mild to moderate severity as measured by the CIRS-G. The mean score for CIRS-G was 2 (SD = 2) and the CIRS-G Severity Index mean was 0.12 (SD = 0.15). In this sample, there were more healthy caregivers than those with multi-morbidity.

TABLE 4 | Summary data from key recent international PD studies of caregiver strain.

Lead author, year	Country	Key findings	Caregiver	Caregiver scales and values				
			n Sex Age (yrs), Mean (SD)	Questionnaire/index and domain	Mean (SD)	Median/ IQR/ Range	Correlations r	
Balash, 2019	Israel	Progression of PD can affect male and female CG differently; some females experienced more stress	n = 122	Multi-dimensional Caregiver Strain Total Physical strain	24.2 (14.9), f 15.4 (15.4), m	NR	NR	
Bartolomei, 2018	Italy	Sleep quality in PD was associated with caregiver burden and quality of life	n= 57 21 m, 36 f 62.0 (12.0)	Caregiver Burden Inventory	9.0 (12.5)	NR	NR	
Carrilho, 2018	Brazil	Optimization of available treatment, with better control of PD severity, can decrease burden among caregivers	n = 21 80% f 53 (12.4)	Zarit Burden Interview UPDRS	28		0.48 (p = 0.026)	
Crespo-Burillo, 2018	Spain	Deep brain stimulation was not associated with lower caregiver burden. Apathy in PD was associated with caregiver overload	n = 11 66.0 (9.9)	Zarit Caregiver Burden Inventory	48.6 ± 17.8	NR	ZBI and UPDRS-III 0.46	
Dahodwala, 2018	USA	Caregiver strain was related to PD severity	n = NR	Multidimensional Caregiver Strain Index	19.9 (16.7), Men 16.4 (15.1), Women	NR	MCSI & co-morbidity 0.33	
Drexel, 2019	Germany	Caregiver burden was noted for some dystonia patients. A small proportion of caregivers had burden	n = 93 34 f 61.6 (13.5)	Caregiver Burden Inventory and Hours of Caregiving	8.6 (9.6)	0-48	Caregiving hours per day ($r =$ 0.409, p = 0.001)	
Genç, 2019	Turkey	Almost half of caregivers showed burden. No significant differences between burden experienced in caregivers of early-stage and late-stage PD.	n = 74 (G1 40 G2 34) G1 f 25 (62.5%) G2 f 26 (76.5%) G1 6.65 (15.75) G2 49.41 (14.32)	Zarit Caregiver Burden Inventory	Little or no burden, G1 = 21 (52.5) G2 = 18 (52.9) Mild to moderate burden G1 = 15 (37.5) G2 =12 (35.3) Moderate to severe burden G1 =2 (5.0) G2 =3 (8.8) Severe burden G1 =2 (5.0) G2 =1 (2.9)	NR	NR	
Henry, 2020	USA	Difficulties with mobility, emotional well-being, and non-motor symptoms of PD were predictors of reduced caregiver QOL.	n = 181 77.9% f 64.04 (10.50)	PDQ-Carer	CG QOL items Self-care	NR	0.76	
					Anxiety/depres	ssion	0.78	
					Activities		0.80	
					Mobility ADL		0.40 0.39	
					ADL Emotions		0.39	
					Cognition		0.36	
					Bodily discomfort		0.25	
					Non-motor		0.42	

(Continued)

TABLE 4 | Continued

Lead author, year	Country	Key findings	Caregiver	Caregiver scales and values				
			n Sex	Questionnaire/index and domain	Mean (SD)	Median/ IQR/ Range	Correlations r	
			Age (yrs), Mean (SD)					
Karlstedt, 2019	Sweden	Cognitive decline and poor ADL in PD was associated with CG burden	n = 22 f 70.7 (9.3)	Caregiver burden scale	42.5 (15.8)	NR	NR	
Klietz, 2020	Germany	Motor UPDRS scores and patient's attentional symptoms were associated with caregiver burden	n = 78 64.8 ± 11.0	German version Parkinson's disease caregiver burden questionnaire	36.5 (27.1)	Range 0–100	PDQ-8 (p 0.064) and UPDRS part III (p 0.086) showed a trend toward association with caregiver burden	
Kumar, 2019	Pakistan	Overall 62.8% caregivers were stressed; increasing stress and depression was related to PD progression. Most (86.7%) of	n = 156 49 (31.4%) f	Caregiver Burden Inventory	NR	NR	NR	
		the stressed caregivers were female (p < 0.0001)	47.75 (11.98)					
Lee, 2019	Korea	CB associated with higher daily time in caregiving. Better understanding of PD in spouses correlated with less burden	n = 142 72 m, 70 f 59.4 (14.4)	Caregiver Burden Inventory	52.0 (19.9)	49.0 (range 25.0– 111.0)	CBI and: daily care time: 0.41 (p = 0.000) Care duration: 0.19 (p = 0.024)	
Macchi, 2020	USA	Patient quality of life, anxiety and depression, and caregiver spiritual well-being contribute to caregiver burden	175 131 f (73%) 66 (11)	Zarit Burden Interview PDQ-39 PD QOL-AD Caregiver Reported HADS Anxiety Depression FACIT-SP spiritual well-being of caregivers	$\begin{array}{c} 17.4 \ (7.9) \\ 58.1 \pm 28.4 \\ 33.8 \pm 6.0 \\ 7.4 \pm 3.6 \\ 4.3 \pm 3.1 \\ 33.5 \pm 8.7 \end{array}$	NR	$\begin{array}{l} 0.161 \ (p = \\ 0.0001) \\ 0.088 \ (p = \\ 0.0001) \\ 0.062 \ (p = \\ 0.0014) \\ 0.024 \ (p = \\ 0.038) \end{array}$	
Mosley, 2018	Australia	Caregiver burden was unchanged after subthalamic deep brain stimulation	n = 64 48 f, 16 m 58.3 (8.4)	Zarit Burden Inventory	21.4 (13.7)	21	NR	
Rajiah, 2017	Malaysia	QoL domains such as "stigma" and "emotional well-being" in PD were associated with caregiver burden	n = 132 43 m, 87 f 45.1 (10.2)	Zarit Burden Interview	55.0 (19.2), mobility 39.0 (18.6), ADL 61.0 (17.4), emotional well-being 66 (16.8), stigma	NR	0.41	
Smith et al., 2019	Mexico and America	Showed associations between PD-related impairments, caregiver burden, and caregiver mental health. Caregiver burden mediated the relation between PD-related impairments and caregiver mental health	n = 253 68.6% f USA group 76.4% f Mexico group 68.73 (8:36)	Short version Zarit Burden Inventory	NR	NR	NR	
Tan, 2019	Singapore	Caregiver burden was associated with more prolonged disease, higher levodopa doses and motor fluctuations	<i>n</i> = 104	Zarit Burden Inventory	24.6 (15.3)	NR	NR	

(Continued)

TABLE 4 | Continued

Lead author, year	Country	Key findings	Caregiver n Sex Age (yrs), Mean (SD)	Caregiver scales and values			
				Questionnaire/index and domain	Mean (SD)	Median/ IQR/ Range	Correlations r
Tan, 2020 (this paper)	Singapore	Caregiver burden associated with PD disability, UPDRS mentation, behavior and mood subscale, and high scores on UPDRS ADL subscale	N = 94 caregiver- PwPD dyads caregivers: 74 f	Zarit Burden Inventory	23.0 (13.2)	NR	ZBI and HY 0.34 (at best) 0.35 (at worst) ZBI and UPDRS 0.38 (mood) 0.50 (ADL)
Trapp et al. 2018	Mexico	Caregiver burden mediated the relationship between family cohesion and quality of life	n = 95 78 f 51.1 (13.9)	Zarit Burden Interview	Family cohesion 24.26 (14.62)	0–70	-0.38
Tessitore, 2018	Italy	Statistically significant predictors of CB were caregiver need to change work and judgement of QoL. CB lower when treated with levodopa/carbidopa intestinal gel than continuous subcutaneous apomorphine or usual care	n = 126 57.9 (12.9)	Zarit Burden Inventory	LCIG-29.6 (14.4)		Work change: 23.6, 95%Cl 10.4–36.8; <i>P</i> = 0.001
Torny, 2018	France	The severity of non-motor signs, patients' and caregivers' mood, and motor disease severity are the main determinants of caregiver burden	38 84% f 67.8 (9)	Zarit Burden Inventory PDQ-8 PD NMSS (total) HADS Depression	14.4 (12.7) 8.5 (6) 38 (41.6) 7.2 (4) 3.4 (4.2)		0.27 (p = 0.007) 0.46 (P < 0.0001) 0.16 (p < 0.0125) 0.35 (p < 0.0001)
Vatter et al. 2018	United Kingdo	m Factor analysis revealed five burden dimensions (factors): 1. social & psychological constraints, 2. personal strain, 3. personal life, 4. concerns about future and 5. guilt. Factors were associated with lower relationship satisfaction, mental health, resilience, stress, anxiety, depression, resentment, negative strain, and PD motor severity.	n = 127 85.3% f 69.44 (7.62)	Zarit Burden Interview	35.51 (15.4)	35.00 2-74	factors 1 and 2 ($r = 0.67$), factors 2 and 3 (r =.67), factors 1 and 3 (r =.64) factors 3 and 4 (r =.62)
Yang, 2019	China	Caregiver self-efficacy mediated caregiver burden, caregiver anxiety and depression. Caregiver burden was related to poor cognition and poor motor function in people with PD.	n = 112 66 (58.9%) f 52.33 (13.43)	Chinese version of Zarit Burden Interview	19.58 ± 13.09	18.0 (0,59)	Caregiver burden & PD cognition -0.412 PD motor function 0.334

f, female; m, male; NR, not reported; CG, caregiver; PD, Parkinson's disease; PwPD, People living with PD; LCIG, levodopa/carbidopa intestinal gel; ADL, Activities of Daily Living; G, group.

Instruments: PDQ-39, Parkinson's Disease Questionnaire; MCSI, Multidimensional Caregiver Strain Index; CSI, Caregiver Strain Index; CBI, Caregiver Burden Inventory; ZBI, Zarit Burden Interview/Zarit Caregiver Burden Inventory; CSI, Caregiver Strain Index; PDCB, Parkinson's Disease Caregiver Burden Questionnaire; UPDRS, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale; HY; modified Hoehn & Yahr Scale; MMSE, Mini-Mental State Examination; (HR)QoL, (Health-related) Quality of Life.

Relationships Between Care Recipient Disease Severity and Caregiver Strain

There was a statistically significant, moderately strong positive correlation between modified HY scores, and caregiver burden when the people with PD functioned at their best ($r_s = 0.36$, n = 94, p < 0.001). Statistically significant moderate positive correlations were also obtained between the HY scores and caregiver burden when the people with PD functioned at their

worst ($r_s = 0.38$, n = 94, p < 0.001, 95% CI [0.19, 0.54]). This was particularly notable for the UPDRS Mentation, Behavior, Mood score ($r_s = 0.46$, n = 94, p < 0.001, 95% CI [0.28, 0.60]). The relationship between UPDRS Activities of Daily Living score and caregiver burden also showed a strong positive correlation ($r_s = 0.50$, n = 94, p < 0.001, CI [0.33, 0.64]). The personal strain and role strain for care providers increased with PD severity.

Global Analysis of Caregiver Strain

Table 4 summarizes data from our evaluation of key recent international studies of PD caregiver strain. The results show world-wide data demonstrating that care-giver strain is challenging and common, with many shared features between south-east Asia and other regions of the globe, as seen in the world-wide literature (40–79).

DISCUSSION

Regardless of geographical, cultural, and geopolitical differences, caregiver strain in PD is a major problem world-wide and correlates with disease severity (40–79). Our study showed that most south-east Asian PD caregivers are family members. Although many received support from domestic workers, they often experienced high levels of burden and strain. Both role strain and physical strain were reported, warranting consideration of systems to be put in place for early recognition, education, and support for caregiver strain.

Our results are consistent with European (8) and American literature [eg., (28, 40, 41)] showing more female than male PD care providers, given that Parkinsonism more often affects men. Previous studies have also shown close relationships between disability and quality of life in people with PD and the level of burden in caregivers (42). Caregiver strain is particularly associated with immobility in PD care recipients and the severity of non-motor symptoms associated with PD (7, 43). A Malaysian study by Razali et al. also found that patient age, stage and severity of illness were significantly associated with feelings of burden in caregivers (44). However, caregiver burden in this Malaysian study was not related to social status, kinship or duration of care (44).

Approximately one quarter of the care providers in our study attended caregiver education or support groups to obtain more information on how best to support people living with PD. This was rarely more than an hour in duration. The small amount of PD education concurs with the findings of Mehta et al. who reported that caregivers who lived in Singapore often did not receive very much formal training to care for people living with PD (45).

The caregivers in our sample reported more personal strain than role strain. Overall, they exercised a reasonable level of control over their caregiving roles even though it sometimes affected their personal health and social life. This was consistent with regional studies showing associations between caregiving and perceived burden (23, 43, 46). For example, a Singapore qualitative analysis (47) reported that many caregivers experienced lifestyle restrictions and felt physically and emotionally drained. Others (24, 48–50) reported that increased involvement in caring can sometimes be perceived to disrupt a caregiver's personal life and roles. Mehta noted that some (but not all) Singaporean caregivers interpreted their role to be obligatory "having no choice (but to care for the patient)" (45).

The results of our investigation also showed that caregiver burden had a moderately strong positive relationship with PD disease stage (**Table 4**). It also escalated with severe disability. This finding is consistent with global reports (**Table 4**). Of interest, a Malaysian study reported that respite in the form of caregiver support group or day care attendance for patients can reduce caregiver burden (44). Thommessen et al. (51) and Schrag et al. (43) found that only the mental health of care recipients was associated with caregiver burden. In contrast, we found that both poor mental health and activities of daily living were associated with caregiver strain.

There was no correlation between caregiver multimorbidity and perceived caregiver burden in our sample. This was in contrast to Martinez-Martin et al. (2) who found that Spanish caregivers tended to be less physically and mentally healthy compared to the general population. The care recipients in our study had a higher disease severity than counterparts in Spain (12). Differences in race, culture, and healthcare systems might also have contributed to the disparate results.

Although this is the largest PD caregiver study undertaken in the Asia-Pacific region to have identified critical elements in caring, it is not known whether the Singapore results generalize to other locations in Asia such as Indonesia, Malaysia, Vietnam, Thailand, Cambodia, or China. The sample mainly included men with PD and caregivers who were women. Further clarification of gender issues in caregiving is warranted. The sample size for each ethnic group also did not allow for critical analysis of differences in caregiving as a result from race, ethnicity, and culture that could have affected caregiving experiences. In addition, variations in treatment options for different countries could affect caregiver burden and strain. Longitudinal changes in caregiver burden and coping strategies were not examined. Further trials are needed to better understand how caregiver strain varies according to the stage of progression of Parkinsonism as well as the effects of different interventions to improve health, well-being and quality of life in care providers and care-recipients.

CONCLUSION

As with international data, care providers of people living with PD in Singapore often had raised levels of personal strain and role strain that were associated with the level of PD disability. The caregivers in our sample provided care for an average of 8 h per day for 6 years or more. Although foreign employed workers often gave assistance, around 80% of care providers were family members. Many care providers were elderly spouses. In Singapore, as for throughout the world, there is a need for systems to reduce caregiver burden that are responsive to the progressive trajectory of this common and chronic neurological disease.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by the research protocol was approved by institutional review boards of The University of Melbourne (Ethics ID: 0719562) and Singapore General Hospital (Ethics ID: 2008/122/A). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

S-BT, AW, E-KT, and MM: contributed to research project conception and design. S-BT: original concept and research project organization and execution, data collection, statistical analysis, design and execution, and manuscript writing. AW: statistical analysis design, review, and critique. E-KT: statistical analysis review and critique, and manuscript: review and critique. MM: research project conception and design, and statistical analysis review and critique, and manuscript: review and critique. All authors

REFERENCES

- Morris ME, Martin CL, Schenkman ML. Striding out with Parkinson disease: evidence-based physical therapy for gait disorders. *Phys Ther.* (2010) 90:280– 8. doi: 10.2522/ptj.20090091
- Martinez-Martin P, Rodriguez-Blazquez C, Forjaz MJ, Frades-Payo B, Aguera-Ortiz L, Weintraub D, et al. Neuropsychiatric symptoms and caregiver's burden in Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2015) 21:629–34. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.03.024
- Martinez P, Rodriguez-Blazquez C, Paz S, Lizan L, Forjaz MJ, Frades B, et al. The burden of Parkinson disease amongst caregivers in Spain over 4 years. *Value Health.* (2014) 17:A390–1. doi: 10.1016/j.jval.2014.08.857
- Hiseman JP, Fackrell R. Caregiver burden and the non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease. *Int Rev Neurobiol.* (2017) 133:479–97. doi: 10.1016/bs.irn.2017.05.035
- Hagell P, Alvariza A, Westergren A, Arestedt K. Assessment of burden among family caregivers of people with Parkinson's disease using the zarit burden interview. J Pain Symptom Manage. (2017) 53:272–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2016.09.007
- Corallo F, De Cola MC, Lo Buono V, Di Lorenzo G, Bramanti P, Marino S. Observational study of quality of life of Parkinson's patients and their caregivers. *Psychogeriatrics*. (2017) 17:97–102. doi: 10.1111/psyg.12196
- Grun D, Pieri V, Vaillant M, Diederich NJ. Contributory factors to caregiver burden in Parkinson disease. J Am Med Dir Assoc. (2016) 17:626–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jamda.2016.03.004
- Martinez-Martin P, Macaulay D, Jalundhwala YJ, Mu F, Ohashi E, Marshall T, et al. The long-term direct and indirect economic burden among Parkinson's disease caregivers in the United States. *Mov Disord.* (2019) 34:236–45. doi: 10.1002/mds.27579
- Shah SP, Glenn GL, Hummel EM, Hamilton JM, Martine RR, Duda JE, et al. Caregiver tele-support group for Parkinson's disease: a pilot study. *Geriatr Nurs.* (2015) 36:207–11. doi: 10.1016/j.gerinurse.2015.02.002
- Roland KP, Chappell NL. Caregiver experiences across three neurodegenerative diseases: Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, and Parkinson's with dementia. J Aging Health. (2019) 31:256–79. doi: 10.1177/0898264317729980
- Roland KP, Jenkins ME, Johnson AM. An exploration of the burden experienced by spousal caregivers of individuals with Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2010) 25:189–93. doi: 10.1002/mds.22939
- 12. Tan SB, Williams AF, Morris ME, Tan EK. Health-related quality of life of caregivers of people with Parkinson's disease in Singapore. *Proc.*

contributed to manuscript revision, read and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This paper was also supported by Parkinson's Singapore and La Trobe University. Financial Disclosures of all authors (for the preceding 12 months) S-BT: nil relevant, AW: nil relevant, E-KT: supported by national medical research council grants; STaR and Parkinson disease clinical translational program, SPARKS 2, RC: nil relevant, MM: receives funding from the National Health and Medical Research Council Australia and Healthscope.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge the financial support of the Singapore General Hospital Research Fund—Quality of life and coping for caregivers of people with Parkinson's disease (SRF#143/08); 2008, Singapore General Hospital. This data was collected when S-BT was a PhD student at The University of Melbourne, supervised by Prof Williams.

Singapore Healthcare. (2010) 19:297-302. doi: 10.1177/2010105810019 00404

- Tan MMJ, Lim EC, Nadkarni NV, Lye WK, Tan EK, Prakash KM. The characteristics of patients associated with high caregiver burden in Parkinson's disease in Singapore. *Front Neurol.* (2019) 10:561. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00561
- Abbas MM, Xu Z, Tan LCS. Epidemiology of Parkinson's disease: east versus west. Mov Disord Clin Pract. (2018) 5:14–28. doi: 10.1002/mdc3. 12568
- 15. Tan LCS. Epidemiology of Parkinson's disease. Neurol Asia. (2013) 18:231-8.
- Morris ME, Taylor NF, Watts JJ, Evans A, Horne M, Kempster P, et al. A home program of strength training, movement strategy training and education did not prevent falls in people with Parkinson's disease: a randomised trial. *J Physiother*. (2017) 63:94–100. doi: 10.1016/j.jphys.2017. 02.015
- Martinez-Martin P, Rodriguez-Blazquez C, Forjaz MJ. Quality of life and burden in caregivers for patients with Parkinson's disease: concepts, assessment and related factors. *Expert Rev Pharmacoecon Outcomes Res.* (2012) 12:221–30. doi: 10.1586/erp.11.106
- Bhimani R. Understanding the burden on caregivers of people with Parkinson's: a scoping review of the literature. *Rehabil Res Pract.* (2014) 2014;718527. doi: 10.1155/2014/718527
- Bohingamu Mudiyanselage S, Watts JJ, Abimanyi-Ochom J, Lane L, Murphy AT, Morris ME, et al. Cost of living with Parkinson's disease over 12 months in Australia: a prospective cohort study. *Parkinsons Dis.* (2017) 2017:5932675. doi: 10.1155/2017/5932675
- Fredericks D, Norton JC, Atchison C, Schoenhaus R, Pill MW. Parkinson's disease and Parkinson's disease psychosis: a perspective on the challenges, treatments, and economic burden. *Am J Manag Care*. (2017) 23(5 Suppl):S83– 92.
- Hermanowicz N, Edwards K. Parkinson's disease psychosis: symptoms, management, and economic burden. Am J Manag Care. (2015) 21(10 Suppl):s199–206.
- Boland DF, Stacy M. The economic and quality of life burden associated with Parkinson's disease: a focus on symptoms. *Am J Manag Care*. (2012) 18(7 Suppl):S168–75.
- 23. Houghton D, Barbour P, Leopold N, Lee J, Siderowf A. Clinical and economic determinants of caregiver burden in Parkinson's disease. Twentieth Annual Symposia on Etiology, Pathogenesis, and Treatment of Parkinson's Disease and Other Movement Disorders: Wiley Online, (Milton). (2006). p. 1558.

- McLaughlin D, Hasson F, Kernohan WG, Waldron M, McLaughlin M, Cochrane B, et al. Living and coping with Parkinson's disease: perceptions of informal carers. *Palliat Med.* (2011) 25:177–82. doi: 10.1177/0269216310385604
- Moroz A, Edgley SR, Lew HL, Chae J, Lombard LA, Reddy CC, et al. Rehabilitation interventions in Parkinson disease. *PMR*. (2009) 1(3 Suppl):S42–8. doi: 10.1016/j.pmrj.2009.01.018
- Zhong M, Peppard R, Velakoulis D, Evans AH. The relationship between specific cognitive defects and burden of care in Parkinson's disease. *Int Psychogeriatr.* (2016) 28:275–81. doi: 10.1017/S1041610215001593
- 27. Zarit SH, Todd PA, Zarit JM. Subjective burden of husbands and wives as caregivers: a longitudinal study. *Gerontologist.* (1986) 26:260-6. doi: 10.1093/geront/26.3.260
- Martinez-Martin P, Forjaz MJ, Frades-Payo B, Rusinol AB, Fernandez-Garcia JM, Benito-Leon J, et al. Caregiver burden in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord.* (2007) 22:924–31. doi: 10.1002/mds.21355
- Kelly DH, McGinley JL, Huxham FE, Menz HB, Watts JJ, Iansek R, et al. Health-related quality of life and strain in caregivers of Australians with Parkinson's disease: an observational study. *BMC Neurol.* (2012) 12:57. doi: 10.1186/1471-2377-12-57
- Kim KS, Kim BJ, Kim KH, Choe MA, Yi M, Hah YS, et al. Subjective and objective caregiver burden in Parkinson's disease. *Taehan Kanho Hakhoe Chi*. (2007) 37:242–8. doi: 10.4040/jkan.2007.37.2.242
- Tan LC, Venketasubramanian N, Jamora RD, Heng D. incidence of Parkinson's disease in Singapore. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2007) 13:40–3. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2006.07.003
- 32. Cohen J. A power primer. *Psychol Bull.* (1992) 112:155–9. doi: 10.1037/0033-2909.112.1.155
- Hoehn MM, Yahr MD. Parkinsonism: onset, progression, and mortality 1967. Neurology. (2001) 57(10 Suppl 3):S11–26. doi: 10.1212/wnl.17.5.427
- Martinez-Martin P, Rodriguez-Blazquez C, Alvarez-Sanchez M, Arakaki T, Bergareche-Yarza A, Chade A, et al. Expanded and independent validation of the Movement Disorder Society-Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (MDS-UPDRS). J Neurol. (2013) 260:228–36. doi: 10.1007/s00415-012-6624-1
- Zarit SH, Reever KE, Bach-Peterson J. Relatives of the impaired elderly: correlates of feelings of burden. *Gerontologist.* (1980) 20:649–55. doi: 10.1093/geront/20.6.649
- Linn BS, Linn MW, Gurel L. Cumulative illness rating scale. J Am Geriatr Soc. (1968) 16:622–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1532-5415.1968.tb02103.x
- Seng BK, Luo N, Ng WY, Lim J, Chionh HL, Goh J, et al. Validity and reliability of the zarit burden interview in assessing caregiving burden. *Ann Acad Med Singapore*. (2010) 39:758–63.
- Fortin M, Hudon C, Dubois MF, Almirall J, Lapointe L, Soubhi H. Comparative assessment of three different indices of multimorbidity for studies on health-related quality of life. *Health Qual Life Outcomes*. (2005) 3:74. doi: 10.1186/1477-7525-3-74
- Cohen J, Cohen P, West SG, Aiken LS. Applied multiple regression / correlation analysis for the behavioral sciences. 3rd ed. Mahwah, NJ: L. Erlbaum Associates (2003).
- Parrish M, Giunta N, Adams S. Parkinson's disease caregiving: implications for care management. *Care Manag J.* (2003) 4:53–60. doi: 10.1891/cmaj.4.1.53.57471
- Sturm D, Folkerts AK, Kalbe E. Easing Burden and stress: intervention needs of family members of patients with Parkinson's disease. J Parkinsons Dis. (2019) 9:221–7. doi: 10.3233/JPD-181456
- Rodriguez-Violante M, Camacho-Ordonez A, Cervantes-Arriaga A, Gonzalez-Latapi P, Velazquez-Osuna S. Factors associated with the quality of life of subjects with Parkinson's disease and burden on their caregivers. *Neurologia*. (2015) 30:257–63. doi: 10.1016/j.nrleng.2014.01.002
- Schrag A, Hovris A, Morley D, Quinn N, Jahanshahi M. Caregiverburden in Parkinson's disease is closely associated with psychiatric symptoms, falls, and disability. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2006) 12:35–41. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2005.06.011
- Razali R, Ahmad F, Rahman FN, Midin M, Sidi H. Burden of care among caregivers of patients with Parkinson disease: a cross-sectional study. *Clin Neurol Neurosurg.* (2011) 113:639–43. doi: 10.1016/j.clineuro.2011.05.008
- Mehta KK. Stress among family caregivers of older persons in Singapore. J Cross Cult Gerontol. (2005) 20:319–34. doi: 10.1007/s10823-006-9009-z

- Caap-Ahlgren M, Dehlin O. Factors of importance to the caregiver burden experienced by family caregivers of Parkinson's disease patients. *Aging Clin Exp Res.* (2002) 14:371–7. doi: 10.1007/BF033 24464
- Tan SB, Williams AF, Morris ME. Experiences of caregivers of people with Parkinson's disease in Singapore: a qualitative analysis. J Clin Nurs. (2012) 21:2235–46. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2702.2012.04146.x
- 48. Hounsgaard L, Pedersen B, Wagner L. The daily living for informal caregivers with a partner with Parkinson's disease: an interview study of women's experiences of care decisions and self-management. J Nurs Healthc Chronic Illn. (2011). 3:504–12. doi: 10.1111/j.1752-9824.2011.01126.x
- McCabe MP, Roberts C, Firth L. Work and recreational changes among people with neurological illness and their caregivers. *Disabil Rehabil.* (2008) 30:600–10. doi: 10.1080/09638280701400276
- Goldsworthy B, Knowles S. Caregiving for Parkinson's disease patients: an exploration of a stress-appraisal model for quality of life and burden. J Gerontol B Psychol Sci Soc Sci. (2008) 63:P372–6. doi: 10.1093/geronb/63.6.P372
- Thommessen B, Aarsland D, Braekhus A, Oksengaard AR, Engedal K, Laake K. The psychosocial burden on spouses of the elderly with stroke, dementia and Parkinson's disease. *Int J Geriatr Psychiatry*. (2002) 17:78–84. doi: 10.1002/gps.524
- Trapp SK, Ertl MM, Gonzalez-Arredondo S, Rodriguez-Agudelo Y, Arango-Lasprilla JC. Family cohesion, burden, and health-related quality of life among Parkinson's disease caregivers in Mexico. *Int Psychogeriatr.* (2018) 31:1039– 1045. doi: 10.1017/S1041610218001515
- Vatter S, McDonald KR, Stanmore E, Clare L, Leroi I. Multidimensional care burden in Parkinson related dementia. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. (2018) 31:319–28. doi: 10.1177/0891988718802104
- Yuksel B, Ak PD, Sen A, Sariahmetoglu H, Uslu SC, Atakli D. Caregiver burden and quality of life in early stages of idiopathic Parkinson's disease. *Ideggyogy Sz.* (2018) 71:343–50. doi: 10.18071/isz.71.0343
- Fider CRA, Lee JW, Gleason PC, Jones P. Influence of religion on later burden and health of new black and white caregivers. *J Appl Gerontol.* (2019) 38:1282–303. doi: 10.1177/0733464817703017
- Genc F, Yuksel B, Tokuc FEU. Caregiver burden and quality of life in early and late stages of idiopathic Parkinson's disease. *Psychiatry Investig.* (2019) 16:285–91. doi: 10.30773/pi.2019.02.20
- 57. Kumar D, Ashwini K, Hegde S, Prasanna L, Joseph B, Bose A, et al. Caregiver assisted home-based cognitive remediation for individuals diagnosed with schizophrenia: a pilot study. *Asian J Psychiatr.* (2019) 42:87–93. doi: 10.1016/j.ajp.2019.03.010
- Kumar H, Ansari S, Kumar V, Barry HD, Tahir A. Severity of caregiver stress in relation to severity of disease in persons with Parkinson's. *Cureus*. (2019) 11:e4358. doi: 10.7759/cureus.4358
- Lee GB, Woo H, Lee SY, Cheon SM, Kim JW. The burden of care and the understanding of disease in Parkinson's disease. *PLoS ONE.* (2019) 14:e0217581. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0217581
- Smith ER, Perrin PB, Tyler CM, Lageman SK, Villasenor T. Parkinson's symptoms and caregiver burden and mental health: A crosscultural mediational model. *Behav Neurol.* (2019) 2019:1396572. doi: 10.1155/2019/1396572
- 61. Tinetti ME, Naik AD, Dindo L, Costello DM, Esterson J, Geda M, et al. Association of patient priorities aligned decision-making with patient outcomes and ambulatory health care burden among older adults with multiple chronic conditions. *JAMA Intern Med.* (2019) 179:1688–97. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2019.4235
- Yang Z, Tian Y, Fan Y, Liu L, Luo Y, Zhou L, et al. The mediating roles of caregiver social support and self-efficacy on caregiver burden in Parkinson's disease. J Affect Disord. (2019) 256:302–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jad.2019. 05.064
- Drexel SC, Klietz M, Kollewe K, Paracka L, Kutschenko A, Kopp B, et al. Caregiver burden and health-related quality of life in idiopathic dystonia patients under botulinum toxin treatment: a cross-sectional study. J Neural Transm. (2020) 127:61–70. doi: 10.1007/s00702-019-02109-6
- Fox S, Azman A, Timmons S. Palliative care needs in Parkinson's disease: focus on anticipatory grief in family carers. *Ann Palliat Med.* (2020) 9(Suppl.1):S34– 43. doi: 10.21037/apm.2020.02.04

Tan et al

- Henry RS, Lageman SK, Perrin PB. The relationship between Parkinson's disease symptoms and caregiver quality of life. *Rehabil Psychol.* (2020) 65:137– 44. doi: 10.1037/rep0000313
- 66. Klietz M, Schnur T, Drexel S, Lange F, Tulke A, Rippena L, et al. Association of motor and cognitive symptoms with health-related quality of life and caregiver burden in a German cohort of advanced Parkinson's disease patients. *Parkinsons Dis.* (2020) 2020:5184084. doi: 10.1155/2020/5184084
- Lee G-B, Woo H, Lee S-Y, Cheon SM. The burden of care and the understanding of disease in Parkinson's disease. *PLoS One*. (2019) 14:e0217581. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0217581
- Macchi ZA, Koljack CE, Miyasaki JM, Katz M, Galifianakis N, Prizer LP, et al. Patient and caregiver characteristics associated with caregiver burden in Parkinson's disease: a palliative care approach. *Ann Palliat Med.* (2020) 9(Suppl.1):S24–33. doi: 10.21037/apm.2019.10.01
- Tyler CM, Henry RS, Perrin PB, Watson J, Villasenor T, Lageman SK, et al. Structural equation modeling of Parkinson's caregiver social support, resilience, and mental health: a strength-based perspective. *Neurol Res Int.* (2020) 2020:7906547. doi: 10.1155/2020/7906547
- Tessitore A, Marano P, Modugno N, Pontieri FE, Tambasco N, Canesi M, et al. Caregiver burden and its related factors in advanced Parkinson's disease: data from the PREDICT study. J Neurol. (2018) 265:1124–37. doi: 10.1007/s00415-018-8816-9
- Karlstedt M, Fereshtehnejad SM, Aarsland D, Lokk J. Mediating effect of mutuality on caregiver burden in Parkinson's disease partners. *Aging Ment Health.* (2019) 1–8. doi: 10.1080/13607863.2019.16 19165
- Torny F, Videaud H, Chatainier P, Tarrade C, Meissner WG, Couratier P. Factors associated with spousal burden in Parkinson's disease. *Rev Neurol.* (2018) 174:711–5. doi: 10.1016/j.neurol.2018.01.372
- 73. Mosley PE, Breakspear M, Coyne T, Silburn P, Smith D. Caregiver burden and caregiver appraisal of psychiatric symptoms are not modulated by subthalamic deep brain stimulation for Parkinson's disease. *NPJ Parkinsons Dis.* (2018) 4:12. doi: 10.1038/s41531-018-0048-2

- Balash Y, Korczyn AD, Migirov AA, Gurevich T. Quality of life in Parkinson's disease: a gender-specific perspective. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2019) 140:17–22. doi: 10.1111/ane.130954
- Bartolomei L, Pastore A, Meligrana L, Sanson E, Bonetto N, Minicuci GM, et al. Relevance of sleep quality on caregiver burden in Parkinson's disease. Neurol Sci. (2018) 39:835–9. doi: 10.1007/s10072-018-3252-2
- Rajiah K, Maharajan MK, Yeen SJ, Lew S. Quality of life and caregivers' burden of Parkinson's disease. *Neuroepidemiology*. (2017) 48:131–7. doi: 10.1159/000479031
- Crespo-Burillo JA, Rivero-Celada D, Saenz-de Cabezon A, Casado-Pellejero J, Alberdi-Vinas J, Alarcia-Alejos R. Deep brain stimulation for patients with Parkinson's disease: effect on caregiver burden. *Neurologia*. (2018) 33:154–9. doi: 10.1016/j.nrl.2016.05.017
- Dahodwala N, Shah K, He Y, et al. Sex disparities in access to caregiving in Parkinson disease. *Neurology*. (2018) 90(1):e48–e54. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000004764
- Carrilho PEM, Rodrigues MA, de Oliveira BCR, da Silva EB, Silva T, Schran LDS, et al. Profile of caregivers of Parkinson's disease patients and burden measured by Zarit Scale Analysis of potential burden-generating factors and their correlation with disease severity. *Dement Neuropsychol.* 2018;12:299– 305. doi: 10.1590/1980-57642018dn12-030011

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Tan, Williams, Tan, Clark and Morris. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Effect of a High-Intensity Tandem Bicycle Exercise Program on Clinical Severity, Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging, and Plasma Biomarkers in Parkinson's Disease

Carolina Segura^{1*}, Mauricio Eraso^{1,2}, Javier Bonilla², Carlos O. Mendivil^{3,4}, Giselle Santiago⁵, Nicolás Useche⁵, Oscar Bernal-Pacheco⁶, Guillermo Monsalve⁷, Laura Sanchez², Enrique Hernández², Maria José Peláez-Jaramillo³ and Allison Cárdenas-Mojica³

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Adolfo Ramirez-Zamora, University of Florida Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Yih-Ru Wu, Chang Gung Memorial Hospital, Taiwan Rachel Paes Guimarães, Campinas State University, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Carolina Segura carolinasegura2015@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 30 January 2020 Accepted: 02 June 2020 Published: 24 July 2020

Citation:

Segura C, Eraso M, Bonilla J, Mendivil CO, Santiago G, Useche N, Bernal-Pacheco O, Monsalve G, Sanchez L, Hernández E, Peláez-Jaramillo MJ and Cárdenas-Mojica A (2020) Effect of a High-Intensity Tandem Bicycle Exercise Program on Clinical Severity, Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging, and Plasma Biomarkers in Parkinson's Disease. Front. Neurol. 11:656. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00656 ¹ Vida Activa, Department of Internal Medicine, Fundación Santa Fe de Bogotá, Bogota, Colombia, ² School of Medicine and Health Sciences, Universidad del Rosario, Bogota, Colombia, ³ School of Medicine, Universidad de los Andes, Bogota, Colombia, ⁴ Endocrinology Section, Department of Internal Medicine, Fundación Santa Fe de Bogotá, Bogota, Colombia, ⁵ Radiology and Diagnostic Imaging Department, Fundación Santa Fe de Bogotá, Bogota, Colombia, ⁶ Neurology Department, Fundación Santa Fe de Bogotá, Bogota, Colombia, ⁷ Neurosurgery Section, Department of Surgery, Fundación Santa Fe de Bogotá, Bogota, Colombia

Rationale: The optimal modality, intensity, duration, frequency, and dose–response of exercise as a therapy for Parkinson's Disease (PD) are insufficiently understood.

Objective: To assess the impact of a high-intensity tandem bicycle program on clinical severity, biomarkers, and functional MRI (fMRI) in PD.

Methods: A single-center, parallel-group clinical trial was conducted. Thirteen PD patients aged 65 or younger were divided in two groups: a control group and an intervention group that incorporated a cycling program at 80% of each individual's maximum heart rate (HR) (\geq 80 rpm), three times a week, for 16 weeks. Both groups continued their conventional medications for PD. At baseline and at the end of follow-up, we determined in all participants the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale, anthropometry, VO₂max, PD biomarkers, and fMRI.

Results: VO₂max improved in the intervention group (IG) (+5.7 ml/kg/min), while it slightly deteriorated in the control group (CG) (-1.6 ml/kg/min) (p = 0.041). Mean Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) went down by 5.7 points in the IG and showed a small 0.9-point increase in the CG (p = 0.11). fMRI showed activation of the right fusiform gyrus during the motor task and functional connectivity between the cingulum and areas of the frontal cortex, and between the cerebellar vermis and the thalamus and posterior temporal gyrus. Plasma brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) levels increased more than 10-fold in the IG and decreased in the CG (p = 0.028). Larger increases in plasma BDNF correlated with greater decreases in UPDRS (r = -0.58, p = 0.04).

34

Conclusions: Our findings suggest that high-intensity tandem bicycle improves motor function and biochemical and functional neuroimaging variables in PD patients.

Trial registration number: ISRCTN 13047118, Registered on February 8, 2018.

Keywords: Parkinson disease, exercise, tandem bicycle, magnetic resonance imaging, biomarkers

INTRODUCTION

Parkinson's disease (PD) has a prevalence rate of 1-2 per 1,000 of the population worldwide (1). Despite L-DOPA treatment and optimal medication, around 36-50% of patients with PD will present motor complications such as dyskinesia and motor fluctuations (2, 3), and 78% will eventually develop dementia (4), leading to various degrees of disability and reduced quality of life. In working-age adults, PD also affects their economic productivity (5). All these issues have motivated an intense search for effective adjuvant therapies to complement current medications and improve management of PD. Exercise has been proven to improve motor function and mobility (6, 7) and enhance clinical functions including strength, gait, and balance (8). It also has a positive impact on cognitive function (9), patient-reported quality of life, and mental health (7, 10). The postulated mechanisms reported include enhanced cerebral oxygenation (11), improved plasticity of cortical striatum (12), release of humoral factors and neurotransmitters (7, 13, 14), and stimulation of dopaminergic neurons still functioning (15). More specific studies suggested that high-speed, complex goaldirected exercise such as cycling (high velocity, complexity, and repetition) can induce activity-dependent neuroplasticity (6, 16). High-cadence tandem cycling has shown to reduce PD symptoms in both upper and lower extremities and to increase brain activation as measured by functional MRI (fMRI) (6, 17-19).

A tandem bicycle has a drive train that mechanically links the pedals through a timing chain. When one of the riders is a PD patient, the higher cadence and consistency in pedaling that a healthy partner may deliver aids to achieve and maintain a pedaling rate that is greater than the former's preferred voluntary rate. Forcing the pace facilitates mechanically augmented moderate- and high-intensity aerobic exercise and provides sensory motor input possibly impacting motor speed and control via neurophysiological mechanisms. Some literature has shown that forced (tandem) cycling at a high cadence improves motor function and promotes functional improvement in PD. However, the mechanisms that underline those benefits are still being debated (6). Low-intensity progressive cycling training can improve motor function in PD, especially akinesia (20).

However, the mechanisms underlying the improvement of motor function in PD patients after cycling are not known.

Several blood-borne molecules have been involved in mediating the effects of exercise on PD. One of them is brainderived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), a protein with a potent effect on dopaminergic neuron survival and morphology (21, 22). Other potential mediators include regulated on activation, normal T expressed and secreted (RANTES), a chemokine correlated with motor involvement in PD patients (23); cathepsin D, a protease whose activity has been related to cell death in primate models of PD (24); myeloperoxidase (MPO), an enzyme with neurotoxic effects in a rodent model of PD (25); neural cell-adhesion molecule (NCAM) (26), a potential neurotrophic mediator; and platelet-derived growth factor isotype BB (PDGF-BB), whose regenerative properties have been demonstrated in a rat model of PD (27).

These mechanisms of action of exercise at the molecular and cellular level should also be reflected by changes in patterns of brain activation in functional neuroimaging studies. fMRI has revealed signature alterations in PD, including hyperactivation of cerebellar (28, 29) and primary motor cortex (30, 31). Recently, accelerated loss of hippocampal volume (32), gray matter atrophy of posterior cingulate cortex (33), and reduced connectivity in the prefrontal-limbic network (34) have also been linked to mild cognitive impairment and depressive symptoms in PD. Some studies have shown increased exercise-induced activity in the ventral striatum and increased repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation-evoked dopamine release in the caudate nucleus (17). Nonetheless, the influence of highly challenging exercise therapy on fMRI features of PD is insufficiently known.

Despite abundant evidence addressing the clinical impact of exercise on PD, the optimal modality, frequency, and intensity of exercise practice as an adjuvant therapy in PD have not been established. The same can be said about the mechanistic pathways that result in the reported improvements.

Some of the heterogeneity of results regarding benefits of exercise in PD may arise from the fact that voluntary and self-paced exercise elicit distinct neural responses and may yield different outcomes (35). Animal and human trials with forced exercise (i.e., practiced above the intensity preferred by the subject) have shown positive results (36, 37). Furthermore, a prior trial proved a tandem bicycle intervention to be feasible in PD and to improve general physical performance measures (37).

With this context, we aimed to assess the impact of a highintensity exercise program based on tandem bicycle training and on diverse aspects of PD including standardized scales of clinical symptoms, biochemical markers, and functional neuroimaging.

Abbreviations: PD, Parkinson's disease; IG, intervention group; CG, control group; UPDRS, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale; VO₂max, maximal oxygen consumption; fMRI, functional magnetic resonance imaging; BDNF, brainderived neurotrophic factor; L-DOPA, L-3,4 dihydroxyphenylalanine; RANTES, regulated on activation, normal T expressed and secreted; MPO, myeloperoxidase; NCAM, neural cell-adhesion molecule; PDGF, platelet-derived growth factor isotype BB-BB; MP-RAGE, 3D magnetization-prepared rapid gradient echo; DPARSF, data processing assistant for resting-state fMRI; sICAM-1, intercellular adhesion molecule-1; sVCAM-1, soluble vascular adhesion molecule-1; nM-EDL, non-motor aspects of experiences of daily living; M-EDL, motor aspects of experiences of daily living.
MATERIALS AND METHODS

Participants

Thirteen patients with idiopathic PD confirmed by a neurologist specializing in movement disorders according to the Movement Disorder Society Clinical Diagnostic Criteria (38) accepted to participate in the study. Inclusion criteria were a PD Hoehn and Yahr stage 1–3, age 65 or less, stable dopaminergic oral therapy, negative exercise stress test, and no contraindications to exercise. Exclusions were surgery for PD, cancer, joint diseases, coronary disease, hyperthyroidism, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, asthma, hypertension, vision defects, history of stroke, anemia, anticoagulant use, pacemaker, insulin pumps, minimental score below 24, or the presence of any contraindication for magnetic resonance imaging.

Study Design

A single-center, parallel-group clinical trial was conducted. Participants were divided in two groups: a control group (CG) and an intervention group (IG) that incorporated high-intensity exercise. Both groups continued with their conventional pharmacological anti-PD medications. Motor function, anthropometric measurements (weight, height, body mass index, waist circumference, percent body fat, percent lean body mass measured by bioelectrical impedance analysis), estimated maximal oxygen consumption (VO₂max), biomarkers, and functional neuroimaging were assessed before and after complete the intervention in both groups.

The study was conducted at the indoor facilities of the "Vida Activa" wellness center of Fundación Santa Fe University Hospital. VO₂max and Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) were measured while individuals were "on" anti-Parkinson's medications. The physicians who took all measurements were blinded to patient group.

Intervention

The exercise protocol included a conditioning phase of 8 weeks as a progressive adaptation process to exercise. The conditioning phase was intended to allow participants to learn how to ride a tandem bicycle as none of them had used it before, to understand each participant's individual physical needs related to the exercise and to improve the equipment based on individual needs in order to provide greater comfort during exercise and allow some time for its progressive adaptation to the body.

The conditioning phase consisted of session of 30–40 min length, one session per week for the first 4 weeks and two sessions per week for the last 4 weeks. Each session began with 5 min of warmup (low resistance pedaling at 30–40 rpm), followed by 20 min of cycling at 50–60% of their individual's maximum heart rate (HR) (40–60 rpm) and ended with a cool down period of 5 min of cycling at 30–40 rpm. Participants performed 10 min of stretching exercise after each session. Rating of perceived exertion (on the Borg scale) and HR (speed and cadence) were monitored by a general practitioner physician during each session.

We considered the conditioning phase to be very important in order to improve patient engagement, increase patient's confidence and self-efficacy, and build a social network among patients and their families that increases adherence to the intervention and helps prevent exercise-related injury.

After the conditioning phase, patients participated in a highintensity forced cycling program on a stationary tandem bicycle, three times a week for 16 weeks. Each training session consisted of a 10-min warm-up (low resistance pedaling at 30-40 rpm), followed by 20 min cycling at 80% of each individual's maximum HR while pedaling at 80 rpm or faster and ended with a cool down period of 5 min of cycling at 30-40 rpm. Participants performed 10 min of stretching exercise after each session. To rate perceived exertion (on the Borg scale) and HR, speed and cadence were monitored by a general practitioner during each session. HR was collected with a PolarTM heart rate monitor worn on the chest; pedaling variables were measured using a bicycle speedometer and odometer. Healthy physical educators partnered with each patient to provide motivation and to assist individuals to keep the pace and cadence to reach 80% of their individual's maximum HR during each session. All participants successfully completed each exercise session.

Clinical Assessment

We measured in all participants at study start and end the UPDRS, estimated maximal oxygen consumption (VO₂max), and anthropometry.

Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Subjects were scanned on a General Electric Signa Excite 1.5 T scanner at a University Hospital. T1 images were acquired using 3D magnetization-prepared rapid gradient echo (MP-RAGE) sequence, repetition time (TR) = 13.12 ms, echo time (TE) = 4.2 ms, flip angle = 15° , field of view (FOV) = 240×240 mm, voxel size = 1 mm isotropic. Resting and task fMRI data were acquired using gradient-echo echoplanar imaging (EPI) sequence, with TR = 3,000 ms, TE = 60 ms, flip angle = 90° , FOV = 240×240 mm, voxel size = $3.75 \times 3.75 \times 7$ mm. Each run of resting fMRI scan lasted 6 min, producing 180 volumes of 3D images. For the hand motor task, subjects were required to tap with the index fingers for periods of 30 s alternating with 30 s of rest.

Data were analyzed using the package SPM12, Department of Imaging Neuroscience Group, London, UK. The images were realigned spatially to the first series of each subject to correct the head movement; slice timing correction ascending (39), and slice 10 was taken as a reference. Functional images were normalized to standard stereotaxic space Atlas Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI). Finally, images were spatially smoothed with a three-dimensional 7-mm full width half maximum isotropic Gaussian kernel filter to improve S/N ratio. For each task we use parametrical analysis of first and second level. The model parameters were canonical hemodynamic response function (HRF) with time and derivatives, six multiple regressors for motion head to reduce intra- and intersubject variability, and high-pass filter of 128.

The second-level analysis consisted in a full factorial design; the first factor was the time of observation (pretreatment and post-treatment), the second factor was the group (IG and CG). We used an alpha of 0.05 without correction for all

analyses. The greater cluster with 10 voxels was included. The locations of the statistical findings are reported in a space coordinate (x, y, z) developed by the Consortium of Brain Mapping, Montreal Neurological Institute. Imaging data from resting fMRI were preprocessed using Statistical Parametric Mapping 8 (SPM5, http://www.fil.ion.uclac.uk/spm) and Data Processing Assistant for Resting-State fMRI (40, 41). In brief, the preprocessing included slice timing, head movement correction, spatial normalization, band-pass filtering (0.01-0.08 Hz), and global normalization. We decided to exclude the initial 10 volumes as part of the standardized process of the software (FSL, https://fsl.fmrib.ox.ac.uk/fsl/fslwiki/) used for the task block analysis in order to allow magnetization to reach an equilibrium and reduce the noise before reaching the steady-state of imaging; the remaining volumes were then corrected and realigned to the first volume to correct displacement due to head motion (42).

Next, the individual T1-weighted images were co-registered to the mean realigned functional images using a linear transformation; the T1 was segmented into gray matter, white matter, and cerebrospinal fluid tissue maps followed by non-linear normalization into the Montreal Neurological Institute space. Temporal band-pass filtering (0.01–0.08 Hz) was performed on the residual time series of each voxel to reduce the effect of low-frequency drift and high-frequency noise (41). The final step in preprocessing was a spatial smoothing with an isotropic Gaussian kernel of 4 mm FWHM.

The functional connectivity was estimated with a procedure based on seeds or region of interest (ROI). The time sequence is extracted from each seed and that date is used as regressor for a linear correlative analysis. The correlation coefficient among all seeds was calculated, and subsequently, a symmetric and weighted matrix of connectivity for each subject was created. We used a whole brain approach, and the seeds were specified by the parcellation of automatic anatomical labeling or AAL atlas (43).

In order to identify changes in networks among pre- and posttest in the connectivity matrices of functional connectivity, a network-based statistic (NBS) was done. NBS allows to identify any potential connected structures formed by an appropriately chosen set of supra-threshold links, and the topological extent of any such structure is then used to determine its significance (44, 45). The parameters to analysis were 5,000 permutations and *p*-value of 0.05.

Imaging data were preprocessed using SPM8 (http://www. fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm) and DPARSF (http://rfmri.org/DPARSF). Functional connectivity was obtained with the seed method and the atlas AAL. The matrix of correlation of 116 regions of interest was analyzed by network-based statistic (44) (NBS, https://www. nitrc.org/projects/nbs/).

Biochemical Measurements

Biomarkers were measured with a MILLIPLEX[®] MAP human neurodegenerative disease panel (HNDG3MAG-36K, Millipore, USA). Antibody-coated, fluorescently labeled magnetic beads were incubated overnight with diluted plasma samples. After addition of a biotinylated detection antibody and extensive washing, streptavidin–phycoerythrin was added and the fluorescence of beads and phycoerythrin captured in a Luminex TABLE 1 | Baseline characteristics of study participants.

	Control group	Intervention group
Sex M/F	3:4	4:2
Age (years)	56.0	57.8
Time since diagnosis (range in years)	2–24	2-14
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	26.7	27.5
% body fat	22.8	19.6
% muscle mass	52.1	56.3
Waist circumference (cm)	91.5	94.0
VO2max (ml O2/kg/min)	18.7	19.4
VO ₂ max (ml O ₂ /kg/min)	18.7	19.4

MAGPIX[®] (Millipore, USA) apparatus. Data were analyzed with the Xponent[®] (Austin, TX, USA) software. The lower limit of detection was 2 pg/ml for BDNF, PDGF-AA, and RANTES; 24 pg/ml for soluble intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1), MPO, cathepsin D, PDGFAB/BB, and NCAM; and 61 pg/ml for soluble vascular adhesion molecule-1 (sVCAM-1).

Ethical Aspects

The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Fundación Santa Fe de Bogotá, according to minute CCEI-2342 of November 25, 2014. All study patients provided written informed consent. Please also see below the declaration on *Ethics Approval and Consent to Participate*.

Statistical Analysis

Within-group changes in continuous variables (UPDRS, VO_2max , anthropometric measures, and biomarker levels) were performed using paired Student's *t*-tests. Between-group comparisons in the change in continuous variables were performed using analysis of covariance (ANCOVA), with baseline values as covariates and intervention group as fixed factor. Changes in continuous variables were correlated using Spearman's correlation coefficient.

RESULTS

The CG had three male and four female patients. The IG had four male and two female patients. None of the baseline variables differed significantly between groups (**Table 1**).

Clinical Severity

The CG experimented a deterioration in VO₂max during the study duration (from 18.7 to 17.1 ml/kg/min, intragroup p = 0.092), while VO₂max increased in the IG (from 19.4 to 25.1 ml/kg/min, intragroup p = 0.008; **Figure 1**). The betweengroup comparison in the change in VO₂max reached statistical significance (p = 0.041). Changes in weight, BMI, percent body fat, percent lean body mass, and waist circumference did not differ between groups (**Table 1**).

Baseline mean UPDRS was 57.7 in the CG and 54.8 in the IG. Patients in the CG experienced a mean 0.9-point increase



(intragroup p = 0.67), while those in the IG had a mean 5.7-point decrease (intragroup p = 0.12; **Figure 1**). The *p*-value for the between-group difference was p = 0.11.

Mean score in Part I of UPDRS [non-motor aspects of experiences of daily living (nM-EDL)] increased in both the CG (+2.7 points) and IG (+0.3 points) (between-group p = 0.12). Part II of UPDRS [motor aspects of experiences of daily living (M-EDL)] remained constant in both groups (+0.1 points in CG, +0.3 points in IG, p = 0.96). Part III of UPDRS (motor examination) was reduced by 6.7 points in the IG, while it went down by only 2.1 points in the CG. However, the difference did not reach statistical significance (p = 0.32). Mean score in Part IV of UPDRS (motor complications) also remained constant (+0.1 points in the CG, +0.5 points in the IG, p = 0.61).

fMRI

We found similar baseline activations in both groups in the motor right-hand task, including the left pre-central gyrus and cerebellum. The IG exhibited greater activation of the right fusiform gyrus and decreased activation of the left pre-central gyrus at study end, relative to the CG. In the verb generation task, pretreatment activations were similar in the IG and CG, involving portions of frontal cortex like the left pars triangularis. Final images revealed lower activation of this area in the IG compared to the CG. Network-based strategy (NBS) revealed post-exercise increases in functional connectivity between the right posterior cingulum and the middle frontal and superior orbital gyri, as well as between the vermis and the thalamus and posterior temporal gyrus (**Table 2** and **Figure 2**).

Changes in Biomarkers

In the IG, mean BDNF increased from 27.2 to 218.7 pg/ml (intragroup p = 0.002), PDGF-AA from 22.9 to 192 pg/ml (intragroup p = 0.038), and PDGF-AB/BB from 16.3 to 366 pg/ml (intragroup p = 0.013; **Table 3**). Contrastingly, no biomarker changed significantly in the CG. Finally, the between-group comparisons of change in BDNF (between-group p

= 0.005) and RANTES (between-group p = 0.030) reached statistical significance.

Correlation Between Changes in Biomarkers and Changes in Clinical Variables

Larger increases in BDNF were associated with greater improvements in UPDRS (correlation between change in plasma BDNF and change in the total UPDRS r = -0.58, p = 0.040). Changes in BDNF were also positively correlated with improvements in VO₂max (r = 0.58, p = 0.047; Figure 3). Changes in NCAM were negatively correlated with changes in percent body fat (r = -0.79, p = 0.001).

Adverse Events

We did not encounter any physical or psychological adverse events during the course of the study.

DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this pioneer study is the first to integrate clinical variables, fMRI, and biomarkers to assess the impact of a high-intensity tandem bicycle intervention in patients with PD. Despite some results not reaching statistical significance due to limited sample size, findings from this study suggest that high-intensity tandem bicycle induces improvements in clinical, biochemical, and functional neuroimaging variables in PD patients.

VO2 max improved in the IG, but remained constant in the CG, a difference that reached statistical significance. A similar trend was observed for UPDRS, even though in this case, the difference was not statistically significant. In fMRI, exercise promoted activation of the right fusiform gyrus during the motor task and functional connectivity between the cingulum and areas of the frontal cortex, and between the cerebellar vermis and the thalamus and posterior temporal gyrus. Plasma BDNF levels increased more than 10-fold in the IG and decreased in the CG, a significant difference. Larger increases in plasma BDNF

TABLE 2 | Functional magnetic resonance imaging main activations by task, group, and condition.

		Con	trol group			Intervention group				
	Region	t-value	x	У	z	Region	t-value	x	У	z
RIGHT HAND	TASK									
Baseline	Left pre-central gyrus	7.0	-36	-19	65	Left pre-central gyrus	6.7	-36	-19	65
	Left cerebellum (crus 1)	4.3	-30	-70	-31	Right fusiform gyrus	6.6	21	-85	-10
	Right cerebellum (VI)	4.1	24	-76	-22	Left cerebellum (crus 1)	5.2	-21	-85	-16
	Left inferior parietal lobule	3.7	-51	-46	53	Left posterior medial frontal gyrus	4.1	-9	_7	53
Post- treatment	Left pre-central gyrus	9.0	-36	-19	65	Right fusiform gyrus	7.2	24	-85	-10
	Left post-central gyrus	6.0	-51	-22	50	Left cerebellum (VI)	5.4	-21	-82	-16
lobule	Left inferior parietal Iobule	4.1	-51	-43	53	Left pre-central gyrus	5.2	-36	-19	65
	Left posterior medial frontal gyrus	4.7	-3	-1	59	Left mid-cingulate cortex	4.1	-12	_4	50
						Left cerebellum (VI)	4.0	-33	-67	-19
VERB GENER	ATION TASK									
	Left fusiform gyrus	4.1	-27	-82	-13	Left inferior frontal gyrus (pars triangularis)	5.3	-39	29	26
	Left inferior frontal gyrus (pars triangularis)	4.0	-39	14	14	Left superior medial gyrus	4.8	-9	17	47
						Left inferior frontal gyrus (pars orbitalis)	4.2	-48	20	-4
						Left middle frontal gyrus	4.5	-36	5	56
						Left posterior medial frontal gyrus	4.2	-6	2	62
Post- treatment	Left posterior medial frontal gyrus	5.9	-6	-1	65	Right fusiform gyrus	4.2	27	-82	-1
	Left inferior frontal gyrus (pars triangularis)	5.6	-36	26	29	Left insula lobe	3.7	-27	20	11
	Left pre-central gyrus	5.3	-39	-7	35	Left inferior frontal gyrus (pars triangularis)	3.5	-39	29	26
	Right fusiform gyrus	4.4	21	-85	-10	Left middle frontal gyrus	3.0	-15	-10	56



FIGURE 2 | Activations and connectivity in functional magnetic resonance imaging. (a) Activations in right hand motor task by group and condition. (b) Activations in verb generation task by group and condition. (c) Comparison between conditions with network-based strategy in resting functional magnetic resonance imaging.

		Control	group		Interventi	on group	Between-groups p-value
	Baseline	Final	Intragroup p-value	Baseline	Final	Intragroup p-value	
BDNF (pg/ml)	260.0	149.6	0.35	20.63	207.1	0.028	0.005
Cathepsin D (pg/ml)	4,824	3,559	0.92	3,637	3,716	0.50	0.63
sICAM-1 (pg/ml)	1,899	1,546	0.23	2,145	1,546	0.043	0.41
MPO (pg/ml)	28,150	3,559	0.14	46,992	3,733	0.080	0.78
PDGF-AA (pg/ml)	143.3	83.4	0.50	23.8	157.6	0.028	0.13
RANTES (pg/ml)	837.3	1,210	0.18	202	2,850	0.18	0.03
NCAM (pg/ml)	6,387	5,731	0.87	8,152	8,198	0.75	0.43
PDGF-AB/BB (pg/ml)	576.9	399.2	0.74	16.4	336.4	0.028	0.96
sVCAM-1 (pg/ml)	2,916	2,645	0.25	2,968	3,202	0.46	0.36

TABLE 3 | Changes in plasma concentrations of biomarkers, by study group.

correlated with greater decreases in UPDRS. These findings are similar to those from previous studies showing that high-cadence tandem cycling improves motor function and mobility in patients with PD (6).

Several previous clinical studies have documented the positive impacts of exercise on PD (5–9, 19, 20). A systematic review of 104 studies concluded that there is good evidence supporting benefits of exercise on UPDRS (35), especially on the M-EDL subscale and motor examination, but this effect may vary according to exercise modality.

We found significant increases in plasma BDNF and PDGF-BB in the IG. A significant reduction in sICAM-1 was also achieved. Intracerebroventricular administration of PDGF-BB to a mouse model of PD restored striatal dopamine transporter binding sites and expression of nigral tyrosine hydroxylase (27). In addition, the impact of exercise on BDNF has been reported previously. Eight weeks of interval training in stationary bicycle incremented BDNF in PD patients (46, 47), and BDNF has shown potential to improve dopaminergic neuron survival (21, 22). Of note, plasma BDNF appropriately reflects concentrations in



central nervous system (48, 49). We found a marked correlation between increases in BDNF and improvements in UPDRS. The negative association between changes in this neurotrophin and changes in the clinical severity of PD is consistent with previous results (46, 47). Thus, BDNF biology, prior studies, and our own results support a potential involvement of BDNF on the impact of exercise on PD. Concerning sICAM-1, this molecule may constitute a marker of sustained brain inflammatory processes in both animals and humans (50). Higher plasma sICAM-1 was observed in stage 1 and 2 patients with PD when compared to healthy controls (51), suggesting a role of inflammatory agents in PD pathogenesis that could be mitigated by forced, highintensity exercise.

Similar to earlier fMRI studies in PD (52, 53), we found baseline cerebellar hyperactivation in our PD patients. Concerning changes in fMRI induced by exercise, a prior tandem bicycle trial in PD found increased exercise-induced activity in the globus pallidus, thalamus, primary motor, and supplementary motor areas (54). None of these areas appeared to be differentially activated by the intervention in our study. Interestingly, what we did find was an exercise-induced activation of the fusiform gyrus that, to our knowledge, had not been documented previously. The fusiform gyrus is involved in the executive function that is frequently altered in PD patients as may occur in patients with rigidity and bradykinesia. If there is increased cortical activation with exercise, we consider that the executive function may deteriorate more slowly or may even improve in PD patients who exercise, reinforcing the importance of exercising in PD patients, as reductions in the gray matter volume of the fusiform gyrus (along with other temporal areas) seems to be associated with cognitive impairment and poorer executive function in PD patients (33, 55).

A previous study that evaluated an 8-week forced-rate pedaling exercise program reported stronger connectivity between the motor cortex and the ipsilateral thalamus (19). Similarly, we found increased connectivity between thalamus and posterior temporal gyrus in the IG. Hence, our exercise program induced cortical and connectivity changes associated with positive effects on PD. High-intensity protocols based on tandem bicycle have shown to improve motor function, rigidity, and bradykinesia, as well as induce activity-dependent neuroplasticity (7, 12, 17, 18), probably by promoting high-frequency entry patterns to the sensorimotor cortex. Forcing a high pedaling rate seems to be a determinant of the effects of cycle training in PD (56), probably through induction of increases in afferent stimuli from osteotendinous structures (55). Other studies have proposed different hypothetic explanations regarding the mechanisms that improve motor function in PD patients after cycling.

Cycling may enhance both extrinsic and intrinsic sensory feedbacks from the periphery and the subsequent activation of basal ganglia circuits, which may enhance central motor processing (57); the pedals of a stationary bicycle inherently offer PD patients the mechanical constraint of a constant movement amplitude (57, 58).

Data from our study suggest that exercise may trigger several simultaneous mechanisms that integrated increased brain activation and improved activation of basal ganglia circuits and release of biochemical factors that act as potential neuroprotective and neurotrophic mediator agents (12–20). Our study provides comparative data against other high-intensity cycling interventions.

Additionally, these findings show that individuals with PD are able to participate in a high-intensity cycling intervention and benefit from it. While these findings do not directly answer the question regarding the optimal training variables (intensity/duration/frequency), they contribute to understand the mechanisms that improve motor function in PD patients after cycling.

Further examination of the correlation between changes in neuroimages, biomarkers, and clinical variables of PD induced by longer interventions are needed in order to develop individualized and more specific exercise-training programs.

Study Limitations

Despite the encouraging results, our study has several limitations. The integration of biomarkers and fMRI to

the clinical assessments makes this study not only unique and interesting but also highly expensive and logistically complex. Due to these considerations, we used a small convenience sample of 13 patients. In addition, the design was not randomized due to the requirement of a high degree of collaboration (continued attendance, adherence to exercise routines, multiple complex evaluations) by study participants.

Even so, the findings from our study provide a novel approach and original data to understand the mechanisms that improve motor function in PD patients after cycling.

CONCLUSION

Findings from this study suggest that high-intensity tandem bicycle improve motor function and biochemical and functional neuroimaging variables in PD patients. Further research is needed to better understand the mechanisms underlying the improvement of motor function, as well as the type, training variables (intensity/duration/frequency), and dose-response involved in each exercise training practice.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated and/or analyzed during the current study are not publicly available due to institutional policies protecting patient privacy but are available in de-identified from the corresponding author on reasonable request.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Fundacion Santa Fe de Bogota. The

REFERENCES

- Mak MK, Wong-Yu IS. Exercise for Parkinson's disease. Int Rev Neurobiol. (2019) 147:1–44. doi: 10.1016/bs.irn.2019.06.001
- Thanvi B, Lo N, Robinson T. Levodopa-induced dyskinesia in Parkinson's disease: clinical features, pathogenesis, prevention and treatment. *Postgrad Med J.* (2007) 83:384–8. doi: 10.1136/pgmj.2006.054759
- Rafael AS, Barbosa JM, Rosas MJ, Garrett MC. Parkinson's disease and development of levodopa induced motor complications: influence of baseline features and first medical approach. *Porto Biomed J.* (2016) 1:136– 41. doi: 10.1016/j.pbj.2016.08.001
- Aarsland D, Andersen K, Larsen JP, Lolk A, Kragh-Sorensen P. Prevalence and characteristics of dementia in Parkinson disease: an 8-year prospective study. *Arch Neurol.* (2003) 60:387–92. doi: 10.1001/archneur.60.3.387
- Martikainen KK, Luukkaala TH, Marttila RJ. Parkinson's disease and working capacity. *Mov Disord*. (2006) 21:2187–91. doi: 10.1002/mds.21171
- Ridgel AL, Phillips RS, Walter BL, Discenzo FM, Loparo KA. Dynamic highcadence cycling improves motor symptoms in Parkinson's disease. *Front Neurol.* (2015) 6:194. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2015.00194
- Oliveira de Carvalho A, Filho ASS, Murillo-Rodriguez E, Rocha NB, Carta MG, Machado S. Physical exercise for Parkinson's disease: clinical and experimental evidence. *Clin Pract Epidemiol Ment Health.* (2018) 14:89. doi: 10.2174/1745017901814010089

patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

CS and ME participated in study conception, writing the protocol, writing the application for funding, coordinating the administrative task to buy study equipment, patient enrollment, consenting patients, patients evaluation, data collection, data analysis, and manuscript writing. JB participated in study conception, looking for funding, coordinating the administrative task to buy study equipment, patient enrollment, data collection, data analysis, and manuscript editing. CM participated in study conception, writing the protocol, writing the application for funding, coordinating the administrative task to buy study equipment, patient enrollment, consenting patients, data collection (laboratory analyses), data analysis, and manuscript writing. GS and NU participated in patient enrollment and evaluation, consenting patients, data collection (neuroimaging), data analysis (neuroimaging), and manuscript revision. OB-P participated in study conception, data collection (neurology data), data analysis, and manuscript writing revision. GM participated in study conception, search for funding, data analysis, and manuscript revision. LS, EH, MP-J, and AC-M participated in patient enrollment, data collection, and manuscript revision.

FUNDING

This work was supported by Universidad del Rosario, Fundación Santa Fe de Bogotá and Universidad de los Andes. The funding sources had no involvement in study design, data collection, analysis or interpretation, manuscript writing, or in the decision to submit the article for publication.

- Lauzé M, Daneault JF, Duval C. The effects of physical activity in Parkinson's disease: a review. J Parkinsons Dis. (2016) 6:685–98. doi: 10.3233/JPD-160790
- David FJ, Robichaud JA, Leurgans SE, Poon C, Kohrt WM, Goldman JG, et al. Exercise improves cognition in Parkinson's disease: the PRET-PD randomized, clinical trial. *Mov Disord.* (2015) 30:1657–63. doi: 10.1002/mds.26291
- Rafferty MR, Schmidt PN, Luo ST, Li K, Marras C, Davis TL, et al. Regular exercise, quality of life, and mobility in Parkinson's disease: a longitudinal analysis of national Parkinson foundation quality improvement initiative data. *J Parkinsons Dis.* (2017) 7:193–202. doi: 10.3233/JPD-1 60912
- Oussaidene K, Prieur F, Tagougui S, Abaidia A, Matran R, Mucci P. Aerobic fitness influences cerebral oxygenation response to maximal exercise in healthy subjects. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2015) 205:53– 60. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2014.10.009
- Feng YS, Yang SD, Tan ZX, Wang MM, Xing Y, Dong F, et al. The benefits and mechanisms of exercise training for Parkinson's disease. *Life Sci.* (2020) 22:117345. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2020.117345
- Szuhany KL, Bugatti M, Otto MW. A meta-analytic review of the effects of exercise on brain-derived neurotrophic factor. J Psychiatr Res. (2015) 60:56–64. doi: 10.1016/j.jpsychires.2014.10.003
- 14. da Silva PG, Domingues DD, de Carvalho LA, Allodi S, Correa CL. Neurotrophic factors in Parkinson's disease are regulated

by exercise: evidence-based practice. J Neurol Sci. (2016) 363:5–15. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2016.02.017

- Fisher BE, Li Q, Nacca A, Salem GJ, Song J, Yip J, et al. Treadmill exercise elevates striatal dopamine D2 receptor binding potential in patients with early Parkinson's disease. *Neuroreport.* (2013) 24:509– 14. doi: 10.1097/WNR.0b013e328361dc13
- Miner DG, Aron A, DiSalvo E. Therapeutic effects of forced exercise cycling in individuals with Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Sci. (2020) 9:116677. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2020.116677
- Sacheli MA, Neva JL, Lakhani B, Murray DK, Vafai N, Shahinfard E, et al. Exercise increases caudate dopamine release and ventral striatal activation in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2019) 34:1891–900. doi: 10.1002/mds.27865
- Ridgel AL, Vitek JL, Alberts JL. Forced, not voluntary, exercise improves motor function in Parkinson's disease patients. *Neurorehabil Neural Repair*. (2009) 23:600–8. doi: 10.1177/1545968308328726
- Shah C, Beall EB, Frankemolle AM, Penko A, Phillips MD, Lowe MJ, et al. Exercise therapy for Parkinson's disease: pedaling rate is related to changes in motor connectivity. *Brain Connect.* (2016) 6:25– 36. doi: 10.1089/brain.2014.0328
- Chang HC, Lu CS, Chiou WD, Chen CC, Weng YH, Chang YJ. An 8week low-intensity progressive cycling training improves motor functions in patients with early-stage Parkinson's disease. J Clin Neurol. (2018) 14:225– 33. doi: 10.3988/jcn.2018.14.2.225
- Howells DW, Porritt MJ, Wong JY, Batchelor PE, Kalnins R, Hughes AJ, et al. Reduced BDNF mRNA expression in the Parkinson's disease substantia nigra. *Exp Neurol.* (2000) 166:127–35. doi: 10.1006/exnr.2000.7483
- 22. Murer MG, Yan Q, Raisman-Vozari R. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor in the control human brain, and in Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease. *Prog Neurobiol.* (2001) 63:71–124. doi: 10.1016/S0301-0082(00)00014-9
- Rentzos M, Nikolaou C, Andreadou E, Paraskevas GP, Rombos A, Zoga M, et al. Circulating interleukin-15 and RANTES chemokine in Parkinson's disease. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2007) 116:374–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2007.00894.x
- Yelamanchili SV, Chaudhuri AD, Flynn CT, Fox HS. Upregulation of cathepsin D in the caudate nucleus of primates with experimental Parkinsonism. *Mol Neurodegener*. (2011) 6:52. doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-6-52
- Choi DK, Pennathur S, Perier C, Tieu K, Teismann P, Wu DC, et al. Ablation of the inflammatory enzyme myeloperoxidase mitigates features of Parkinson's disease in mice. J Neurosci. (2005) 25:6594– 600. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0970-05.2005
- Ravindran G, Rao HS. Enriched NCAM-positive cells form functional dopaminergic neurons in the rat model of Parkinson's disease. *Stem Cells Dev.* (2006) 15:575–82. doi: 10.1089/scd.2006.15.575
- Zachrisson O, Zhao M, Andersson A, Dannaeus K, Häggblad J, Isacson R, et al. Restorative effects of platelet derived growth factor-BB in rodent models of Parkinson's disease. *J Parkinsons Dis.* (2011) 1:49–63. doi: 10.3233/JPD-2011-0003
- Yu H, Sternad D, Corcos DM, Vaillancourt DE. Role of hyperactive cerebellum and motor cortex in Parkinson's disease. *Neuroimage*. (2007) 35:222–33. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2006.11.047
- Wu T, Hallett M. A functional MRI study of automatic movements in patients with Parkinson's disease. *Brain.* (2005) 128:2250–9. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh569
- Moraschi M, Giulietti G, Giove F, Guardati M, Garreffa G, Modugno N, et al. fMRI study of motor cortex activity modulation in early Parkinson's disease. *Magn Reson Imaging*. (2010) 28:1152–8. doi: 10.1016/j.mri.2010.03.025
- Sabatini U, Boulanouar K, Fabre N, Martin F, Carel C, Colonnese C, et al. Cortical motor reorganization in akinetic patients with Parkinson's disease: a functional MRI study. *Brain.* (2000). 123:394–403. doi: 10.1093/brain/123.2.394
- Schneider CB, Donix M, Linse K, Werner A, Fauser M, Klingelhoefer L, et al. Accelerated age-dependent hippocampal volume loss in Parkinson disease with mild cognitive impairment. *Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Demen.* (2017) 32:313 –9. doi: 10.1177/1533317517698794
- 33. Chen B, Wang S, Sun W, Shang X, Liu H, Liu G, et al. Functional and structural changes in gray matter of Parkinson's disease patients with mild cognitive impairment. *Eur J Radiol.* (2017) 93:16–23. doi: 10.1016/j.ejrad.2017.05.018

- Luo C, Chen Q, Song W, Chen K, Guo X, Yang J, et al. Resting-state fMRI study on drug-naive patients with Parkinson's disease and with depression. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry.* (2014) 85:675–83. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2013-3 06237
- 35. Smidt N, de Vet HC, Bouter LM, Dekker J, Arendzen JH, de Bie RA, et al. Effectiveness of exercise therapy: a bestevidence summary of systematic reviews. Aust J Physiother. (2005) 51:71–85. doi: 10.1016/S0004-9514(05)70036-2
- Tillerson JL, Caudle WM, Reverón ME, Miller GW. Exercise induces behavioral recovery and attenuates neurochemical deficits in rodent models of Parkinson's disease. *Neuroscience*. (2003) 119:899–911. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(03)00096-4
- McGough EL, Robinson CA, Nelson MD, Houle R, Fraser G, Handley L, et al. A tandem cycling program: feasibility and physical performance outcomes in people with Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Phys Ther. (2016) 40:223–9. doi: 10.1097/NPT.00000000000146
- Postuma RB, Berg D, Stern M, Poewe W, Olanow CW, Oertel W, et al. MDS clinical diagnostic criteria for Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord.* (2015) 30:1591–601. doi: 10.1002/mds.26424
- Sladky R, Friston KJ, Tröstl J, Cunnington R, Moser E, Windischberger C. Slice-timing effects and their correction in functional MRI. *Neuroimage*. (2011) 58:588–94. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.06.078
- Yan CG, Wang XD, Zuo XN, Zang YF. DPABI: data processing & analysis for (resting-state) brain imaging. *Neuroinformatics*. (2016) 14:339– 51. doi: 10.1007/s12021-016-9299-4
- Chao-Gan Y. The R-fMRI Network. DPABI/DPARSF Survey. (2019). Available online at: http://rfmri.org/DPABISurvey (accessed April 16, 2020).
- Le Bihan D, Iima M, Federau C, Sigmund EE (editors). Intravoxel Incoherent Motion (IVIM) MRI: Principles and Applications. Singapore: Pan Stanford Publishing Ltd (2019). doi: 10.1201/9780429427275
- Biswal B, Yetkin FZ, Haughton VM, Hyde JS. Functional connectivity in the motor cortex of resting human brain using echo-planar MRI. *Magn Reson Med.* (1995) 34:537–41. doi: 10.1002/mrm.1910340409
- 44. Tzourio-Mazoyer N, Landeau B, Papathanassiou D, Crivello F, Etard O, Delcroix N, et al. Automated anatomical labeling of activations in SPM using a macroscopic anatomical parcellation of the MNI MRI single-subject brain. *Neuroimage*. (2002) 15:273–89. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0978
- Zalesky A, Fornito A, Bullmore ET. Network-based statistic: identifying differences in brain networks. *Neuroimage*. (2010) 53:1197–207. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2010.06.041
- 46. Marusiak J, Zeligowska E, Mencel J, Kisiel-Sajewicz K, Majerczak J, Zoladz JA, et al. Interval training-induced alleviation of rigidity and hypertonia in patients with Parkinson's disease is accompanied by increased basal serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor. *J Rehabil Med.* (2015) 47:372–5. doi: 10.2340/16501977-1931
- 47. Zoladz JA, Majerczak J, Zeligowska E, Mencel J, Jaskolski A, Jaskolska A, et al. Moderate-intensity interval training increases serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor level and decreases inflammation in Parkinson's disease patients. J Physiol Pharmacol. (2014) 65:441–8.
- Ventriglia M, Zanardini R, Bonomini C, Zanetti O, Volpe D, Pasqualetti P, et al. Serum brain-derived neurotrophic factor levels in different neurological diseases. *Biomed Res Int.* (2013) 2013:1–7. doi: 10.1155/2013/ 901082
- Scalzo P, Kümmer A, Bretas TL, Cardoso F, Teixeira AL. Serum levels of brainderived neurotrophic factor correlate with motor impairment in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol. (2010) 257:540–5. doi: 10.1007/s00415-009-5357-2
- Miklossy J, Doudet DD, Schwab C, Yu S, McGeer EG, McGeer PL. Role of ICAM-1 in persisting inflammation in Parkinson disease and MPTP monkeys. *Exp Neurol.* (2006) 197:275–83. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2005.10.034
- Andican G, Konukoglu D, Bozluolcay M, Bayülkem K, Firtiina S, Burcak G. Plasma oxidative and inflammatory markers in patients with idiopathic Parkinson's disease. *Acta Neurol Belg.* (2012) 112:155–9. doi: 10.1007/s13760-012-0015-3
- Duchesne C, Gheysen F, Bore A, Albouy G, Nadeau A, Robillard ME, et al. Influence of aerobic exercise training on the neural correlates of motor learning in Parkinson's disease individuals. *NeuroImage*. (2016) 12:559– 69. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2016.09.011

- 53. Chen HM, Wang ZJ, Fang JP, Gao LY, Ma LY, Wu T, et al. Different patterns of spontaneous brain activity between tremor-dominant and postural instability/gait difficulty subtypes of Parkinson's disease: a restingstate fMRI study. CNS Neurosci Ther. (2015) 21:855–66. doi: 10.1111/cns. 12464
- Alberts JL, Linder SM, Penko AL, Lowe MJ, Phillips M. It is not about the bike, it is about the pedaling: forced exercise and Parkinson's disease. *Exerc Sport Sci Rev.* (2011) 39:177–86. doi: 10.1097/JES.0b013e31822cc71a
- Nagano-Saito A, Washimi Y, Arahata Y, Kachi T, Lerch JP, Evans AC, et al. Cerebral atrophy and its relation to cognitive impairment in Parkinson disease. *Neurology.* (2005) 64:224– 9. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000149510.41793.50
- Penko AL, Hirsch JR, Voelcker-Rehage C, Martin PE, Blackburn G, Alberts JL. Asymmetrical pedaling patterns in Parkinson's disease patients. *Clin Biomech.* (2014) 29:1089–94. doi: 10.1016/j.clinbiomech.2014.10.006
- Ridgel AL, Peacock CA, Fickes EJ, Kim CH. Active-assisted cycling improves tremor and bradykinesia in Parkinson's disease. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2012) 93:2049–54. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2012.05.015

 Prodoehl J, Rafferty MR, David FJ, Poon C, Vaillancourt DE, Comella CL, et al. Two-year exercise program improves physical function in Parkinson's disease: the PRET-PD randomized clinical trial. *Neurorehabil Neural Repair.* (2015) 29:112–22. doi: 10.1177/1545968314 539732

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Segura, Eraso, Bonilla, Mendivil, Santiago, Useche, Bernal-Pacheco, Monsalve, Sanchez, Hernández, Peláez-Jaramillo and Cárdenas-Mojica. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Outcomes of STN-DBS in PD Patients With Different Rates of Disease Progression Over One Year of Follow-Up

Renli Qi[†], Xin Geng[†], Baihui Huang, Ye Chen, Honggao Jiang, Yanghong Zou, Wei Wang, Yubin Li, Yushan Li, Lei Yin, Anxiong Liu, Xuelan Yang, Jinghui Li^{*} and Hualin Yu^{*}

Second Department of Neurosurgery, First Affiliated Hospital of Kunming Medical University, Kunming, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mayela Rodríguez-Violante, Instituto Nacional de Neurología y Neurocirugía Manuel Velasco Suárez, Mexico

Reviewed by:

Gertrud Tamas, Semmelweis University, Hungary Santiago Perez-Lloret, Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Científicas y Técnicas (CONICET), Argentina

*Correspondence:

Jinghui Li km_ljh@126.com Hualin Yu yhl308@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 20 February 2020 Accepted: 22 May 2020 Published: 24 July 2020

Citation:

Qi R, Geng X, Huang B, Chen Y, Jiang H, Zou Y, Wang W, Li Y, Li Y, Yin L, Liu A, Yang X, Li J and Yu H (2020) Outcomes of STN-DBS in PD Patients With Different Rates of Disease Progression Over One Year of Follow-Up. Front. Neurol. 11:600. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00600

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a progressive neurodegenerative disorder, and the rate of progression is different across individuals. Subthalamic nucleus deep brain stimulation (STN-DBS) has been shown to produce long-term symptom improvement in PD. In this retrospective study, we wanted to explore the effects of bilateral STN-DBS in PD patients with different rates of disease progression. Forty patients with PD were included. An index of progression rate was calculated by the ratio of the Unified Parkinson Disease Rating Scale, part III (UPDRS-III), score in the off-medication condition at baseline and disease duration. The patients were divided into fast-, medium-, and slow-progression groups by this index. The outcome measurements at the 1st, 6th, and 12th months after surgery were the changes in UPDRS-III scores in the off-medication/on-stimulation condition compared with the baseline. We found the following. (1). Motor functions in the different PD progression groups were improved by bilateral STN-DBS treatment at 1 year of follow-up. (2). However, compared to the slow- and medium-progression groups, the fast-progression group had less improvement at the 6th- and 12th-month follow-up. The results indicated that bilateral STN-DBS can improve motor functions of Parkinson's patients over the 1-year follow-up. Moreover, the outcomes in the slow- and medium-progression patients were better than those with fast-progression rates.

Keywords: Parkinson's disease, deep brain stimulation, subthalamic nucleus, disease progression, outcome

INTRODUCTION

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a common neurodegenerative disorder characterized by the loss of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra accompanied by clinical symptoms of bradykinesia, tremor at rest, rigidity, postural instability, asymmetric onset, and levodopa responsiveness (1, 2). Levodopa and dopamine agonists are the primary treatment for PD patients, but motor and non-motor complications and drug-induced dyskinesia will often appear 5–10 years after pharmacologic treatment in advanced PD patients (3).

PD is a progressive neurodegenerative disorder, and studies indicate that motor deterioration might progress linearly in proportion to disease duration (4–6). However, in the clinic, the slope of the progression is different across individuals, which may be related to the differential pathological involvement of CNS structures (7).

45

Subthalamic nucleus deep brain stimulation (STN-DBS) has been shown to produce long-term symptom improvement on motor and non-motor symptom in PD. According to some reports, the motor improvement induced by STN-DBS is sustained for up to 5-8 years after surgery, but some of the initial improvements, mainly regarding axial signs, progressively deteriorated (8, 9). However, the reported improvements of motor function vary from 40 to 70% in off-medication/onstimulation conditions at the 12th months after surgery (9-11). There are limited reports about the factors that correlated with the efficacy of STN-DBS, but recent work has reported that it seems inappropriate to combine substantially different populations of patients-newly diagnosed, early fluctuators, or advanced dyskinetic individuals-within the same group to evaluate the efficacy of STN-DBS (12). Therefore, it is necessary to explore the effects of STN-DBS on PD patients with different rates of progression. In this study, we divided PD patients who had received bilateral STN-DBS treatment in our center into slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups by an index of the rates of progression. The index was calculated by the ratio of UPDRS-III scores evaluated in the off-medication condition and disease duration before operation. We wanted to explore the effects of STN-DBS on PD patients with different progression rates by comparing the outcomes at the 1st, 6th, and 12th months after surgery.

METHODS

Patient Enrollment

Forty patients from a single DBS center in the First Affiliated Hospital of Kunming Medical University who underwent bilateral STN-DBS surgery and whose locations of electrodes were verified by CT/MRI from 2015 to 2017 were enrolled in this retrospective cohort study. The diagnosis of PD followed the standard diagnostic criteria of the International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society in 2015 (13). The inclusion criteria included (1) good levodopa response on Unified Parkinson Disease Rating Scale part III (motor) (improvement >30%), (2) drug-related complications (e.g., dyskinesia, or "on-off phenomenon") even under optimal anti-parkinsonism medication adjustment, (3) absence of structural lesions in brain MRI, and (4) absence of dementia (mini-mental status exam >24) and active psychiatric diseases (depression). All patients provided written informed consent for STN-DBS surgery and for the study's evaluation procedure. This study was approved by the First Affiliated Hospital of Kunming Medical University Human Ethics Review Committee (No. 2016L46).

Surgical Procedures

The surgical procedure comprised two phases. First, bilateral stereotactic STN implantation was performed under local anesthesia using MRI/CT image fusion for anatomical targeting. Images for targeting were obtained from a 1.5-Tesla magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) unit (Siemens, MAGNETOM Avanto, Germany). The standard settings for preoperative targeting included T1-weighted axial images (TR: 26 ms, TE: 6.9 ms, matrix size: 256×192 , thickness: 0.7 mm) and T2-weighted



FIGURE 1 | Electrode location was verified by fusion images of postoperative CT and preoperative MRI. Electrodes were located in bilateral STN (red arrowheads) in one representative patient, which is confirmed by fusion images of postoperative CT (30% transparency) as foreground and preoperative MRI (T2, 0% transparency) as background.

axial images (TR: 4,800 ms, TE: 95 ms, matrix size: 256×192 , thickness: 2.0 mm). Each of these sequences was performed in contiguous axial slices. A Leksell frame was used for the stereotactic procedure on the day of the operation. CT images were obtained with the patients' head in the frame. The images were transferred to a neuro-navigation workstation (SurgiPlan, Elekta, Sweden). Anterior commissure and posterior commissure (AC-PC) lengths were identified, and the tentative surgical target was set at the dorsolateral part of the STN. Quadripolar leads (Electrode model L301; PINS, Beijing, China) were implanted following the selected trajectory. Intraoperative electrophysiological recording (NeuroNav, Alpha Omega, Israel) and acute microstimulation were performed to evaluate clinical effects of implanted electrodes. Second, the pulse generator (Model G102R; PINS, Beijing, China) was then implanted in the right subclavicular area and connected through extension cables to the leads under general anesthesia. Postoperative CT was performed to confirm electrode positioning and to identify surgical complications. The electrode positions of enrolled patients in this study are all located in STN confirmed by fusion images of postoperative CT and preoperative MRI (Figure 1).

Clinical Evaluation

Patients were evaluated at baseline and 1, 6, and 12 months after surgery. One month is the time when the stimulation generator was started to work after surgery. Baseline evaluations of motor symptoms (UPDRS-III) were performed in an off-medication condition after overnight withdrawal of antiparkinsonian medication and the acute levodopa challenge test (ALCT) were performed in an on-medication condition after the administration of 1.5 times the usual L-dopa morning dose before the operation. After surgery, the scores on the UPDRS-III were evaluated in on-stimulation/off-medication conditions at approximately the 1st, 6th, and 12th months, at which time the patients returned for parameter modulation in the outpatient department in off-medication conditions. Evaluated symptoms included bradykinesia (items 23–26 and 31), tremor at rest (items 20 and 21), and rigidity (item 22) in UPDRS-III. The axial score evaluation included speaking, rising from a chair, gait, and postural instability (items 18 and 27–30) (10, 11). The Ldopa-equivalent daily dose (LEDD) was calculated according to recognized standard conversions (14).

Statistical Analysis

The patients were divided into fast- (index \geq 8), medium-(8 > index > 5), and slow- (index < 5) progression groups based on the index. For studies that have indicated that motor deterioration might progress linearly in proportion to disease duration (4-6), the index in this study was calculated by the ratios of UPDRS-III scores in the off-medication condition and disease duration before operation. Disease duration was from the onset of PD symptom to the time of UPDRS-III evaluation, and the onset of PD symptom is the time patients found the onset of mild tremor or leg drag, bradykinesia, and so on. The improvement in the acute levodopa challenge test was calculated by the ratio of the difference value between UPDRS-III scores in the off-medication condition and the most comfortable medication condition after the administration of 1.5 times the usual L-dopa morning dose and the scores in the off-medication condition. The improvement in motor function after surgery was evaluated by the ratios of the difference values between baseline score (off-medication) and scores in the on-stimulation/off-medication condition and baseline scores in off-medication.

All data were processed with the SPSS software package (version 21; SPSS, Chicago, IL). Group comparisons of clinical

characteristics, including age, gender, disease duration, LEDD, improvement after the acute levodopa challenge test, indexes of progression rate, and UPDRS-III scores, were analyzed using one-way ANOVA for continuous variables. Repeated-measures ANOVA was used to examine the outcomes of STN-DBS on UPDRS-III scores or subscores at the 1st, 6th, and 12th months after surgery in each of the three groups. A *post hoc* comparison with Bonferroni correction was adopted when we compared the differences during groups or times. All *p*-values were two-tailed, and *p* < 0.05 was considered significant.

RESULTS

Forty patients were divided into slow- (index ≥ 8 , N = 15), medium- (8 > index ≥ 5 , N = 14), and fast- (index < 5, N = 11) progression groups by the index of progression (IOP) rates. There were no differences in age, gender, LEDD, and improvement in the ALCT between the three groups. However, the fast-progression group had a shorter disease duration than the other two groups (both p < 0.001, one-way ANOVA). The UPDRS-III score of the fast-progression group evaluated in the off-medication condition was higher than that of the slowprogression group (p < 0.001, one-way ANOVA) but was not different from that of the medium-progression group (**Table 1**).

The Motor Abilities Evaluated by UPDRS-III Before the Operation

The patients were evaluated by UPDRS-III in the defined offmedication condition before the operation. The total score and subscores of tremor at rest (items 20 and 21), rigidity (item 22), bradykinesia (items 23–26 and 31), and axial signs (items 18 and 27–30) were compared in three different progression groups. Both the total scores and the subscores (tremor, rigidity, bradykinesia, and axial) of the slow-progression group were significantly lower than those of the medium and fast groups (p= 0.001, 0.001, 0.016, 0.001, and <0.001, respectively), however, there were no significant differences between the medium and

TABLE 1 | Baseline demographics and clinical data in the slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups.

	SP group	MP group	FP group	<i>t</i> or χ2		
	(N = 15)	(N = 14)	(N = 11)	(p-value), df		
Age, mean (SD)	60.93 (2.31)	63.93 (1.82)	65.73 (8.60)	1.16 (0.32), 39		
/ale, // (%)	10 (66.7%)	7 (50%)	7 (63%)	9.37 (0.01), 2		
Duration, mean (SD)	10.8 (0.68)	9.36 (0.75)	5.09 (0.59)*#	16.71 (<0.001), 39		
EDD, mean (SD)	618.77 (72.72)	629.04 (75.49)	679.59 (83.43)	0.164 (0.85), 39		
OP, mean (SD)	3.39 (0.21)	6.48 (0.23)*^	13.7 (2.07)*#	26.06 (<0.001), 39		
LCT improvement, nean (SD)	78.25% (3.09)	73.78% (2.68)	71.34% (4.55)	1.4 (0.26), 39		
JPDRS-III scores, nean (SE)	36.47 (3.31)	59.79 (4.0)*	61.91 (5.09)*	12.82 (<0.001), 39		

There were significant differences in disease duration, UPDRS-III scores, and IOP-values between slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups but not for the factors age, gender, LEDD, and improvement after the acute levodopa challenge test. Note: UPDRS-III, the Unified Parkinson Disease Rating Scale, part III; LEDD, the levodopa-equivalent daily dose; IOP, the index of progression rate. SP, MP, and FP groups, slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups. "*", p < 0.05 vs. the SP group; "#", p < 0.05 vs. the MP group; " \land ", p < 0.05 vs. the FP group.

TABLE 2	The differences in	motor ability in the slow-	-, medium-, and fast-progression groups.
---------	--------------------	----------------------------	--

UPDRS-III scores(Med-off)	SP group (<i>N</i> = 15)	MP group (<i>N</i> = 14)	FP group (<i>N</i> = 11)	t (p-value), df
Total scores, mean (SD)	36.47 (12.8)	59.79 (14.81)*	61.91 (16.89)*	12.82 (<0.001), 39
Tremor, mean (SD)	5.73 (1.118)	11.57 (1.32)*	11.91 (2.17)**	5.54 (0.001), 39
Rigidity, mean (SD)	9.47 (0.79)	12.71 (0.90)	14.91 (2.23)**	4.42 (<0.016), 39
Bradykinesia, mean (SD)	13.07 (1.72)	22.43 (2.19)*	27.91 (4.27)**	7.85 (0.001), 39
Axial, mean (SD)	5.67 (0.73)	10.43 (1.18)*	11.91 (0.93)**	8.85 (0.001), 39

The total scores and subscores of UPDRS-III evaluated in the off-medication condition at baseline in the slow, medium, and fast groups. The subscores of tremor at rest (items 20 and 21), rigidity (item 22), bradykinesia (items 23–26 and 31), and axial signs (items 18 and 27–30) were compared in three different progression groups. This indicates that both total scores and subscores in the medium and fast groups are higher than in the slow group. SP, MP, and FP groups, slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups. One-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post hoc test. "*", p < 0.05; "**", p < 0.01 vs. the SP group.

TABLE 3 | The UPDRS-III scores evaluated at baseline in off-medication and the 1st, 6th, and 12th months in off-medication/on-stimulation condition in the slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups.

		UPDRS-III scor	res, mean (SE)	
Group	Baseline	Post-op 1M	Post-op 6M	Post-op 12M
SP	36.47 (3.31)	7.33 (1.02)	10.47 (1.61)	11.20 (1.59)
MP	59.79 (4.0)	13.36 (1.73)	18.64 (2.46)	17.80 (2.42)
FP	61.91 (5.09)	12.81 (2.68)	28.91 (4.60)	33.55 (4.01)

fast groups (one-way ANOVA with Bonferroni *post hoc* test) (**Table 2**).

These results indicated that the motor ability of the slow group was significantly better than that of the medium and fast groups, but there was no difference between the medium and fast groups.

The Outcomes of Bilateral STN-DBS at the One-Year Follow-Up

The UPDRS-III scores evaluated at baseline and at the 1st, 6th, and 12th months are shown in **Table 3**. These results showed the UPDRS-III scores evaluated at the 1st, 6th, and 12th months after surgery were significant lower when compared to the baseline in all three groups (all p < 0.001, paired *t*-tests).

The outcomes of bilateral STN-DBS were measured by improvements in UPDRS-III motor scores in the off-medication/on-stimulation condition at the 1st, 6th, and 12th months after surgery, compared to the baseline (**Supplemental Table 1**). There are interaction effects between time (1st, 6th, and 12th months) and group (slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups) on total UPDRS-III motor scores (p = 0.04, two-way repeated-measures ANOVA). For the group effect, there are no significant differences during three groups at three time points. For the time effect, there are significant differences in medium- (p = 0.017) and fast-progression groups (p < 0.001), but not in slow group. *Post hoc* tests with Bonferroni correction found that the improvements at the 6th and 12th months are significantly lower than that of the first month in the fast-progression group (p = 0.023 and 0.001) (Figure 2A).

The effects of bilateral STN-DBS on tremor, bradykinesia, and axial scores at the first, 6th, and 12th months in the slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups were tested by two-way repeated ANOVA. There were main effects of time on the outcomes of tremor, bradykinesia, and axial scores (p = 0.004, 0.002, and 0.006, respectively), and there are no main effects of group or interactions between groups and times. A post hoc test with Bonferroni correction found that the improvement of tremor in the 12th month was lower than that in the first (p = 0.011) and 6th months (p = 0.03) (Figure 2B). The improvement of bradykinesia in the 12th month was lower than that in the first month (p = 0.02) and 6th month (p = 0.006)(Figure 2D). The axial outcomes in the 12th month were lower than in the first month (p = 0.008) (Figure 2E). There was an interaction between groups and times (p = 0.001, two-way repeated-measures ANOVA) on rigidity. For the group effect, there are significant differences at the 6th month (p = 0.001) and 12th month (p = 0.012); a post hoc test with Bonferroni correction found that the outcomes of STN-DBS on rigidity in the fast group are lower than the slow group both at the 6th (p =0.008) and 12th months (p = 0.027) (Figure 2C).

These results indicated that the improvement in motor functions in the three groups was improved by bilateral STN-DBS treatment at the 1-year follow-up. However, the improvement in the fast progression group was not as good as in the slow and medium groups at the 6th and 12th months.

The Factors Affect the Movement Improvement at 12th Month After Deep Brain Stimulation

The effects of clinical data, such as, age, gender, IOP, ALCT improvement, and LEDD, on the movement improvement at the 12th month were tested by multiple linear regression model using the stepwise method. We found that the regression model only included the IOP variable that had statistical significance (F = 12.575, p < 0.001, adjusted $R^2 = 0.229$). The impact of IOP on the 12th-month improvement was significant (p = 0.001). The detailed results are shown in **Table 4**. The factors of age, gender, ALCT improvement, and LEDD have no significant effect on the improvement at the 12th month (all p > 0.5).



FIGURE 2 The outcomes of bilateral STN-DBS at stimulation onset (1 month) and 6 and 12 months in the slow-, medium-, and fast-progression groups. The effect of bilateral STN-DBS on the total motor scores (**A**), resting tremor scores (**B**), rigidity scores (**C**), bradykinesia scores (**D**), and axial scores (**E**) assessed by UPDRS-III in the three different groups. There are interaction effects between times and groups for total scores and rigidity scores. The *post hoc* test with Bonferroni correction indicated that the improvements of total motor function at the 6th and 12th months are significantly lower than that of the first month in the fast-progression group (**A**), and the improvements of rigidity in the fast group are lower than in the slow-progression groups at 6th and 12th months (**C**). There were no interaction effects between time and group on the resting tremor, bradykinesia, and axial scores. The *post hoc* test with Bonferroni correction indicated that the improvements of tremor and bradykinesia scores in the 12th month are lower than in the 1st and 6th months (**B**,**D**). The improvement in axial tremor in the 12th month was lower than in the first month in the fast-progression group, *p* < 0.05/0.01, respectively, "#" indicates a significant difference from the first month in the fast-progression group, *p* < 0.05/0.01, respectively, "#" indicates a significant difference between the improvement of the 1st/6th and 12th months, *p* < 0.05/0.01. "&" indicates a significant difference between the improvement in the fast- and slow-progression groups, *p* < 0.05/0.01.

TABLE 4 | The result of the multiple linear regression model.

Variable	Coefficient	Standard error	Standardized coefficient	Significant
Intercept	0.746	0.037		0.000
IOP	-0.015	0.004	-0.499	0.001

DISCUSSION

Previous work indicated that PD is a progressive disease, and the motor deterioration might progress linearly in proportion to disease duration (4–6); thus, the group information in this study was based on the index of progression rate, which was calculated by the ratios of the UPDRS-III scores in the offmedication condition and disease duration at baseline. Based on the group information, we found the following. (1). There were no differences in the LEDD and the improvement from the acute levodopa challenge test between the slow, medium, and fast groups at baseline. This finding may indicate that our patients in the fast group are not multiple-system atrophy with

predominant parkinsonism (MSA-P), which would account for deterioration to greater severity and disability in a shorter time (15), accompanied by a poor response to levodopa (16). (2). The disease duration in the fast group was shorter than in the slow and medium groups, but the UPDRS-III score was higher than in the slow group, which means that the deterioration progressed very rapidly in the fast group. Previous studies have indicated that the progression rate in PD may be influenced by factors such as the onset age or complications associated with the disease. One study reported that an increase in the UPDRS-III score with similar disease duration was more pronounced in older patients than in younger patients (17). In another study, Burn and colleagues showed that the annual deterioration measured by the UPDRS-III score in PD patients with dementia was more severe than in PD patients without dementia (18). However, there were no significant differences in the onset ages among the three groups, and dementia was an exclusion criterion for our surgery.

In this study, we found marked improvement in motor function as evaluated by UPDRS-III scores in slow, medium, and fast groups at the 1st-, 6th-, and 12th-month followup. The improvements observed with bilateral STN-DBS in our study are in line with previous reports, which reported

that the efficiency of treatment is approximately 40-70% in the off-medication/on-stimulation conditions at the 12th month after surgery (9-11). Furthermore, we found that the improvements in motor function in the fast group at 6 and 12 months were not as good as in the slow and medium groups at the same period. Maybe there are many reasons for the decline in improvement with passage of time. The multiple linear regression model found only that the regression model that included the IOP variable had statistical significance on the improvement of total UPDRS-III scores at 12 months, but adjusted R^2 is low (0.229), which means the improvement at 12 months may have not linearly correlated with patients' IOP. We conduct Pearson correlation analysis between the improvement of total UPDRS-III scores at 12 months in three different groups and the clinical data before operation (IOP, gender, age, duration, UPDRS-III scores, ALCT improvement, and LEDD) (Supplemental Figure 1). The correlations are very poor between the improvement at 12 months and patients' gender (Supplemental Figure 1B), age (Supplemental Figure 1C), (Supplemental Figure 1D), **UPDRS-III** scores duration (Supplemental Figure 1E), ALCT improvement (Supplemental Figure 1F), and LEDD (Supplemental Figure 1G). The improvement lowly correlated with IOP of total groups (R^2 = 0.25) but more highly correlated with IOP of the fast group (R^2 = 0.49). Interestingly, the improvement has a good correlation to disease duration in the fast group ($R^2 = 0.61$), which may indicate the faster progression and poorer improvement in the fast group.

It is interesting that there were no motor function differences according to the UPDRS-III scores between the fast and medium groups in the off-medication condition before the operation, but the outcomes following bilateral STN-DBS were quite different. Moreover, the motor functions showed significant differences between the slow and medium groups before the operation, but the outcomes following bilateral STN-DBS were similar. This result indicates that the pathogenesis of disease in the fastprogression group may be different from those of the slow and medium groups, but the detailed mechanism is not clear.

The lower improvements in motor function in the fast group may be the result of severe deterioration in PD patients in this group. One recent study suggested that disease severity plays a central role in the efficacy of STN-DBS in PD patients (12). Moreover, the progression of deterioration is quite different during individual PD patients (19). Our study implies that the fast progression of deterioration may counteract the partial outcomes of STN-DBS, so the improvement in motor function in the fast group is lower than in the slow- and medium-progression groups.

Many studies have reported efficiency outcomes of bilateral STN-DBS at different durations after surgery, from 6 months to 11 years (9, 20–23), and across different ages of disease onset, i.e., young-onset and old-onset PD patients (11). However, this is the first report of the outcomes of STN-DBS in PD patients with different progression rates. Some studies have also reported the outcomes of histo-pathologically proven MSA patients who underwent STN-DBS surgery because they were considered having PD at the time of surgery, and these studies found that clinical improvements were short-lasting (\sim 6–12 months) and rapidly followed by the occurrence of disabling manifestations of

MSA that counteracted the DBS benefits (24, 25). In our study, although the improvement in the fast-progression group was not as good as the slow and medium groups, the DBS benefit was significant when compared to baseline.

Some limitations of this study could be addressed in future research. First, the index of progression rate and the classification into slow, medium, and fast groups may not be very strict. Some researchers consider the progression of motor symptoms in medication-treated patients to be described in a linear model, but others think that the model is more complicated (5, 6, 19). Second, more comprehensive clinical data should be collected, such as UPDRS-I, II, and IV scores and outcomes in the on-medication/on-stimulation condition, to assess overall outcomes with STN-DBS.

In conclusion, our results supported the efficiency of STN-DBS for motor function in slow-, medium-, and fast-progression PD patients, but the outcomes for patients in the fast-progression group were not as good as those in the slow and medium groups. The different rates of outcomes could provide some guidance to neurosurgeons and neurologists when addressing the expectations of fast-progression patients before operations, as one study showed that addressing patients' expectations both preoperatively and postoperatively may play an important role in patient satisfaction and therefore in the overall success of STN-DBS surgery for Parkinson disease (26).

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The datasets generated for this study are available on request to the corresponding author.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Medical Ethics Committee of Kunming Medical University. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

HY, JL, XG, and RQ designed and conducted the study, including patient recruitment, data collection, and data analysis. BH and YC prepared the manuscript draft with important intellectual input from HY and RQ. YZ, WW, HJ, YubL, YusL, LY, AL, and XY collected data and had complete access to the study data. YC and BH gave their editorial supports during the preparation of this manuscript. All authors approved the final manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was supported by grants from the joint projects of Yunnan Province and Kunming Medical University 2017FE468(-250), 2017FE467(-032), 2017FE467(-033), K132191, H-201639, and H-2018054.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fneur. 2020.00600/full#supplementary-material

Supplemental Figure 1 | The correlation between the improvements at 12th month and clinical data before operation. Pearson correlation analysis between the

REFERENCES

- Dickson DW. Parkinson's disease and parkinsonism: neuropathology. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med. (2012) 2:a009258. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a009258
- Baumann CR, Waldvogel D. [The treatment of Parkinson's disease]. *Praxis.* (2013) 102:1529–35. doi: 10.1024/1661-8157/a001505
- 3. Rao SS, Hofmann LA, Shakil A. Parkinson's disease: diagnosis and treatment. *Am Fam Phys.* (2006) 74:2046–54.
- Metman LV, Myre B, Verwey N, Hassin-Baer S, Arzbaecher J, Sierens D, et al. Test-retest reliability of UPDRS-III, dyskinesia scales, and timed motor tests in patients with advanced Parkinson's disease: an argument against multiple baseline assessments. *Mov Disord*. (2004) 19:1079–84. doi: 10.1002/mds.20101
- Maetzler W, Liepelt I, Berg D. Progression of Parkinson's disease in the clinical phase: potential markers. *Lancet Neurol.* (2009) 8:1158–71. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70291-1
- Holden SK, Finseth T, Sillau SH, Berman BD. Progression of MDS-UPDRS scores over five years in *de novo* parkinson disease from the Parkinson's progression markers initiative cohort. *Mov Disord Clin Pract.* (2018) 5:47–53. doi: 10.1002/mdc3.12553
- Miller DB, O'Callaghan JP. Biomarkers of Parkinson's disease: present and future. *Metabolism.* (2015) 64 (3 Suppl. 1):S40–6. doi: 10.1016/j.metabol.2014.10.030
- Kleiner-Fisman G, Herzog J, Fisman DN, Tamma F, Lyons KE, Pahwa R, et al. Subthalamic nucleus deep brain stimulation: summary and meta-analysis of outcomes. *Mov Disord.* (2006) 21 (Suppl. 14):S290–304. doi: 10.1002/mds.20962
- Shahidi GA, Rohani M, Parvaresh M, Haghi-Ashtiani B, Saeedi M, Rashedi R, et al. Outcome of subthalamic nucleus deep brain stimulation on long-term motor function of patients with advanced Parkinson disease. *Iran J Neurol.* (2017) 16:107–11.
- Zibetti M, Merola A, Rizzi L, Ricchi V, Angrisano S, Azzaro C, et al. Beyond nine years of continuous subthalamic nucleus deep brain stimulation in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2011) 26:2327–34. doi: 10.1002/mds.23903
- Tsai ST, Hung HY, Hsieh TC, Lin SH, Lin SZ, Chen SY. Longterm outcome of young onset Parkinson's disease after subthalamic stimulation–a cross-sectional study. *Clin Neurol Neurosurg.* (2013) 115:2082– 7. doi: 10.1016/j.clineuro.2013.07.014
- 12. Stefani A, Cerroni R, Mazzone P, Liguori C, Di Giovanni G, Pierantozzi M, et al. Mechanisms of action underlying the efficacy of deep brain stimulation of the subthalamic nucleus in Parkinson's disease: central role of disease severity. *Eur J Neurosci.* (2018) 49:805–16. doi: 10.1111/ejn.14088
- Postuma RB, Berg D, Stern M, Poewe W, Olanow CW, Oertel W, et al. MDS clinical diagnostic criteria for Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2015) 30:1591–601. doi: 10.1002/mds.26424
- Tomlinson CL, Stowe R, Patel S, Rick C, Gray R, Clarke CE. Systematic review of levodopa dose equivalency reporting in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2010) 25:2649–53. doi: 10.1002/mds.23429
- Tison F, Yekhlef F, Chrysostome V, Balestre E, Quinn NP, Poewe W, et al. Parkinsonism in multiple system atrophy: natural history, severity (UPDRS-III), and disability assessment compared with Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2002) 17:701–9. doi: 10.1002/mds.10171

improvement of total UPDRS-III scores at 12 months and IOP (A), gender (B), age (C), disease duration (D), UPDRS-III scores (E), ALCT improvement (F), and LEDD (G). Red dots represent the data of slow progression group; Green dots, medium group; purple dots, fast group. Black dashed lines are the correlation trend lines of total group, and the purple dashed lines are the trend lines of fast group.

Supplemental Table 1 | The improvements with bilateral STN-DBS at stimulation onset (1 month), and at the 6th and 12th month in the three different groups.

- Fanciulli A, Wenning GK. Multiple-system atrophy. N Engl J Med. (2015) 372:1375–6. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1311488
- Ransmayr G, Kunig G, Neubauer M, Wagner M, Falk M. Effect of age and disease duration on parkinsonian motor scores under levodopa therapy. J Neural Transm Park Dis Dement Sect. (1995) 9:177–88. doi: 10.1007/BF02259659
- Burn DJ, Rowan EN, Allan LM, Molloy S, O'Brien JT, McKeith IG. Motor subtype and cognitive decline in Parkinson's disease, Parkinson's disease with dementia, and dementia with lewy bodies. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (2006) 77:585–9. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2005.081711
- 19. Goetz Stebbins GT, Blasucci Differential CG. LM. of motor impairment levodopa-treated progression in (2000)15:479-84. Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. doi: 10.1002/1531-8257(200005)15:3<479::AID-MDS1009>3.0.CO;2-P
- Moro E, Lozano AM, Pollak P, Agid Y, Rehncrona S, Volkmann J, et al. Longterm results of a multicenter study on subthalamic and pallidal stimulation in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2010) 25:578–86. doi: 10.1002/mds.22735
- Nunta-Aree S, Sitthinamsuwan B, Boonyapisit K, Pisarnpong A. SW2-year outcomes of subthalamic deep brain stimulation for idiopathic Parkinson's disease. J Med Assoc Thai. (2010) 93:529–40.
- 22. Rodriguez-Oroz MC, Moro E, Krack P. Long-term outcomes of surgical therapies for Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2012) 27:1718–28. doi: 10.1002/mds.25214
- Jiang JL, Chen SY, Hsieh TC, Lee CW, Lin SH, Tsai ST. Different effectiveness of subthalamic deep brain stimulation in Parkinson's disease: a comparative cohort study at 1 year and 5 years. *J Formos Med Assoc.* (2015) 114:835–41. doi: 10.1016/j.jfma.2013.09.006
- Lezcano E, Gomez-Esteban JC, Zarranz JJ, Alcaraz R, Atares B, Bilbao G, et al. Parkinson's disease-like presentation of multiple system atrophy with poor response to STN stimulation: a clinicopathological case report. *Mov Disord*. (2004) 19:973–7. doi: 10.1002/mds.20108
- 25. Meissner WG, Laurencin C, Tranchant C, Witjas T, Viallet F, Guehl D, et al. Outcome of deep brain stimulation in slowly progressive multiple system atrophy: a clinico-pathological series and review of the literature. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2016) 24:69–75. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2016.01.005
- Hasegawa H, Samuel M, Douiri A, Ashkan K. Patients' expectations in subthalamic nucleus deep brain stimulation surgery for Parkinson disease. World Neurosurg. (2014) 82:1295–9 e1292. doi: 10.1016/j.wneu.2014. 02.001

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Qi, Geng, Huang, Chen, Jiang, Zou, Wang, Li, Li, Yin, Liu, Yang, Li and Yu. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Effectiveness of Acupuncture in the Treatment of Parkinson's Disease: An Overview of Systematic Reviews

Jinke Huang^{1†}, Xiaohui Qin^{2†}, Xiaowen Cai³ and Yong Huang^{3*}

¹ The Second Clinical Medical College of Guangzhou University of Chinese Medicine, Guangzhou, China, ² Department of Neurology, The Second Affiliated Hospital of Guangzhou University of Chinese Medicine (Guangdong Provincial Hospital of Chinese Medicine; Guangdong Provincial Academy of Chinese Medical Sciences), Guangzhou, China, ³ School of Traditional Chinese Medicine, Southern Medical University, Guangzhou, China

Background: The effects of acupuncture on Parkinson's disease (PD) outcomes remain unclear. The aim of this overview was to comprehensively evaluate the methodological quality and applicability of the results of systematic reviews (SRs)/meta-analyses (MAs) that examined the use of acupuncture to treat PD.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Mayela Rodríguez-Violante, Manuel Velasco Suárez Instituto Nacional de Neurología y Neurocirugía, Mexico

Reviewed by:

Dennis Qing Wang, Southern Medical University, China Rachel Paes Guimarães, Campinas State University, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Yong Huang nanfanglihuang@163.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 19 March 2020 Accepted: 16 July 2020 Published: 25 August 2020

Citation:

Huang J, Qin X, Cai X and Huang Y (2020) Effectiveness of Acupuncture in the Treatment of Parkinson's Disease: An Overview of Systematic Reviews. Front. Neurol. 11:917. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00917 **Methods:** Eight databases were searched to retrieve SRs/MAs on the use of acupuncture for the treatment of PD. Two reviewers independently screened and extracted the data using the Assessing the Methodological Quality of Systematic Reviews 2 (AMSTAR-2) checklist to evaluate the methodological quality and using the Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development, and Evaluation (GRADE) criteria to assess the evidence quality of the included reviews.

Results: A total of 11 SRs/MAs were included. According to the AMSTAR-2 checklist results, all included SRs/MAs were rated as very-low-quality studies. The GRADE criteria revealed 20 studies with very-low-quality evidence, 9 with low-quality evidence, 3 with moderate-quality evidence, and 0 with high-quality evidence. Descriptive analysis showed that acupuncture appears to be a clinically effective and safe treatment for PD.

Conclusions: The use of acupuncture for the treatment of PD may be clinically effective and safe. This conclusion must be interpreted cautiously due to the generally low methodological quality and low quality of evidence of the included studies.

Keywords: Parkinson's disease, acupuncture, systematic review, GRADE, AMSTAR-2

INTRODUCTION

Parkinson's disease (PD) is an extrapyramidal movement disorder characterized by static tremors, myotonia, bradykinesia, postural instability, and gait difficulty (1). As the second most prevalent neurodegenerative disorder worldwide, it has been reported that 1-2% of the global population >65 years of age is affected by PD (2). It is expected that the prevalence of PD will nearly double by 2030 (3), which will lead to substantial economic pressure for families and society. In addition to motor symptoms such as rigidity and resting tremor, PD patients also have non-motor symptoms such as sleep disorders, hallucinations, and constipation that seriously affect the mental health and quality of life of patients (4).

52

PD is a complex and slowly progressive neurodegenerative disease associated with multiple risk factors (5). Age and gender, environmental and behavioral factors, and other disease factors (i.e., sleep disturbances, hypertension, and traumatic brain injury) have been shown to be increased risk factors for the development of PD (5, 6). These risk factors are not only crucial to the early diagnosis of PD but also helpful in the development of effective neuroprotection and health care strategies for appropriate populations at risk for PD (5, 7).

In terms of pathology, PD is closely associated with the loss of dopaminergic (DA) neurons in the substantia nigra pars compacta of the brain caused by familial and/or sporadic factors (8). Although the pathogenic mechanism of PD has not been clarified, regardless of the pathogenic mechanism, the pathological features and clinical symptoms of PD are inextricably linked to the reduction in the number of DA neurons. On the study of the mechanism of the occurrence and development of DA neurons' death, researchers have proposed a variety of hypotheses, and the possible mechanisms with high recognition so far are as follows: (a) misfolding and accumulation of a-synuclein. In 1997, researchers discovered that point mutations in α-synuclein can lead to familial PD and that the main component of Lewy bodies associated with the pathogenesis of sporadic PD was also composed of misfolded and aggregated a-synuclein, from which the relationship between genetic factors and PD was first established. α -synuclein can not only activate the immune response within the brain but also activate the proliferation and differentiation of peripheral T cells, achieving immune-inflammatory damage in concert with B cells and microglia and inducing apoptosis in surrounding normal neurons (9). Furthermore, misfolding and aggregation of a-synuclein can lead to a sustained and uncontrolled endoplasmic reticulum stress response, which in turn activates autophagy and apoptotic signaling in cells and causes apoptosis (10). (b) mitochondrial dysfunctions and oxidative stress. Mitochondrial dysfunctions and oxidative stress are important pathogenetic mechanisms leading to the death of DA neurons in PD patients, and reactive oxygen species generated during this process can cause damage to organelles and nucleic acids. Since neuronal cells have higher metabolic activity than other cells, they are very sensitive to insufficient energy production caused by mitochondrial dysfunctions, and their non-renewable attributes also determine the permanence of reactive oxygen species damage (11). Causes of reactive oxygen species generation in PD patients include dopamine metabolism, reduced glutathione levels, disturbed ion levels, and calcium overload (12). Studies have confirmed that there was a large amount of reactive oxygen species in DA neurons

of PD patients, which further corroborated the important role of reactive oxygen species in the pathogenesis of PD (13). (c) Neuroinflammation was involved in the pathogenesis and disease progression of PD. Neuroinflammation in the central nervous system is characterized by the activation of astrogliosis and microglia, which produce a large number of inflammatory factors (e.g., IL-6, IL-8, TNF-α, etc.), chemokines, cytokines, and neuromodulins, which produce a destructive effect on the blood-brain barrier while causing damage and apoptosis of surrounding DA neurons (14). Furthermore, gut microbiota, neurotrophic factors (NTF) deficiency, and others have also been shown to be associated with apoptosis and altered morphology and function of DA neurons (15, 16). Moreover, various biomarkers accompanying the pathogenesis of PD (e.g., plasma superoxide dismutase, lipoprotein cholesterol, high-sensitivity C-reactive protein, plasma lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2, superoxide dismutase, trefoil factor 3, cholinesterase, and homocysteine) are of great value in the diagnosis of PD and disease severity assessment (17-20).

Drug and non-drug treatments for PD have been reported. Clinically approved drug treatments for PD mainly include levodopa, DA receptor agonists, and monoamine oxidase-B inhibitors. The most commonly used drugs are levodopa preparations; however, there are many complications that accompany the use of levodopa (21). Typical adverse events include both DA effects (e.g., dyskinesia, dystonia, freezing of gait, on-off, and wearing-off phenomena) and non-DA effects (e.g., gastrointestinal symptoms, insomnia, and depression) (22). Therefore, based on the pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease, researchers have attempted to seek effective complementary therapies, and the possible treatment ideas are as follows: (a) Enhance protein degradation pathways. Timely removal of excessive a-synuclein in the matrix and extracellular matrix of nerve cells can protect cells from toxicity. For example, PRX002 is an antibody to the C-terminal sequence of α -synuclein, which reduces protein aggregation in the extracellular matrix by specifically binding α -synuclein. The effect of PRX00 against Parkinson's disease has been validated by phase I clinical trials (23). (b) Enhance mitochondrial function. For example, Vitamin B3 can alleviate neurodegenerative diseases by increasing the intracellular content of NAD+/NADH and enhancing the function of the mitochondrial respiratory chain complex (24). (c) Reduce oxidative stress. Glutathione is an important antioxidant in the organism, and increasing the content of glutathione by intravenous injection can play an effective role in treating PD (25). Superoxide radical dismutation was considered as a novel therapeutic strategy for PD (26). Furthermore, for the progressive death of DA neurons, the search for a therapy in which cells can replace or grow into DA neurons has attracted attention, but such a therapy was still in the preliminary research stage and was not promoted in clinical practice (27-29). Gene therapy was also one of the PD treatment strategies, which could use viral vectors to carry target genes into specific brain regions and alleviated PD behavioral disorders through the expression of target genes, but this therapy was still not widely applied (30). Deep brain stimulation in the subthalamic nucleus, subthalamic nucleus, globus pallidus internus, pedunculopontine nucleus,

Abbreviations: PD, Parkinson's disease; SR, systematic review; MA, metaanalysis; AMSTAR-2, Assessing the Methodological Quality of Systematic Reviews 2; GRADE, Grading of Recommendations, Assessment, Development, and Evaluation; RCTs, randomized clinical trials; CNKI, China National Knowledge Infrastructure; UPDRS, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale; PDSS, Parkinson's Disease Sleep Scale; HAMD, Hamilton Depression Rating Scale; NTFs, neurotrophic factors; DA, dopaminergic; AD, Alzheimer's disease; TNF- α , tumor necrosis factor- α ; IL-1 β , interleukin-1; Nrf2, nuclear factor-E2-related factor-2.

and thalamic complex by an experienced team of experts may be an effective method to treat both motor and non-motor symptoms in patients with PD; however, clinical trials have shown that it may have cognitive and psychiatric side effects (31).

The above therapies have limitations, such as a single target of action, immature technology, adverse effects, and difficult operation. Therefore, many PD patients seek complementary and alternative therapies. Acupuncture, an economical treatment without adverse effects used in China for more than 2000 years, is widely used worldwide for nervous system disorders including PD. Although the mechanisms underlying the effectiveness of acupuncture for PD remain elusive, studies have shown that acupuncture may help to inhibit the accumulation of toxic proteins in neurological diseases, modulate energy supply based on glucose metabolism, and depress neuronal apoptosis, thus exerting a wide range of neuroprotective effects (32). The advantage of acupuncture therapy lies in having either specific target mechanisms of action or multitargets mechanisms of action. A growing number of systematic reviews (SRs) and metaanalyses (MAs) have been published on the clinical effectiveness and safety of using acupuncture for the treatment of PD, but the results have been conflicting and should be studied further. Therefore, we conducted an overview of SRs/MAs to identify and summarize the existing evidence and to systematically determine the clinical effectiveness and safety of using acupuncture to treat PD.

METHODS

We carried out this study based on high-quality methodological overviews (33, 34) and the Cochrane Handbook (35).

Inclusion and Exclusion Criteria

The inclusion criteria were as follows: (a) study types: SRs/MAs in which the participants were patients with PD and were diagnosed according to any internationally recognized clinical guidelines; (b) intervention: acupuncture therapy (e.g., manual acupuncture, electroacupuncture, or auricular acupuncture) vs. conventional medication (e.g., madopar or levodopa) or acupuncture therapy combined with conventional medication vs. conventional medication alone; (c) outcomes: reviews that assessed the motor and non-motor symptoms of PD as the main outcome measures were considered eligible. Measures of quality of life and activities of daily living were included if they were relevant to the assessment of PD symptoms. Studies were excluded if they used acupuncture alone or combined with other drugs in the control group.

Search Strategy

We searched the PubMed, Embase, Web of Science, Cochrane Library, China National Knowledge Infrastructure (CNKI), Sino-Med, Chongqing VIP, and Wanfang Data databases from inception to Feb 2020. The keywords used for the search were as follows: Parkinson disease, acupuncture, systematic review, and meta-analysis. The search strategy for the PubMed database is shown in **Table 1**, and it was adjusted for each database. We TABLE 1 | Search strategy for the PubMed database.

Query	Search term
# 1	Parkinson Disease [Mesh]
#2	Parkinson Disease [Title/Abstract] OR Parkinson's Disease [Title/Abstract] OR Parkinsonism [Title/Abstract] OR tremor syndrome [Title/Abstract] OR Paralysis Agitans [Title/Abstract]
#3	#1 OR #2
#4	Acupuncture [Mesh]
# 5	Acupuncture [Title/Abstract] OR pharmacoacupuncture [Title/Abstract] OR acupotomy [Title/Abstract] OR acupotomies [Title/Abstract] OR pharmacopuncture [Title/Abstract] OR needle[Title/Abstract] OR needling [Title/Abstract] OR body-acupuncture [Title/Abstract] OR electroacupuncture [Title/Abstract] OR electro-acupuncture [Title/Abstract] OR auricular acupuncture [Title/Abstract] OR warm needle [Title/Abstract]
# 6	#4 OR #5
# 7	Meta-Analysis as Topic [Mesh]
# 8	Systematic review [Title/Abstract] OR Meta-Analysis [Title/Abstract] OR meta-analyses [Title/Abstract]
#9	#7 OR #8
# 10	#3 AND #6 AND #9

also searched conference abstracts and the reference lists of all retrieved articles to avoid missing relevant SRs/MAs.

Data Extraction

All included SRs/MAs were screened independently by two reviewers (XH-Q and JK-H), and the data from the reviews were validated and extracted according to the predefined assessment criteria for this study. Any disagreements between the reviewers were resolved by discussion or by consulting a third reviewer for a final decision.

Quality Assessment

Two reviewers (XH-Q and JK-H) independently evaluated the quality of the included articles by using the Assessing the Methodological Quality of Systematic Reviews 2 (AMSTAR-2) checklist (36). Any discrepancies in the ratings of the 16 items from the AMSTAR-2 checklist were resolved by discussion and adjudication by an experienced and authoritative third reviewer (Y-H). The Grading of Recommendation, Assessment, Development, and Evaluation (GRADE) framework (37) was used to categorize the quality of evidence into four levels: high, moderate, low, or very low. The initial grading could be decreased if there are study limitations, inconsistencies, imprecision, indirectness, or publication bias (38). Any disagreements were resolved by consensus or discussion with an experienced and authoritative third reviewer (Y-H).

RESULTS

Literature Search

Our search identified 146 articles. After screening the titles and abstracts, 127 duplicates and ineligible studies were excluded. The remaining 19 records were considered to be of interest. After full-text review, eight reviews were excluded due to not being



SRs/MAs (n = 3), being duplicate publications (n = 2), being early versions of an updated SR (n = 2), and lacking the necessary data (n = 1). Thus, 11 reviews (39–49) met the inclusion criteria and were included in the final analysis. **Figure 1** outlines the article selection process.

Characteristics of Included Reviews

The characteristics of the 11 SRs/MAs included in our final analysis are summarized in **Table 2**. They were published between 2010 and 2019, and 9 of them were published since 2015 (39–43, 45–48). The number of primary studies included in each review ranged from 8 to 42, and the sample sizes ranged from 474 to 2,625. The interventions in the therapy groups were mainly acupuncture or acupuncture plus medication, and the interventions in the control groups were mainly medication and

sham placebo acupuncture. The conclusions from these reviews differed: 10 reviews reached the conclusion that acupuncture was effective in relieving PD symptoms, while the remaining 1 (47) reached the opposite conclusion.

Methodological Quality Results

The AMSTAR-2 assessment showed that all reviews had more than one critical item that was not met and were thus classified as very low quality (**Table 3**). The methodological limitations arose from three major items: item 2 (all included reviews were unregistered), item 4 (no gray literature search was performed in all included reviews), and item 7 (seven reviews did not assess the possible effect of publication bias). Other details can be found in **Table 3**.

TABLE 2 | Characteristics of the included reviews.

Reviews	Country	Trials (sample size)	Treatment intervention	Control intervention	Quality assessment tool	Conclusion summary
Liu et al. (39)	China	12 (864)	Scalp AT, Scalp AT + medication	Medication	Cochrane criteria	Scalp AT (or combined with medication) treatment was superior to medication alone in improving motor symptoms and activities of daily living in PD patients.
Liu et al. (40)	China	12 (892)	AT, EA, AT + madopar	Madopar	Jadad	Acupuncture had a certain clinical effect on PD—it can relieve the clinical symptoms of PD to some extent and postpone the progression of PD, which improves the quality of life of PD patients.
Ou and Xu (41)	China	21 (1,487)	AT, EA, AT + madopar	Madopar	Jadad	Acupuncture was effective in the treatment of PD and had few adverse reactions, and thus, it may be an effective and safe treatment for PD.
Gui et al. (42)	China	8 (590)	AT + madopar	Madopar	Cochrane criteria	Acupuncture combined with drug treatment of PD was slightly better than drug treatment alone.
Yin et al. (43)	China	9 (655)	AT, AT + medication	Medication	Cochrane criteria	The total effective rate of acupuncture for PD was significantly superior to those of the control group.
Sun and Zhang (44)	China	18 (1,325)	AT, AT+madopar	Madopar	Cochrane criteria	Acupuncture treatment had a certain effect on some non-motor symptoms of PD.
Qiang et al. (45)	China	9 (474)	SEA + medication	Medication	Cochrane criteria	The combination of SEA and medication may be a promising intervention for patients with PD, especially regarding the improvement of motor function.
Liu et al. (46)	China	11 (831)	AT + madopar	Madopar	Cochrane criteria	Acupuncture combined with Madopar appeared, to some extent, to improve clinical effectiveness and safety in the treatment of PD, compared with Madopar alone. This conclusion must be considered cautiously, given that the quality of most of the studies included was low.
Noh et al. (47)	Korean	42 (2,625)	AT, EA, AT + medication	Medication, placebo acupuncture	Cochrane criteria	A combination of electroacupuncture and medication was not significantly more effective than medication alone based on the UPDRS III, the Webster Scale, and the Tension Assessment Scale. The results also failed to show that acupuncture was significantly more effective than placebo acupuncture in total UPDRS.
Lee and Lim (48)	Korean	25 (982)	AT, AT + madopar	Madopar, no treatment	PEDro score	Acupuncture was effective in relieving PD symptoms compared with no treatment and conventional treatment alone, and acupuncture plus conventional treatment had a more significant effect than conventional treatment alone.
Yang et al. (49)	China	13 (832)	AT	Madopar	Jadad	Acupuncture was safe and effective in the treatment of PD. Acupuncture plus Western drugs may be superior to Western drugs alone.

AT, acupuncture therapy; EA, electroacupuncture; SEA, scalp electroacupuncture.

GRADE Results

The 11 SRs/MAs included 32 outcomes related to the effectiveness of acupuncture for treating PD. The GRADE assessment revealed that no outcomes had high-quality evidence, and only three outcomes provided moderate-quality evidence (**Table 4**). The evidence was downgraded because of the following limitations: (1) All the original RCTs were of low quality. The

bias of randomization, blinding, and allocation concealment decreased the validity of the GRADE approach. (2) For 27 (27/32, 84.4%) outcomes, we downgraded the quality of evidence based on publication bias owing to the incomprehensive literature search as well as the number of RCTs. (3) For 18 (18/32, 56.3%) outcomes, we downgraded the quality of evidence based on imprecision owing to the wide confidence intervals or small

Acupuncture for Parkinson's Disease: An Overview

TABLE 3 | Result of the AMSTAR-2 assessments.

Reviews	AMSTAR-2											Quality					
	11	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	l10	111	112	I13	114	l15	l16	
Liu et al. (39)	Y	PY	Y	PY	Y	Y	N	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	VL
Liu et al. (40)	Υ	PY	Υ	PY	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Y	Y	Y	Υ	Ν	VL
Ou and Xu (41)	Y	PY	Υ	PY	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Y	Y	Υ	Ν	Y	Y	Ν	Y	VL
Gui et al. (42)	Υ	PY	Υ	PY	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Y	Y	Y	Υ	Ν	VL
Yin et al. (43)	Υ	PY	Υ	PY	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Υ	Y	Υ	Y	Y	Y	Υ	Y	VL
Sun and Zhang (44)	Υ	PY	Υ	PY	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Υ	Y	Υ	Y	Ν	Y	Ν	Y	VL
Qiang et al. (45)	Y	PY	Υ	Y	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Y	Y	Υ	Y	Ν	Y	Ν	Y	VL
Liu et al. (46)	Υ	PY	Υ	PY	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Υ	Y	Υ	Y	Y	Y	Υ	Y	VL
Noh et al. (47)	Υ	PY	Υ	Y	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Υ	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	VL
Lee and Lim (48)	Y	PY	Υ	PY	Υ	Υ	Ν	Υ	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	VL
Yang et al. (49)	Y	PY	Y	PY	Y	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Y	Ν	Y	VL

Y, Yes; PY, partial Yes; N, No; VL, Very low; L, Low; H, High.

number of participants (<300). (4) For 10 (10/32, 31.3%) outcomes, we downgraded the quality of evidence based on inconsistency owing to the high heterogeneity. Other details can be found in **Table 4**.

OUTCOMES

Effective Rate

A total of seven reviews (40, 42, 43, 45, 46, 48, 49) analyzed the effective rate of acupuncture for PD. In six reviews (40, 42, 43, 45, 46, 48) that used effective rate to compare the effects of acupuncture plus madopar treatment vs. madopar treatment alone, the combined treatment had a significantly greater effect on PD symptoms. Two reviews (48, 49) used effective rate to compare the effects of acupuncture vs. madopar treatment alone. The results of Lee (48) showed that acupuncture treatment had a significant effect on PD symptoms [RR = 1.71, 95% CI (0.99,2.96), P = 0.06], while the results of Yang (49) showed that there was no significant difference between treatments [RR = 1.17, 95% CI (0.89, 1.54), P = 0.1]. One study (48) used effective rate to compare the effects of acupuncture vs. no treatment and found that acupuncture had a significantly greater effect on PD symptoms [MD = 7.36, 95% CI (5.58, 9.14), P < 0.00001].

UPDRS Score

Eight reviews (39–41, 44–48) compared the effects of acupuncture plus madopar treatment vs. madopar treatment alone using the UPDRS score, and the results showed that the combined treatment had a greater effect than madopar treatment alone. However, one review compared the effects of acupuncture vs. madopar alone and found no significant difference in the UPDRS score between treatments [WMD = -2.55, 95% CI (-11.15, 6.05), P = 0.56]. In addition, Noh et al. (47) compared the effects of acupuncture vs. placebo acupuncture and observed no significant effect of acupuncture on PD symptoms [MD = -2.46, 95% CI (-11.36, -6.45), P = 0.59].

The Webster Scale

Six reviews (39–41, 44, 45, 48) used the Webster Scale to compare the effects of acupuncture plus madopar vs. madopar alone and found that the combined treatment had a greater effect than madopar alone. In two reviews (41, 48) that used the Webster Scale to compare the effects of acupuncture vs. madopar, a significant effect of acupuncture on PD symptoms was observed [WMD = -2.50.95% CI (-2.77, -2.23), P < 0.00001; WMD = 3.08, 95% CI (2.81, -3.35), P < 0.001]. Lee et al. (48) compared the effects of acupuncture vs. no treatment and observed that acupuncture had a significant effect on PD symptoms [WMD = 7.36, 95% CI (5.58, 9.14), P < 0.001].

Other Outcomes

One study (39) compared the effects of acupuncture plus madopar vs. madopar alone on the HAMD score, and the results showed that combined treatment had a greater effect than madopar alone [SMD = -4.42, 95% CI (-6.44, -2.39), P < 0.0001]. Sun et al. (44) compared the effects of acupuncture plus madopar vs. madopar alone on the PDSS score, and the results showed that the combined treatment had a significant effect on PD symptoms [SMD = 2.67, 95% CI (-0.27, 5.60), P = 0.08].

Adverse Events

One review (46) showed that acupuncture combined with madopar in the treatment of PD may not significantly improve dyskinesia but may significantly relieve gastrointestinal reactions, on-off phenomena, and mental disorders.

DISCUSSION

Neurological diseases can manifest a series of symptoms due to abnormalities in nerve structure, biochemistry, or electrophysiology in the brain, spinal cord, or other nerve (6). Most of them are characterized by progressive neurodegeneration and injury closely related to aging, including PD, Alzheimer's disease (AD), amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, et cetera. Although the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative diseases

TABLE 4 | GRADE evaluation results.

Reviews	Interventions	Outcomes	Limitations	Inconsistency	Indirectness	Imprecision	Publication bias	Quality
Liu et al. (39)	Scalp AT + madopar vs.	Webster scale score	-1 ^①	0	0	0	-14	L
	Madopar	UPDRS score	-1 ^①	-12	0	-13	-14	VL
		PDSS score	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	-14	VL
Liu et al. (40)	AT + madopar vs. Madopar	Effectiveness	-1 ^①	0	0	0	-14	VL
		Webster scale score	-1 ^①	-12	0	0	-14	VL
		UPDRS score	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	-14	VL
Ou and Xu (41)	AT + madopar vs. Madopar	UPDRS score	-1 ^①	-12	0	-13	-14	VL
		Webster scale score	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	-14	VL
	AT vs. Madopar	UPDRS score	-1 ^①	-1 ²	0	-13	-14	VL
		Webster scale score	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	-14	VL
Gui et al. (42)	AT + madopar vs. Madopar	Effectiveness	-1 ^①	0	0	0	-15	L
Yin et al. (43)	AT + madopar vs. Madopar	Effectiveness	-1 ^①	0	0	0	-15	L
Sun and Zhang	AT + madopar vs. Madopar	HAMD score	-1 ^①	0	0	0	-14	L
(44)		UPDRS I score	-1 ^①	-12	0	0	-14	VL
		UPDRS II score	-1 ^①	0	0	0	-14	L
		Webster scale score	-1 ^①	0	0	0	-14	L
Qiang et al. (45)	SEA + medication vs.	UPDRS score	-1 ^①	-12	0	-13	-14	VL
	Medication	Webster scale score	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	-14	VL
		Effectiveness	-1 ^①	0	0	0	0	Μ
Liu et al. (46)	AT + madopar vs. Madopar	Effectiveness	-1 ^①	0	0	0	0	Μ
		UPDRS score	-1 ^①	-12	0	0	-1 ^④	VL
		Adverse events	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	$ \begin{array}{c} -1^{(5)}\\ -1^{(4)}\\ -1^{(4)}\\ -1^{(4)}\\ -1^{(4)}\\ -1^{(4)}\\ 0\\ 0\\ -1^{(4)}\\ -1^{(4)}\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\ 0\\$	VL
Noh et al. (47)	AT + medication vs. Medication	UPDRS score	$-1^{(1)}$	0	0	-1 ³	0	Μ
	EA + medication vs. Medication	UPDRS score	-1 ^①	0	0	-1 ³	0	L
	AT vs. placebo AT	UPDRS score	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	0	L
Lee and Lim (48)	AT + madopar vs. Madopar	UPDRS score	-1 ^①	0	0	0	-14	L
		Webster scale score	-1 ^①	-12	0	-13	-14	VL
		Effectiveness	-1 ^①	-12	0	-13	-14	VL
	AT + madopar vs. Madopar	Webster scale score	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	-14	VL
		Effectiveness	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	-14	VL
	AT vs. no treatment	Webster scale score	-1 ^①	0	0	-13	-14	VL
		Effectiveness	-1 ^①	0	0	-1 ³	-1 ⁽⁾	VL
Yang et al. (49)	AT vs. Madopar	Effectiveness	-1 ^①	-1 ²	0	-13	-14	VL

VL, Very low; L, Low; M, Moderate; H, High. AT, acupuncture therapy; EA, electroacupuncture; SEA, scalp electroacupuncture; UPDRS, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale; PDSS, Parkinson's Disease Sleep Scale; HAMD, Hamilton Depression Rating Scale; ①: The experimental design had a large bias in random, distributive findings or was blind. ②: The confidence intervals overlapped less, the P-value for the heterogeneity test was very small, and the l² was larger. ③: The confidence interval was not narrow enough. ④: Fewer studies were included, and there may have been greater publication bias. ⑤: Funnel graph asymmetry.

varies, they still share many common pathogenic features and mechanisms, such as misfolded protein aggregation, neuronal apoptosis, synaptic loss, neurotransmitter abnormalities, et cetera (50, 51).

Acupuncture, an effective and safe treatment method used in China for more than 2000 years, has been widely used worldwide for various neurological diseases. In various models of neurological diseases, peripheral nerve stimulation using acupuncture may have protective effects on neural tissues by increasing expression of NTFs, such as brain-derived NTF and glial-derived NTF, in the central nervous system, especially the brain (52). Furthermore, acupuncture may contribute to recovery from functional impairments following brain damage by encouraging neural stem cell proliferation, which is active at the initial stage of injury, and by further facilitating differentiation (52). Therefore, acupuncture may act as a stimulator to activate peripheral nerves at specific acupoints and induce the expression of various NTFs. Subsequently, NTFs induced by this treatment trigger autocrine or paracrine signaling, which stimulates adult neurogenesis and thus exerts therapeutic effects on functional impairment in neurological disorders (28, 52).

Acupuncture has been shown to be neuroprotective in neurodegenerative disorder such as PD and AD (14, 53). Acupuncture exerts its therapeutic effects by activating and increasing the expression of brain NTFs, including brainderived NTF and glial-derived NTF. Moreover, acupuncture can stimulate the proliferation and differentiation of NTFs, which in turn activate and promote adult neurogenesis (8). NTF levels are regulated by the therapeutic effects of acupuncture and are associated with enhanced survival, proliferation, and differentiation of NTFs. Acupuncture enhances the expression of NTFs, which may stimulate neurogenesis and thus exert a therapeutic effect on the functional recovery in neurological diseases (50). Therefore, one possible neurophysiological mechanism for the therapeutic effects of acupuncture is to regulate the plasticity of the brain (52). There may also be a synergistic effect when acupuncture was combined with medication, again promoting neurogenesis (52).

With the widespread use of acupuncture as a complementary and alternative therapy for PD, the mechanism of action of acupuncture in the treatment of PD has been extensively studied, and the possible mechanisms of its therapeutic effect for PD are as follows: (a) Neuronal survival. Further mechanism studies have confirmed the neuroprotective effects of acupuncture via the activation of survival pathways of Akt and brain-derived NTF in the substantia nigra region. It was confirmed that acupuncture increased the DA neuronal survival via the nigrostriatal pathway, the expression of DJ-1, and the activities of superoxide dismutase and catalase in the striatum (8). Furthermore, researchers reported that acupuncture can activate the hypothalamic melanin-concentrating hormone biosynthesis and attenuate the reduction of tyrosine hydroxylase in the substantia nigra region (50). (b) Neurotransmitters. Researchers reported that acupuncture was able to improve striatal dopamine levels and enhance dopamine availability, which in turn improved motor function (54). The experiment demonstrated that acupuncture could enhance memory and neuronal density in CA3 and dentate gyrus of PD mouse model, while increasing glutathione peroxidase, and decreasing acetylcholinesterase, monoamine oxidase B, and malondialdehyde in the hippocampus (50). Additionally, proteomic analysis demonstrated that acupuncture reversed a variety of proteins in the lesioned motor cortex of the PD model that may be involved in maintaining the balance of neurotransmitters (55). (c) α -synuclein. Researchers reported that acupuncture stimulation promoted the autophagic clearance of a-synuclein and mammalian target of rapamycinindependent autophagic clearance of aggregation-prone proteins in a PD mouse model (56). (d) Neuroinflammation. Further studies showed that acupuncture suppressed tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF- α) and interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β) in the striatum and midbrain, while it improved nuclear factor-E2-related factor-2 (Nrf2) and Nrf2-regulated antioxidant enzymes in the PD model. In addition, acupuncture could also play a protective role in cranial nerves by regulating blood pressure and improving cerebral circulation (57, 58). Some of the above mechanisms have also been confirmed by imaging-based research in PD patients (50, 59). Overall, acupuncture, like other neuroprotective agents, is anti-inflammatory, antioxidative, antiapoptotic, and neurotrophic, and the advantage of acupuncture therapy lies in having either specific target mechanisms of action or multitarget mechanisms of action (46).

In this overview, the findings regarding the effectiveness of acupuncture for treating PD were as follows. (a) Eleven

SRs/MAs examining the use acupuncture for treating PD were included in this overview, and nine (9/11, 81.82%) of them had been published since 2015, indicating that the scientific interest in using acupuncture for PD patients is increasing. The country with the highest number of included SRs was China (9/11, 81.82%), which is the birthplace of acupuncture. (b) Of the included reviews, 90.9% reached positive conclusions. The effect of acupuncture on relieving PD symptoms seems to be better than that of the effects of control treatments, and acupuncture may significantly relieve side effects (e.g., gastrointestinal reaction and mental disorders). However, most SRs/MAs did not draw firm conclusions due to small sample sizes or their low methodological quality. Further research is needed to provide higher-quality SRs/MAs and RCT-based evidence for the use of acupuncture to treat PD. (c) There is considerable room for addressing the methodological quality of the included SRs/MAs. All included SRs/MAs had multiple critical criteria that were unmet (e.g., being unregistered, lacking a gray literature search). Future studies could avoid these obvious deficiencies to improve methodological quality. (d) There is also considerable room for addressing the methodological quality of RCTs. The GRADE results showed that the evidence quality of all outcomes was downgraded because of the risk of bias. Most of these RCTs did not mention the generation of random sequences in detail; most of them did not specifically describe allocation concealment, and the process of allocation concealment was unclear. Because of the nature of acupuncture, only a small part of the included RCTs mentioned blinding. Well-designed and implemented RCTs are considered gold standards for avoiding the risk of bias (60).

A total of 11 SRs/MAs were included in this overview, and the methodological quality evaluation was very low. By comparing and analyzing the clinical efficacy of acupuncture or acupuncture combined with conventional drugs in the treatment of Parkinson's disease, the clinical effective rate, UPDRS score, Webster Scale score, HAMD score, PDSS score, and the main motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease were analyzed. The results showed that the effective rate, UPDRS score, Webster Scale score, HAMD score, and PDSS score in the treatment group were significantly more improved than those in the control group. These results indicate that acupuncture treatment can improve some motor and nonmotor symptoms in patients with Parkinson's disease, which may act by regulating neurotransmitter balance, regulating immunity, reducing oxidative stress, and improving brain electrical function. An analysis of the improvement of specific symptoms of Parkinson's disease revealed that acupuncture significantly improved bradykinesia, myotonia, and postural gait, but there was no significant difference in resting tremor between acupuncture and madopar treatment. This may be related to the fact that acupuncture treatment can only produce corresponding pathophysiological changes in the body through indirect acupoint stimulation and microregulate the internal environment of the lesion circuit but cannot directly supplement reduced dopamine to improve transmitter imbalance. These results are helpful for guiding the selective use of acupuncture as an adjuvant therapy according to different clinical manifestations (61).

Strengths and Limitations

To our knowledge, our study is the first overview of SRs/MAs on the use of acupuncture for treating PD, and the findings of this overview were based on relatively recent evidence, as 81.82% of the included SRs/MAs were conducted in the past 5 years. However, there are some limitations that need to be considered. First, the methodological quality and evidence quality of the included SRs/MAs were generally low; thus, results based on primary studies should be interpreted with caution. Furthermore, we only searched Chinese and English databases, so SRs/MAs published in other languages that met the inclusion criteria may have been missed.

CONCLUSION

Acupuncture may be a promising treatment for patients with PD, and it may be especially effective at improving motor function. This conclusion must be interpreted cautiously, given the generally low methodological quality and low quality of evidence of the included SRs/MAs. Additional studies with

REFERENCES

- Chaudhuri KR, Schapira AH. Nonmotor symptoms of Parkinson's disease: dopaminergic pathophysiology and treatment. *Lancet Neurol.* (2009) 8:464– 74. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70068-7
- Alves G, Forsaa EB, Pedersen KF, Dreetz Gjerstad M, Larsen JP. Epidemiology of Parkinson's disease. J Neurol. (2008) (Suppl. 5):18– 32. doi: 10.1007/s00415-008-5004-3
- Ascherio A, Schwarzschild MA. The epidemiology of Parkinson's disease: risk factors and prevention. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:1257-72. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16)30230-7
- 4. DeMaagd G, Philip A. Parkinson's disease and its management: part 1: disease entity, risk factors, pathophysiology, clinical presentation, and diagnosis. *P T*. (2015) 40:504–32.
- Xie F, Gao XY, Yang WL, Chang ZH, Yang XH, Wei XB, et al. Advances in the research of risk factors and prodromal biomarkers of Parkinson's disease. ACS Chem Neurosci. (2019) 10:973–90. doi: 10.1021/acschemneuro.8b00520
- Ma L, Chan P. Understanding the physiological links between physical frailty and cognitive decline. *Aging Dis.* (2020) 11:405– 18. doi: 10.14336/AD.2019.0521
- Jia XQ, Wang ZJ, Yang T, Li Y, Gao SA, Wu GR, et al. Entorhinal cortex atrophy in early, drug-naive Parkinson's disease with mild cognitive impairment. *Aging Dis.* (2019) 10:1221–32. doi: 10.14336/AD.2018.1116
- Ko JH, Lee H, Kim SN, Park HJ. Does Acupuncture protect dopamine neurons in Parkinson's disease rodent model? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Front Aging Neurosci.* (2019) 11:102. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2019.00102
- Zhang JZ, Zhou DW, Zhang ZP, Qu XH, Bao KW, Lu GH, et al. miR-let-7a suppresses alpha-synuclein-induced microglia microglia inflammation through targeting STAT3 in Parkinson's disease. (2019) 519:740–6. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2019.08.140
- 10. Cóppola-Segovia V, Cavarsan C, Maia FG, Ferraz AC, Nakao LS, Lima MM, et al. ER stress induced by tunicamycin triggers α -synuclein oligomerization, dopaminergic neurons death and locomotor impairment: a new model of Parkinson's disease. *Mol. Neurobiol.* (2017) 54:5798–806. doi: 10.1007/s12035-016-0114-x
- McWilliams TG, Prescott AR, Montava-Garriga L, Ball G, Singh F, Barini E, et al. Basal mitophagy occurs independently of PINK1 in mouse tissues of high metabolic demand. *Cell Metab.* (2018) 27:439– 49.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2017.12.008

rigorous experimental designs and larger sample sizes are needed to verify these results.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JH and XQ designed this study. JH, XQ, and YH performed the data extraction and statistical analysis. JH, XQ, XC, and YH revised and approved the final manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was supported by the Science and Technology Planning Project in Guangdong Province, Grant No. 2014A020221014.

- Schapira AH, Jenner P. Etiology and pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease. *Movement Disorders*. (2011) 26:1049–55. doi: 10.1002/mds. 23732
- Mann VM, Cooper JM, Krige D, Daniel SE, Schapira AH, Marsden CD. Brain, skeletal muscle and platelet homogenate mitochondrial function in Parkinson's disease. *Brain.* (1992) 115:333–42. doi: 10.1093/brain/ 115.2.333
- Lee Y, Kim MS, Lee J. Neuroprotective strategies to prevent and treat Parkinson's disease based on its pathophysiological mechanism. *Arch Pharm Res.* (2017) 40:1117–28. doi: 10.1007/s12272-017-0960-8
- Zheng W, He R, Yan Z, Huang Y, Huang W, Cai Z, et al. Regulation of immune-driven pathogenesis in Parkinson's disease by gut microbiota. *Brain Behav Immunity.* (2020) 87:890–7. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2020. 01.009
- Lin CY, Hsieh HY, Chen CM, Wu SR, Tsai CH, Huang CY, et al. Noninvasive, neuron-specific gene therapy by focused ultrasound-induced bloodbrain barrier opening in Parkinson's disease mouse model. *J Control Rel.* (2016) 235:72–81. doi: 10.1016/j.jconrel.2016.05.052
- 17. Yang W, Chang Z, Que R, Weng G, Deng B, Wang T, et al. QueContra-directional expression of plasma superoxide dismutase with lipoprotein cholesterol and high-sensitivity C-reactive protein as important markers of Parkinson's disease severity. *Front Aging Neurosci.* (2020) 12:53. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2020.00053
- Zhu S, Wei X, Yang X, Huang Z, Chang Z, Xie F, et al. Plasma lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 and superoxide dismutase are independent predicators of cognitive impairment in cerebral small vessel disease patients: diagnosis and assessment. *Aging Dis.* (2019) 10:834– 46. doi: 10.14336/AD.2019.0304
- Zou J, Chen Z, Liang C, Fu Y, Wei X, Lu J, et al. Trefoil factor 3, cholinesterase and homocysteine: potential predictors for Parkinson's disease dementia and vascular parkinsonism dementia in advanced stage. *Aging Dis.* (2018) 9:51– 65. doi: 10.14336/AD.2017.0416
- 20. Weng R, Wei X, Yu B, Zhu S, Yang X, Xie F, et al. Combined measurement of plasma cystatin C and low-density lipoprotein cholesterol: a valuable tool for evaluating progressive supranuclear palsy. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2018) 52:37–42. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2018. 03.014
- 21. Tambasco N, Romoli M, Calabresi P. Levodopa in Parkinson's disease: current status and future developments. *Curr*

Neuropharmacol. (2018) 16:1239. doi: 10.2174/1570159X15666170510 143821

- Fahn S, Oakes D, Shoulson I, Kieburtz K, Rudolph A, Lang A, et al. Levodopa and the progression of Parkinson's disease. N Engl J Med. (2004) 351:2498– 508. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa033447
- Bae EJ, Lee HJ, Rockenstein E, Ho DH, Park EB, Yang NY, et al. Antibody-aided clearance of extracellular α-synuclein prevents cell-to-cell aggregate transmission. J Neuro. (2012) 32:13454–69. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1292-12.2012
- Williams PA, Harder JM, Foxworth NE, Cochran KE, Philip VM, Porciatti V, et al. Vitamin B3 modulates mitochondrial vulnerability and prevents glaucoma in aged mice. *Science.* (2017) 355:756–60. doi: 10.1126/science.aal0092
- Cunha MP, Pazini FL, Lieberknecht V, Budni J, Oliveira Á, Rosa JM, et al. MPP-lesioned mice: an experimental model of motor, emotional, memory/learning, and striatal neurochemical dysfunctions. *Mol Neurobiol.* (2016) 54:1–22. doi: 10.1007/s12035-016-0147-1
- De Lazzari F, Bubacco L, Whitworth AJ, Bisaglia M. Superoxide radical dismutation as new therapeutic strategy in Parkinson's disease. *Aging Dis.* (2018) 9:716–28. doi: 10.14336/AD.2017.1018
- Yoo J, Lee E, Kim HY, Youn DH, Jung J, Kim H, et al. Electromagnetized gold nanoparticles mediate direct lineage reprogramming into induced dopamine neurons *in vivo* for Parkinson's disease therapy. *Nat Nanotechnol.* (2017) 12:1006–14. doi: 10.1038/nnano.2017.133
- Liu Z, Wang X, Jiang K, Ji X, Zhang YA, Chen Z. TNFα-induced Up-regulation of Ascl2 affects the differentiation and proliferation of neural stem cells. *Aging Dis.* (2019) 10:1207–20. doi: 10.14336/AD.2018.1028
- Tan Y, Ke M, Huang Z, Chong CM, Cen X, Lu JH, et al. Hydroxyurea facilitates manifestation of disease relevant phenotypes in patients-derived IPSCs-based modeling of late-onset Parkinson's disease. *Aging Dis.* (2019) 10:1037–48. doi: 10.14336/AD.2018.1216
- Bartus RT, Weinberg MS, Samulski RJ. Parkinson's disease gene therapy: success by design meets failure by efficacy. *Mol Therap J Am Soc Gene Therap*. (2014) 22:487–97. doi: 10.1038/mt.2013.281
- 31. Zhang C, Wang L, Hu W, Wang T, Zhao Y, Pan Y, et al. Combined unilateral subthalamic nucleus and contralateral globus pallidus interna deep brain stimulation for treatment of Parkinson disease: a pilot study of symptom-tailored stimulation. *Neurosurgery*. (2020) nyaa201. doi: 10.1093/neuros/nyaa201
- Tamtaji OR, Naderi Taheri M, Notghi F, Alipoor R, Bouzari R, Asemi Z. The effects of acupuncture and electroacupuncture on Parkinson's disease: current status and future perspectives for molecular mechanisms. *J Cell Biochem.* (2019) 120:12156–66. doi: 10.1002/jcb.28654
- Huang JK, Shen M, Qin XH, Guo WC, Li H. Acupuncture for the treatment of tension-type headache: an overview of systematic reviews. *Evid Based Complement Alternat Med.* (2020) 2020:4262910. doi: 10.1155/2020/ 4262910
- Huang, JK, Qin XH, Shen M, Huang Y. An overview of systematic reviews and meta-analyses on acupuncture for post-stroke aphasia. *Eur J Integr Med.* (2020) 37:101133. doi: 10.1016/j.eujim.2020.101133
- Higgins J, Green S, Collaboration, C. Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews for Interventions. Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews. Bristol: The Cochrane Collaboration (2011). p. S38.
- Shea BJ, Reeves BC, Wells G, Thuku M, Hamel C, Moran J, et al. AMSTAR-2: a critical appraisal tool for systematic reviews that include randomized or non-randomized studies of healthcare interventions, or both. *BMJ*. (2017) 358:1. doi: 10.1136/bmj.j4008
- Pollock A, Farmer SE, Brady MC, Langhorne P, Mead GE, Mehrholz J, et al. An algorithm was developed to assign grade levels of evidence to comparisons within systematic reviews. *J Clin Epidemiol.* (2015) 70:106– 10. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2015.08.013
- Norris SL, Meerpohl JJ, Akl EA, Schünemann HJ, Gartlehner G, Chen Y, et al. The skills and experience of GRADE methodologists can be assessed with a simple tool. J Clin Epidemiol. (2016) 79:150– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.jclinepi.2016.07.001
- Liu MH, Wang SJ, Ma J, Weng XY, Yuan L. A meta-analysis of scalp acupuncture for Parkinson's disease. *Shizhen J Tradit Chin Med Res.* (2019) 30:2011–4.

- Liu HY, Chen T, Deng YD, Zhang B, Teng S, Cai BC, et al. A metaanalysis on the clinical effect of acupuncture for Parkinson disease. *J Chin Phys.* (2018) 20:16–23. doi: 10.3760/cma.j.issn.1008-1372.2018. 01.005
- Ou YS, Xu W. A systematic review of acupuncture for Parkinson's disease. Tradit Chin Med J. (2017) 16:34–8.
- Gui L, Song FF, Cai Y. A systematic review and meta-analysis of acupuncture combined with madopar in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. J Tradit Chin Med Univ Hunan. (2016) 36:1384–6.
- Yin HN, Han C, Sun ZR, Han B, Chang Y. Randomized controlled trials of acupuncture for Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Clin Acupuncture Moxibust. (2016) 32:67–70.
- Sun MX, Zhang X. A meta-analysis on the therapeutic effect of acupuncture on non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease. *Acad J Shanghai Univ Tradit Chin Med.* (2013) 27:41–8.
- 45. Qiang TY, Gai C, Chai Y, Feng WD, Ma HJ, Zhang Y, et al. Combination therapy of scalp electro-acupuncture and medication for the treatment of Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Tradit Chin Med Sci. (2019) 6:26–34. doi: 10.1016/j.jtcms.2019. 01.005
- 46. Liu HJ, Chen LX, Zhang Z, Geng GZ, Chen WJ, Dong HQ, et al. Effectiveness and safety of acupuncture combined with madopar for Parkinson's disease: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Acupunct Med.* (2017) 35:404– 412. doi: 10.1136/acupmed-2016-011342
- Noh H, Kwon S, Cho SY, Jung WS, Moon SK, Park JM, et al. Effectiveness and safety of acupuncture in the treatment of Parkinson's disease: A systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Comple Ther Med.* (2017) 34:86–103. doi: 10.1016/j.ctim.2017.08.005
- Lee SH, Lim S. Clinical effectiveness of acupuncture on Parkinson disease: A PRISMA-compliant systematic review and meta-analysis. *Medicine*. (2017) 96:e5836. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000005836
- Yang L, Du Y, Xiong J, Liu J, Wang YN, Li Y, et al. Acupuncture treatment for Parkinson disease: a systematic review. *Chin J Evid Based Med.* (2010) 10:711–7.
- Guo X, Ma T. Effects of acupuncture on neurological disease in clinical- and animal-based research. *Front Integr Neurosci.* (2019) 13:47. doi: 10.3389/fnint.2019.00047
- Yang Q, Huang Z, Luo Y, Zheng F, Hu Y, Liu H, et al. Inhibition of Nwd1 activity attenuates neuronal hyperexcitability and GluN2B phosphorylation in the hippocampus. *EBioMedicine*. (2019) 47:470–83. doi: 10.1016/ j.ebiom.2019.08.050
- Shin HK, Lee SW, Choi BT. Modulation of neurogenesis via neurotrophic factors in acupuncture treatments for neurological diseases. *Biochem Pharmacol.* (2017) 141:132–42. doi: 10.1016/j.bcp.2017. 04.029
- 53. Tang YS, Xu AP, Shao SJ, Zhou Y, Xiong B, Li ZG. Electroacupuncture ameliorates cognitive impairment by inhibiting the JNK signaling pathway in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *Front Aging Neurosci.* (2020) 12:23. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2020.00023
- 54. Wang YY, Wang Y, Liu JH, Wang XM. Electroacupuncture alleviates motor symptoms and up-regulates vesicular glutamatergic transporter 1 expression in the subthalamic nucleus in a unilateral 6-hydroxydopaminelesioned hemi-Parkinsonian rat model. *Neurosci Bull.* (2018) 34:476– 84. doi: 10.1007/s12264-018-0213-y
- Li M, Li L, Wang K, Su W, Jia J, Wang X. The effect of electroacupuncture on proteomic changes in the motor cortex of 6-OHDAParkinsonian rats. *Brain Res.* (2017) 1673:52–63. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2017.07.027
- 56. Tian T, Sun Y, Wu H, Pei J, Zhang J, Zhang Y, et al. Acupuncture promotes mTOR-independent autophagic clearance of aggregation-prone proteins in mouse brain. *Sci. Rep.* (2016) 6:19714. doi: 10.1038/srep 19714
- Sun J, Ashley J, Kellawan J. Can acupuncture treatment of hypertension improve brain health? A mini review. Front Aging Neurosci. (2019) 11:240. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2019.00240
- LeWitt PA, Kymes S, Hauser RA. Parkinson disease and orthostatic hypotension in the elderly: recognition and management of risk factors for falls. *Aging Dis.* (2020) 11:679–91. doi: 10.14336/AD. 2019.0805

- Chu JS, Liu TH, Wang KL, Han CL, Liu YP, Michitomo S, et al. The metabolic activity of caudate and prefrontal cortex negatively correlates with the severity of idiopathic Parkinson's disease. *Aging Dis.* (2019) 10:847– 53. doi: 10.14336/AD.2018.0814
- Moher D, Hopewell S, Schulz KF, Montori V, Gøtzsche PC, Devereaux PJ, et al. CONSORT 2010 explanation and elaboration: updated guidelines for reporting parallel group randomized trials. *BMJ*. (2010) 340:c869. doi: 10.1136/bmj.c869
- Sun Q, Wang T, Jiang TF, Huang P, Wang Y, Xiao Q, et al. Clinical profile of chinese long-term Parkinson's disease survivors with 10 years of disease duration and beyond. *Aging Dis.* (2018) 9:8–16. doi: 10.14336/AD.2017.0204

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Huang, Qin, Cai and Huang. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Prodromal Markers of Parkinson's Disease in Patients With Essential Tremor

Xi-Xi Wang^{1,2†}, Ya Feng^{1†}, Xuan Li¹, Xiao-Ying Zhu¹, Daniel Truong^{3,4}, William G. Ondo⁵ and Yun-Cheng Wu^{1*}

¹ Department of Neurology, Shanghai General Hospital, Shanghai Jiao Tong University School of Medicine, Shanghai, China, ² Shanghai General Hospital of Nanjing Medical University, Nanjing, China, ³ Orange Coast Memorial Medical Center, The Truong Neurosciences Institute, Fountain Valley, CA, United States, ⁴ Department of Neurosciences and Psychiatry, University of California, Riverside, Riverside, CA, United States, ⁵ Weill Cornell Medical School, Methodist Neurological Institute, Houston, TX, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Adolfo Ramirez-Zamora, University of Florida Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Fabiana Novellino, National Research Council (CNR), Italy Matteo Bologna, Sapienza University of Rome, Italy

> ***Correspondence:** Yun-Cheng Wu yunchw@medmail.com.cn

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 02 February 2020 Accepted: 09 July 2020 Published: 25 August 2020

Citation:

Wang X-X, Feng Y, Li X, Zhu X-Y, Truong D, Ondo WG and Wu Y-C (2020) Prodromal Markers of Parkinson's Disease in Patients With Essential Tremor. Front. Neurol. 11:874. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00874 **Background:** Essential tremor (ET) is manifested as an isolated syndrome of bilateral upper limb action tremor. Parkinson's disease (PD) is the second most common neurodegenerative disease, with typical motor symptoms of bradykinesia, rigidity, and resting tremor. ET-PD describes the new-onset of PD in ET patients. Recently, numerous studies on epidemiology, genetics, pathology, clinical features, and neuroimaging studies are challenging the idea that ET is an isolated disease, suggesting that patients with ET have the tendency to develop PD.

Methods: In this review article, we collected recent findings that reveal prodromal markers of PD in patients with ET.

Results: Substantia nigra hyperechogenicity serves as a prodromal marker for predicting the development of PD in patients with ET and provides a reference for therapeutic strategies. Additional potential markers include other neuroimaging, clinical features, heart rate, and genetics, whereas others lack sufficient evidence.

Conclusion: In consideration of the limited research of PD in patients with ET, we are still far from revealing the prodromal markers. However, from the existing follow-up studies on ET patients, Substantia nigra hyperechogenicity may enable further exploration of the relationship between ET and PD and the search for pathogenesis-based therapies.

Keywords: essential tremor, Parkinson's disease, ET-PD, prodromal markers, substantia nigra hyperechogenicity

INTRODUCTION

Essential tremor (ET) is defined as an isolated postural and/or kinetic tremor syndrome of the bilateral upper limbs, with or without tremor in other locations (e.g., head, voice, or lower limbs). The traditional idea proposes that no other neurological signs such as dystonia, ataxia, or parkinsonism are present (1–3), although ET is sometimes considered a diagnostic of exclusion (4). With accumulated studies on ET, researchers today recognize the concept of ET plus (3), which refers to tremor with the characteristics of ET and additional neurological signs such as impaired tandem gait, questionable dystonic posturing, memory impairment, or other mild neurologic signs. However, these additional neurological signs are of unknown significance and are insufficient to

63

make an additional syndrome classification or diagnosis. Dividing ET into two categories (ET and ET plus) is helpful in determining pathophysiological characteristics and therapeutic strategies.

Parkinson's disease (PD) is the second most common neurodegenerative disease, characterized by the degeneration of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra (SN) and reduced dopamine levels in the midbrain (5–8). The pathological hallmark of PD is the presence of Lewy bodies, and the classical motor symptoms of PD are bradykinesia, rigidity and resting tremor, and numerous non-motor symptoms including constipation, hyposmia/anosmia, rapid eye movement sleep behavior disorder (RBD), and so on (9).

ET-PD referred to in this article means new onset of PD in patients previously diagnosed with ET. Essential tremor has been traditionally viewed as a "benign" disease; however, accumulated data from the studies of clinical characteristics, epidemiology, neuroimaging, genetics, and pathology support a poorer prognosis than originally believed (10–12). Evidence indicates that patients with ET are four times more likely to develop PD than those without baseline ET (13). Additionally, nigrostriatal degeneration developed before the onset of motor symptoms of parkinsonism (14, 15). Sensitive and effective prodromal markers predicting which ET patients will subsequently develop PD are needed to further understand the biological nature of ET, which will provide a pathology-based categorization, diagnosis, prognosis, and eventual treatment of ET.

NEUROIMAGING

Transcranial Sonography

Transcranial sonography (TCS) can show the structure of the brain parenchyma and reveal the lesions of the SN. It is anecdotally viewed as a non-invasive tool that can be utilized to detect the intensity of the SN and measure the ratio of the hyperechoic area to midbrain area (S/M ratio). The SN hyperechogenicity refers to the high intensity and large area (>0.8–0.2 cm²) of the echo in the SN shown by transcranial ultrasound.

As early as 1995 (16), scientists first described the mysterious relationship between SN hyperechogenicity and PD, which provided a new perspective and direction for research. It was verified that SN hyperechogenicity as reflected by TCS, seemed to be a prodromal marker for PD (17–20). In 2007, research including 164 healthy Taiwanese, 40 early-onset PD patients, and 40 late-onset PD patients focused on the area of SN hyperechogenicity and the S/M ratio (21). The results indicated that the S/M ratio is a more sensitive marker than SN hyperechogenicity in diagnosing PD. Based on the investigation that tremor-dominant PD (TDPD) patients had significantly higher nigral R2* relaxation rate values in magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (34.1 ± 5.7) than those with tremor in dystonia (30.0 ± 3.9), ET (30.6 ± 4.8), and controls (30.0 ± 2.8). This

and other research confirm that increased iron content in the SN is significantly associated with PD. Afterward, combining iron metabolism and the features of TCS (22, 23), researchers presumed that the change of the echogenicity in the SN may be attributed to oxidative stress and the injury of neurons caused by the fluctuation of iron content. In a prospective multicenter study, researchers also demonstrated that the elderly with SN hyperechogenicity had a higher risk of developing PD (24).

Transcranial sonography measurement of the midbrain is a sensitive and specific preliminary screening method to identify certain population with higher risk of developing PD. A small trial also supported its use at predicting ET patients who will develop PD, but this needs to be replicated in larger trials (25). After performing TCS of the SN and clinical examination in 80 PD patients, 30 ET patients, and 80 age- and gendermatched controls, researchers realized that SN hyperechogenicity may be associated with an increased risk developing PD later in life or might be due to the damage of areas near the nucleus ruber in ET patients (26). Subsequently, Sprenger et al. (27) conducted a prospective cohort study in 70 ET patients, which evaluated demographics, TCS, Bain tremor scale, and Movement Disorder Society-Sponsored Revision of the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale. After an average of 6.16 years' follow-up, they identified nine ET-PD patients, seven of whom had SN hyperechogenicity greater than baseline. Statistical analysis showed that the relative risk of developing PD in patients with ET who had hyperechogenicity at baseline vs. those without hyperechogenicity was 7.00 (27). Moreover, a recent longitudinal study demonstrated that after 3 years' followup, 9 of 59 ET patients developed clinical features meeting diagnostic criteria for probable PD (ET-PD), and this group had a significantly greater SN hyperechogenicity at baseline from healthy controls (28).

Several studies have consistently demonstrated that SN hyperechogenicity on TCS is a prodromal marker for development of PD in ET patients (29, 30). It serves as a visualization tool for the diagnosis and prognosis of ET patients. Different characteristics of the echo are associated with not only the diagnosis of PD but also the therapeutic response (31). Hence, in addition to differential diagnosis between PD and other movement disorders (32), SN hyperechogenicity can also serve as a prodromal marker for predicting the development of PD in patients with ET and provide a guidance for therapeutic strategy (**Table 1**).

Other Neuroimaging

Brain structural and functional neuroimaging methods might show abnormalities in ET patients. Voxel-based morphometry (VBM) is commonly used to learn about gray matter and white matter size. Benito-Leon et al. (33) found significant white matter changes in right cerebellum, left medulla, right parietal lobe, and right limbic lobe, as well as gray matter alteration in bilateral cerebellum, bilateral parietal lobe, right frontal lobe, and right insula in ET patients compared with 20 age- and gender-matched healthy controls. Lin et al. (34) compared VBM in 10 ET patients with 10 PD patients and revealed that PD and ET caused specific patterns of brain volume alterations in the examined brains. The brain volume of the ET group was significantly smaller in the

Abbreviations: ET, essential tremor; PD, Parkinson's disease; RBD, rapid eye movement sleep behavior disorder; SN, substantia nigra; TCS, Transcranial sonography; TSI, Tremor Stability Index; RBDSQ, RBD screening questionnaire; pRBD, probable RBD; SS-16, 16-item Sniffin' Sticks test; HRV, Heart rate variability; TDPD, tremor-dominant PD.

TABLE 1 | Studies on SN hyperechogenicity indicate a role in prediction of the risk of PD.

Time & Country & Reference	Subjects	Results
1995. Germany (16)	30 patients with PD and 30 age- and sex-matched non-Parkinsonian controls	The degree of hyperechogenicity of the SN closely correlated with the severity and duration of PD.
2001. Germany (19)	93 subjects older than 60 years without history of extrapyramidal disorder	With increasing age, subjects with SN hyperechogenicity develop a more substantial slowing of movements than subjects without this echo pattern, stressing the functional relevance of this sonographic finding.
2004. Germany (18)	7 symptomatic and 7 asymptomatic PMC from large kindred with adult-onset parkinsonism	SN hyperechogenicity is an early marker to detect preclinical Parkinsonism.
2007. Taiwan (21)	164 healthy Taiwanese, 40 EOPD patients, and 40 LOPD patients	S/M ratio is a more sensitive measure than SN hyperechogenicity in diagnosing PD.
2011. Germany (20)	1,847 participants who are 50 years or older without evidence of PD or any other neurodegenerative disease	A highly increased risk for PD in elderly individuals with SN hyperechogenicity.
2013. Germany (24)	1,271 of the initial 1,847 at baseline PD-free participants 50 years or older,	SN hyperechogenicity is an important risk marker for PD.
2007. Austria (25)	44 ET patients with 100 controls and 100 PD patients	An increased risk of ET patients to develop PD.
2016. Austria & Germany (27)	70 patients suffering from ET	SN hyperechogenicity is also associated with an increased risk for PD in patients with ET.
2019. Italy (28)	79 with PD, 59 with ET and 50 matched controls	SN hyperechogenicity in ET seems to represent a risk marker for developing early parkinsonian symptoms or signs in the 3 years following TCS assessment.

SN, substantia nigra; PD, Parkinson's disease; PMC, parkin mutation carriers; EOPD, early-onset PD; LOPD, late-onset PD; S/M ratio, the ratio of hyperechoic area to midbrain area; ET, essential tremor.

thalamus and the middle temporal gyrus and larger of the gray matter in the middle frontal gyrus, the middle temporal gyrus, and the cerebellum posterior lobe than that of the PD group (34). These studies suggested comprehensive changes in the gray and white matter of brain in ET patients.

Diffusion tensor imaging (DTI) derived mean diffusivity (MD) and fractional anisotropy. It exhibits great fidelity in showing brain microstructure and connections. A DTI-based study performed in 67 ET patients (29 ET with and 38 without resting tremor) and 39 age-matched healthy controls indicated that MD was significantly higher in the cerebellar gray matter in the ET group. It demonstrates that ET patients have cerebellum microstructural changes, and some other networks alterations may exist in the development of ET (35).

After enrolling 15 ET patients with resting tremor and 15 TDPD patients, Cherubini et al. (36) did a combination of VBM and DTI to distinguish these two groups with a ground truth of Dopamine transporter 123I-FP-CIT-single-photon emission tomography (DAT-SPECT), and they found the combination shows 100% accuracy in differentiating these two groups.

Proton MR spectroscopy (¹H-MRS) is a non-invasive, quantitative technique that reflects the neurometabolic alterations *in vivo*. There are many biochemical markers including NAA/Cr (a neural density marker), Glx/Cr (an intracellular neurotransmitter marker), and Cho/Cr (a membrane marker). In 2002, researchers measured 16 ET patients and 11 controls with MRS and found that cortical NAA/Cr in the cerebellar was reduced in ET cases, and the value was inversely proportional to arm tremor severity (37). With the application of a 3-T scanner, Barbagallo et al. (38) found a statistically significant increase in Glx and Glx/Cr values in 16 ET patients in both thalami compared to 14 healthy controls, and the tremor severity was directly proportional to these two values. These results suggested that increased thalamic glutamatergic transmission and cerebellum play a role in the pathogenesis in ET. In addition to these imaging techniques (**Table 2**), MRI imaging focused on brain iron deposition, and functional MRI and other neuroimaging methods also indicated the details of the involved brain networks in ET and provided some help to differentiate mixed tremor, ET, and PD (39–41). Even though some of the research did not explore prodromal markers of PD in ET patients from a longitudinal-study perspective, it still reflects the relationship between the two disorders, provides methods in differential diagnosis, and promotes the knowledge of behind pathophysiologic mechanisms.

CLINICAL CHARACTERISTICS

Identifying clinical characteristics that increase the risk of developing PD in ET patients may help in the development of potential disease-modifying therapies. Essential tremor classically presents as a bilateral but asymmetric kinetic and postural tremor of the upper limbs, head, voice, or a combination. Parkinson disease is generally manifested as asymmetric symptoms of bradykinesia, rigidity, resting tremor, and later postural instability. Many studies have summarized the similarities and differences of the two diseases based on clinical characteristics (i.e., motor and non-motor symptoms) (30, 42, 43), but there are still few prodromal markers with respect

	Neuroimaging techniques	Subjects	Results	References
Structural neuroimaging	VBM	ET vs. healthy controls	White and gray matter of many brain regions changed in ET patients	(33)
		ET vs. PD	PD and ET caused specific patterns of brain volume alterations	(34)
	DTI	ET vs. healthy controls	MD was significantly higher in the cerebellar gray matter of ET group, indicating cerebellum microstructural changes and some other networks involved	(35)
	VBM+DTI	ET vs. PD	Combination of two methods helps in differentiating two kinds of patients	(36)
Metabolic neuroimaging	1H-MRS	ET vs. healthy controls	Cortical NAA/Cr in the cerebellar was reduced in ET cases and the value was inversely proportional to arm tremor severity	(37)
		ET vs. healthy controls	Glx and Glx/Cr values increased in both thalami of ET patients and the value was proportional to tremor severity, indicating thalamic glutamatergic transmission and cerebellum invloved	(38)
	Iron deposition	ET vs. healthy controls	Iron accumulation increased in ET patients, suggesting a possible involvement of motor systems outside of the cerebellar pathway	(39)
Functional neuroimaging	DAT-SPECT+MIBG	Mixed tremor vs. PD vs. ET vs. controls	Combined use of these two techniques can help distinguish ET patients from PD patients and parkinsonism	(40)
	fMRI	ET VS healthy controls	Cerebellar neurodegeneration underlying essential tremor is reflected in abnormal communications between key working memory regions and that adaptive mechanisms involved in to influence cognition	(41)

TABLE 2 | Studies on other neuroimaging about prodromal markers of new-onset PD in ET patients.

VBM, voxel-based morphometry; PD, Parkinson's disease; ET, essential tremor; DTI, Diffusion tensor imaging; MD, Mean diffusivity; 1H-MRS, Proton MR Spectroscopy; NAA, Nacetyl-aspartate + N-acetyl-aspartyl-glutamate; Cr, creatine + phosphocreatine; GIx, glutamate + glutamine; DAT-SPECT, Dopamine transporter 123I-FP-CIT-single-photon emission tomography; MIBG, myocardial scintigraphy with 123metaiodobenzylguanidine.

TABLE 3 Clinical characteristics which can predict the risk of ET patients
developing into PD.

Clinical characteristics	Prodromal markers	References
Tremor	Circumscribed resting tremor	(44)
	Late onset asymmetrical postural tremor	(45)
	Jaw tremor in ET	(46, 47)
	A kinematic data: TSI	(48)
Non-motor symptoms	Olfactory decline (hyposmia/anosmia)	(49–51)
	Cognitive decline	(52–54)
	Sleep disorder, especially RBD	(55–59)
	RBD & autonomic symptoms	(60)

ET, essential tremor; PD, Parkinson's diseases; TSI, the tremor stability index; RBD, REM sleep behavior disorder.

to the clinical characteristics of ET-PD patients, and many of them are still in the conjecture stage (**Table 3**).

Tremor

An epidemiological survey showed that tremor of the upper limbs was presented in more than 95% of the ET patients, followed by the head (>30%), voice (>20%), tongue (20%), face and/or jaw (10%), lower limbs (10%) and trunk (5%) (61, 62). Essential tremor and PD tremor are mainly identified based on aspects

of location, frequency, and form. However, few studies have identified risk markers based on tremor characteristics in ET patients who have the potential to develop PD.

The location of tremor in the two groups was most common in upper limbs, whereas the prevalence of resting tremor in ET-PD patients was higher than that in patients with isolated ET, and the tremor distribution was more limited in ET-PD (p < 0.05) (30). Another study involving 53 ET-PD patients and 150 ET patients noted a biased distribution toward male (67.9% male) of ET-PD, which is identical to that of PD (67.9% male) (44). The latency from the onset of ET to develop into PD ranged from short duration (<5 years, in 38.5%) to long duration (>20 years), with a mean duration of 14 ± 15 years. In ET-PD patients, the side of dominant initial ET severity usually coincides with that of dominant PD severity (p < 0.05). The initial cardinal sign was resting tremor in the vast majority of PD patients, which indicated that resting tremor may be an omen of PD (44). This evidence implied that circumscribed resting tremor may be a prodromal marker for ET patients to develop PD. However, some studies also pointed out that resting tremor (in the arms but not the legs) can occur as a late feature in ET patients (63), so it is worth considering the role of circumscribed resting tremor in the course of predicting PD in ET patients. Additionally, data from a retrospective observation of 13 patients initially diagnosed as ET based on tremor characteristics, alcohol responsiveness, and family history who met the PD criteria after a variable long latent period suggest that late-onset asymmetrical postural tremor may

be a signal for developing PD in the long term even if there is no resting tremor (45).

In addition to upper limbs, tremors of the head, voice, and jaw also exist in ET with long disease duration (46). The incidence of jaw tremor ranges from 7.5 to 18% (47, 64, 65) in ET patients. Essential tremor patients with jaw tremor have more severe clinical symptoms and more widely distributed tremor than patients without it. Essential tremor patients with head tremor may be also regarded as a more severe clinical subtype (66). This manifestation combined with the hypothesis that the evolution from ET to PD is caused by the spread of Lewy bodies in the cerebellothalamocortical circuit leads us to speculate that there may be some relationship between jaw tremor and subsequent PD. Additional longitudinal studies are needed to assess whether jaw tremor in ET is a prodromal marker for subsequent PD.

In addition to the research on prodromal markers based on the position, range, and form of the tremor (67–70), a recent study investigated the motor feature: the Tremor Stability Index (TSI) (48). The TSI can be obtained by kinematics measurement of tremor activity and applied to the analysis of tremor characteristics. After testing a cohort comprising 16 rest tremor recordings in TDPD and 20 postural tremor recordings in ET, researchers found a difference in TSI between these two groups [mean 0.7 \pm 0.175 (SEM) in TDPD, 1.9 \pm 0.134 in ET, $t_{(34)} = -5.481$, p < 0.001]. This suggests electrophysiological methods may be helpful to evaluate the nature of the tremor and to explore the underlying central oscillator circuits from peripheral tremor. We can also examine additional parameters to evaluate the prognosis of ET patients.

Non-motor Symptoms

Non-motor symptoms are increasingly recognized as an important part of ET. Essential tremor patients show a variety of non-motor symptoms, such as cognitive decline, mood disorder, and hearing loss (71–78). However, studies on non-motor symptoms as possible prodromal factors for developing PD in ET patients are mostly lacking.

There has been increasing interest in olfactory dysfunction because it was identified as a prodromal feature of PD. Just as in PD patients, olfactory decline (hyposmia or anosmia) becomes more evident as the disease progresses in ET patients (49, 79); however, there are also studies that show no olfactory loss in ET. In 2008, Louis et al. (50) found that higher blood harmane concentration was correlated with olfactory decline in 83 ET cases (62.5%, p < 0.001). As a cerebellar toxin, harmane reflects the relationship between olfactory decline and a part of pathophysiology in the cerebellum. In 2016, a large European multicenter study using the 16-item Sniffin' Sticks test (SS-16) found that olfactory performance was lower in PD patients compared with atypical parkinsonism and non-PD patients in all cohorts (each p < 0.001), and a set of eight smell reduction olfactory tests can be used as a rapid detection tool for PD (51). This calls for olfactory testing of ET patients and longitudinal studies to explore whether hyposmia can be used as a prodromal marker for the development of PD in ET patients.

It is still controversial whether cognition declines in ET. As early as 2001, Gasparini et al. (52) carried out a preliminary study focusing on performance on frontal lobe tasks of 27 ET patients, 15 PD patients, and 15 healthy controls, and they found significant impairments both in attention and conceptual thinking tasks in ET patients, but with no statistical difference between ET patients and PD patients. Consistent with this research, many subsequent studies identified cognitive impairments in ET patients (80, 81). In 2019, researchers enrolled 23 ET patients and 23 healthy controls to evaluate topological properties of brain function network with the aid of resting-state functional MRI, which revealed that changes took place in many regions including hippocampus in ET patients (82). By employing a structured neuropsychological battery to access cognition in 40 ET patients and 40 healthy controls, Prasad et al. (83) revealed that ET patients with cognitive impairment have significant volumetric abnormalities of specific brain regions including several hippocampal subfields.

Recently, by evaluating the hippocampal subregions of PD with cognitive decline and PD without cognitive decline, Xu et al. (84) found that the hippocampal CA2/3, CA4, and DG subfields appeared sensitive in groups of PD with cognitive decline longitudinally, and the volume loss of CA2/3 and CA4-DG correlated with the degree of cognitive impairment. With the assistance of quantitative susceptibility mapping, Thomas et al. (85) tracked cognitive changes in PD and identified lower Montreal Cognitive Assessment (MoCA) scores in the hippocampus and thalamus. Compared with PD patients, ET-PD patients have poorer cognitive performance. After enrolling 30 ET-PD patients and 53 age-matched PD patients, researchers found that both the cursory total score of Mini-Mental State Examination (p = 0.001) and the Telephone Interview for Cognitive Status (p < 0.001) were lower in ET-PD than in PD, as well as the subscores related to orientation (p < 0.001), language (p < 0.001), and working memory (p = 0.001) (53). It has also been demonstrated that hippocampal microstructural damage is related to subclinical memory impairment in ET patients (57). Considering that cognitive disorders with involvement of the hippocampus occurred both in ET and PD patients, and ET-PD patients have poorer cognitive performance than PD patients, the role of cognitive impairment in predicting the development of PD in ET patients is worth exploring in future research.

Numerous studies have indicated that sleep disturbance, especially RBD, may be an early prodromal marker for developing PD in ET patients (58–60, 86). One study using the RBD Screening Questionnaire (RBDSQ) revealed that ~0.5% in the general population suffered from RBD (43.5%) (87). Another study in which 92 ET patients were assessed on the Scales for Outcomes in Parkinson's Disease–Autonomic questionnaire to evaluate autonomic symptoms and the RBDSQ to assess the RBD symptoms with \geq 5 as a cut-off value for probable RBD (pRBD), 26.4% of the ET patients had pRBD and 98.1% of them reported at least one autonomic



symptom (88). This association suggested that a subgroup of ET patients with pRBD may be at higher risk of PD progression. Salsone et al. (89) proposed that the presence of RBD in ET could identify a specific clinical phenotype and demonstrated significantly reduced scores on memory of ET patients with RBD compared to those without RBD, indicating RBD in ET patients is associated with cognitive impairment. Because RBD is a risk marker of PD in healthy people, its role in prediction of PD in ET patients deserves further longitudinal study.

HEART RATE VARIABILITY

Recent autonomic symptom questionnaire-based analyses and sympathetic skin response-based studies have shown a variety of autonomic dysfunctions associated with ET, especially in the fields of cardiovascular and urogenital diseases (90–92).

Heart rate variability (HRV) evaluates cardiac autonomic nervous regulation function based on the measurements of beat-to-beat RR variability, including time domains and frequency domains analysis. By measuring the components of HRV analysis in the frequency domain during a 12-h daytime and verifying by DAT-SPECT and cardiac MIBG uptake of 10 ET patients, 10 PD patients, and 10 agesex-matched controls, investigators found that low-frequency components of HRV analysis helped differentiate between ET and PD (93). In another case-control study enrolling 23 ET patients, 27 TDPD patients, and 23 healthy controls, researchers found that HRV was significantly lower in the TDPD group, and the low-frequency component was the best diagnostic marker (AUC = 0.87) for differentiating ET and PD (94). Another study based on sympathoneural imaging in four family members indicated that overexpression of normal α -synuclein and cardiac sympathetic denervation had an impact on parkinsonism (95).

Heart rate variability analysis as a non-invasive tool and a reflection of autonomic nervous function plays an important role in differentiating ET and TDPD at the early stage of disease (94). However, the results of HRV can be affected by many factors, including age, gender, cardiovascular risk factors, and medications. Even deep brain stimulation can produce certain effect on cardiac electrophysiological activity (96, 97). The analysis of HRV can reflect autonomic nerve regulation of the heart and provide information about sympathetic nerve function status.

A recent clinical study with PD showed that failure to increase total peripheral resistance with cardiac denervation under orthostatic stress was associated with systolic blood pressure reduction leading to orthostatic hypotension (98). Another study that enrolled 75 elderly patients with ET and 25 age-matched controls found no difference between the two groups in orthostatic vital signs, ambulatory 24-h blood pressure **TABLE 4** | Brief summary of study design with regard to different prodromal markers.

	Prodromal markers	References	Place	Study design	Number of subjects	Main results
Follow-up ET patients (direct evidence)	SN hyperechogenicity	Sprenger et al. (27)	Austria	Prospective follow-up cohort study Follow-up: mean 6.16 ± 2.05 years	70 ET patients	The relative risk for developing PD in patients with ET who had hyperechogenicity at baseline versus those without this hyperechogenicity was 7.00 (95 Cl, 1.62–30.34; sensitivity, 77.8%; specificity, 75.6%)
		Cardaioli et al. (28)	Italy	Longitudinal study Follow-up: 3-year	79 with PD, 59 with ET and 50 matched controls	The maximum size of the SN hyperechogenicity was as follows: $5.62 \pm 5.40 \text{ mm}^2$ in the control group, $19.02 \pm 14.27 \text{ mm}^2$ in patients with PD, $9.15 \pm 11.26 \text{ mm}^2$ in patients with ET-, $20.05 \pm 13.78 \text{ mm}^2$ in patients with ET- and $20.13 \pm 13.51 \text{ mm}^2$ in patients with ET-PD. ET-PD maximum values were significantly different from controls. Maximum values in patients with ET+ were different from both controls and patients with ET
Explore the characteristics of ET, PD, or ET-PD patients	SN hyperechogenicity	Budisic et al. (26)	Croatia	Case-control study	80 PD patients, 30 ET patients, and 80 matched controls	Bilateral SN hyperechogenicity over the margin of 0.20 cm (2) was found in 91% of PD patients, 10% of healthy subjects, and in 13% patients with ET
Patients or make differential diagnosis (partial lateral evidence)	Circumscribed resting tremor	Minen and Louis (44)	USA	Retrospective study	53 ET-PD, 53 PD and 150 ET patients	The initial cardinal sign of PD was rest tremor in 100% of patients. In ET-PD, the side of greatest initial ET severity usually matched that of greatest PD severity ($P < 0.05$)
	Late onset asymmetrical postural tremor	Chaudhuri et al. (45)	UK	Longitudinal study	13 ET-PD patients	After a variable and long latent period all patients developed additional signs suggesting a clinical diagnosis of PD although picking up an initial label of ET
	TSI	di Biase et al. (48)	Italy	Cohort study	16 TDPD and 20 ET patients	TSI with a cut-off of 1.05 gave good classification performance for PD tremor and ET, in both test and validation datasets
	Olfactory decline	Louis et al. (50)	USA	Case-control study	83 ET patients and 69 controls	In 83 ET cases, higher log blood harmane concentration was correlated with lower UPSIT score (rho = -0.46 , $p < 0.001$)
	Cognitive decline	Louis et al. (53)	USA	Clinical-epidemiological study	30 ET-PD and 53 age-matched PD patients	The MMSE score was lower in ET-PD than PD [26.5 \pm 3.1 (median 28.0) vs. 28.4 \pm 2.2 (median 29.0), $p = 0.001$]. The TICS score was lower in ET-PD than PD [31.7 \pm 3.9 (32.0) vs. 35.0 \pm 2.0 (35.0), $p < 0.001$]
	Sleep disorder, especially RBD	Lacerte et al. (87)	Canada	Cross-sectional study	50 ET patients	Using a screening questionnaire for RBD, 43.5% of ET patients are possibly suffering from RBD, whereas in the general population prevalence is estimated to be 0.5%
	HRV	Yoon et al. (94)	South Korea	Case-control study	23 with ET, 27 with TDPD and 23 healthy controls	In the TDPD group, SDNN, LF, HF, and TP were significantly lower than those in the ET group. In a receiver operating characteristic AUC analysis, LF was the best potential diagnostic marker (AUC = 0.87)

Wang et al.

(Continued)

Prodromal Markers of Parkinson's Disease With ET

Prodromal markers	s References	Place	Study design	Number of subjects	Main results
Others	Yavuz et al. (129)	Turkey	Case-control study	15 ET, 7 ET with resting tremor, 25 ET-PD, 10 PD and 12 healthy subjects	15 ET, 7 ET with resting termor, Probability of ASR was significantly lower in ET-PD group 225 ET-PD, 10 PD and 12 healthy whereas it was similar to healthy subjects in ET and PD ($P < 0.001$). LLR II was more common in ET, PD and ET-PD groups. LLR III was far more common in the PD group ($n = 3, 13.6\%$ in ET; $n = 4, 16.0\%$ in ET-PD and n = 7, 46.7% in PD; $p = 0.037$)
ET, essential tremor; SN, Substantia nigra; PD, Parkinson's disease; ET ET-, ET patients did not develop parkinsonian features; TSI, Tremor sta Interview for Cognitive Status; RBD, REM sleep behavior disorder; HRV under the curve; ASR, auditory startle reaction; LLR, long latency reflex.	son's disease; ET-PD, new ; TSI, Tremor stability index (or disorder; HRV, Heart rat ng latency reflex.	-onset of PD ir c; TDPD, tremc e variability; SL	i patients previously diagnosed v r-dominant PD; UPSIT, the Unive MNN, standard deviation of the m	vith ET; ET+, ET developed new-onset p srsity of Pennsykania Smell Identification smal-to-normal RR interval; LF, low-frequ	ET, essential tremor; SN, Substantia nigra; PD, Parkinson's disease; ET-PD, new-onset of PD in patients previously diagnosed with ET; ET+, ET developed new-onset parkinsonian features, without fulfilling criteria for PD diagnosis; ET-, ET patients did not develop parkinsonian features; TSI, Tremor stability index; TDPD, tremor-dominant PD; UPSIT, the University of Pennsylvania Smell Identification Test; MMSE, Mmi-Mental State Examination, TICS, Telephone Interview for Cognitive Status; RBD, REM sleep behavior disorder; HRV, Heart rate variability; SDMN, standard deviation of the normal-to-normal RR interva; LF, low-frequency; TF, total spectral power; AUC, area under the curve; ASR, auditory starte reaction; LLR, long latency reflex.

monitoring and 24-h Holter monitoring values (99). Therefore, more studies are needed to explore the role of HRV in the development of ET-PD.

GENETICS

Elucidating the genetic background of ET and PD is crucial for understanding the pathogenesis and improving diagnostic and therapeutic strategies. Research has shown that the risk of ET is significantly increased in PD relatives (100, 101); similarly, studies have found that the risk of PD is increased in first-degree relatives of ET patients (102), which indicate that although the two diseases are mostly distinct in their etiology and symptoms, there may be potential genetic pleiotropy between them.

By comparing and analyzing the clinical characteristics of 25 patients with ET-PD and a control group, Ryu et al. (69) found that ET-PD patients had an obvious family history of tremor of first-degree relatives. Abundant genetic studies have revealed that the family history of tremor may be a prodromal marker for PD in ET patients (103).

While a number of studies have failed to identify the causative genes (104–111), several risk genes appear to have an overlapping role in ET and PD (112). For instance, association studies have found that leucine-rich repeat and immunoglobulin containing 1 gene is involved in the pathogenesis of ET and PD (113-118) and serves as a potential therapeutic target in these two disorders. HTRA2, which encodes a serine protease, plays a role in the pathogenesis of genetic type ET (119, 120), and its homozygous allele is involved in the pathogenesis of PD (121), providing genetic evidence of a link between the two disorders, although an Asian study did not find a role for this gene in ET-PD (122, 123). Moreover, using polymerase chain reaction, research has shown that the intermediate copy number of C9ORF72 repeats increases the risk of PD and ET-PD (124). However, a recent study focusing on the genotype excluded 56 samples from analysis as they had genotyping call rates <0.90. There were no variants significantly deviated from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium (all had p > 0.01) (125). Generally, the role of genetic risk factors in neurodegenerative diseases needs to be further explored in larger studies, including genes that can serve as prodromal markers for the development of PD in ET.

OTHER PRODROMAL MARKERS

Electrophysiological parameters of tremors have the potential to become prodromal markers as technology becomes more clinic-friendly. A study found that the concordance rate between clinical and electrophysiological methods in diagnosing of ET was 94.4% (51 of 54) (126), indicating that electrophysiological methods may be of value in quantifying preclinical patients. One study utilizing an electrophysiological approach to access children and adolescents found an interesting phenomenon: the mean tremor frequency with arms extended was different between children (5.3 Hz) and adolescents (9.0 Hz) (127). This finding suggests that the pathogenesis may be different between children and adolescents. Previous studies have shown an

TABLE 4 | Continuec

increased R2 recovery of the blink reflex in PD and increased R2 recovery component of the blink reflex (R2-BRrc) in ET associated with resting tremor while normal in ET patients (128). A 2015 study revealed that the probability of the auditory startle reaction was significantly lower in ET-PD patients, whereas it was similar in both healthy subjects and ET or PD patients (P < 0.001) (129). Another study that enrolled 19 ET-PD patients and 85 controls (i.e., 48 ET patients and 37 PD patients) found that electrophysiological parameters (i.e., a synchronous resting tremor pattern and the abnormal blink-recovery cycle) were the most accurate biomarkers in distinguishing ET-PD patients from ET or PD patients (130), which calls for longitudinal studies to evaluate whether it can be used as a prodromal marker for the development of PD in ET. Additionally, Crowell et al. (131) utilized an electrocorticography study to address movement disorders such as PD, primary dystonia, and ET with abnormalities in synchronized oscillatory activity. With the development of artificial intelligence and big data, smart phones and sports bracelets can sense and record the characteristics of various parameters of tremor and then enter them into big data analyses (132, 133). Electrophysiological approaches may be new and effective prodromal markers for predicting the development of PD in ET patients.

Studies of behavioral factors in ET and PD are indispensable. For instance, alcohol consumption and dairy intake may be risk factors for PD (134). A study using a population-based, case-control design analyzed ever smokers and never smokers and revealed that ever smokers had less than half the risk of ET (odds ratio = 0.58, 95% confidence interval = 0.40–0.84, p = 0.004). The amount of smoking played a subtle role in the development (135). Another study that examined body mass index and waist circumference of PD patients found a possible interaction between anthropometry, sex, and smoking and PD risk (136). Similarly, new prodromal markers are expected to be found when large-scale statistical analyses of patient lifestyle factors are completed.

REFERENCES

- 1. Schwindt G, Rezmovitz J. Essential tremor. *CMAJ.* (2017) 189:E1364. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.170128
- Espay AJ, Lang AE, Erro R, Merola A, Fasano A, Berardelli A, et al. Essential pitfalls in "essential" tremor. *Mov Disord*. (2017) 32:325– 31. doi: 10.1002/mds.26919
- Bhatia KP, Bain P, Bajaj N, Elble RJ, Hallett M, Louis ED, et al. Consensus Statement on the classification of tremors. from the task force on tremor of the International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society. *Mov Disord.* (2018) 33:75–87. doi: 10.1002/mds.27121
- Fasano A, Lang AE, Espay AJ. What is "Essential" about essential tremor? A diagnostic placeholder. *Mov Disord.* (2018) 33:58–61. doi: 10.1002/mds.27288
- 5. Kalia LV, Lang AE. Parkinson's disease. *Lancet.* (2015) 386:896–912. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61393-3
- Ascherio A, Schwarzschild MA. The epidemiology of Parkinson's disease: risk factors and prevention. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:1257-72. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16)30230-7
- de Lau LM, Breteler MM. Epidemiology of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol. (2006) 5:525–35. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(06)70471-9

CONCLUSION

Identification of prodromal markers for the development of PD from ET represents one of the most urgent unmet needs in neurology. This relationship is garnering an increasing amount of interest among researchers. Evidence based on clinical characteristics, epidemiology, neuroimaging, genetics, pathology, and many other aspects has demonstrated numerous associations between these two conditions. Essential tremor patients have an increased risk of developing PD, especially those with SN hyperechogenicity in TCS which is directly demonstrated by a longitudinal study or a prospective cohort study among ET patients. Similarly, ET patients with specific tremor characteristics or non-motor symptoms, HRV, and certain genetic variations are likely to have a higher risk of developing of PD afterward (Figure 1) with the evidence derived from retrospective study, cross-sectional study or prospective study focusing on the characteristics of ET, PD, ET-PD or the differential diagnosis (Table 4). However, given the lack of research directly evaluating PD prodromal markers in ET, we are far from understanding the relationship, and large longitudinal studies of clinical characteristics, genetics, and pathology are needed.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Y-CW provided fund support, revised the manuscript, and designed the project ideas. X-XW, YF, and XL searched for literature and wrote the manuscript. X-YZ, DT, WO revised the paper. All authors and contributed the article approved the to and submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the grants from the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Nos. 81671251 and 81971185).

- Collaborators GBDN. Global, regional, and national burden of neurological disorders, 1990–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet Neurol.* (2019) 18:459–480. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(18)30499-X
- 9. Wolters E. Non-motor extranigral signs and symptoms in Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2009) 15(Suppl. 3):S6–12. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(09)70770-9
- Algarni M, Fasano A. The overlap between essential tremor and Parkinson disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2018) 46(Suppl. 1):S101– 4. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2017.07.006
- Louis ED, Benito-Leon J, Faust PL. Essential tremor seems to be a risk factor for Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2016) 26:82– 3. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2016.02.026
- Louis ED, Benito-Leon J, Faust PL. Essential tremor is a risk factor for Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2016) 24:143– 4. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2016.01.009
- Benito-Leon J, Louis ED, Bermejo-Pareja F, Neurological Disorders in Central Spain Study G. Risk of incident Parkinson's disease and parkinsonism in essential tremor: a population based study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2009) 80:423–5. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2008. 147223
- Fearnley JM, Lees AJ. Ageing and Parkinson's disease: substantia nigra regional selectivity. *Brain.* (1991) 114:2283– 301. doi: 10.1093/brain/114.5.2283
- Kordower JH, Olanow CW, Dodiya HB, Chu Y, Beach TG, Adler CH, et al. Disease duration and the integrity of the nigrostriatal system in Parkinson's disease. *Brain.* (2013) 136:2419–31. doi: 10.1093/brain/awt192
- Becker G, Seufert J, Bogdahn U, Reichmann H, Reiners K. Degeneration of substantia nigra in chronic Parkinson's disease visualized by transcranial color-coded real-time sonography. *Neurology.* (1995) 45:182–4. doi: 10.1212/WNL.45.1.182
- Pilotto A, Yilmaz R, Berg D. Developments in the role of transcranial sonography for the differential diagnosis of parkinsonism. *Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep.* (2015) 15:43. doi: 10.1007/s11910-015-0566-9
- Walter U, Klein C, Hilker R, Benecke R, Pramstaller PP, Dressler D. Brain parenchyma sonography detects preclinical parkinsonism. *Mov Disord.* (2004) 19:1445–9. doi: 10.1002/mds.20232
- Berg D, Siefker C, Ruprecht-Dorfler P, Becker G. Relationship of substantia nigra echogenicity and motor function in elderly subjects. *Neurology*. (2001) 56:13–7. doi: 10.1212/WNL.56.1.13
- Berg D, Seppi K, Behnke S, Liepelt I, Schweitzer K, Stockner H, et al. Enlarged substantia nigra hyperechogenicity and risk for Parkinson disease: a 37-month 3-center study of 1847 older persons. *Arch Neurol.* (2011) 68:932–7. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2011.141
- Huang YW, Jeng JS, Tsai CF, Chen LL, Wu RM. Transcranial imaging of substantia nigra hyperechogenicity in a Taiwanese cohort of Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2007) 22:550–5. doi: 10.1002/mds.21372
- 22. Yu SY, Cao CJ, Zuo LJ, Chen ZJ, Lian TH, Wang F, et al. Clinical features and dysfunctions of iron metabolism in Parkinson disease patients with hyper echogenicity in substantia nigra: a crosssectional study. *BMC Neurol.* (2018) 18:9. doi: 10.1186/s12883-018-1016-5
- Homayoon N, Pirpamer L, Franthal S, Katschnig-Winter P, Kogl M, Seiler S, et al. Nigral iron deposition in common tremor disorders. *Mov Disord.* (2019) 34:129–32. doi: 10.1002/mds.27549
- Berg D, Behnke S, Seppi K, Godau J, Lerche S, Mahlknecht P, et al. Enlarged hyperechogenic substantia nigra as a risk marker for Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord.* (2013) 28:216–9. doi: 10.1002/mds.25192
- Stockner H, Sojer M, K KS, Mueller J, Wenning GK, Schmidauer C, et al. Midbrain sonography in patients with essential tremor. *Mov Disord.* (2007) 22:414–7. doi: 10.1002/mds.21344
- Budisic M, Trkanjec Z, Bosnjak J, Lovrencic-Huzjan A, Vukovic V, Demarin V. Distinguishing Parkinson's disease and essential tremor with transcranial sonography. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2009) 119:17–21. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2008.01056.x
- Sprenger FS, Wurster I, Seppi K, Stockner H, Scherfler C, Sojer M, et al. Substantia nigra hyperechogenicity and Parkinson's disease risk in patients with essential tremor. *Mov Disord.* (2016) 31:579– 83. doi: 10.1002/mds.26515
- Cardaioli G, Ripandelli F, Paolini Paoletti F, Nigro P, Simoni S, Brahimi E, et al. Substantia nigra hyperechogenicity in essential tremor and Parkinson disease: a longitudinal study. *Eur J Neurol.* (2019) 26:1370–1376. doi: 10.1111/ene.13988
- Stockner H, Wurster I. Transcranial sonography in essential tremor. Int Rev Neurobiol. (2010) 90:189–97. doi: 10.1016/S0074-7742(10)90014-7
- Lauckaite K, Rastenyte D, Surkiene D, Vaidelyte B, Dambrauskaite G, Sakalauskas A, et al. Ultrasonographic (TCS) and clinical findings in overlapping phenotype of essential tremor and Parkinson's disease (ET-PD). *BMC Neurol.* (2014) 14:54. doi: 10.1186/1471-2377-14-54
- Alonso-Canovas A, Lopez-Sendon Moreno JL, Buisan J, Sainz de la Maza S, Costa-Frossard L, Garcia-Ribas G, et al. Does normal substantia nigra echogenicity make a difference in Parkinson's disease diagnosis? A real clinical practice follow-up study. J Neurol. (2018) 265:2363– 9. doi: 10.1007/s00415-018-9006-5
- 32. Grippe TC, Allam N, Brandao PRP, Pereira DA, Cardoso FEC, Aguilar ACR, et al. Is transcranial sonography useful for diagnosing Parkinson's disease in clinical practice? Arq Neuropsiquiatr. (2018) 76:459–66. doi: 10.1590/0004-282x20 180067

- Benito-Leon J, Alvarez-Linera J, Hernandez-Tamames JA, Alonso-Navarro H, Jimenez-Jimenez FJ, Louis ED. Brain structural changes in essential tremor: voxel-based morphometry at 3-Tesla. J Neurol Sci. (2009) 287:138– 42. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2009.08.037
- Lin CH, Chen CM, Lu MK, Tsai CH, Chiou JC, Liao JR, et al. VBM reveals brain volume differences between Parkinson's disease and essential tremor patients. *Front Hum Neurosci.* (2013) 7:247. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2013. 00247
- Novellino F, Nicoletti G, Cherubini A, Caligiuri ME, Nistico R, Salsone M, et al. Cerebellar involvement in essential tremor with and without resting tremor: a Diffusion Tensor Imaging study. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2016) 27:61–6. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2016.03.022
- Cherubini A, Nistico R, Novellino F, Salsone M, Nigro S, Donzuso G, et al. Magnetic resonance support vector machine discriminates essential tremor with rest tremor from tremor-dominant Parkinson disease. *Mov Disord.* (2014) 29:1216–9. doi: 10.1002/mds.25869
- Louis ED, Shungu DC, Chan S, Mao X, Jurewicz EC, Watner D. Metabolic abnormality in the cerebellum in patients with essential tremor: a proton magnetic resonance spectroscopic imaging study. *Neurosci Lett.* (2002) 333:17–20. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(02)00966-7
- Barbagallo G, Arabia G, Novellino F, Nistico R, Salsone M, Morelli M, et al. Increased glutamate + glutamine levels in the thalamus of patients with essential tremor: A preliminary proton MR spectroscopic study. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2018) 47:57–63. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2017.11.345
- Novellino F, Cherubini A, Chiriaco C, Morelli M, Salsone M, Arabia G, et al. Brain iron deposition in essential tremor: a quantitative 3-Tesla magnetic resonance imaging study. *Mov Disord.* (2013) 28:196– 200. doi: 10.1002/mds.25263
- Novellino F, Arabia G, Bagnato A, Cascini GL, Salsone M, Nicoletti G, et al. Combined use of DAT-SPECT and cardiac MIBG scintigraphy in mixed tremors. *Mov Disord.* (2009) 24:2242–8. doi: 10.1002/mds.22771
- Passamonti L, Novellino F, Cerasa A, Chiriaco C, Rocca F, Matina MS, et al. Altered cortical-cerebellar circuits during verbal working memory in essential tremor. *Brain*. (2011) 134:2274–86. doi: 10.1093/brain/awr164
- 42. Elias WJ, Shah BB. Tremor. *JAMA*. (2014) 311:948– 54. doi: 10.1001/jama.2014.1397
- Thenganatt MA, Jankovic J. The relationship between essential tremor and Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2016) 22(Suppl. 1):S162– 5. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.09.032
- Minen MT, Louis ED. Emergence of Parkinson's disease in essential tremor: a study of the clinical correlates in 53 patients. *Mov Disord.* (2008) 23:1602– 5. doi: 10.1002/mds.22161
- 45. Chaudhuri KR, Buxton-Thomas M, Dhawan V, Peng R, Meilak C, Brooks DJ. Long duration asymmetrical postural tremor is likely to predict development of Parkinson's disease and not essential tremor: clinical follow up study of 13 cases. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2005) 76:115–7. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2004.046292
- 46. Lenka A, Bhalsing KS, Jhunjhunwala KR, Chandran V, Pal PK. Are patients with limb and head tremor a clinically distinct subtype of essential tremor? *Can J Neurol Sci.* (2015) 42:181–6. doi: 10.1017/cjn.2015.23
- Louis ED, Rios E, Applegate LM, Hernandez NC, Andrews HF. Jaw tremor: prevalence and clinical correlates in three essential tremor case samples. *Mov Disord*. (2006) 21:1872–8. doi: 10.1002/mds.21069
- di Biase L, Brittain JS, Shah SA, Pedrosa DJ, Cagnan H, Mathy A, et al. Tremor stability index: a new tool for differential diagnosis in tremor syndromes. *Brain.* (2017) 140:1977–86. doi: 10.1093/brain/awx104
- Shah M, Muhammed N, Findley LJ, Hawkes CH. Olfactory tests in the diagnosis of essential tremor. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2008) 14:563– 8. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2007.12.006
- Louis ED, Rios E, Pellegrino KM, Jiang W, Factor-Litvak P, Zheng W. Higher blood harmane (1-methyl-9H-pyrido[3,4-b]indole) concentrations correlate with lower olfactory scores in essential tremor. *Neurotoxicology*. (2008) 29:460–5. doi: 10.1016/j.neuro.2008.02.013
- Mahlknecht P, Pechlaner R, Boesveldt S, Volc D, Pinter B, Reiter E, et al. Optimizing odor identification testing as quick and accurate diagnostic tool for Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord.* (2016) 31:1408– 13. doi: 10.1002/mds.26637

- Gasparini M, Bonifati V, Fabrizio E, Fabbrini G, Brusa L, Lenzi GL, et al. Frontal lobe dysfunction in essential tremor: a preliminary study. J Neurol. (2001) 248:399–402. doi: 10.1007/s004150170181
- Louis ED, Rohl B, Collins K, Cosentino S. Poorer cognitive performance in patients with essential tremor-Parkinson's disease vs. patients with Parkinson's disease. *Front Neurol.* (2015) 6:106. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2015.00106
- Fyfe I. Movement disorders: comparison of cognitive impairment in Parkinson disease and essential tremor. *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2017) 13:260. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2017.40
- Sanchez-Ferro A, Benito-Leon J, Louis ED, Contador I, Hernandez-Gallego J, Puertas-Martin V, et al. Cognition in non-demented Parkinson's disease vs essential tremor: a population-based study. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2017) 136:393–400. doi: 10.1111/ane.12752
- Liang KJ, Carlson ES. Resistance, vulnerability and resilience: a review of the cognitive cerebellum in aging and neurodegenerative diseases. *Neurobiol Learn Mem.* (2019) 170:106981. doi: 10.1016/j.nlm.2019. 01.004
- Novellino F, Vasta R, Sacca V, Nistico R, Morelli M, Arabia G, et al. Hippocampal impairment in patients with Essential Tremor. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2020) 72:56–61. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2020. 02.006
- Rohl B, Collins K, Morgan S, Cosentino S, Huey ED, Louis ED. Daytime sleepiness and nighttime sleep quality across the full spectrum of cognitive presentations in essential tremor. *J Neurol Sci.* (2016) 371:24– 31. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2016.10.006
- Nodel MR, Tsenteradze SL, Poluektov MG. REM-sleep behavior disorder and sleepwalking in a patient with Parkinson's disease and essential tremor. *Zh Nevrol Psikhiatr Im S S Korsakova*. (2017) 117:88–94. doi: 10.17116/jnevro201711712188-94
- Driver-Dunckley ED, Adler CH. Movement disorders and sleep. Neurol Clin. (2012) 30:1345–58. doi: 10.1016/j.ncl.2012.08.019
- Elble RJ. Diagnostic criteria for essential tremor and differential diagnosis. *Neurology*. (2000) 54:S2–6.
- Whaley NR, Putzke JD, Baba Y, Wszolek ZK, Uitti RJ. Essential tremor: phenotypic expression in a clinical cohort. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2007) 13:333–9. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2006.12.004
- Louis ED. Twelve clinical pearls to help distinguish essential tremor from other tremors. *Expert Rev Neurother*. (2014) 14:1057–65. doi: 10.1586/14737175.2014.936389
- Erro R, Stamelou M, Saifee TA, Ganos C, Antelmi E, Balint B, et al. Facial tremor in dystonia. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2014) 20:924– 5. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2014.04.029
- Agarwal S, Biagioni MC. Essential Tremor. Treasure Island, FL: StatPearls (2019).
- Peng J, Wang L, Li N, Li J, Duan L, Peng R. Distinct non-motor features of essential tremor with head tremor patients. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2020) 142:74–82. doi: 10.1111/ane.13242
- Lee MS, Kim YD, Im JH, Kim HJ, Rinne JO, Bhatia KP. 123I-IPT brain SPECT study in essential tremor and Parkinson's disease. *Neurology*. (1999) 52:1422–6. doi: 10.1212/WNL.52.7.1422
- Cohen O, Pullman S, Jurewicz E, Watner D, Louis ED. Rest tremor in patients with essential tremor: prevalence, clinical correlates, and electrophysiologic characteristics. *Arch Neurol.* (2003) 60:405–10. doi: 10.1001/archneur.60.3.405
- Ryu DW, Lee SH, Oh YS, An JY, Park JW, Song IU, et al. Clinical characteristics of Parkinson's disease developed from essential tremor. J Parkinsons Dis. (2017) 7:369–76. doi: 10.3233/JPD-160992
- 70. Brittain JS, Cagnan H, Mehta AR, Saifee TA, Edwards MJ, Brown P. Distinguishing the central drive to tremor in Parkinson's disease and essential tremor. J Neurosci. (2015) 35:795–806. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3768–14.2015
- Ghika A, Kyrozis A, Potagas C, Louis ED. Motor and non-motor features: differences between patients with isolated essential tremor and patients with both essential tremor and Parkinson's disease. *Tremor Other Hyperkinet Mov.* (2015) 5:335. doi: 10.5334/tohm.248
- Teive HA. Essential tremor: phenotypes. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. (2012) 18(Suppl. 1):S140–2. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(11)70044-X

- Chandran V, Pal PK. Essential tremor: beyond the motor features. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2012) 18:407– 13. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2011.12.003
- Park IS, Oh YS, Lee KS, Yang DW, Song IU, Park JW, et al. Subtype of mild cognitive impairment in elderly patients with essential tremor. *Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord*. (2015) 29:141–5. doi: 10.1097/WAD.00000000000054
- Kim JS, Song IU, Shim YS, Park JW, Yoo JY, Kim YI, et al. Cognitive impairment in essential tremor without dementia. J Clin Neurol. (2009) 5:81–4. doi: 10.3988/jcn.2009.5.2.81
- Bermejo-Pareja F. Essential tremor-a neurodegenerative disorder associated with cognitive defects? *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2011) 7:273–82. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2011.44
- Smeltere L, Kuznecovs V, Erts R. Depression and social phobia in essential tremor and Parkinson's disease. *Brain Behav.* (2017) 7:e00781. doi: 10.1002/brb3.781
- Mameli F, Tomasini E, Scelzo E, Fumagalli M, Ferrucci R, Bertolasi L, et al. Lies tell the truth about cognitive dysfunction in essential tremor: an experimental deception study with the guilty knowledge task. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2013) 84:1008–13. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2012-304674
- Liberini P, Parola S, Spano PF, Antonini L. Olfaction in Parkinson's disease: methods of assessment and clinical relevance. J Neurol. (2000) 247:88– 96. doi: 10.1007/PL00007803
- Benito-Leon J, Louis ED, Bermejo-Pareja F, Neurological Disorders in Central Spain Study G. Population-based case-control study of cognitive function in essential tremor. *Neurology.* (2006) 66:69–74. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000192393.05850.ec
- Bermejo-Pareja F, Louis ED, Benito-Leon J, Neurological Disorders in Central Spain Study G. Risk of incident dementia in essential tremor: a population-based study. *Mov Disord.* (2007) 22:1573–80. doi: 10.1002/mds.21553
- Benito-Leon J, Sanz-Morales E, Melero H, Louis ED, Romero JP, Rocon E, et al. Graph theory analysis of resting-state functional magnetic resonance imaging in essential tremor. *Hum Brain Mapp.* (2019) 40:4686–702. doi: 10.1002/hbm.24730
- Prasad S, Shah A, Bhalsing KS, Kumar KJ, Saini J, Ingalhalikar M, et al. Abnormal hippocampal subfields are associated with cognitive impairment in essential tremor. J Neural Transm. (2019) 126:597– 606. doi: 10.1007/s00702-019-01992-3
- Xu R, Hu X, Jiang X, Zhang Y, Wang J, Zeng X. Longitudinal volume changes of hippocampal subfields and cognitive decline in Parkinson's disease. *Quant Imaging Med Surg.* (2020) 10:220–32. doi: 10.21037/qims.2019.10.17
- Thomas GEC, Leyland LA, Schrag AE, Lees AJ, Acosta-Cabronero J, Weil RS. Brain iron deposition is linked with cognitive severity in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2020) 91:418–425. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2019-322042
- Kim JS, Oh YS, Kim YI, Koo JS, Yang DW, Lee KS. Transcranial sonography (TCS) in Parkinson's disease (PD) and essential tremor (ET) in relation with putative premotor symptoms of PD. Arch Gerontol Geriatr. (2012) 54:e436–9. doi: 10.1016/j.archger.2012.01.001
- Lacerte A, Chouinard S, Jodoin N, Bernard G, Rouleau GA, Panisset M. Increased prevalence of non-motor symptoms in essential tremor. *Tremor Other Hyperkinet Mov.* (2014) 4:162. doi: 10.5334/tohm.176
- Barbosa R, Mendonca M, Ladeira F, Miguel R, Bugalho P. Probable REMsleep behavior disorder and dysautonomic symptoms in essential tremor. *Tremor Other Hyperkinet Mov.* (2017) 7:522. doi: 10.5334/tohm.350
- Salsone M, Arabia G, Manfredini L, Quattrone A, Chiriaco C, Vescio B, et al. REM-sleep behavior disorder in patients with essential tremor: what is its clinical significance? *Front Neurol.* (2019) 10:315. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00315
- Lee SM, Kim M, Lee HM, Kwon KY, Koh SB. Nonmotor symptoms in essential tremor: Comparison with Parkinson's disease and normal control. J Neurol Sci. (2015) 349:168–73. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2015.01.012
- Habipoglu Y, Alpua M, Bilkay C, Turkel Y, Dag E. Autonomic dysfunction in patients with essential tremor. *Neurol Sci.* (2017) 38:265– 9. doi: 10.1007/s10072-016–2754-z
- Fasano A, Visanji NP, Liu LW, Lang AE, Pfeiffer RF. Gastrointestinal dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. *Lancet Neurol.* (2015) 14:625–39. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00007-1

- Salsone M, Nistico R, Vescio B, Novellino F, Morelli M, Lupo A, et al. Heart rate variability in patients with essential tremor: a cross sectional study. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2016) 33:134–7. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2016.09.027
- 94. Yoon JH, Kim MS, Lee SM, Kim HJ, Hong JM. Heart rate variability to differentiate essential tremor from early-stage tremor-dominant Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Sci. (2016) 368:55–8. doi: 10.1016/j.jns.2016. 06.059
- Singleton A, Gwinn-Hardy K, Sharabi Y, Li ST, Holmes C, Dendi R, et al. Association between cardiac denervation and parkinsonism caused by alpha-synuclein gene triplication. *Brain.* (2004) 127:768– 72. doi: 10.1093/brain/awh081
- Basiago A, Binder DK. Effects of deep brain stimulation on autonomic function. *Brain Sci.* (2016) 6:33. doi: 10.3390/brainsci6030033
- Guinand A, Noble S, Frei A, Renard J, Tramer MR, Burri H. Extra-cardiac stimulators: what do cardiologists need to know? *Europace*. (2016) 18:1299– 307. doi: 10.1093/europace/euv453
- Nakamura T, Hirayama M, Hara T, Mizutani Y, Suzuki J, Watanabe H, et al. Role of cardiac sympathetic nerves in preventing orthostatic hypotension in Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2014) 20:409–14. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2014.01.003
- 99. Kim JS, Oh YS, Park HE, Lee SH, Park JW, Song IU, et al. Cardiovascular autonomic dysfunctions in elderly patients with essential tremor: comparison with healthy controls. *Neurol Sci.* (2016) 37:711– 6. doi: 10.1007/s10072-015-2465-x
- 100. Rocca WA, Bower JH, Ahlskog JE, Elbaz A, Grossardt BR, McDonnell SK, et al. Increased risk of essential tremor in first-degree relatives of patients with Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord.* (2007) 22:1607– 14. doi: 10.1002/mds.21584
- Jankovic J, Beach J, Schwartz K, Contant C. Tremor and longevity in relatives of patients with Parkinson's disease, essential tremor, and control subjects. *Neurology.* (1995) 45:645–8. doi: 10.1212/WNL.45.4.645
- 102. Zorzon M, Capus L, Pellegrino A, Cazzato G, Zivadinov R. Familial and environmental risk factors in Parkinson's disease: a case-control study in north-east Italy. Acta Neurol Scand. (2002) 105:77–82. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0404.2002.10040.x
- Muller SH, Girard SL, Hopfner F, Merner ND, Bourassa CV, Lorenz D, et al. Genome-wide association study in essential tremor identifies three new loci. *Brain.* (2016) 139:3163–9. doi: 10.1093/brain/aww242
- 104. Ross JP, Mohtashami S, Leveille E, Johnson AM, Xiong L, Dion PA, et al. Association study of essential tremor genetic loci in Parkinson's disease. *Neurobiol Aging*. (2018) 66:178 e113–5. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2018.01.001
- 105. Paus S, Gadow F, Kaut O, Knapp M, Klein C, Klockgether T, et al. Tremor in Parkinson's disease is not associated with the DRD3 Ser9Gly polymorphism. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2010) 16:381–3. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2010.03.006
- 106. Keeling BH, Vilarino-Guell C, Ross OA, Wszolek ZK, Uitti RJ, Farrer MJ. DRD3 Ser9Gly and HS1BP3 Ala265Gly are not associated with Parkinson disease. *Neurosci Lett.* (2009) 461:74–5. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2009.05.084
- 107. Chen H, Song Z, Yuan L, Xiong W, Yang Z, Gong L, et al. Genetic analysis of PITX3 variants in patients with essential tremor. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2017) 135:373–6. doi: 10.1111/ane.12608
- 108. Yuan L, Song Z, Deng X, Zheng W, Yang Z, Yang Y, et al. Genetic analysis of FGF20 variants in Chinese Han patients with essential tremor. *Neurosci Lett.* (2016) 620:159–62. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2016.03.055
- 109. Gao C, Chen YM, Sun Q, He YC, Huang P, Wang T, et al. Mutation analysis of CHCHD2 gene in Chinese Han familial essential tremor patients and familial Parkinson's disease patients. *Neurobiol Aging*. (2017) 49:218 e219–11. doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2016.10.001
- 110. Wu H, Lu X, Cen Z, Xie F, Zheng X, Chen Y, et al. Genetic analysis of the CHCHD2 gene in Chinese patients with familial essential tremor. *Neurosci Lett.* (2016) 634:104–6. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2016.10.005
- 111. Chen H, Yuan L, Song Z, Deng X, Yang Z, Gong L, et al. Genetic analysis of LRRK1 and LRRK2 variants in essential tremor patients. *Genet Test Mol Biomarkers*. (2018) 22:398–402. doi: 10.1089/gtmb.2017.0277
- 112. Zhang Y, Zhao Y, Zhou X, Yi M, Li K, Zhou X, et al. Relationship between GWAS-linked three new loci in essential tremor and risk of Parkinson's

disease in Chinese population. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. (2017) 43:124-6. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2017.08.014

- 113. Vilarino-Guell C, Wider C, Ross OA, Jasinska-Myga B, Kachergus J, Cobb SA, et al. LINGO1 and LINGO2 variants are associated with essential tremor and Parkinson disease. *Neurogenetics*. (2010) 11:401– 8. doi: 10.1007/s10048-010-0241-x
- 114. Annesi F, De Marco EV, Rocca FE, Nicoletti A, Pugliese P, Nicoletti G, et al. Association study between the LINGO1 gene and Parkinson's disease in the Italian population. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2011) 17:638–41. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2011.06.020
- 115. Wu YW, Rong TY, Li HH, Xiao Q, Fei QZ, Tan EK, et al. Analysis of Lingo1 variant in sporadic and familial essential tremor among Asians. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2011) 124:264–8. doi: 10.1111/j.1600–0404.2010.01466.x
- 116. Guo Y, Jankovic J, Song Z, Yang H, Zheng W, Le W, et al. LINGO1 rs9652490 variant in Parkinson disease patients. *Neurosci Lett.* (2011) 487:174–6. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.10.016
- 117. Lorenzo-Betancor O, Samaranch L, Garcia-Martin E, Cervantes S, Agundez JA, Jimenez-Jimenez FJ, et al. LINGO1 gene analysis in Parkinson's disease phenotypes. *Mov Disord*. (2011) 26:722–7. doi: 10.1002/mds.23452
- 118. Deng H, Gu S, Jankovic J. LINGO1 variants in essential tremor and Parkinson's disease. Acta Neurol Scand. (2012) 125:1–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2011.01516.x
- 119. Unal Gulsuner H, Gulsuner S, Mercan FN, Onat OE, Walsh T, Shahin H, et al. Mitochondrial serine protease HTRA2 p.G399S in a kindred with essential tremor and Parkinson disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2014) 111:18285–90. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1419581111
- 120. Tian JY, Guo JF, Wang L, Sun QY, Yao LY, Luo LZ, et al. Mutation analysis of LRRK2, SCNA, UCHL1, HtrA2 and GIGYF2 genes in Chinese patients with autosomal dorminant Parkinson's disease. *Neurosci Lett.* (2012) 516:207– 11. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2012.03.086
- 121. Fu K, Wang Y, Guo D, Wang G, Ren H. Familial Parkinson's disease-associated L166P mutant DJ-1 is cleaved by mitochondrial serine protease Omi/HtrA2. *Neurosci Bull.* (2017) 33:685– 94. doi: 10.1007/s12264-017-0196-0
- 122. Chao YX, Ng EY, Foo JN, Liu J, Zhao Y, Tan EK. Mitochondrial serine protease HTRA2 gene mutation in Asians with coexistent essential tremor and Parkinson disease. *Neurogenetics*. (2015) 16:241–2. doi: 10.1007/s10048-015-0443-3
- 123. He YC, Huang P, Li QQ, Sun Q, Li DH, Wang T, et al. Mutation analysis of HTRA2 gene in Chinese familial essential tremor and familial Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsons Dis.* (2017) 2017:3217474. doi: 10.1155/2017/3217474
- 124. Nuytemans K, Bademci G, Kohli MM, Beecham GW, Wang L, Young JI, et al. C9ORF72 intermediate repeat copies are a significant risk factor for Parkinson disease. Ann Hum Genet. (2013) 77:351–63. doi: 10.1111/ahg.12033
- 125. Lorenzo-Betancor O, Garcia-Martin E, Cervantes S, Agundez JA, Jimenez-Jimenez FJ, Alonso-Navarro H, et al. Lack of association of LINGO1 rs9652490 and rs11856808 SNPs with familial essential tremor. *Eur J Neurol.* (2011) 18:1085–9. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2010.03251.x
- Louis ED, Pullman SL. Comparison of clinical vs. electrophysiological methods of diagnosing of essential tremor. *Mov Disord*. (2001) 16:668– 73. doi: 10.1002/mds.1144
- Fusco C, Valls-Sole J, Iturriaga C, Colomer J, Fernandez-Alvarez E. Electrophysiological approach to the study of essential tremor in children and adolescents. *Dev Med Child Neurol.* (2003) 45:624–7. doi: 10.1017/S0012162203001130
- 128. Nistico R, Pirritano D, Novellino F, Salsone M, Morelli M, Valentino P, et al. Blink reflex recovery cycle in patients with essential tremor associated with resting tremor. *Neurology*. (2012) 79:1490–5. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31826d5f83
- Yavuz D, Gunduz A, Ertan S, Apaydin H, Sifoglu A, Kiziltan G, et al. Specific brainstem and cortico-spinal reflex abnormalities in coexisting essential tremor and Parkinson's disease (ET-PD). *Neurophysiol Clin.* (2015) 45:143– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.neucli.2015.01.001
- Arabia G, Lupo A, Manfredini LI, Vescio B, Nistico R, Barbagallo G, et al. Clinical, electrophysiological, and imaging study in essential tremor-Parkinson's disease syndrome. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2018) 56:20– 6. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2018.06.005

- Crowell AL, Ryapolova-Webb ES, Ostrem JL, Galifianakis NB, Shimamoto S, Lim DA, et al. Oscillations in sensorimotor cortex in movement disorders: an electrocorticography study. *Brain.* (2012) 135:615–30. doi: 10.1093/brain/awr332
- 132. Stamford JA, Schmidt PN, Friedl KE. What engineering technology could do for quality of life in Parkinson's disease: a review of current needs and opportunities. *IEEE J Biomed Health Inform.* (2015) 19:1862–72. doi: 10.1109/JBHI.2015. 2464354
- Daneault JF. Could wearable and mobile technology improve the management of essential tremor? *Front Neurol.* (2018) 9:257. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00257
- 134. Nam GE, Kim SM, Han K, Kim NH, Chung HS, Kim JW, et al. Metabolic syndrome and risk of Parkinson disease: A nationwide cohort study. *PLoS Med.* (2018) 15:e1002640. doi: 10.1371/journal.pmed.10 02640
- 135. Benito-Leon J, Louis ED, Bermejo-Pareja F, Neurological Disorders in Central Spain Study G. Population-based case-control study of

cigarette smoking and essential tremor. *Mov Disord.* (2008) 23:246–52. doi: 10.1002/mds.21810

136. Riso L, Kaaks R, Kuhn T, Sookthai D, Forsgren L, Trupp M, et al. General and abdominal adiposity and the risk of Parkinson's disease: a prospective cohort study. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2019) 62:98– 104. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2019.01.019

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Wang, Feng, Li, Zhu, Truong, Ondo and Wu. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Impact of Sex and Gender on the Multidisciplinary Management of Care for Persons With Parkinson's Disease

Irene Göttgens¹, Angelika D. van Halteren², Nienke M. de Vries², Marjan J. Meinders³, Yoav Ben-Shlomo⁴, Bastiaan R. Bloem², Sirwan K. L. Darweesh^{2*} and Sabine Oertelt-Prigione^{1*}

¹ Department of Primary and Community Care, Radboud Institute for Health Sciences, Radboud University Medical Center, Nijmegen, Netherlands, ² Department of Neurology, Center of Expertise for Parkinson & Movement Disorders, Donders Institute for Brain, Cognition and Behavior, Radboud University Medical Center, Nijmegen, Netherlands, ³ Scientific Center for Quality of Healthcare (IQ Healthcare), Radboud Institute for Health Sciences, Radboud University Medical Center, Nijmegen, Netherlands, ⁴ Department of Population Health Sciences, University of Bristol, Bristol, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Seyed-Mohammad Fereshtehnejad, Ottawa Hospital, Canada

Reviewed by:

Santiago Perez-Lloret, Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Científicas y Técnicas (CONICET), Argentina Juan Carlos Martinez Castrillo, Ramón y Cajal University Hospital, Spain

*Correspondence:

Sirwan K. L. Darweesh Sirwan.Darweesh@radboudumc.nl Sabine Oertelt-Prigione Sabine.Oertelt-Prigione@ radboudumc.nl

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 25 June 2020 Accepted: 17 August 2020 Published: 18 September 2020

Citation:

Göttgens I, van Halteren AD, de Vries NM, Meinders MJ, Ben-Shlomo Y, Bloem BR, Darweesh SKL and Oertelt-Prigione S (2020) The Impact of Sex and Gender on the Multidisciplinary Management of Care for Persons With Parkinson's Disease. Front. Neurol. 11:576121. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.576121 The impact of sex and gender on disease incidence, progression, and provision of care has gained increasing attention in many areas of medicine. Biological factors–sex–and sociocultural and behavioral factors–gender–greatly impact on health and disease. While sex can modulate disease progression and response to therapy, gender can influence patient-provider communication, non-pharmacological disease management, and need for assistance. Sex and gender issues are especially relevant in chronic progressive diseases, such as Parkinson's disease (PD), because affected patients require multidisciplinary care for prolonged periods of time. In this perspective paper, we draw from evidence in the field of PD and various other areas of medicine to address how sex and gender could impact PD care provision. We highlight examples for which differences have been reported and formulate research topics and considerations on how to optimize the multidisciplinary care of persons with PD.

Keywords: Parkinson's disease, multidisciplinary care, sex factors, gender, disease progression, male, female, caregivers

INTRODUCTION

Sex and gender impact disease incidence, progression, and provision of care in different medical disciplines (1). "Sex" differences are based on biological variations due to differences in genetics, hormones, and physiology. "Gender" differences are rooted in different expressions of identity, adherence to norms, and socially defined behaviors (2). Sex can impact the biological bases of disease progression, response to diagnostics, and therapies, while gender can influence access to healthcare, coping with disease, compliance with therapies, and patient-provider communication. Taken together, these aspects warrant consideration in the provision of care to people living with a disease.

The influences of sex and gender on care delivery are especially relevant for chronic diseases that are characterized by a heterogeneous and progressive spectrum of clinical features. A prime example of such a disease is Parkinson's disease (PD), which is the second most common neurodegenerative disease worldwide and which demonstrates a rapidly rising prevalence (3). PD

76

is partially characterized by motor features, but affected persons typically also experience a highly variable combination of non-motor features. Given the multifaceted and heterogenous nature of the disease, care delivery to people with PD typically involves healthcare professionals from a wide range of different professional disciplines to accommodate the specific clinical features, needs and coping styles of a person with PD (4–7). Ideally, any person with PD should be treated by a diverse, multidisciplinary team, consisting of a general practitioner, neurologist, PD nurse specialist, physiotherapist, occupational therapist, speech- and language therapist, neuropsychologist, dietician, or other healthcare professionals, depending on the needs of the patient (7).

At the time of clinical diagnosis, differences in the prevalence of motor and non-motor features might exist between men and women with PD. For instance, men might experience more rigidity and women more tremor (8). As the disease progresses, sex, and gender differences can emerge in the incidence of clinical features, such as postural instability or depressive symptoms (8, 9). In addition to these differences in clinical phenotype, coping styles may also vary between men and women with PD (10). Given this broad spectrum of potential differences, the consideration of sex- and gender-specific problems and needs of people with PD appears to be essential to provide personalized care. However, to date, empirical insight on the influence of sex and gender on disease progression and care for people with PD remains scarce.

This perspective paper addresses how sex and gender may impact care for people with PD, drawing from both the PD literature as well as from other fields of medicine. We will specifically focus on the following domains: (1) motor features, (2) non-motor features, (3) lifestyle, and (4) coping and informal care. To illustrate the potential impact of sex or gender, we highlight examples for which differences have been reported in PD, although the level of evidence varies substantially. For each section, the reviewed data on sex and gender differences in PD are summarized, and considerations for multidisciplinary and sexand gender-sensitive care for people with PD are highlighted.

SEX AND GENDER ASPECTS IN PD

Sex and Gender Aspects in Motor Features

PD is primarily known as a clinical syndrome described as "Parkinsonism," which entails bradykinesia in combination with at least one of the following: resting tremor, rigidity, or postural instability (11, 12). As the disease progresses, people with PD are prone to develop fluctuations in motor impairments related to dopaminergic therapy, as well as to freezing of gait (13). Several differences in motor features between men and women with PD have been reported and have been summarized elsewhere (8, 14, 15). However, the relevance of these differences for care provision to people with PD remains largely unknown.

The potential impact of sex or gender differences on multidisciplinary care for mobility impairments comes from other fields of medicine, such as recent recommendations for osteoporosis screening guidelines based on underlying sex differences (16). Osteoporosis predominantly affects postmenopausal females (17) but also impacts many elderly males (18, 19). Given the higher mortality of men with bone fractures, several osteoporosis, and endocrinology societies now recommend screening in all men above 65 or 70 years (19, 20), but this recommendation is not routinely implemented in clinical practice (16).

Similarly, it is possible that sex or gender differences in the prevalence of common motor features in PD may influence clinical recommendations in the future. At the moment, however, several gaps in empirical evidence hamper development of such sex- and gender-sensitive guidelines. In **Table 1**, we highlight key questions that, once addressed, could guide the implementation of sex- and gender-sensitive approaches to care for people with PD.

An illustration of the current gaps in knowledge is the recent observation that postural instability appears to be more common among women with PD than among men (8, 21). This observation is based on a few relatively small studies, rendering uncertainty on whether this reflects a true sex difference in the prevalence of this feature. If larger studies replicated this finding, it would encourage preferential referral of women with PD to a physiotherapist for preventive and symptomatic interventions, such as technology-assisted balance training. But for this selective referral to be effective, we also need insight on whether the effectiveness of symptomatic interventions differs between men and women with PD. Future studies should be adequately powered to examine clinically meaningful effect modification by gender, which requires larger sample sizes.

Furthermore, knowledge about the impact of gender-specific differences in activities of daily living (ADL) among people with PD is relatively scarce. The available literature, however, suggests that causal influences on ADL may differ substantially by gender. For instance, women report greater difficulty shopping and cleaning compared to men with PD, highlighting not only the practical consequences of mobility impairment, but also its gendered dimension (22). If these differences are replicated in other studies, this would encourage the development of gender-sensitive targeted occupational therapy interventions for ADL impairment (23). Taken together, empirical evidence for targeted care interventions which consider sex and gender differences in mobility impairment could eventually influence clinical guidelines for people with PD.

An additional area of potential sex- or gender-related influences on care revolves around interactions between patients and healthcare professionals. In the field of surgery, two genderrelated factors affect the indication for total joint arthroplasty (24): less referral of women by their primary care physician, i.e., reflecting a potential bias on the side of the physician; and less requests by women to undergo surgery, i.e., bias on the side of the patient. A recent study suggests that women with PD are less likely to undergo Deep Brain Stimulation (DBS) surgery than men with PD (25, 26). This is of particular note given that the current literature suggests that women may experience a greater improvement in quality of life after DBS than men (9, 27). This imbalance needs to be further investigated to remove potential referral or request bias through targeted interventions on the provider or patient side (26, 28).

TABLE 1 | Considerations for sex- and gender sensitive multidisciplinary PD care.

Domain	Feature(s)	Reported to be more common in	Possible sex- and gender sensitive care intervention(s) for this feature	Key questions that could guide sex- and gender-sensitive approaches
Motor features	Poor balance	Women	Referral to (technology-assisted) balance training interventions	 Are differences between men and women taken into account when assessing the effectiveness of balance training intervention? Do men and women prefer different features in technology-assisted balance training interventions?
	Dyskinesia	Women	Deep brain stimulation	 What are the underlying reasons for delayed access to deep brain stimulation surgery, on average, in women compared to men? Do underlying gender-biases influence the shared decision-making process concerning deep brain stimulation surgery?
Non-motor features	Impulse control disorders	Men	Reduction or discontinuation of dopaminergic therapiesCognitive behavior therapy	 Are gender differences in ICBs due to different disease entities or socially-accepted gender behaviors? How are patients addressed and informed about sex differences in response to dopamine replacement therapies? Do sex or gender predict outcome in psychotherapy interventions such as cognitive behavior therapy?
	Episodes of depression and anxiety	Women	Referral for coping skills training e.g: mindfulness-based interventionsSocial support interventions	 Do screening measures for depression and anxiety take differences in gender roles into account? Do gender traits predict or affect the responsiveness to depression and anxiety care interventions?
Lifestyle	Weight loss related impairment	Men	 Regular weight self-monitoring Development and regular review of diet plan 	 Are differences in food choices and practices between men and women taken into account in weight monitoring? Do sex and gender aspects contribute to differences in food intake and processing?
	Limited physical activity	Women	Exercise enhanced by motivational app elementsPhysical exercise interventions	 Do exercise apps take different drivers and motivations for exercise between men and women into account? Do exercise apps take gender-specific triggers and rewards into account in their design?
Care support	Less informal care resources	Women	 Proactive identification of social network and care capacities of the patient Referral to social support interventions/ cognitive behavioral therapy 	 Are social support interventions taking gender- specific drivers and motivators into account? Are there gender differences in social support needs and social support perspection and how are these taking into account?
	Higher caregiver strain	Women	 Regular screening of caregiver burden Care giver education about disease progress, symptoms and experiences 	 Do screening measures of caregiver burden take gender differences in caregiver experiences into account? Are there gender differences in information and education needs about disease progression and (advanced) care planning?

Sex and Gender Aspects in Non-motor Features

Although PD is widely (and inadvertently) perceived as being primarily characterized by motor symptoms, non-motor symptoms are actually at least as common, and importantly, these can have a considerable impact on quality of life in persons with PD. In this section, we discuss two examples that highlight the potential impact of sex and gender differences on multidisciplinary care for people with PD: impulse control disorders and depressive symptoms. Impulse control behaviors (ICBs) are associated with dopamine replacement therapy in PD. Overall, ICBs are generally more common in men compared to women with PD (29). However, the direction of these differences might differ by the specific type ICB: hypersexuality and gambling are more common in men, while compulsive buying is more common in women (30). Analogous differences have been reported for compulsive disorders in people without PD, with women presenting more contamination/cleaning symptoms or eating disorders whereas men more commonly present with sexual and aggressive symptoms (31, 32). It remains to be investigated if these differences are due to different disease entities or simply to socially-acceptable gendered behaviors (**Table 1**).

Depressive symptoms and anxiety are among the most common non-motor symptoms in people with PD (33, 34). Depressive symptoms and anxiety in PD are likely to be multifactorial, related to the influence of PD pathology and the indirect impact of impaired mobility and social isolation (35, 36). Sex differences in depression have been linked to differences in expression of susceptibility genes and hormonal influences as well as gender-related differences in reporting (37, 38). Although females and males with PD experience similar physical symptoms, the associated psychological burden appears to differ. Men primarily report difficulties in self-presentation, whereas women report greater psychological burden and larger impact on their intimate relationships (39, 40). This associates with a significant reduction in quality of life in women with PD (41). Also, higher anxiety levels have been reported in women with PD, especially in the early clinical phase of the disease (42-44).

However, to date, the impact of sex and gender differences in anxiety and depressive symptoms on care provision for people with PD has remained limited. Again, the field of PD is not unique in this regard. In 2008, the masculine depression scale (MDS) was developed to facilitate diagnosis of masculine depressive symptoms (45). A recent study found that men and women who endorse a masculine gender role are relatively more likely to display externalizing symptoms (e.g., anger, somatic symptoms, using substance, or sex to feel better) in response to negative life events, and less likely to report typical, internalizing depressive symptoms, as measured by, e.g., the widely used Beck Depression Inventory (e.g., depressed mood or crying) (46). Therefore, clinicians should be aware that individuals who strongly adhere to masculine gender roles, whether they be men or women, might display different signs and symptoms and may respond differently to behavioral interventions for depression and anxiety than individuals who adhere more strongly to a feminine gender role (Table 1).

Gender Aspects in Lifestyle

Few differences in lifestyle between men and women with PD have been reported. In this section, we discuss two examples that highlight the potential impact of such differences on multidisciplinary care for people with PD: weight loss and physical activity.

Progressive weight loss is common among people with PD, likely due to a combination of physical inactivity (causing muscle loss), lower intake of solid foods due to oropharyngeal dysphagia and a catabolic state (15, 47). A decreased intake of solid foods may result in less consumption of fresh foods and vegetables, which leads to a risk of malnutrition (47). Researchers in other fields consistently reported healthier food choices among women compared to men, including increased consumption of fresh fruit and vegetables and reduced consumption of processed food and alcohol (48, 49). Encouragement by nutritionists of the consumption of healthy, solid, foods should consider these gender norms, as well as direct assessment of the abilily to prepare and consume foods due to disease-related physical

limitations. Again, this is an area in which a gender-sensitive care intervention for people with PD could be informed by data from other fields. However, to our knowledge, no studies have examined the effectiveness of gender-sensitive approaches to nutrition among people with PD to date.

Once validated, gender-sensitive approaches may also help to better understand differences in body weight related impairments between men and women with PD. A useful example here comes from the field of cardiometabolic diseases, in which the observation of body fat distribution differences between women and men led to the identification of the hip-to-waist ratio as a better predictor of risk than BMI, especially for women (50). Among people with PD, weight loss generally associates with higher mortality and worse quality of life (51). While unexplained weight change is reported more commonly in women with PD (52, 53), clinically significant weight loss is reported to be associated with lower 1-year survival rates in men, compared to women with PD (54). Future studies should examine the sexspecific prognostic utility of weight loss among people with PD.

Gender considerations are also relevant in the context of physical activity. Women worldwide appear to engage less frequently in physical activity compared to men (55). Different drivers can modulate the uptake of physical activity in women and men with PD. Women appear to rely on enjoyment as the primary motivator while men describe self-efficacy as the primary driver for physical activity (56). In different regions, genderrelated factors might also be at play. For example, in a qualitative study in Jordan, women with PD reported family commitment and support as important elements to initiate and maintain an exercise program. However, gender norms acted as barriers as unequal division of household tasks and childcare limited the time available for exercise (57). Different motivation strategies might be needed for women and men with PD and gender norms should be made explicit to reduce barriers to exercise (Table 1). Examples could be drawn from gender-sensitive programs to increase physical activity and promote healthy weight such as WISEWOMAN in the United States and Football Fans in Training (FFIT) in the UK (58, 59).

Gender Aspects in Coping and Informal Care

Several differences in care management between men and women with PD have been reported. In this section, we discuss two examples that highlight the potential impact of such differences on multidisciplinary care for people with PD: coping strategies and informal care.

Gender can influence individual coping strategies and should be taken into account in systematically measuring differences in distress and coping (43). General studies on gender differences coping strategies are conflicting. Some authors report that women use more emotion-focused coping strategies while men prefer focusing on avoidant coping (60, 61). However, a study targeting coping strategies among people with PD reported the opposite, with women reporting more problem-focused coping strategies compared to males (10). Interestingly, less polarized gender roles might associate with better quality of life in women. Specifically, androgynous women with PD, expressing masculine and feminine personality traits equally, scored significantly better on quality of life than androgynous men with PD (62). Similar to the impact of gender roles on the reponse to negative life events in the context of depression, clinicians should be aware of the potential impact of gender roles on (in)effective coping strategies. Additionally, researchers should continue to explore the impact of different gender dimensions on coping strategies and health-related quality of life in people with PD.

In the context of informal care, women with PD report less social support and less informal caregiving resources compared to men (8). Women worldwide are still more frequently active caregivers than men, although this is changing in younger generations (63). Previous studies describe fewer negative outcomes and less impaired quality of life in male caregivers (64, 65). Women caregivers reported exhaustion, social constraints, and time limitations more frequently than men and women report more adverse consequences from the progression of the disease of their partners, such as feelings of manipulation, excessive demands, and lack of freedom (38). One study noted that women caregivers appeared to experience a higher incidence of depression and dysfunctional fear of progression compared to men caregivers (66), but another failed to find any gender differences in psychological, social, and health outcomes (67). Progression of disease and the potentially associated cognitive decline, which is higher in men with PD compared to women, also places a higher burden on caregivers with potential impact on their health (14, 68-71).

Proactive identification of social network and care capacities of the patient, for example by a PD nurse specialist, is needed to prevent gender disparaties in care support (**Table 1**). Furthermore, caregiver strain might affect female and male caregivers differently. This aspect should be actively explored, as caregivers might refrain from addressing it directly. Targeted options such as logistic support through social workers and social support through caregiver associations, should be discussed with caregivers. Psychological and educational support might be needed and should be proactively addressed with the caregiver (**Table 1**).

DISCUSSION

In this perspective paper, we highlight the potential impact of sex and gender on care for people with PD, and identify key knowledge gaps that hamper immediate implementation of sex- or gender-sensitive approaches. The intersection between biological differences and social norms and behaviors highlights the complexity of individualized care. Although knowledge in the area of sex and gender differences is increasing, the current state of evidence does not yet allow for specific recommendations for sex- and gender sensitive approaches for individual patients. In the case of PD, few studies have focused on the role of gender and the ones that did, lacked a clear definition of the concept of gender itself. Gender consists of several dimensions, such as identity, roles, and relations, and these should be clearly defined and operationalized when embarking into its investigation (72). As the previously described studies on quality of life demonstrated, gender rather then sex was predictive (62). This is in line with findings in the field of cardiology and highlights the continuous nature of the concept opposed to the simple man/woman dichotomy (73). More methodological precision in the analysis of sex and gender differences in PD will aid the transferability of the acquired knowledge into practical steps toward individualized care.

Furthermore, while the prevalence of PD has typically been higher in men than in women in clinical studies, population-based studies which include door-to-door screening and validation have demonstrated a markedly smaller gender difference in the prevalence of PD (3, 74). This discrepancy suggests that women with PD are not being referred to clinical settings as readily as men. In fact, a previous study showed that there is a considerable delay in referral of women with PD to movement disorder specialists (75). Furthermore, women are also underrepresented in clinical trials on PD and efforts to bridge this gender gap in future RCTs should be undertaken (76).

The present perspective has highlighted various areas in need of additional research. Gender-specific preferences and priorities in health care provision need to be further investigated. Which symptoms are more burdening for women and men with PD and which potential barriers exist toward optimal care provision? Are there gender-specific dimensions that contribute to longterm maintenance of quality of life? How do gender roles impact the patient's choices and can addressing them affect coping strategies? Answers to these important questions could support further refinement of multidisciplinary care programs tailored specifically to the needs of people with PD and remove potential unconscious gender-specific barriers.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SO-P and SD contributed to conception and design of the study. SO-P and IG performed the literature review and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. SO-P, IG, SD, and AH wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

All authors are part of the collaborative PRIME Parkinson project (grant no. PF-FBS-2026), which is financed by the Gatsby Foundation and the Dutch Ministry of Economic Affairs by means of the PPP Allowance made available by the Top Sector Life Sciences & Health to stimulate public-private partnerships. The Center of Expertise for Parkinson & Movement Disorders was supported by a center of excellence grant of the Parkinson Foundation.

REFERENCES

- Oertelt-Prigione S, Regitz-Zagrosek V. Sex and Gender Aspects in Clinical Medicine. Sex and Gender in Medical Literature. London: Springer (2013). p. 9–17. doi: 10.1007/978-0-85729-832-4
- Tannenbaum C, Ellis RP, Eyssel F, Zou J, Schiebinger L. Sex and gender analysis improves science and engineering. *Nature*. (2019) 575:137–46. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1657-6
- GBD 2016. Parkinson's Disease collaborators. Global, regional, and national burden of Parkinson's disease, 1990-2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet Neurol.* (2018) 17:939–53. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(18)30295-3
- van der Eijk M, Nijhuis FAP, Faber MJ, Bloem BR. Moving from physician-centered care towards patient-centered care for Parkinson's disease patients. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2013) 19:923–7. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2013.04.022
- Vlaanderen FP, Rompen L, Munneke M, Stoffer M, Bloem BR, Faber MJ. The voice of the parkinson customer. J Parkinsons Dis. (2019) 9:197–201. doi: 10.3233/JPD-181431
- van der Marck MA, Kalf JG, Sturkenboom IHWM, Nijkrake MJ, Munneke M, Bloem BR. Multidisciplinary care for patients with Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2009) 15(Suppl. 3):S219–23. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(09)70819-3
- Radder DLM, de Vries NM, Riksen NP, Diamond SJ, Gross D, Gold DR, et al. Multidisciplinary care for people with Parkinson's disease: the new kids on the block! *Expert Rev Neurother*. (2019) 19:145–57. doi: 10.1080/14737175.2019.1561285
- Cerri S, Mus L, Blandini F. Parkinson's disease in women and men: what's the difference? J Parkinsons Dis. (2019) 9:501–15. doi: 10.3233/JPD-191683
- Georgiev D, Hamberg K, Hariz M, Forsgren L, Hariz G-M. Gender differences in Parkinson's disease: A clinical perspective. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2017) 136:570–84. doi: 10.1111/ane.12796
- Anzaldi K, Shifren K. Optimism, pessimism, coping, and depression: a study on individuals with Parkinson's disease. *Int J Aging Hum Dev.* (2019) 88:231– 49. doi: 10.1177/0091415018763401
- Muslimovic D, Post B, Speelman JD, Schmand B, de Haan RJ. Determinants of disability and quality of life in mild to moderate Parkinson disease. *Neurology*. (2008) 70:2241–7. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000313835.33830.80
- Karlsen KH, Tandberg E, Arsland D, Larsen JP. Health related quality of life in Parkinson's disease: a prospective longitudinal study. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry*. (2000) 69:584–9. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.69.5.584
- Nonnekes J, Snijders AH, Nutt JG, Deuschl G, Giladi N, Bloem BR. Freezing of gait: a practical approach to management. *Lancet Neurol.* (2015) 14:768–78. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00041-1
- Pavon JM, Whitson HE, Okun MS. Parkinson's disease in women: a call for improved clinical studies and for comparative effectiveness research. *Maturitas*. (2010) 65:352–8. doi: 10.1016/j.maturitas.2010.01.001
- Gillies GE, Pienaar IS, Vohra S, Qamhawi Z. Sex differences in Parkinson's disease. Front Neuroendocrinol. (2014) 35:370–84. doi: 10.1016/j.yfrne.2014.02.002
- Alswat KA. Gender disparities in osteoporosis. J Clin Med Res. (2017) 9:382–7. doi: 10.14740/jocmr2970w
- Jackson RD, Mysiw WJ. Insights into the epidemiology of postmenopausal osteoporosis: the women's health initiative. *Semin Reprod Med.* (2014) 32:454– 62. doi: 10.1055/s-0034-1384629
- Alswat K, Adler SM. Gender differences in osteoporosis screening: retrospective analysis. Arch Osteoporos. (2012) 7:311–3. doi: 10.1007/s11657-012-0113-0
- Willson T, Nelson SD, Newbold J, Nelson RE, LaFleur J. The clinical epidemiology of male osteoporosis: a review of the recent literature. *Clin Epidemiol.* (2015) 7:65–76. doi: 10.2147/CLEP.S40966
- Watts NB, Adler RA, Bilezikian JP, Drake MT, Eastell R, Orwoll ES, et al. Osteoporosis in men: an endocrine society clinical practice guideline. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. (2012) 97:1802–22. doi: 10.1210/jc.2011-3045
- Szewczyk-Krolikowski K, Tomlinson P, Nithi K, Wade-Martins R, Talbot K, Ben-Shlomo Y, et al. The influence of age and gender on motor and nonmotor features of early Parkinson's disease: Initial findings from the Oxford

Parkinson Disease Center (OPDC) discovery cohort. *Park Relat Disord*. (2014) 20:99–105. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2013.09.025

- Sperens M, Georgiev D, Eriksson Domellöf M, Forsgren L, Hamberg K, Hariz G-M. Activities of daily living in Parkinson's disease: time/gender perspective. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2020) 141:168–76. doi: 10.1111/ane.13189
- Radder DLM, Sturkenboom IH, van Nimwegen M, Keus SH, Bloem BR, de Vries NM. Physical therapy and occupational therapy in Parkinson's disease. *Int J Neurosci.* (2017) 127:930–43. doi: 10.1080/00207454.2016.1275617
- Borkhoff CM, Hawker GA, Wright JG. Patient gender affects the referral and recommendation for total joint arthroplasty. *Clin Orthop Relat Res.* (2011) 469:1829–37. doi: 10.1007/s11999-011-1879-x
- Hassin-Baer S, Molchadski I, Cohen OS, Nitzan Z, Efrati L, Tunkel O, et al. Gender effect on time to levodopa-induced dyskinesias. J Neurol. (2011) 258:2048–53. doi: 10.1007/s00415-011-6067-0
- Shpiner DS, Di Luca DG, Cajigas I, Diaz JS, Margolesky J, Moore H, et al. Gender disparities in deep brain stimulation for Parkinson's disease. *Neuromodulation*. (2019) 22:484–8. doi: 10.1111/ner.12973
- Hariz G-M, Limousin P, Zrinzo L, Tripoliti E, Aviles-Olmos I, Jahanshahi M, et al. Gender differences in quality of life following subthalamic stimulation for Parkinson's disease. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2013) 128:281–5. doi: 10.1111/ane.12127
- Hamberg K, Hariz G-M. The decision-making process leading to deep brain stimulation in men and women with parkinson's disease - an interview study. *BMC Neurol.* (2014) 14:89. doi: 10.1186/1471-2377-14-89
- Kon T, Ueno T, Haga R, Tomiyama M. The factors associated with impulse control behaviors in Parkinson's disease: a 2-year longitudinal retrospective cohort study. *Brain Behav.* (2018) 8:e01036. doi: 10.1002/brb3.1036
- Bhattacharjee S. Impulse control disorders in Parkinson's disease: Review of pathophysiology, epidemiology, clinical features, management, and future challenges. *Neurol India*. (2018) 66:967–75. doi: 10.4103/0028-3886.237019
- Mathis MA de, Alvarenga P de, Funaro G, Torresan RC, Moraes I, Torres AR, et al. Gender differences in obsessive-compulsive disorder: a literature review. *Rev Bras Psiquiatr.* (2011) 33:390–9. doi: 10.1590/S1516-44462011000400014
- Mathes BM, Morabito DM, Schmidt NB. Epidemiological and clinical gender differences in OCD. *Curr Psychiatry Rep.* (2019) 21:1–7. doi: 10.1007/s11920-019-1015-2
- Mele B, Holroyd-Leduc J, Smith EE, Pringsheim T, Ismail Z, Goodarzi Z. Detecting anxiety in individuals with Parkinson disease: a systematic review. *Neurology*. (2018) 90:e39–47. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000004771
- Schapira AHV, Chaudhuri KR, Jenner P. Non-motor features of Parkinson disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. (2017) 18:435–50. doi: 10.1038/nrn.2017.62
- Marsh L. Depression and Parkinson's disease: current knowledge. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. (2013) 13:409. doi: 10.1007/s11910-013-0409-5
- Mayberg HS, Solomon DH. Depression in Parkinson's disease: a biochemical and organic viewpoint. *Adv Neurol.* (1995) 65:49–60.
- Labaka A, Goñi-Balentziaga O, Lebeña A, Pérez-Tejada J. Biological sex differences in depression: a systematic review. *Biol Res Nurs.* (2018) 20:383–92. doi: 10.1177/1099800418776082
- Balash Y, Korczyn AD, Migirov AA, Gurevich T. Quality of life in Parkinson's disease: a gender-specific perspective. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2019) 140:17–22. doi: 10.1111/ane.13095
- Solimeo S. Sex and gender in older adults' experience of parkinson's disease. J Gerontol - Ser B Psychol Sci Soc Sci. (2008) 63:42–8. doi: 10.1093/geronb/63.1.S42
- Scott B, Borgman A, Engler H, Johnels B, Aquilonius SM. Gender differences in Parkinson's disease symptom profile. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2000) 102:37–43. doi: 10.1034/j.1600-0404.2000.102001037.x
- Rojo A, Aguilar M, Garolera MT, Cubo E, Navas I, Quintana S. Depression in Parkinson's disease: clinical correlates and outcome. *Park Relat Disord.* (2003) 10:23–8. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(03)00067-1
- Baba Y, Putzke JD, Whaley NR, Wszolek ZK, Uitti RJ. Gender and the Parkinson's disease phenotype. J Neurol. (2005) 252:1201–5. doi: 10.1007/s00415-005-0835-7
- Abraham DS, Gruber-Baldini AL, Magder LS, McArdle PF, Tom SE, Barr E, et al. Sex differences in Parkinson's disease presentation and progression. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2019) 69:48–54. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2019.10.019

- Farabaugh AH, Locascio JJ, Yap L, Weintraub D, McDonald WM, Agoston M, et al. Pattern of depressive symptoms in Parkinson's disease. *Psychosomatics*. (2009) 50:448–54. doi: 10.1016/S0033-3182(09)70836-9
- Magovcevic M, Addis ME. The masculine depression scale: development and psychometric evaluation. *Psychol Men Masc.* (2008) 9:117–32. doi: 10.1037/1524-9220.9.3.117
- Price EC, Gregg JJ, Smith MD, Fiske A. Masculine traits and depressive symptoms in older and younger men and women. *Am J Mens Health.* (2018) 12:19–29. doi: 10.1177/1557988315619676
- Lorefält B, Granérus A-K, Unosson M. Avoidance of solid food in weight losing older patients with Parkinson's disease. J Clin Nurs. (2006) 15:1404–12. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2702.2005.01454.x
- Westenhoefer J. Age and gender dependent profile of food choice. Forum Nutr. (2005) 57:44–51. doi: 10.1159/000083753
- Wardle J, Haase AM, Steptoe A, Nillapun M, Jonwutiwes K, Bellisle F. Gender differences in food choice: the contribution of health beliefs and dieting. *Ann Behav Med.* (2004) 27:107–16. doi: 10.1207/s15324796abm 2702_5
- Peters SAE, Bots SH, Woodward M. Sex differences in the association between measures of general and central adiposity and the risk of myocardial infarction: results from the UK Biobank. *J Am Heart Assoc.* (2020) 7:e008507. doi: 10.1161/JAHA.117.008507
- Sharma JC, Vassallo M. Prognostic significance of weight changes in Parkinson's disease: the Park-weight phenotype. *Neurodegener Dis Manag.* (2014) 4:309–16. doi: 10.2217/nmt.14.25
- Durcan R, Wiblin L, Lawson RA, Khoo TK, Yarnall AJ, Duncan GW, et al. Prevalence and duration of non-motor symptoms in prodromal Parkinson's disease. *Eur J Neurol.* (2019) 26:979–85. doi: 10.1111/ene.13919
- Lorefält B, Ganowiak W, Pålhagen S, Toss G, Unosson M, Granérus A-K. Factors of importance for weight loss in elderly patients with Parkinson's disease. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2004) 110:180–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0404.2004.00307.x
- Walker R, Davidson M, Gray W. Gender differences in 1-year survival rates after weight loss in people with idiopathic Parkinson's disease. *Int J Palliat Nurs.* (2012) 18:35–9. doi: 10.12968/ijpn.2012.18.1.35
- Guthold R, Stevens GA, Riley LM, Bull FC. Worldwide trends in insufficient physical activity from 2001 to 2016: a pooled analysis of 358 population-based surveys with 1-9 million participants. *Lancet Glob Heal.* (2018) 6:e1077–86. doi: 10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30357-7
- Urell C, Zetterberg L, Hellström K, Anens E. Factors explaining physical activity level in Parkinson's disease: a gender focus. *Physiother Theory Pract.* (2019). doi: 10.1080/09593985.2019.1630875. [Epub ahead of print].
- Khalil H, Nazzal M, Al-Sheyab N. Parkinson's disease in Jordan: barriers and motivators to exercise. *Physiother Theory Pract.* (2016) 32:509–19. doi: 10.1080/09593985.2016.1219433
- Will JC, Farris RP, Sanders CG, Stockmyer CK, Finkelstein EA. Health promotion interventions for disadvantaged women: overview of the WISEWOMAN projects. *J Womens Health.* (2004) 13:484–502. doi: 10.1089/1540999041281025
- 59. Hunt K, Wyke S, Gray CM, Anderson AS, Brady A, Bunn C, et al. A gender-sensitised weight loss and healthy living programme for overweight and obese men delivered by Scottish Premier League football clubs (FFIT): a pragmatic randomised controlled trial. *Lancet.* (2014) 383:1211–21. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(13)62420-4
- Eaton RJ, Bradley G. The role of gender and negative affectivity in stressor appraisal and coping selection. *Int J Stress Manag.* (2008) 15:94–115. doi: 10.1037/1072-5245.15.1.94
- Kelly MM, Tyrka AR, Price LH, Carpenter LL. Sex differences in the use of coping strategies: predictors of anxiety and depressive symptoms. *Depress Anxiety.* (2008) 25:839–46. doi: 10.1002/da.20341
- Moore O, Kreitler S, Ehrenfeld M, Giladi N. Quality of life and gender identity in Parkinson's disease. J Neural Transm. (2005) 112:1511–22. doi: 10.1007/s00702-005-0285-5

- Sharma N, Chakrabarti S, Grover S. Gender differences in caregiving among family - caregivers of people with mental illnesses. *World J Psychiatry*. (2016) 6:7–17. doi: 10.5498/wjp.v6.i1.7
- Hooker K, Manoogian-O'Dell M, Monahan DJ, Frazier LD, Shifren K. Does type of disease matter? Gender differences among Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease spouse caregivers. *Gerontologist.* (2000) 40:568–73. doi: 10.1093/geront/40.5.568
- Morley D, Dummett S, Peters M, Kelly L, Hewitson P, Dawson J, et al. Factors influencing quality of life in caregivers of people with Parkinson's disease and implications for clinical guidelines. Jahanshahi M, editor. *Park Dis.* (2012) 2012:190901. doi: 10.1155/2012/190901
- 66. Braukhaus C, Jahnke U, Zimmermann T. [Relationship strain Parkinson's disease! gender-specific distress of partners of patients with Parkinson's disease]. *Psychother Psychosom Med Psychol.* (2018) 68:250–7. doi: 10.1055/s-0043-114860
- 67. O'Reilly F, Finnan F, Allwright S, Smith GD, Ben-Shlomo Y. The effects of caring for a spouse with Parkinson's disease on social, psychological and physical well-being. *Br J Gen Pract.* (1996) 46:507–12.
- Leroi I, McDonald K, Pantula H, Harbishettar V. Cognitive impairment in Parkinson disease: impact on quality of life, disability, and caregiver burden. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. (2012) 25:208–14. doi: 10.1177/0891988712464823
- Corallo F, De Cola MC, Lo Buono V, Di Lorenzo G, Bramanti P, Marino S. Observational study of quality of life of Parkinson's patients and their caregivers. *Psychogeriatrics*. (2017) 17:97–102. doi: 10.1111/psyg.12196
- Cereda E, Cilia R, Klersy C, Siri C, Pozzi B, Reali E, et al. Dementia in Parkinson's disease: is male gender a risk factor? *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2016) 26:67–72. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2016.02.024
- Cholerton B, Johnson CO, Fish B, Quinn JF, Chung KA, Peterson-Hiller AL, et al. Sex differences in progression to mild cognitive impairment and dementia in Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2018) 50:29–36. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2018.02.007
- Tannenbaum C, Greaves L, Graham ID. Why sex and gender matter in implementation research. *BMC Med Res Methodol.* (2016) 16:145. doi: 10.1186/s12874-016-0247-7
- Pelletier R, Khan NA, Cox J, Daskalopoulou SS, Eisenberg MJ, Bacon SL, et al. Sex versus gender-related characteristics: which predicts outcome after acute coronary syndrome in the young? J Am Coll Cardiol. (2016) 67:127–35. doi: 10.1016/j.jacc.2015.10.067
- Pringsheim T, Jette N, Frolkis A, Steeves TDL. The prevalence of Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Mov Disord*. (2014) 29:1583– 90. doi: 10.1002/mds.25945
- Saunders-Pullman R, Wang C, Stanley K, Bressman SB. Diagnosis and referral delay in women with Parkinson's disease. *Gend Med.* (2011) 8:209–17. doi: 10.1016/j.genm.2011.05.002
- Tosserams A, Araújo R, Pringsheim T, Post B, Darweesh SKL, IntHout J, et al. Underrepresentation of women in Parkinson's disease trials. *Mov Disord*. (2018) 33:1825–6. doi: 10.1002/mds.27505

Conflict of Interest: BB has received honoraria from serving on the scientific advisory board for Abbvie, Biogen, and UCB, has received fees for speaking at conferences from AbbVie, Zambon, Roche, GE Healthcare and Bial.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Göttgens, van Halteren, de Vries, Meinders, Ben-Shlomo, Bloem, Darweesh and Oertelt-Prigione. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Non-pharmacological Treatment Challenges in Early Parkinson's Disease for Axial and Cognitive Symptoms: A Mini Review

Gabriella Sharpe¹, Antonella Macerollo^{2,3}, Margherita Fabbri^{4*} and Elina Tripoliti⁵

¹ School of Allied Health, Faculty of Health Sciences, Australian Catholic University, Brisbane, QLD, Australia, ² Department of Neurology, The Walton Center for Neurology and Neurosurgery, Liverpool, United Kingdom, ³ Department of Neurosciences, Faculty of Health and Life Sciences, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, United Kingdom, ⁴ Clinical Investigation Center CIC 1436, Parkinson Toulouse Expert Center, NS-Park/FCRIN Network, NeuroToul COEN Center, Toulouse University Hospital, INSERM, University of Toulouse 3, Toulouse, France, ⁵ Department of Clinical and Movement Neurosciences, Institute of Neurology, University College London, London, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Daniel Martinez-Ramirez, Tecnológico de Monterrey, Mexico

Reviewed by:

Abhishek Lenka, MedStar Georgetown University Hospital, United States Jinyoung Youn, Sungkyunkwan University, South Korea

*Correspondence: Margherita Fabbri margheritafabbrimd@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 26 June 2020 Accepted: 17 August 2020 Published: 25 September 2020

Citation:

Sharpe G, Macerollo A, Fabbri M and Tripoliti E (2020) Non-pharmacological Treatment Challenges in Early Parkinson's Disease for Axial and Cognitive Symptoms: A Mini Review. Front. Neurol. 11:576569. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.576569 **Background:** Parkinson's disease (PD) is now known to be a multisystemic heterogeneous neurodegenerative disease, including a wide spectrum of both motor and non-motor symptoms. PD patients' management must encompass a multidisciplinary approach to effectively address its complex nature. There are still challenges in terms of treating axial (gait, balance, posture, speech, and swallowing) and cognitive symptoms that typically arise with disease progression becoming poorly responsive to dopaminergic or surgical treatments.

Objective: The objectives of the study are to further establish the presentation of axial and cognitive symptoms in early PD [Hoehn and Yahr (H&Y) scale ≤ 2] and to discuss the evidence for non-pharmacological approaches in early PD.

Results: Mild and subtle changes in the investigated domains can be present even in early PD. Over the last 15 years, a few randomized clinical trials have been focused on these areas. Due to the low number of studies and the heterogeneity of the results, no definitive recommendations are possible. However, positive results have been obtained, with effective treatments being high-intensity treadmill and cueing for gait disturbances, high-intensity voice treatment, video-assisted swallowing therapy for dysphagia, and warm-up exercises and Wii FitTM training for cognition.

Conclusions: Considering the association of motor, speech, and cognitive function, future trials should focus on multidisciplinary approaches to combined non-pharmacological management. We highlight the need for a more unified approach in managing these "orphan" symptoms, from the very beginning of the disease. The concept "the sooner the better" should be applied to multidisciplinary non-pharmacological management in PD.

Keywords: early Parkinson's disease, speech, swallowing, axial symptoms, cognition, multidisciplinary care

INTRODUCTION

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a neurodegenerative disease characterized by a spectrum of both motor and non-motor symptoms. Effective management of patients with PD (PwPD) must encompass a multidisciplinary individualized approach (1-3). Medical management of PD has improved parkinsonian symptoms and quality of life (QoL) either through pharmacological or neurosurgical interventions (4). Nevertheless, there are still challenges in terms of treating the axial (gait, posture, balance, speech, and swallowing) and cognitive symptoms that typically arise with disease progression becoming poorly responsive to both dopaminergic and surgical treatments (5, 6). Particular attention should be paid to axial and cognitive disabilities, which are predictions of dependency development and mortality (7, 8). Identifying the extent to which these symptoms are present in early PD and treating these symptoms early could help reduce their burden in later disease stages. Indeed, the ideal time frame to apply a certain treatment is actually a topic of discussion, especially for trials on disease-modifying treatment (9). What seems to be clear is that if we apply a neuroprotective treatment in early/intermediate PD, it is too late, as the neurodegenerative process is too advanced (9). The same concept could be applied for non-pharmacological treatment for those troublesome symptoms that characterize the advanced PD stage; we need to elaborate and identify strategies that could prevent disabilities and act before their manifested appearance (10).

In this mini review, the presentation of axial and cognitive symptoms in early PD [i.e., Hoehn and Yahr scale (H&Y) < 2] is reviewed, and the evidence for non-pharmacological treatments for these symptoms in early PD is discussed. Randomized clinical trials (RCTs) on non-pharmacological treatments and written in English from 2005 to 2020 were identified in MEDLINE. Non-invasive brain stimulation was not included in our search. The following search terms (and derivatives) that were used included Parkinson, early, treatment, falls, balance, posture, gait, speech, communication, voice, dysphagia, swallowing, cognition, dementia, and executive function. Relevant treatment studies were selected according to the flow diagram shown in Figure 1. Overall, 11 RCTs (7 studies for gait, one of which had balance as secondary outcome and 0 for posture, 1 for speech, 2 for swallowing, and 1 for cognition) were selected and reviewed (Table 1).

Gait, balance, posture, speech, and swallowing problems represent the typical axial clinical features of PwPD. Axial impairment is very common among PwPD, inexorably worsening with disease progression, with a severe impact on autonomy and QoL (22, 23). Axial signs are often resistant to pharmacological and surgical treatments. Therefore, nonpharmacological approaches may offer a valuable add-on treatment rescue.

Gait Symptoms

Gait is controlled by cortical and subcortical neuronal networks, which are both altered in PwPD due to basal ganglia loop disruption and the frontal lobe dysfunction, the latter usually appearing with disease progression (24, 25). However, gait disorders are not only present in advanced PD. It has been shown that in the first 5 years from diagnosis, several gait parameters differ between PwPD and controls, such as lower step width, stride duration, and swing velocity that contribute to reduced gait velocity and a stooped posture (26, 27). Freezing of gait (FoG) can be present in 15–25% of early PD (28, 29). It is associated with the akineto-rigid PD subtype, older age, higher daily levodopa (L-dopa) dose, postural instability, and declining executive function (30), as well as with a higher risk of falls and fear of falling (31). It is often resistant to pharmacological treatment and rarely even worsened by L-dopa (32).

Gait Intervention

Overall, seven RCTs have specifically looked at gait interventions for early PD, such as treadmill programs, global postural reeducation, high-intensity exercise, or multidisciplinary intensive rehabilitation (11-17). The main findings ranged from no to mild-moderate improvements when compared to traditional care/physiotherapy (Table 1). Studies involving participants at different stages of the disease have also shown similar findings for gait intervention. For example, a Cochrane meta-analysis of 39 RCTs (H&Y 1-4) reported that physical activity and exercise improved gait speed, FoG, and functional mobility over a short term (<3 months) with no clear differences among physiotherapy techniques (33). Further, a recent phase II trial (H&Y 1-3) reported that a high-intensity treadmill program is safe and feasible (34). Finally, cueing has also been shown to be a useful rescue strategy for patients with drug-resistant FoG (35). Recently, performance-based cueing devices tailored to specific patients' gait performance have been developed, thanks to the use of wearable technology (36). The only small cross-over trial study on patients with disabling FoG based in the laboratory setting suggested positive results (37).

Balance Symptoms

Static balance depends on the interactions between the characteristics of the person, the task, and the environment. Balance disturbances are related to different subsystem dysfunctions, including muscle weakness, proprioceptive sensory loss, increase in sensory thresholds, alteration of motor coordination, and cognitive decline. Interestingly, subtle balance impairments have been observed in patients with idiopathic REM behavior disorder, when compared to healthy controls (38) as well as altered postural sway during cognitive multitasking in early PD (39). For clinical assessment, the most reliable predictive factor of balance impairment is a 12-month history of falls, followed by FoG episodes in the previous month, and comfortable gait speed of <1.1 m/s (40).

Balance Intervention

Overall, there are no RCTs available on rehabilitation effect specifically for early PD patients. This is partly due to the fact that postural instability is usually clinically relevant in H&Y \geq 3 patients. Only one single-blind RCT evaluated the effect of Nintendo WiiTM-based motor cognitive training vs. balance exercise therapy without feedback or cognitive stimulation on



activities of daily living (UPDRS-II). This study also explored the balance Berg scale as a secondary outcome among H&Y 1–2 patients finding an improvement in both groups (14) (**Table 1**). The most consistent treatment results are seen with motor training and traditional Chinese medical exercise (i.e., Tai Chi and Qigong) as shown by several meta-analyses of randomized RCTs and participants with H&Y 1–4 (41, 42). Of note, reduction in falls has been reported only by Tai Chi trials. It has been

recently suggested that aquatic exercise may have equal or greater benefit on balance and fear of falling than land-based exercise (43).

Posture Symptoms

PD postural abnormalities include: (a) camptocormia, defined as forward trunk bending $\geq 30^{\circ}$ at the lumbar fulcrum (lower) or $\geq 45^{\circ}$ at the thoracic fulcrum (upper); (b) Pisa syndrome,

TABLE 1 | RCT studies across gait, speech, swallowing and cognition intervention.

References Participant number; H&Y disease duration (range or mean)		Intervention and follow-up	Main outcomes	Main results	Study limitations		
Gait intervention							
Canning et al. (11)	20 (10 per group); H&Y 1–2; duration: 6.1 years	Semisupervised home-based treadmill training vs. usual physical activities 6 weeks, 30–40 min, 4x per week 6 weeks follow-up	6-min timed walk	No significant difference between the two groups (36 m vs. 41.5 m)	Small sample size		
Nadeau et al. (12)	93; H&Y 1.5–2; duration not specified	Speed treadmill training (IT, 29 pts) vs. mixed TT (30 pts) vs. controls (light exercise only, 34 pts) 24 weeks, 72 1-h sessions	MDS-UPDRS; PDQ-39; spatiotemporal parameters of gait; 6-min timed walk	No differences between groups on MDS-UPDRS and PDQ-39 (95% CI not stated) Both training groups improved on speed, cadence, and stride length during self-selected walking conditions post-treatment Both training groups improved in distance traveled	Only 34 out of 93 subjects were available for analysis		
Agosti et al. (13)	20 (10 per group); H&Y 1.7 \pm 0.6; duration: 6 years	Global postural reeducation (GPR) program individual sessions vs. control physiotherapy treatment 12 weeks, 40 min, 3x per week	Kinematic gait parameters of thigh, knee, and ankle	Improvement in kinematic gait pattern with increased flexion amplitudes of knee and thigh post-treatment Significant interaction between time and groups was observed for UPDRS-III score with GPR program	Small sample size; no clear clinically relevant outcome		
Pompeu et al. (14)	32; H&Y 1-2; duration not specified	Wii Fit [™] games balance training vs. balance exercise therapy (stretching, strengthening, balance exercises) 7 weeks, 1 h, 2x per week	UPDRS-II; Berg balance scale; Static balance using a unipedal stance test	Both groups showed improvement in the UPDRS-II and Berg balance scale No significant difference between groups	No control group without intervention		
Fisher et al. (15)	30; H&Y 1–2; duration: <3 years	High-intensity exercise using body weight-supported treadmill training vs. low-intensity exercise vs. zero-intensity education group 8 weeks; 24 sessions; 5 education classes	UPDRS, biomechanic analysis of self-selected, fast walking, and sit-to-stand tasks; corticomotor excitability	All groups showed small improvements in total and motor UPDRS Improvements for high-intensity group only on gait speed, step and stride length, hip and ankle joint excursion during self-selected and fast gait; and weight distribution during sit-to-stand	Small sample size; large variability at baseline		
Park et al. (16)	31; H&Y 1–2; duration: <3 years	Early-start group (ESG) or a delayed-start group (DST) exercise program; ESG underwent a 48-week rigorous formal group exercise program for 1 h 3x a week vs. 24–48 weeks of identical program for DSG	UPDRS; get-up-and-go walking test; Tinetti mobility test; PDQ-39, BDI	No significant difference for motor scores between groups, but the ESG group scored significantly better on the BDI	Small sample size; single blinding		
Frazzitta et al. (17)	40 (20 per group); H&Y 1–2; <i>de novo</i>	Multidisciplinary intensive rehabilitation treatments (MIRT) group vs. control group (only pharmacological treatment) 28-day treatment delivered twice, at 1-year intervals	UPDRS II and III; 6-min timed walk; timed up-and-go test (TUG); PD Disability Scale (PDDS)	Significant improvements over 2 years for MIRT group only on UPDRS II and III, TUG, and PDDS			
Speech interventi	on						
Levy et al. (18)	57 (19 per group); H&Y 2; duration: 4.9–5.0 years	Intensive voice treatment [Lee Silverman Voice Treatment (LSVT LOUD)] vs. intensive articulation treatment (LSVT ARTIC) vs. no treatment controls	Intelligibility measured by transcription accuracy of unfamiliar listeners	Only LSVT LOUD group made significant improvements in transcription accuracy post-treatment	Small sample size		

(Continued)

References	Participant number; H&Y disease duration (range or mean)	mber; H&Y ease duration		Main results	Study limitations	
Swallowing interv	vention					
Manor et al. (19)	42 (21 per group); H&Y 2; duration: 7 years	Video-assisted swallowing therapy (VAST) vs. conventional therapy (mainly repeated forceful swallows) 6 sessions each group 1-month follow-up	Degree of reduction of food residue in the larynx using fiberoptic endoscopic evaluation of swallowing (FEES); quality of life – pleasure from eating scale	VAST (education on the swallowing process using visual feedback from patient's own swallowing) was most effective for amount of pharyngeal residue	Small sample size; no long-term follow-up	
Baijens et al. (20)	109; H&Y 2; duration: 5 years	Conventional treatment only vs. conventional treatment and surface electrical stimulation (SES)-motor vs. conventional treatment and SES-sensory 15 daily sessions for 30 min; 85 different therapists	FEES and videofluoroscopy (VFS)	Improved swallowing with all treatments No significant differences between treatments	Too many variables, measurements, and therapists; too many muscles in the submental region so high chance for no significance SES tool alone may not be able to trigger changes in the central or peripheral nerve system in Parkinson's disease (PD)	
Cognition interve	ntion					
dos Santos Mendes et al. (21)			Learning and retention assessed on the scores of 10 Wii Fit games Transfer of learning assessed by the functional reach test	PD participants showed: no deficit in learning or retention on 7 of 10 games; poorer performance on 5 games compared to controls; marked learning deficits on 3 other games associated with cognitive demands Ability to transfer trained motor ability from trained on the games to a similar untrained task	Small participant numbers ir each group	

H&Y, Hoehn and Yahr scale; MDS-UPDRS, Movement Disorder Society-Sponsored Revision of the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale; PDQ-39, Parkinson's Disease Questionnaire (PDQ)-39; BDI, Beck Depression Inventory.

defined as $>10^{\circ}$ of lateral trunk bending that resolve almost completely when lying supine; and (c) anterocollis, $>45^{\circ}$ of forward neck bending. While in advanced stage postural abnormalities may be present in 30% of PwPD, few data is available to characterize postural abnormalities in early PD, which seems to occur in \sim 5% of H&Y 1-2 patients, and it appears usually isolated (44). Indeed, early and severe postural abnormalities, especially anterocollis, is a red flag for multiple system atrophy diagnosis (45). Multifactorial pathophysiology underlines postural abnormalities, which can be related to a higher disability due to increased risk of falls, back pain, and reduced mobility (46). Postural abnormalities and associated pain treatment remain an unmet clinical need. Camptocormia might improve with dopaminergic treatment, if associated with off periods, or with DBS if it is not yet fixed, while a few positive results have been obtained with botulinum toxin injections for fixed posture.

Posture Intervention

There are no RCTs available on rehabilitation effect specifically for early PD patients. However, high-intensity programs including stretching, strengthening, gait and balance training, or patient-tailored proprioceptive and tactile stimulation have shown promise in a small group of patients (H&Y 2–4) with moderate postural abnormalities. The positive effect was reported up to 6 months post-intervention (47, 48). However, postural deformities are potentially reversible with early recognition and management. Therefore, patients with mild postural abnormalities might be the best target for rehabilitation.

Speech Symptoms

Studies have confirmed that speech difficulties are present in early PD, most commonly mild and including features from one or more of the speech subsystems of respiration (e.g., reduced phonation time), phonation (e.g., breathy or rough vocal quality, increased jitter and shimmer), articulation (e.g., imprecise articulation and slow alternating movements), and prosody (e.g., monopitch and monoloudness) (49–56). Variation was noted across studies in relation to the speech subsystem that was most impaired including articulation, phonation, or prosody (52, 55). Several associations were also found between speech difficulties and/or motor or cognitive abnormalities in early PD. Speech difficulties have been associated with limb bradykinesia and rigidity, more for participants with akineto-rigid motor phenotype (70%) compared to tremor-dominant phenotype (19%) (49). Moreover, monoloudness was found to be correlated to bradykinesia (50), possibly linked to bradykinesia and rigidity at the laryngeal level (53). Furthermore, speech difficulties were found to be a predictor of cognitive decline in PD (53).

Speech Intervention

Only one RCT is available on the rehabilitation effect specifically for early PD patients. Levy and colleagues (18) found that only the high-intensity voice treatment, Lee Silverman Voice Treatment (LSVT) LOUD[®], resulted in significant improvements in intelligibility for patients with mean H&Y 2.1. This was compared to patients receiving a high-intensity articulation treatment or no treatment. The findings are also consistent with the earlier reports from the RCT by Ramig et al. (57) where participants with H&Y 1–3 showed significant improvements in loudness level and functional communication only in the LSVT LOUD[®] group. Improvements were noted at 1 and 7 months post-treatment.

Swallowing Symptoms

The most common cause of death in PD patients is aspiration pneumonia, resulting from preexisting dysphagia (58, 59), and therefore, its management should be prioritized. Dysphagia is not just a symptom of late stage PD. In a recent study, Pflug et al. (60) used fiberoptic endoscopic evaluation of swallowing (FEES) on 119 consecutive PwPD and found that 20% of the patients with a disease duration of <2 years had aspiration and that 12% (7 out of 57 patients) with H&Y 2 suffered from severe aspiration. Thus, there is a need to manage dysphagia and avoid complications as early as possible.

A number of existing clinical tools have been shown to be unreliable in detecting PD-related dysphagia. For example, swallowing questionnaires were found to detect swallowing problems in 12-27% of the PwPD, with <10% of the PwPD reporting spontaneously about dysphagia (61-63). Clinical bedside predictors of aspiration used for stroke, like the "normal" water swallow test (64), have been shown to be unreliable in PD (65). The Dutch guidelines estimating the maximum swallowing volume or the maximum swallowing speed (66) were not a suitable screening instrument to predict aspiration in PD patients (60). Increased drooling (sialorrhea) was also deemed a sign of penetration or aspiration (67) until Nienstedt et al. (62, 68) found that drooling cannot be considered an early sign of dysphagia. Therefore, instrumental methods [FEES and Videofluoroscopic Swallow Study (VFSS)] are the most valid and reliable methods of detecting risk of aspiration and penetration in PwPD (67, 68), particularly if they present with the following four symptoms: delayed mastication, reduced lingual motility prior to transfer, aspiration, and total swallow time (69). This information is crucial when evaluating studies on swallowing therapy and the validity of outcome measures.

Swallowing Intervention

Three RCTs were identified (70), comparing specific rehabilitative techniques to conventional dysphagia therapy, defined as dietary and postural changes. Logemann et al. (71) studied the validity of compensatory strategies and found that the thickness of the bolus is more effective than postural adjustments ("chin down" maneuver) in preventing the incidence of aspiration in the largest sample to date of PwPD (N = 711).

Two RCTs have looked specifically at swallowing intervention in early PD. The use of electrical stimulation therapy (SES) by the Baijens et al. (20, 72) was based on the hypothesis that sensory electrical stimulation (delivered through the VitaStim therapy device for 80 Hz, 700 ms, 0–25 mA) on the submental muscles would have a positive effect on FEES and VFS dysphagia ratings. They compared patients (H&Y \leq 1–4) undergoing conventional dysphagia therapy with those undergoing sensory- or motor-level stimulation in the submental muscles, 30 min daily for 15 days. There was no significant difference between the groups. This could be due to the lack of physiological rationale over the choice of electrical stimulation in the submental region and the lack of specificity of the muscles stimulated.

Manor et al. (19) compared specific swallowing exercise therapy to conventional therapy and published the results of video-assisted swallowing therapy (VAST) in a group of 21 patients. This therapy was based on the hypothesis that six sessions of visual information and biofeedback from the swallowing process can be more effective than traditional therapy alone. There was a significant improvement in swallowing function from both interventions, with just the pharyngeal residue parameter being significantly better in the experimental group.

The third RCT examined another form of exercise, the strengthening of the expiratory muscles in order to increase the hyolaryngeal movement that protects the airway from liquid or food penetration or aspiration. The expiratory muscle strength training (EMST) device—a calibrated, spring-loaded valve to mechanically overload the expiratory and submental muscles— can improve submental muscle contraction that helps to elevate the hyolaryngeal complex during swallowing and to strengthen the protective cough. In a study of PD participants with mean H&Y of 2.5, Troche et al. (73) compared the EMST with a sham device. The primary outcome measure, the penetration–aspiration score, significantly improved in the EMST group.

Cognition Symptoms

Mild cognitive impairment with specific involvement of memory, visuospatial, and executive function has been described in early PwPD (74, 75). The executive dysfunction is characterized by deficits in internal control of attention, set shifting, planning, inhibitory control, dual task performance, and on a range of decision making and social cognition tasks (76). Moreover, mild cognitive impairment represents a significant risk factor for early dementia (77). Frontal dysfunction has also been noted using the executive and social cognition battery (78).

Kluger et al. found that fatigue, assessed by the Fatigue Severity Scale, was correlated to reduced visuospatial abilities (79). Cognitive decline in early PD has been associated with

worse motor and non-motor symptoms, suggesting that this reflects a faster progressive phenotype (80). Postural control strategies are strictly correlated to cognitive performance, and Fernandes et al. (81) found that cognitive tasks might improve the postural control strategies during gait initiation.

Cognition Intervention

One RCT has focused on improvements in cognition in early PD based on physical activity. Warm-up exercises and Nintendo Wii FitTM motor and cognitive skills improved performance in both types of skills in PwPD. However, the ability to learn, retain, and transfer performance improvements after extensive training on Wii Fit games depended largely on the demands, particularly cognitive, of the specific games involved. Thus, those in which patients exhibited no learning deficit have the greatest indication for therapeutic use (21).

Two additional studies with participants at H&Y 1-3 stages have also suggested benefits of physical activity on cognition. Tanaka et al. (82) observed significant improvements in components of executive function on completion of an exercise program. Of note, abstract thinking and the ability to make appropriate decisions under certain circumstances were the primary subsets targeted and improved with the above exercise program. Moreover, the physical activity program resulted in positive trends in verbal fluency and organization of words as well as fewer errors in spatial working memory.

Further, cognitive function showed an improvement after a training period when they were monitored through the Parkinson's Disease Questionnaire (PDQ-39) by Dibble and colleagues (83). Indeed, when PDQ-39 results were compared between PwPD who exercised and those who did not, an improvement in cognitive function was found in the first group.

DISCUSSION

The findings from this mini review have highlighted that subtle changes in the fundamental areas of axial symptoms and cognition can be present even in early PD (Table 2). Further database searches should be conducted to substantiate the findings from this mini review, which does not aim to present a systematic review of the topic.

In relation to non-pharmacological interventions over the last 15 years, only a limited number of RCTs have been conducted across areas of axial and cognition with the specific focus on early PD as defined by H&Y < 2. However, in spite of this, positive results have been obtained in the studies, with improvements shown across a range of parameters, allowing to suggest several non-pharmacological approaches for gait, speech, swallowing, and cognitive symptoms in early PD (Table 2). Overall high-intensity treadmill and cueing strategies have obtained some positive results on gait and FoG, Tai Chi and Qigong, and aquatic exercise for balance, LSVT LOUD for speech, VAST and EMST for swallowing and warm-up exercises, and Nintendo Wii FitTM skills for cognitive symptoms (Table 2). As these symptoms are particularly troublesome and resistant to dopaminergic and surgical treatment in more advanced stages of PD, attention should be given to the development of multidisciplinary non-pharmacological interventions as early as possible before these symptoms become troublesome, as already suggested for palliative care intervention (84). An early treatment approach could help to delay or reduce the high burden and/or medical complications that are often associated with the appearance of these disability milestones in later PD, in spite of the absence of any strong evidences of a clear disease-modifying effect. Although beyond the scope of this mini review, further consideration should also be given to the timing of treatment

Symptoms Non-pharmacological approaches/strategies Early features High-intensity treadmill, flexibility/balance/function exercise, Gait Lower step width, lower stride duration, and slower swing velocity that contribute to lower reduced gait velocity if compared to healthy supervised aerobic exercise subjects Freezing of gait (FoG) No specific FoG features in early PD though more responsive to Cueing strategies dopaminergic treatment as more related to off periods Mild stooped posture, generally isolated postural abnormalities (not No specific data only for early PD, for H&Y 1-4 PD-positive data Posture combined): either isolated PS, isolated camptocomia, or isolated for stretching, strengthening, gait and balance training, or anterocollis patient-tailored proprioceptive and tactile stimulation Balance Subtle postural sway No specific data for early PD; in H&Y 1-4 PD suggested motor exercise (treadmill, walk with auditory/verbal cueing, partnered dance, step training, aerobic exercise, physiotherapy), Tai Chi and Qigong, and aquatic exercise Speech Mild difficulties occurring in 1 or more of respiration, phonation, High-intensity voice treatment (LSVT LOUD) improved intelligibility in H&Y 1-2 and vocal loudness and functional communication for articulation, and prosody H&Y 1-3 Associations between speech and motor or cognition Swallowing Aspiration detected in 20% of patients within the first 2 years of the Video-assisted swallow therapy (evidence for H&Y2) and disease expiratory muscle strength training (EMST) (evidence for H&Y 1-3) Cognition MCI with involvement in memory, visuospatial, and executive function: Improvements in cognition based on physical activity including Wii MCI as significant risk factor for early dementia Fit games and exercise programs Associations between cognitive decline and motor and non-motor symptoms

TABLE 2 | Gait, balance, posture, speech, swallowing, and cognitive symptoms in early PD and current non-pharmacological treatment strategies.

in early PD and whether the greatest benefit would be for presymptomatic or symptomatic patients with PD. In addition, we should clarify if those symptoms need to be targeted directly or rather their risk factors represent the most effective approach. Indeed, we have observed that axial and cognitive symptoms may be subtle in early stage of the disease and eventually difficult to treat or to define a "minimally clinically relevant improvement" for patients. At the same time, recognized risk factors for their occurrence are an older age at disease onset, the need for high L-dopa dose, and the presence of other axial symptoms, such as freezing of gait, falls, or patients who have a postural instability and gait disorder phenotype (30, 85, 86). However, once the abovementioned risk factors are present, it may be too late to achieve optimal gains due to the increased symptoms across axial and cognition domains. This could suggest the need to define if we should apply from the very beginning of the disease specific non-pharmacological strategies to a subgroup of patients with a postural instability and gait disorder phenotype or if we should focus on the pre-symptomatic population, who only present a clinical defined biomarker of possible parkinsonism and dementia development, such as patients with a REM behavior disorder (87).

Early and individualized rehabilitation across the presented axial and cognitive domains would help individuals with PD to maintain a positive impact on QoL and maintain employment and family/social life, while dysphagia and fall management could help to further reduce or delay hospitalization and consequent complications in later stages. A recent longitudinal observational study on the physical activity and early PD has already shown that higher self-reported physical activity is associated with slower disease progression (88). This lends further support to intensive rehabilitation and physical activity in early PD. Despite the few RCTs on early PD, the available evidences suggest that "the sooner the better" is a concept that could be suitable for nonpharmacological multidisciplinary interventions for these four "orphan" symptoms, from the very beginning of the disease.

Further large-scale RCTs are needed to specifically look at interventions for early PD across the areas axial and cognitive

REFERENCES

- Fox SH, Katzenschlager R, Lim SY, Barton B, de Bie RMA, Seppi K, et al. International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society evidencebased medicine review: update on treatments for the motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2018) 33:1248–66. doi: 10.1002/mds. 27372
- Qamar MA, Harington G, Trump S, Johnson J, Roberts F, Frost E. Multidisciplinary care in Parkinson's disease. *Int Rev Neurobiol.* (2017) 132:511–23. doi: 10.1016/bs.irn.2017.02.001
- Bloem BR, Henderson EJ, Dorsey ER, Okun MS, Okubadejo N, Chan P, et al. Integrated and patient-centred management of Parkinson's disease: a network model for reshaping chronic neurological care. *Lancet Neurol.* (2020) 19:623–34. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(20)30064-8
- Armstrong MJ, Okun MS. Diagnosis and treatment of Parkinson disease: a review. JAMA. (2020) 323:548–60. doi: 10.1001/jama.2019.22360
- 5. Constantinescu R, Eriksson B, Jansson Y, Johnels B, Holmberg B, Gudmundsdottir T, et al. Key clinical milestones 15 years and onwards after DBS-STN surgery-a retrospective analysis of patients that underwent

domains in a longitudinal manner. To further increase clinical relevance, studies should evaluate treatments that are based on the neurophysiology of PD such as increasing amplitude of movement, sensory-motor calibration, and visual cueing and feedback, using functional outcomes (19, 57, 73). Further, as associations were noted between motor, speech, and cognitive functions, future research should focus on multidisciplinary approaches to combined non-pharmacological management. Advances in this area will continue to empower patients early on in the disease process. The final aim should be to pull together the trends toward a more unified approach in managing these "orphan symptoms" in early PD using a multidisciplinary and individualized care approach that could reduce the disease burden in later PD.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ET and GS were responsible for drafting and revising the manuscript, study concept and design, acquisition, analysis and interpretation of data, and study execution. AM and MF were responsible for drafting/revising the manuscript, study concept and design, interpretation of data, and study execution. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Brain Appeal, Small Acorns Fund, National Hospital for Neurology and Neurosurgery, UCLH NHS Trust (nationalbrainappeal.org), the University College London Hospitals Charity, and the Australian Catholic University.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

ET would like to acknowledge the assistance from the National Brain Appeal, Small Acorns Fund, UCLH NHS Trust.

surgery between 1993 and 2001. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. (2017) 154:43-48. doi: 10.1016/j.clineuro.2017.01.010

- Hely MA, Reid WG, Adena MA, Halliday GM, Morris JG. The Sydney multicenter study of Parkinson's disease: the inevitability of dementia at 20 years. *Mov Disord*. (2008) 23:837–44. doi: 10.1002/mds.21956
- Macleod AD, Counsell CE. Predictors of functional dependency in Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. (2016) 31:1482–8. doi: 10.1002/mds.26751
- Lo RY, Tanner CM, Albers KB, Leimpeter AD, Fross RD, Bernstein AL, et al. Clinical features in early Parkinson disease and survival. *Arch Neurol.* (2009) 66:1353–8. doi: 10.1001/archneurol.2009.221
- Lang AE, Espay AJ. Disease modification in Parkinson's disease: current approaches, challenges, future considerations. *Mov Disord*. (2018) 33:660– 77. doi: 10.1002/mds.27360
- Antonini A, Bravi D, Sandre M, Bubacco L. Immunization therapies for Parkinson's disease: state of the art and considerations for future clinical trials. *Expert Opin Invest Drugs.* (2020) 12:1–11. doi: 10.1080/13543784.2020.1771693
- 11. Canning CG, Allen NE, Dean CM, Goh L, Fung VS. Home-based treadmill training for individuals with Parkinson's disease: a randomized

controlled pilot trial. *Clin Rehabil.* (2012) 26:817–26. doi: 10.1177/0269215511 432652

- Nadeau A, Pourcher E, Corbeil P. Effects of 24 wk of treadmill training on gait performance in Parkinson's disease. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* (2014) 46:645–55. doi: 10.1249/MSS.00000000000144
- Agosti V, Vitale C, Avella D, Rucco R, Santangelo G, Sorrentino P, et al. Effects of global postural reeducation on gait kinematics in parkinsonian patients: a pilot randomized three-dimensional motion analysis study. *Neurol Sci.* (2016) 37:515–22. doi: 10.1007/s10072-015-2433-5
- Pompeu JE, Mendes FA, Silva KG, Lobo AM, Oliveira Tde P, Zomignani AP, et al. Effect of Nintendo Wii-based motor and cognitive training on activities of daily living in patients with Parkinson's disease: a randomised clinical trial. *Physiotherapy.* (2012) 98:196–204. doi: 10.1016/j.physio.2012. 06.004
- Fisher BE, Wu AD, Salem GJ, Song J, Lin CH, Yip J, et al. The effect of exercise training in improving motor performance and corticomotor excitability in people with early Parkinson's disease. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2008) 89:1221– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2008.01.013
- Park A, Zid D, Russell J, Malone A, Rendon A, Wehr A, et al. Effects of a formal exercise program on Parkinson's disease: a pilot study using a delayed start design. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2014) 20:106– 11. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2013.10.003
- Frazzitta G, Maestri R, Bertotti G, Riboldazzi G, Boveri N, Perini M, et al. Intensive rehabilitation treatment in early Parkinson's disease: a randomized pilot study with a 2-year follow-up. *Neurorehabil Neural Repair*. (2015) 29:123–31. doi: 10.1177/1545968314542981
- Levy ES, Moya-Gale G, Chang YHM, Freeman K, Forrest K, Brin MF, et al. The effects of intensive speech treatment on intelligibility in Parkinson's disease: a randomised controlled trial. *Clin Med.* (2020) 24:100429. doi: 10.1016/j.eclinm.2020.100429
- Manor Y, Mootanah R, Freud D, Giladi N, Cohen JT. Video-assisted swallowing therapy for patients with Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2013) 19:207–11. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2012.10.004
- Baijens LW, Speyer R, Passos VL, Pilz W, van der Kruis J, Haarmans S, et al. Surface electrical stimulation in dysphagic Parkinson patients: a randomized clinical trial. *Laryngoscope*. (2013) 123:E38–44. doi: 10.1002/lary. 24119
- 21. dos Santos Mendes FA, Pompeu JE, Modenesi Lobo A, Guedes da Silva K, Oliveira Tde P, Peterson Zomignani A, et al. Motor learning, retention and transfer after virtual-reality-based training in Parkinson's disease–effect of motor and cognitive demands of games: a longitudinal, controlled clinical study. *Physiotherapy.* (2012) 98:217–23. doi: 10.1016/j.physio.2012. 06.001
- Debu B, De Oliveira Godeiro C, Lino JC, Moro E. Managing gait, balance, and posture in Parkinson's disease. *Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep.* (2018) 18:23. doi: 10.1007/s11910-018-0828-4
- Perez-Lloret S, Negre-Pages L, Damier P, Delval A, Derkinderen P, Destee A, et al. Prevalence, determinants, and effect on quality of life of freezing of gait in Parkinson disease. *JAMA Neurol.* (2014) 71:884– 90. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2014.753
- 24. Takakusaki K. Neurophysiology of gait: from the spinal cord to the frontal lobe. *Mov Disord*. (2013) 28:1483–91. doi: 10.1002/mds.25669
- Takakusaki K. Functional neuroanatomy for posture and gait control. J Mov Disord. (2017) 10:1–17. doi: 10.14802/jmd.16062
- Galna B, Lord S, Burn DJ, Rochester L. Progression of gait dysfunction in incident Parkinson's disease: impact of medication and phenotype. *Mov Disord*. (2015) 30:359–67. doi: 10.1002/mds.26110
- Panyakaew P, Bhidayasiri R. The spectrum of preclinical gait disorders in early Parkinson's disease: subclinical gait abnormalities and compensatory mechanisms revealed with dual tasking. J Neural Transmission. (2013) 120:1665–72. doi: 10.1007/s00702-013-1051-8
- Zhang H, Yin X, Ouyang Z, Chen J, Zhou S, Zhang C, et al. A prospective study of freezing of gait with early Parkinson disease in Chinese patients. *Medicine*. (2016) 95:e4056. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000004056
- Hall JM, Shine JM, O'Callaghan C, Walton CC, Gilat M, Naismith SL, et al. Freezing of gait and its associations in the early and advanced clinical motor stages of Parkinson's disease: a cross-sectional study. *J Parkinson's Dis.* (2015) 5:881–91. doi: 10.3233/JPD-150581

- Forsaa EB, Larsen JP, Wentzel-Larsen T, Alves G. A 12-year population-based study of freezing of gait in Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2015) 21:254–8. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2014. 12.020
- Walton CC, Shine JM, Hall JM, O'Callaghan C, Mowszowski L, Gilat M, et al. The major impact of freezing of gait on quality of life in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol. (2015) 262:108–15. doi: 10.1007/s00415-014-7524-3
- Nonnekes J, Snijders AH, Nutt JG, Deuschl G, Giladi N, Bloem BR. Freezing of gait: a practical approach to management. *Lancet Neurol.* (2015) 14:768– 78. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00041-1
- Tomlinson CL, Patel S, Meek C, Herd CP, Clarke CE, Stowe R, et al. Physiotherapy versus placebo or no intervention in Parkinson's disease. *Database Syst Rev.* (2013) Cd002817. doi: 10.1002/14651858.CD002817.pub4
- 34. Schenkman M, Hall DA, Baron AE, Schwartz RS, Mettler P, Kohrt WM. Exercise for people in early- or mid-stage Parkinson disease: a 16-month randomized controlled trial. *Phys Ther.* (2012) 92:1395– 410. doi: 10.2522/ptj.20110472
- 35. Nieuwboer A, Kwakkel G, Rochester L, Jones D, van Wegen E, Willems AM, et al. Cueing training in the home improves gait-related mobility in Parkinson's disease: the RESCUE trial. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2007) 78:134–40. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.200X.097923
- 36. Ginis P, Nieuwboer A, Dorfman M, Ferrari A, Gazit E, Canning CG, et al. Feasibility and effects of home-based smartphone-delivered automated feedback training for gait in people with Parkinson's disease: a pilot randomized controlled trial. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2016) 22:28–34. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.11.004
- Barthel C, Nonnekes J, van Helvert M, Haan R, Janssen A, Delval A, et al. The laser shoes: a new ambulatory device to alleviate freezing of gait in Parkinson disease. *Neurology*. (2018) 90:e164-71. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000004795
- Martens KAE, Hall JM, Gilat M, Georgiades MJ, Walton CC, Lewis SJG. Anxiety is associated with freezing of gait and attentional set-shifting in Parkinson's disease: a new perspective for early intervention. *Gait Post.* (2016) 49:431–6. doi: 10.1016/j.gaitpost.2016.07.182
- Chen T, Fan Y, Zhuang X, Feng D, Chen Y, Chan P, et al. Postural sway in patients with early Parkinson's disease performing cognitive tasks while standing. *Neurol Res.* (2018) 40:491–8. doi: 10.1080/01616412.2018.1451017
- Duncan RP, Cavanaugh JT, Earhart GM, Ellis TD, Ford MP, Foreman KB, et al. External validation of a simple clinical tool used to predict falls in people with Parkinson disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2015) 21:960– 3. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.05.008
- Allen NE, Sherrington C, Suriyarachchi GD, Paul SS, Song J, Canning CG. Exercise and motor training in people with Parkinson's disease: a systematic review of participant characteristics, intervention delivery, retention rates, adherence, and adverse events in clinical trials. *Parkinson's Dis.* (2012) 2012:854328. doi: 10.1155/2012/854328
- Yang Y, Qiu WQ, Hao YL, Lv ZY, Jiao SJ, Teng JF. The efficacy of traditional Chinese medical exercise for Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS ONE*. (2015) 10:e0122469. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0122469
- 43. Cugusi L, Manca A, Bergamin M, Di Blasio A, Monticone M, Deriu F, et al. Aquatic exercise improves motor impairments in people with Parkinson's disease, with similar or greater benefits than land-based exercise: a systematic review. *J Physiother*. (2019) 65:65–74. doi: 10.1016/j.jphys.2019.02.003
- 44. Tinazzi M, Geroin C, Gandolfi M, Smania N, Tamburin S, Morgante F, et al. Pisa syndrome in Parkinson's disease: an integrated approach from pathophysiology to management. *Mov Disord*. (2016) 31:1785–95. doi: 10.1002/mds.26829
- Fanciulli A, Wenning GK. Multiple-system atrophy. N Engl J Med. (2015) 372:1375–6. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc1501657
- Doherty KM, van de Warrenburg BP, Peralta MC, Silveira-Moriyama L, Azulay JP, Gershanik OS, et al. Postural deformities in Parkinson's disease. *Lancet Neurol.* (2011) 10:538–49. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(11)70067-9
- Capecci M, Serpicelli C, Fiorentini L, Censi G, Ferretti M, Orni C, et al. Postural rehabilitation and kinesio taping for axial postural disorders in Parkinson's disease. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil.* (2014) 95:1067–75. doi: 10.1016/j.apmr.2014.01.020
- 48. Bartolo M, Serrao M, Tassorelli C, Don R, Ranavolo A, Draicchio F, et al. Fourweek trunk-specific rehabilitation treatment improves lateral trunk flexion

in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord.* (2010) 25:325-31. doi: 10.1002/mds. 23007

- Rusz J, Cmejla R, Ruzickova H, Klempir J, Majerova V, Picmausova J, et al. Evaluation of speech impairment in early stages of Parkinson's disease: a prospective study with the role of pharmacotherapy. *J Neural Transmission*. (2013) 120:319–29. doi: 10.1007/s00702-012-0853-4
- Rusz J, Tykalova T, Klempir J, Cmejla R, Ruzicka E. Effects of dopaminergic replacement therapy on motor speech disorders in Parkinson's disease: longitudinal follow-up study on previously untreated patients. J Neural Transmission. (2016) 123:379–87. doi: 10.1007/s00702-016-1515-8
- Rusz J, Cmejla R, Ruzickova H, Ruzicka E. Quantitative acoustic measurements for characterization of speech and voice disorders in early untreated Parkinson's disease. J Acoustical Soc Am. (2011) 129:350– 67. doi: 10.1121/1.3514381
- 52. Defazio G, Guerrieri M, Liuzzi D, Gigante AF, di Nicola V. Assessment of voice and speech symptoms in early Parkinson's disease by the Robertson dysarthria profile. *Neurol Sci.* (2016) 37:443–9. doi: 10.1007/s10072-015-2422-8
- Polychronis S, Niccolini F, Pagano G, Yousaf T, Politis M. Speech difficulties in early de novo patients with Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2019) 64:256–61. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2019.04.026
- Tykalova T, Rusz J, Klempir J, Cmejla R, Ruzicka E. Distinct patterns of imprecise consonant articulation among Parkinson's disease, progressive supranuclear palsy and multiple system atrophy. *Brain Lang.* (2017) 165:1– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.bandl.2016.11.005
- Huh YE, Park J, Suh MK, Lee SE, Kim J, Jeong Y, et al. Differences in early speech patterns between Parkinson variant of multiple system atrophy and Parkinson's disease. *Brain Lang.* (2015) 147:14–20. doi: 10.1016/ j.bandl.2015.04.007
- Midi I, Dogan M, Koseoglu M, Can G, Sehitoglu MA, Gunal DI. Voice abnormalities and their relation with motor dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. *Acta Neurol Scand.* (2008) 117:26–34. doi: 10.1111/ j.1600-0404.2007.00965.x
- Ramig L, Halpern A, Spielman J, Fox C, Freeman K. Speech treatment in Parkinson's disease: randomized controlled trial (RCT). *Mov Disord.* (2018) 33:1777–91. doi: 10.1002/mds.27460
- Fasano A, Visanji NP, Liu LW, Lang AE, Pfeiffer RF. Gastrointestinal dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. *Lancet Neurol.* (2015) 14:625–39. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00007-1
- Fabbri M, Coelho M, Abreu D, Guedes LC, Rosa MM, Godinho C, et al. Dysphagia predicts poor outcome in latestage Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2019) 64:73–81. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2019.02.043
- Pflug C, Niessen A, Buhmann C, Bihler M. Swallowing speed is no adequate predictor of aspiration in Parkinson's disease. *Neurogastroenterol Motil.* (2019) 31:e13713. doi: 10.1111/nmo.13713
- Buhmann C, Flugel T, Bihler M, Gerloff C, Niessen A, Hidding U, et al. Is the Munich dysphagia test-Parkinson's disease (MDT-PD) a valid screening tool for patients at risk for aspiration? *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2019) 61:138–43. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2018. 10.031
- Nienstedt JC, Bihler M, Niessen A, Plaetke R, Potter-Nerger M, Gerloff C, et al. Predictive clinical factors for penetration and aspiration in Parkinson's disease. *Neurogastroenterol Motil.* (2019) 31:e13524. doi: 10.1111/ nmo.13524
- Bushmann M, Dobmeyer SM, Leeker L, Perlmutter JS. Swallowing abnormalities and their response to treatment in Parkinson's disease. *Neurology*. (1989) 39:1309–14. doi: 10.1212/WNL.39.10.1309
- DePippo KL, Holas MA, Reding MJ. Validation of the 3-oz water swallow test for aspiration following stroke. Arch Neurol. (1992) 49:1259– 61. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1992.00530360057018
- Lam K, Lam FK, Lau KK, Chan YK, Kan EY, Woo J, et al. Simple clinical tests may predict severe oropharyngeal dysphagia in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2007) 22:640–4. doi: 10.1002/mds.21362
- Kalf JG, de Swart BJ, Bloem BR, Munneke M. Prevalence of oropharyngeal dysphagia in Parkinson's disease: a meta-analysis. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2012) 18:311–5. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2011.11.006

- Simons JA, Fietzek UM, Waldmann A, Warnecke T, Schuster T, Ceballos-Baumann AO. Development and validation of a new screening questionnaire for dysphagia in early stages of Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2014) 20:992–8. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2014. 06.008
- Nienstedt JC, Buhmann C, Bihler M, Niessen A, Plaetke R, Gerloff C, et al. Drooling is no early sign of dysphagia in Parkinson's disease. *Neurogastroenterol Motil.* (2018) 30:e13259. doi: 10.1111/nmo.13259
- Tomita S, Oeda T, Umemura A, Kohsaka M, Park K, Yamamoto K, et al. Video-fluoroscopic swallowing study scale for predicting aspiration pneumonia in Parkinson's disease. *PLoS ONE*. (2018) 13:e0197608. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0197608
- Park MS, Choi JY, Song YJ, Choi H, Park EJ, Ji ES. Systematic review of behavioral therapy to improve swallowing functions of patients with Parkinson's disease. *Gastroenterol Nurs.* (2019) 42:65–78. doi: 10.1097/SGA.00000000000358
- Logemann JA, Gensler G, Robbins J, Lindblad AS, Brandt D, Hind JA, et al. A randomized study of three interventions for aspiration of thin liquids in patients with dementia or Parkinson's disease. J Speech Lang Hear Res. (2008) 51:173–83. doi: 10.1044/1092-4388(2008/013)
- Baijens LW, Speyer R, Passos VL, Pilz W, Roodenburg N, Clave P. The effect of surface electrical stimulation on swallowing in dysphagic parkinson patients. *Dysphagia*. (2012) 27:528–37. doi: 10.1007/s00455-011-9387-4
- Troche MS, Okun MS, Rosenbek JC, Musson N, Fernandez HH, Rodriguez R, et al. Aspiration and swallowing in parkinson disease and rehabilitation with EMST: a randomized trial. *Neurology.* (2010) 75:1912– 9. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e3181fef115
- Seubert-Ravelo AN, Yanez-Tellez MG, Salgado-Ceballos H, Escartin-Perez RE, Neri-Nani GA, Velazquez-Osuna S. Mild cognitive impairment in patients with early-onset Parkinson's disease. *Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord.* (2016) 42:17–30. doi: 10.1159/000447533
- Tang Y, Ge J, Liu F, Wu P, Guo S, Liu Z, et al. Cerebral metabolic differences associated with cognitive impairment in Parkinson's disease. *PLoS ONE*. (2016) 11:e0152716. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0152716
- Dirnberger G, Jahanshahi M. Executive dysfunction in Parkinson's disease: a review. J Neuropsychol. (2013) 7:193–224. doi: 10.1111/jnp.12028
- Pedersen KF, Larsen JP, Tysnes OB, Alves G. Prognosis of mild cognitive impairment in early Parkinson disease: the Norwegian ParkWest study. JAMA Neurol. (2013) 70:580–6. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.2110
- Esteves S, Gleichgerrcht E, Torralva T, Chade A, Gomez Arevalo G, Gershanik O, et al. Performance of patients with early Parkinson disease on an executive and social cognition battery. *Cogn Behav Neurol.* (2018) 31:142– 50. doi: 10.1097/WNN.00000000000159
- Kluger BM, Garimella S, Garvan C. Minimal clinically important difference of the modified fatigue impact scale in Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2017) 43:101–4. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2017.07.016
- Hu MT, Szewczyk-Krolikowski K, Tomlinson P, Nithi K, Rolinski M, Murray C, et al. Predictors of cognitive impairment in an early stage Parkinson's disease cohort. *Mov Disord*. (2014) 29:351–9. doi: 10.1002/ mds.25748
- Fernandes A, Sousa ASP, Rocha N, Tavares J. The influence of a cognitive task on the postural phase of gait initiation in Parkinson's disease: an electromyographic-based analysis. *Motor Control.* (2017) 21:249– 64. doi: 10.1123/mc.2015-0032
- Tanaka K, Quadros AC Jr, Santos RF, Stella F, Gobbi LT, Gobbi S, et al. Benefits of physical exercise on executive functions in older people with Parkinson's disease. *Brain Cogn.* (2009) 69:435–41. doi: 10.1016/j.bandc.2008. 09.008
- Dibble LE, Hale TF, Marcus RL, Gerber JP, LaStayo PC. High intensity eccentric resistance training decreases bradykinesia and improves quality of life in persons with Parkinson's disease: a preliminary study. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord*. (2009) 15:752–7. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2009. 04.009
- Bouca-Machado R, Lennaerts-Kats H, Bloem B, Ferreira JJ. Why palliative care applies to Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord*. (2018) 33:750–53. doi: 10.1002/mds.27309
- 85. Hiorth YH, Larsen JP, Lode K, Pedersen KF. Natural history of falls in a population-based cohort of patients with

Parkinson's disease: an 8-year prospective study. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord.* (2014) 20:1059–64. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2014. 06.023

- Poletti M, Frosini D, Pagni C, Baldacci F, Nicoletti V, Tognoni G, et al. Mild cognitive impairment and cognitive-motor relationships in newly diagnosed drug-naive patients with Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2012) 83:601–6. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2011-301874
- Postuma RB, Iranzo A, Hu M, Hogl B, Boeve BF, Manni R, et al. Risk and predictors of dementia and parkinsonism in idiopathic REM sleep behaviour disorder: a multicentre study. *Brain.* (2019) 142:744–59. doi: 10.1093/brain/ awz030
- Amara AW, Chahine L, Seedorff N, Caspell-Garcia CJ, Coffey C, Simuni T. Self-reported physical activity levels and clinical progression

in early Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord. (2019) 61:118-25. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2018.11.006

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Sharpe, Macerollo, Fabbri and Tripoliti. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Prevalence of Extrapyramidal Symptoms in In-Patients With Severe Mental Illnesses: Focus on Parkinsonism

Beatrice Roiter*, Giorgio Pigato and Angelo Antonini

Department of Neuroscience, University of Padova, Padova, Italy

Patients with severe mental illnesses may present extrapyramidal symptoms as part of a concomitant neurological disorder or secondary to medications. Extrapyramidal symptoms are frequently unrecognized, have negative consequences for adherence to treatment, negatively affect quality of life and can induce stigma. We estimated and correlated with demographic and clinical variables prevalence of extrapyramidal symptoms in in-patients with severe mental illnesses. Additionally we evaluated ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT binding to striatal dopamine transporter in subjects with clinical manifestations suggestive of Parkinson's Disease and recorded therapeutic management and clinical evolution for 6-months. Extrapyramidal symptoms were present in 144 out of 285 patients (50.5%), mainly tremor (94 patients, 33%). There were 38 patients (13.3%) with parkinsonism and they had older age, more medical comorbidities and medical treatments. In 15/38 patients striatal dopamine transporter binding was abnormal resulting in dose reduction or change of psychotropic drugs as well as combination with antiparkinson therapy. Our study confirmed the clinical and epidemiological relevance of extrapyramidal symptoms among inpatients with severe mental illnesses. A small percentage of patients with extrapyramidal symptoms had features compatible with possible diagnosis of Parkinson's Disease. ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT was useful to identify dopaminergic dysfunction and initiate dopamine replacement therapy.

Keywords: psychiatric inpatient, Parkinson's disease, dopamine replacement therapy, extrapyramidal symptoms, DaTscan SPECT

INTRODUCTION

Patients with Severe Mental Illnesses (SMI) can present Extrapyramidal Symptoms (EPS) as part of primary neurological disorders or following psychotropic treatment. EPS are linked to lower treatment adherence, poorer psychiatric prognosis and increased mortality (1, 2) and are more severe and frequent in patients with SMI than in other psychiatric disorders, with higher prevalence (68–74%) among hospitalized patients (3, 4). Patients with bipolar disorder are particularly likely to develop Parkinson's Disease (PD) (5).

First Generation (FGAs) more than Second Generation Antipsychotics (SGAs) are drugs with the highest risk to trigger drug-induced parkinsonism (DIP) (6–8), but also Selective Serotonin Reuptake Inhibitors (SSRI), lithium salts and valproate can occasionally induce EPS (9–11).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Daniel Martinez-Ramirez, Tecnológico de Monterrey, Mexico

Reviewed by:

Santiago Perez-Lloret, Consejo Nacional de Investigaciones Científicas y Técnicas (CONICET), Argentina Giovanna Calandra-Buonaura, University of Bologna, Italy

> *Correspondence: Beatrice Roiter beatrice.roiter@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 09 August 2020 Accepted: 16 October 2020 Published: 10 November 2020

Citation:

Roiter B, Pigato G and Antonini A (2020) Prevalence of Extrapyramidal Symptoms in In-Patients With Severe Mental Illnesses: Focus on Parkinsonism. Front. Neurol. 11:593143. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.593143

94

Among EPS, parkinsonism is particularly challenging because it may unmask a neurodegenerative disease. Recent studies in patients chronically exposed to antipsychotics (APS) have shown, in some individuals, loss of dopamine nerve terminals with ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT and benefit from levodopa replacement therapy (12–14). However, these studies regarded almost exclusively patients with schizophrenia.

We aimed at assessing prevalence of EPS in psychiatric inpatients and at evaluating prospectively clinical outcome of patients with parkinsonism, particularly in relation to possible PD.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

We performed two monocentric observational studies: the first was cross-sectional and regarded all psychiatric inpatients compared for presence/absence of EPS; the second was prospective and focused on patients with Parkinsonism. Both studies were approved by our Local Ethics Committee (CESC Padova, AOP0300-DDMEDP-3323/AO/14), informed consent was obtained after all procedures had been fully explained and all data have been stored in our Department.

Our objectives were: to evaluate prevalence rates of whole as well as of single EPS in subjects consecutively admitted to our Inpatient Psychiatric Unit during a period of 18 months; to test for significant association between EPS and demographic (age, gender) and clinical variables (psychiatric and neurological family history, medical comorbidities, psychiatric diagnosis and duration of psychiatric disorder); to evaluate clinical outcome of patients with SMI and features suggestive of PD during a 6month follow up. Patients discharged after short hospital stay (≤ 4 days) were excluded from the study.

Psychiatric diagnosis was made according to Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM 5) criteria through a semi-structured clinical interview (MINI International Neuropsychiatric Interview DSM 5). Current medications were recorded.

A complete neurological examination was carried out and standardized through a predefined form enriched by items of the Unified Parkinson Disease Rating Scale part III and of DSM 5 to establish the presence of EPS including dystonia, akathisia, dyskinesia, tremor and parkinsonism. Particularly we included items of UPDRS about tremor, rigidity, finger tapping, leg agility, gait and posture. Diagnosis of dystonia, akathisia, dyskinesia and tremor were based on DSM 5 definitions and in line with the indications from the Movement Disorders Society. We listed separately the presence of motor abnormalities, such as postural instability, mild alterations of gait, isolated bradykinesia and isolated extrapyramidal rigidity which we named "non-specific extrapyramidal alterations."

Patients with parkinsonism and clinical features which may have suggested PD (asymmetry, predominant tremor over rigidity and bradykinesia, no other drug-induced movement disorders) (15, 16) underwent ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT. ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT was evaluated by a specialist in nuclear medicine blind to the clinical condition of the patient and defined as abnormal or normal.

These patients were first managed with targeted interventions based on clinical judgement: watchful monitoring, reduction of APS or switching to a different APS with less propensity to induce EPS. Patients with scan abnormalities in case of low or absent

TABLE 1 | Demographic and clinical variables.

Total sample (N)	325			
Final sample	285			
	Mean (SD)	Median [25°,75° percentile] min:max		
Age (years)	46 (17)	45 [33, 56] 14:92		
	Ν	%		
Gender (male)	143	50		
Familiarity for psychiatric disorder	147	51.6		
Familiarity for EPS	47	16.5		
Medical comorbidity (any)	171	60		
Neurologic	40	14		
Endocrine	57	20		
Cardiovascular	74	26		
Other	105	37		
Medical treatment (any)	143	50.2		
Dopaminergic/anticolinergic	11	3.9		
Drugs inducing EPS	0	0		
Psychiatric disorder				
Schizophrenia and other non-affective disorders	76	26.7		
Bipolar disorder	79	27.7		
Depressive disorder	74	26		
Personality disorder	51	17.8		
Substance abuse	41	14.4		
Intellectual disability	9	3.2		
Others	35	12.3		
	Mean (SD)			
Duration of psychiatric disorder (years)	33 (18)			
Current psychiatric treatment	Ν	%		
APS	216	75.8		
FGAs	16	5.6		
SGAs	202	71		
Mood stabilizers	119	41.8		
Lithium salts	26	9.1		
Valproate	64	22.5		
Others	29	10.2		
Antidepressants	131	46		
Tricyclics	4	1.4		
Selective Serotonine Reuptake	69	24.2		
Others	57	20		

reduction of parkinsonian symptoms at 1st month were treated with levodopa.

A clinical evaluation at baseline and at 1, 3, and 6 months follow up was performed for all patients by Clinical Global Impression Severity/Improvement Scale for parkinsonism (CGI-S parkinsonism and CGI-I parkinsonism) and for psychiatric symptoms (CGI-S psychiatric disease and CGI-I psychiatric disease).

Cases with uncertain EPS were video-recorded and discussed with a neurologist with expertise in movement disorders (AA) who also screened all cases with parkinsonism, reviewed all ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT by visual-qualitative-method and managed patients during the follow up.

STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

We estimated prevalence rates of EPS overall and of every EPS.

A univariate statistical analysis was performed to find association between EPS and all above-mentioned demographic and clinical variables by chi-square test or Fisher exact test (for qualitative variables) and by Wilcoxon rank sum test (for quantitative variables).

Statistical significance was assumed if $p \le 0.05$.

CGI scores were described by median scores. We did not perform statistical analysis because of the small size of the subsample.

RESULTS

The sample consisted of 285 patients out of 325 admitted in the 18 months of the study. Data were missing in 40 patients because of short hospital stay or lack of consent.

Mean age was 46 \pm 17 years, with normal distribution and range between 14 and 92 years. Gender was equally distributed (50% male). About half of patients (51.6%) had familiarity for psychiatric disorder, 16.5% had familiarity for EPS, 60% had medical comorbidities (14% neurological, 20% endocrinemetabolic, 26% cardiovascular, and 37% others). Regarding psychiatric diagnoses, 26.7% had psychosis, 27.7% bipolar disorders, and 26% major depression. Other diagnoses (isolated or as psychiatric comorbidity) were personality disorders (17.8%), substance use disorders (14.4%), and intellectual disabilities (3.2%). Mean duration of psychiatric disease was 33 ± 18 years. The majority of patients (75.8%) were treated with APS (5.6% FGAs, 71% SGAs), 41.8% with mood stabilizers (22.5% valproic acid, 9.1% lithium salts, and 10.2% other anticonvulsants), 46% with antidepressants (24.2% SSRI, 1.4% tricyclic, and 20% others), and 66.3% with benzodiazepines. A very small portion of patients (3.9%) were on anticholinergic or dopaminergic drugs. Polypharmacy was given in most cases. About half of the sample was given additional nonpsychotropic drugs, but none of them were given medications at risk for inducing EPS (antiemetics, calcium-channels inhibitors, chemotherapics, immunosuppressants, and antimalarials) (9, 17-19). Characteristics of the sample are summarized in Table 1.

Prevalence of EPS overall was 50.5% (144 cases). The most frequent EPS was tremor (94 cases, 33% of the total sample, and combined form in most cases). The second EPS was parkinsonism (38 cases, 13.3%). Other EPS showed the following prevalence rates: akathisia (2.1%), tardive dyskinesia (1.4%), and acute dystonia (0.7%) (**Figure 1**). Patients with uncertain motor alterations (20.2%) were not considered in the overall prevalence. The two most frequent motor symptoms



were isolated bradykinesia (18%) and isolated extrapyramidal rigidity (10%).

We compared patients with and without EPS for groups with sufficient sample size: "EPS overall," "tremor" and "parkinsonism." We found no differences between patients with and without "EPS overall." Patients with and without parkinsonism showed significant differences in age (respectively, median age 60 [48, 69] vs. 44 [31, 54], p = 0.001), medical comorbidity (respectively, 82% vs. 58%) (p = 0.01) and medical therapy (respectively, 86% vs. 46%) (p = 0.0001). Ongoing treatment with FGAs was significantly different in patients with and without EPS overall (respectively, 72.7% vs. 27.3%) (p = 0.04) and with and without parkinsonism (respectively, 77.3% vs. 40.2%) (p = 0.03). Patients with and without tremor showed significant differences in ongoing treatment with mood stabilizers (respectively, 59% vs. 40%) (p = 0.04). These results are summarized in Table 2.

Twenty-six patients (68.4% of patients with parkinsonism) showed clinical features suggestive of PD and underwent ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT to confirm presence of striatal dopaminergic

deficits. This group was characterized by almost equally distributed sex (52% males), age over 50 years (range 51–81), mean age 65 (\pm 9) years, prevalence of affective (65.4%) over psychotic disorder, and long duration of psychiatric illness (mean duration 23.2 \pm 16.8 years). At baseline, all 26 patients were taking APS (SGAs: 73%, FGAs: 27%), 9/26 cases in combination with mood stabilizers (lithium salts or valproic acid). Eleven out of 26 patients (42.3%) had normal ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT striatal binding. Nonetheless in four cases it was decided to gradually reduce dose or switch to another APS (clozapine).

Fifteen patients (57.7%) showed abnormal ¹²³I-FP-CIT SPECT striatal binding (mostly limited to the posterior putamen) and 12 of them were prescribed either levodopa (11 cases) or pramipexole (one case) 1 month after APS reduction.

Clinical response to treatment of these 26 patients is showed in **Figure 2**.

Both patients with normal and abnormal SPECT showed a progressive decrease in median CGI-S-parkinsonism scoring, from four (moderately ill) at baseline to two (borderline ill)

			EPS overall			Tremor			Parkinsonism		
			yes	no	p	yes	no	р	yes	no	p
Age (year)		Median	47	44	ns	46	45	ns	60	44	0.001
		25°, 75° perc min-max	36, 57 14-92	31, 55 15-83		37, 56 15-92	31-57 14-84		48, 69 25-82	31, 54 14-92	
Gender		% male	50.3	50	ns	50	50.3	ns	42.8	51	ns
Familiarity for psychiatric disorder		%	48.2	55.5	ns	47.7	53.6	ns	44	52.4	ns
Familiarity for EPS		%	18.4	14.2	ns	20.7	14.4	ns	17.4	16.4	ns
Medical comorbidity	Any	%	65.7	55.2	ns	64.1	59.1	ns	82.1	58.3	0.014
	Neurological	%	17.9	10.4	ns	16.3	13.5	ns	28.6	13	ns
	Endocrine	%	22.1	19.1	ns	23.9	18.9	ns	32.1	19.4	ns
	Cardiovascular	%	26.2	26.9	ns	27.2	26.2	ns	39.3	25.1	ns
Medical therapy		%	55.2	44.4	ns	57.6	46.3	ns	85.7	46.1	0.000
Psychiatric disorder	Schizophrenia and other psychosis	%	27.2	25.8	ns	27.7	25.9	ns	35.7	25.5	ns
	Depressive Disorders	%	25.8	25.8	ns	21.3	28.2	ns	39.3	24.3	ns
	Bipolar Disorders	%	27.2	28.1	ns	25.5	28.3	ns	14.3	29.2	ns
	Personality Disorders	%	18.4	17.2	ns	21.3	16.0	ns	3.5	19.4	ns
	Substance abuse	%	12.9	16.4	ns	12.8	15.5	ns	10.7	14.9	ns
	Others	%	12.9	11.7	ns	17	9.9	ns	14.3	12.2	ns
APS (any)		%	54.1	46	ns	64	55.1	ns	89	60	ns
FGA		%	72.7	27.3	0,04	59.1	41	ns	77.3	40.2	0,03
SGA		%	52.8	47.2	ns	64.6	39.5	ns	90.8	85.3	ns
SSRI		%	58.2	41.8	ns	62.7	50.2	ns	87.3	75	ns
MOOD STABILIZERS		%	59.1	40.8	ns	59.1	40.9	0.04*	70	65.1	ns
Duration of psychiatric disorder (years)		Median	28	27	ns	23	28	ns	33	27	ns
		25°, 75°	19, 40	20, 42		18, 40	20, 40		20, 60	19, 40	





at 6 months. Patients with normal SPECT showed no change (median CGI-I = 4) after 1 month, but a significant improvement (CGI-I = 2) after 3 and 6 months, while patients with abnormal SPECT showed improvement already at 1 month follow up.

Also CGI-S scoring about psychiatric disease progressively decreased, from five (markedly ill) to two after 6 months. CGI-I confirmed an improvement, although less pronounced (minimally improved after 3 and 6 months in both groups) (**Figures 3**, **4**).



DISCUSSION

We reported high prevalence of EPS (50.5%), particularly tremor and parkinsonism, in psychiatric patients routinely managed in our Psychiatric Hospital Unit, which is almost double of that reported in other series (28%) (20).

To our knowledge, there are no other studies on overall prevalence of EPS among psychiatric inpatients. Available studies regarded mainly patients with schizophrenia treated with APS, selected for type and time of exposure, or focused on one specific EPS. Other studies found that parkinsonism is often under-recognized and that, in patients treated with APS, its prevalence varies between 20 and 35%, which is similar to that of akathisia and tardive dyskinesia (10–30% and 20–40%, respectively) (15, 21, 22). Prevalence rates of parkinsonism (13.3%), akathisia (2.1%), and tardive dyskinesia (1.4%) was lower in our study than literature.

Discrepancies may be attributed to various reasons. First, we used a structured assessment for detection of EPS in a hospital setting. Second, our sample consisted of a wide range of psychiatric disorders with different propensity to be associated to EPS. Third, most patients were prescribed new generation APS (greater use of SGAs) which have lower risk to induce EPS. Lastly, isolated bradykinesia (17.8% of total sample) or extrapyramidal rigidity (9.8%) were not considered as full-blown EPS according to DSM 5, which may have resulted in slight underestimation of EPS prevalence.

It should be stressed that our cross-sectional design did not allow to identify any causal relationship between all variables considered: evaluation of prevalent cases was a limit of the study because we could not assess past pharmacological treatment. We only reported psychopharmacotherapy in general terms because most patients were taking a long-term polypharmacy, so we were not able to know cumulative doses and times of exposure, both involved in the genesis of EPS. However, significant differences were found in ongoing treatment, particularly higher prevalence of FGAs in patients with EPS overall and parkinsonism compared to patients without, and higher prevalence of mood stabilizers in patients with isolated tremor compared to patients without.

We found that only a minority of patients fulfilled criteria for possible PD and an even smaller proportion presented reduced striatal DAT binding. Patients with parkinsonism were on average 20 years older and had more comorbidities, which is in line with previous studies (23, 24). This might suggest greater vulnerability in elderly subjects but also greater likelihood to develop dopaminergic dysfunction in that age range. It should also be underscored that patients with parkinsonism had a very long duration of psychiatric illness, predominant bipolar disorder as well as exposure to various APS and mood stabilizers over the years. Nonetheless the severity of parkinsonism was moderate at first visit, with some improvement during follow up possibly due to APS dose adjustment or change. In those subjects we introduced primarily levodopa with one exception where we opted for pramipexole since patient presented tremor and apathy. The positive outcome of these patients is in line with previous studies (14).

This study confirmed the clinical and epidemiological relevance of EPS among inpatients with SMI, mainly tremor

and parkinsonism. A small percentage of patients with EPS have features compatible with possible PD and presence of reduced striatal DAT binding, resulting in treatment modification.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Ethics Committee for Clinical Trial (CESC) -

REFERENCES

- Fleischhacker WW, Meise U, Günther V, Kurz M. Compliance with antipsychotic drug treatment: influence of side effects. *Acta Psychiatr Scand*. (1994) 382:11–5. doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0447.1994.tb05859.x
- Ballesteros J, González-Pinto A, Bulbena A. Tardive dyskinesia associated with higher mortality in psychiatric patients: results of a meta-analysis of seven independent studies. J Clin Psychopharmacol. (2000) 20:188– 94. doi: 10.1097/00004714-200004000-00011
- Bakker PR, de Groot IW, van Os J, van Harten PN. Longstay psychiatric patients: a prospective study revealing persistent antipsychotic-induced movement disorder. *PLoS ONE.* (2011) 6:e25588. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025588
- Van Harten PN, Matroos GE, Hoek HW, Kahn RS. The prevalence of tardive dystonia, tardive dyskinesia, parkinsonism and akathisia: the Curaçao Extrapyramidal Syndromes Study: I. Schizophr Res. (1996) 19:195– 203. doi: 10.1016/0920-9964(95)00096-8
- Faustino PR, Duarte GS, Chendo I, Castro Caldas A, Reimão S, Fernandes RM, et al. Risk of developing Parkinson disease in bipolar disorder: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *JAMA Neurol.* (2019) 77:192– 8. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2019.3446
- Geddes J, Freemantle N, Harrison P, Bebbington P. Atypical antipsychotics in the treatment of schizophrenia: systematic overview and meta-regression analysis. *BMJ*. (2000) 321:1371–6. doi: 10.1136/bmj.321.7273.1371
- Bagnall AM, Jones L, Ginnelly L, Lewis R, Glanville J, Gilbody S, et al. A systematic review of atypical antipsychotic drugs in schizophrenia. *Health Technol Assess.* (2003) 7:1–193. doi: 10.3310/hta7130
- Chouinard G. New nomenclature for drug-induced movement disorders including tardive dyskinesia. J Clin Psychiatry. (2004) 65:9–15.
- Schillevoort I, van Puijenbroek EP, de Boer A, Roos RA, Jansen PA, Leufkens HG. Extrapyramidal syndromes associated with selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors: a case-control study using spontaneous reports. *Int Clin Psychopharmacol.* (2002) 17:75–9. doi: 10.1097/00004850-200203000-00006
- Zadikoff C, Munhoz RP, Asante AN, Politzer N, Wennberg R, Carlen P, et al. Movement disorders in patients taking anticonvulsants. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. (2007) 78:147–51. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2006.100222
- Baek JH, Kinrys G, Nierenberg AA. Lithium tremor revisited: pathophysiology and treatment. *Acta Psychiatr Scand.* (2014) 129:17–23. doi: 10.1111/acps.12171
- Lorberboym M, Treves TA, Melamed E, Lampl Y, Hellmann M, Djaldetti R. [123I]-FP-CIT SPECT imaging for distinguishing druginduced parkinsonism from Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord.* (2006) 21:510–4. doi: 10.1002/mds.20748
- Tinazzi M, Ottaviani S, Isaias IU, Pasquin I, Steinmayr M, Vampini C, et al. [1231]-FP-CIT SPET imaging in drug-induced parkinsonism. *Mov Disord*. (2008) 23:1825–9. doi: 10.1002/mds.22098
- 14. Tinazzi M, Morgante F, Matinella A, Bovi T, Cannas A, Solla P, et al. Imgaing of the dopamine transporter predicts pattern of disease

Padova - Prot. AOP0300-DDMEDP-3323/AO/14. The patients/ participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BR and GP drafted the work. AA revisited it critically. All authors gave substantial contributions to the conception and design of the work and to the acquisition, analysis or interpretation of data, and provided approval for publication of the content and agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

progression and response to levodopa with schizophrenia and parkinsonism: a 2 year follow up multicenter study. *Schizophr Res.* (2014) 152:344– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.schres.2013.11.028

- Shin HW, Chung SJ. Drug-induced parkinsonism. J Clin Neurol. (2012) 8:15–21. doi: 10.3988/jcn.2012.8.1.15
- Savica R, Grossardt BR, Bower JH, Ahlskog JE, Mielke MM, Rocca WA. Incidence and time trends of drug-induced parkinsonism: a 30-year population-based study. *Mov Disord.* (2017) 32:227–34. doi: 10.1002/mds.26839
- Chuang C, Constantino A, Balmaceda C, Eidelberg D, Frucht SJ. Chemotherapy-induced parkinsonism responsive to levodopa: an underrecognized entity. *Mov Disord.* (2003) 18:328–31. doi: 10.1002/mds.10344
- Lima MA, Maradei S, Maranhao FP. Cyclosporine-induced parkinsonism. J Neurol. (2009) 256:674–5. doi: 10.1007/s00415-009-0137-6
- Miguel R, Correia AS, Bugalho P. Iatrogenic parkinsonism: the role of flunarizine and cinnarizine. J Parkinsons Dis. (2014) 4:645–9. doi: 10.3233/JPD-140414
- Wenning GK, Kiechl S, Seppi K, Müller J, Högl B, Saletu M, et al. Prevalence of movement disorders in men and women aged 50–89 years (Bruneck Study cohort): a population-based study. *Lancet Neurol.* (2005) 4:815– 20. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(05)70226-X
- Modestin J, Stephan PL, Erni T, Umari T. Prevalence of extrapyramidal syndromes in psychiatric inpatients and the relationship of clozapine treatment to tardive dyskinesia. *Schizophr Res.* (2000) 42:223–30. doi: 10.1016/S0920-9964(99)00133-4
- Janno S, Holi M, Tuisku K, Wahlbeck K. Prevalence of neuroleptic-induced movement disorders in chronic schizophrenia inpatients. Am J Psychiatry. (2004) 161:160–3. doi: 10.1176/appi.ajp.161.1.160
- 23. Micheli FE, Cersosimo MG. Drug-induced parkinsonism. *Handb Clin Neurol.* (2007) 84:399–416. doi: 10.1016/S0072-9752(07) 84051-6
- López-Sendón JL, Mena MA, de Yébenes JG. Drug-induced parkinsonism in the elderly: incidence, management and prevention. *Drugs Aging.* (2012) 29:105–18. doi: 10.2165/11598540-000000000-00000

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Roiter, Pigato and Antonini. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





PasoDoble, a Proposed Dance/Music for People With Parkinson's Disease and Their Caregivers

Lydia Giménez-Llort^{1,2*} and Lidia Castillo-Mariqueo¹

¹ Department of Psychiatry and Forensic Medicine, School of Medicine, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain, ² Institut de Neurociències, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, Spain

Managing the heterogeneity of Parkinson's disease symptoms and its progressive nature demands strategies targeting the hallmark disrupted neurotransmission but also the comorbid derangements and bolstering neuroprotection and regeneration. Strong efforts are done to find disease-modifying strategies, since slowing disease progression is not enough to hamper its burden and some motor symptoms are resistant to dopamine-replacement therapy. The inclusion of non-pharmacological strategies can provide such a multitarget umbrella approach. The silent long-term biological process that precedes the clinical onset of disease is a challenge but also an opportunity to reinforce healthy lifestyle known to exert preventive/therapeutic effects. These non-pharmacological strategies are foreseen as able to reduce the prevalence and the global impact of long-term diseases demanding strong management of patient-caregiver quality of life. In this regard, European guidelines for Parkinson's disease recommend physical-related activities such as aerobic exercise and dancing known to improve functional mobility and balance in patients. Here, we propose "PasoDoble," a novel dance/music patient-caregiver intervention with additional preventive value. The rationale is founded on evidence-based therapeutic benefits of dance/music therapy and the singular features of this widely extended Hispanic dance/music targeting motor symptoms, mood/cognition, and socialization: (i) As a dance, an easy and simple double-step pattern (back-and-forward and lateral movements) that evolves from a spontaneous individual dance to a partnered dancing, performed in social groups and involving dancing-figures of increasing complexity; (ii) "PasoDoble," as a music that can be sung, has musical rhythmicity with high groove and familiarity that will help to synchronize the steps to the rhythm of music; (iii) Widely extended (Spain, Mexico, Puerto Rico, Colombia, and USA) and easy-to-learn for others. As a regular dancing "PasoDoble" can improve and preserve function, mood and socialization, as an intervention the method is structured to improve gait and balance; facilitate movement, reaching and grasping; muscle power and joint mobility; reduce of risk of falls, and increase of aerobic capacity. Finally, this easy-to-implement into patient care and free-living environments (elderly social centers,

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Adolfo Ramirez-Zamora, University of Florida Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Silmar Teixeira, Federal University of Piauí, Brazil Marta San Luciano, University of California, San Francisco, United States

> *Correspondence: Lydia Giménez-Llort lidia.gimenez@uab.cat

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 30 May 2020 Accepted: 02 October 2020 Published: 12 November 2020

Citation:

Giménez-Llort L and Castillo-Mariqueo L (2020) PasoDoble, a Proposed Dance/Music for People With Parkinson's Disease and Their Caregivers. Front. Neurol. 11:567891. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.567891 home care) rehabilitation programs can promote positive emotions and self-esteem, with added general improvement of social attachment and recognition, thus improving the quality of life of patient-caregiver.

Keywords: Parkisnon's disease, prevention, rehabilitation, quality of life, caregiver, dance and movement psychotherapy, family-centered care, home care

INTRODUCTION

Parkinson's disease (PD), as most aging associated neurodegenerative pathologies, has а heterogeneous presentation. Besides the hallmark motor symptoms, sensorial, cognitive, and psychiatric alterations can also be developed (1, 2). Managing such a diversity of symptoms and progressive nature demands strategies targeting the hallmark disrupted neurotransmission but also the comorbid derangements and the bolstering of neuroprotection and regeneration (3). Currently, there are various treatment strategies to address the symptoms and progression of PD but pharmacotherapy is the treatment of choice (2-4).

The dopaminergic therapy targets the prominent loss of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra that caused a deficiency of dopamine and results in the main clinical symptoms that characterize the disease: tremor, bradykinesia, rigidity, and postural instability (4-6). Besides, other typical motor symptoms can be observed, such as an altered gait pattern, freezing of walking steps and deficits in coordination, directly impacting general motor control, and mobility of the entire body of the individuals who suffer from it (7). Thus, these motor disorders are dramatically evidenced in the gait of the individual as the disease progresses, recognizing an "akinetic-rigid gait" when these alterations are accentuated (8). Gait disturbances include decreased steps speed with decreased length as well, a narrow support base, and a hunched posture that affects the neck, shoulders, and trunk. Also, the oscillation of the arms and the rhythmic movement of the upper and lower cingulum are reduced, causing the arms to remain in an adducted position and flexed toward the trunk. In the lower extremities, the feet are raised less than normal, which can lead to walking intermittently causing greater variability in each step and therefore the gait time spent increases (4, 7, 8). Freezing usually occurs at the start of the gait but can also appear when turning or approaching an obstacle. It develops from early stages and usually decreases with medication in less severe stages. While the adaptation mechanisms and postural adjustments along with the dynamic balance are altered during the execution of the steps in the gait (6).

With regards to non-motor symptoms (NMS) of PD, growing number of literature (3, 9) consistently describes REM sleep behavior disorder and constipation; mood and affect disorders with anxiety and depression; sensory disfunction with hyposmia and taste loss, as early non-motor features

preceding onset of motor symptoms of the disease (10). Excessive daytime sleepiness, fatigue, pain, apathy, and dysfunction of other autonomic responses such as urinary dysfunction and orthostatic hypotension, excessive sweating, are also commonly reported in the early-stage PD. Neuroimaging of NMS in PD showing early affectation of monoamine and cortical systems beyond the nigrostriatal dopaminergic pathway supports these broad spectrum of symptoms that during the progress of the disease will also involve cognitive domains, with executive dysfunctions (11), deficits in procedural learning (12, 13), visual hallucinations and dementia, as well as complex behavioral disorders (14). Executive functions and attention seem to be associated with gait and balance, a relationship that is conspicuous in normal aging and in neurodegenerative diseases that affect cognition and/or motor functions (15). However, other reports found no correlation between NMS burden and motor severity, age, or gender (10).

At the therapeutical level, strong efforts are done in order to find disease-modifying strategies, since slowing disease progression is not enough to hamper the burden of disease and some symptoms are resistant to dopaminereplacement therapy (1-4, 16). The above mentioned prodromal stages unveiled by NMS point at new scenarios for early intervention, but inability to make a conclusive diagnosis at the earliest stages as well as difficulties in the management of symptoms at advanced stages of the disease are still important clinical challenges (1). In this sense, the inclusion of non-pharmacological strategies and managing PD with a multidisciplinary perspective can contribute to provide such a multitarget umbrella approach. Thus, the silent long-term biological process that precedes the clinical onset of disease is a challenge but also an opportunity to reinforce healthy lifestyle known to exert preventive/therapeutic effects. For its part, non-pharmacological treatment requires the intervention of several disciplines, among which is therapeutic exercise, use of auditory, visual and somatosensorial stimuli, care strategies and complementary therapies, which reflects the wide range of options and alternatives of choice. These nonpharmacological strategies are foreseen as able to reduce the prevalence and the global impact of long-term diseases demanding strong management of patient-caregiver quality of life. In this regard, European guidelines for Parkinson's disease recommend physical-related activities such as aerobic exercise and dancing known to improve functional mobility and balance in patients (17).

"PASODOBLE", A PROPOSED DANCE/MUSIC INTERVENTION FOR PEOPLE WITH PARKINSON'S DISEASE AND THEIR CAREGIVERS

PD rehabilitation programs for people with PD include combined multimodal exercises of strength, balance, coordination, and/or aerobic training for the improvement of physical and motor condition (18, 19). It is possible to create circuits with a great variety of exercises, for example, those used in walking and overcoming obstacles that can provide benefits in patients with mild and moderate PD, reducing intrinsic fragility and providing greater possibilities for the control of dynamic balance in the performance of the steps in each stride (20, 21).

In this context, pasodoble is a type of ballroom dance that is characterized by its base step consisting of walking, so integrates many features of therapeutic exercise. In this traditional dance, the couple is of great importance since figures of eight are made in eight steps in a coordinated and harmonious way to the rhythm of the music (2×4) . The important thing is to perform the dance steps with the upright posture, raising the chest and contracting the abdomen for proper control of the trunk. Some of the basic figures that can be performed include walking back and forth on the same site, making turns, and incorporating lateral movements. Then it progresses to separation and return of the couple, walk of the woman and crossed steps at different times. Finally, fast turns are made with forward, backward, and lateral movements in 8 times.

Based on this traditional pasodoble dance/music, here, we propose "PasoDoble," a novel dance/music patient-caregiver intervention with additional preventive value. We also want to highly its potential value for maintenance of physical wellbeing as a regular dancing in the lifestyle of the Hispanic elderly. We aim to provide a methodological scenario (see **Figure 1**) and the theoretical fundaments (see **Box 1**) for the benefits of this dance and method (see **Box 2**) improving gait, balance, and functional disturbances in people with Parkinson's disease but also patient-caregiver quality of life, as a family caregiving intervention. However, the investigation of this approach as an intervention targeting PD is still a work that is currently in progress (see **Figure 2** for Measures and Tools).

The rationale of our proposal "PasoDoble" as a PD intervention is founded on evidence-based therapeutic benefits of dance/music therapy that will be discussed below. Also, it is based in the singular features of this widely extended Hispanic popular dance/music targeting motor symptoms, mood/cognition and socialization (see **Box 2**).

Rehabilitation programs for PD should be "goal-based" (aimed at practicing and learning specific activities in core areas), but it is necessary to identify a number of practical variables (intensity, specificity, complexity), as well as adaptations related to the individual characteristics of the patients according to the degree of involvement and severity that the disease has caused with its clinical manifestations of motor disorder.



BOX 1 | Scientific rationale of "PasoDoble."

The evidence-based therapeutical benefits of dance/movement therapy and the singularity of PasoDoble features. The European physiotherapy guideline for Parkinson's disease recommends dance as "a meaningful approach to improve functional mobility and balance" (17). According to the stage of progression of the disease, the proposed time-line of intervention relays on four key areas:

1) Cueing strategies to improve gait,

2) Cognitive movement strategies to improve transfer,

3) Exercises to improve balance and

4) Training of joint mobility and muscle power to improve physical capacity (22).

In fact, since the early work by Westbrook and McKibben (23), dance/movement therapy has been reported been more effective than exercise in the outpatient treatment of patients with Parkinson's disease. Underlying neural mechanisms are a research area of growing interest (24) and it has been speculated that regular dancing practice may facilitate activation of sensory-motor areas impaired in the brain of people with PD (25). On parallel activation by means of **music** of brain areas such as amygdala, nucleus accumbens, hypothalamus, hippocampus, insula, cinqulate cortex, and orbitofrontal cortex are pointed out as those providing emotional benefits (26). Besides, in partnered dancing, dance partner and music may exert additive effects on achievement of rhythmicity since they both provide spatial external cues and timeframes that may facilitate movement initiation and execution in a PD-brain with impaired basal-ganglia that leads not only to movement disturbances but also worse rhythm perception as compared to controls (27). Motor control, expertise and action-perception links, sensory cues for physical contact, synchronization of the steps to the rhythm of music, familiarity with the music, groove that compels the body to move, and motor learning processes are also considered among key factors in neurocognitive control of dance perception and performance (24, 28). Furthermore, partnered dancing as a social dance practice in community settings has been described as an effective and attractive form of entertaining for patients with PD due to the level of physical interaction and amusement between partners and the social group.

The implementation and realization of the protocol "PasoDoble" include the following methodological aspects: firstly, where the dance takes place, it must provide the participants first security. It must have the physical requirements that provide a spacious and illuminated space to develop each of the sessions. The environment can be adapted for video-recordings and train the professional team (neurologist, nurse, occupational therapist, psychologist, kinesiologist, and professional dancers). According to precedent data in other dance/movement therapies, 1 h session, twice a week, 12 weeks, pre-test (Evaluation 0) and follow-up evaluation at 3, 6, 9, and 12 months would be the proposed duration by which an individual must engage in the intervention to elicit a therapeutic benefit. Here, we have designed the intervention also considering how dancing is scheduled in social clubs elderly people. The protocol lasts 12 consecutive weeks (a seasonal trimester) with a frequency of therapy of once a week with a structure and duration of each session as follows (see Figure 1): duration of 50 min (a total duration of 1 h if considering get started/get over) with an opening with relaxation and breathing (5 min), general mobilization (5 min), PasoDoble dancing (30 min), and a closing with relaxation and breathing. The dance progression during the **BOX 2** | **The 5 key fundaments of the "PasoDoble" Method** The "Pasodoble" methods is based on the 5 key features, that can be summarized as follows:

- i) As a dance, an easy and simple double-step pattern (back-and-forward and lateral movements) that evolves from a spontaneous individual dance to a partnered dancing, performed in social groups and involving dancing-figures of increasing complexity; Based in a simple walking pattern (2 beats, 8-to-8 steps, 2 × 4 rhythm), easy to translate into a training program. Its basic performance is spontaneous and flexible, not predefined routine from start to end, but guided by the rhythm of the music, with the directionality of movement including the facilitatory effect of the partner.
- "PasoDoble," as a music that can be sung, has musical rhythmicity with high groove and familiarity that compels the body to move, overcoming the difficulties and tiredness that the parkinson's patient encounters with each movement. It also helps to synchronize the steps to the rhythm of music with the extra-guidance of the dance partner (caregiver);
- Widely extended (Spain, Mexico, Puerto Rico, Colombia, and USA) and easy-to-learn for others.
- iv) While as a regular dancing "PasoDoble" can improve and preserve function, mood and socialization, as an intervention the "PasoDoble" method is structured to improve gait and balance; facilitate movement, reaching and grasping; muscle power and joint mobility; reduce of risk of falls, and increase of aerobic capacity.
- v) Finally, this easy-to-implement into patient care and freeliving environments (elderly social centers, home care) rehabilitation program can promote positive emotions and self-esteem, with added general improvement of social attachment and recognition, thus improving the quality of life of patient-caregiver.

weeks considers 4 phases of intervention or stages of training. Initially, simple and less complex movements will be performed until reaching the dance performance in pairs (1. spontaneous movement rhythmicity and 2. sequence of dance steps), then 3. partnered dance and finally 4. dance-figures with partner. That is, an intervention program would fit with a trimester proposal, and 1 session per week. In the context of Hispanic population, but not restricted to them, a widely extended habit of elder people is to enroll to social clubs, when once a week (usually Sundays) life music is performed and elderly dance with their own partners or other elderly attending the social event. Family associations for PD also have their own spaces were rehabilitation programs are performed. Here, the intervention time was designed to be perfectly adapted to this natural timings and habitudes, but under a structured protocol where decisions have been made by the therapist, not the participants. An important question in the inclusion criteria to be part in the program is to do a functional evaluation (pre-test) to determine the stage of PD (I, II, and II of the Hoehn and Yahr scale) so that the person can be allocated to the corresponding level. Age of participants should not be a criteria. Control of drug therapy must be done. The inclusion of a regular partner in this partnered dance provides an internal control group, at least for most functional variables. However, since the proposed method is also aimed to improve quality of life of caregivers, enrolling as the partners in the dance,

Measures	Instrument / Test · Normal Aging – PD Patient & Caregivers			
Progression of PD symptoms	Hoehn and Yahr scale			
PD-Specific Motor Outcomes	UPDRS – III (Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale)			
Functional Mobility TUG (Timed up and go test)				
Physical Function Performance	Strength: Arm Curl test - Chair stand test Endurance: 2 minutes step test Flexibility: Chair-sit and reach-test - Back scratch test. Upper Extremity Motor Control: 9HPT Nine-Hole Peg Test Cardiovascular Health: Six-minute walk and waist—hip ratio			
Gait	Six-minute walk Gait performance: speed, stride time, stride length, basis support			
Balance BBT – Berg balance test: tandem, semi-tandem, and side-by-side sta				
Proprioception	Different joint position sense - kinesthesia			
BMI (Body mass index)- Measurements and calculations including body weight, percentage of fat and muscle				
Lifestyle PDQ-39 (Parkinson's disease questionnaire – 39)				
Cognitive function	MMP (Mini-Mental Parkinson) – MMS-F (Mini-Mental State Examination of Folstein)			
Emotional function	GDS (Geriatric Depression Scale of Yessavage)- Self-Report			
Caregiver's burden	Caregiver burden interview of Zarit			

FIGURE 2 | Measures and tools to evaluate the effects of 'PasoDoble' in normal aging, the PD patient and the caregivers.

self-reliant older adults would be the best control group, for burden of disease in PD patient and caregiver's burden as the partner. As in many other proposals, blind evaluators, and pilot studies in real settings, are also advised.

Although non-pharmacological therapy has gained great importance, there is still little consensus on how to measure the analysis of therapies, being a wide and interesting field of research to address (29–31). The current ongoing research using this PasoDoble protocol is focused on clinical measures of PD and caregiver's health, such as motor symptoms, mood/cognition, and socialization (UPDRS, BBS, TUG, 6MWT, FOG, DGI, Sitto-stand test, Beck, Zarit QoL). The instruments and specific tests for each variable are as mentioned in illustration 2. The expected result in a pre- post- analysis and as compared to control standard physical activity, include: improvement of gait and balance, facilitation of movement through external cues and specific movements, better coordination and stability with the partner, reaching and grasping, muscle power and joint mobility, reduction of risk of falls, increase of aerobic capacity (see **Figure 1**). This rehabilitation program will be easy to implement into patient care but also in already socially established free-living environments (community setting such as elders social centers, home) improving patient-caregiver quality of life by means of promotion of positive emotions and self-esteem with additional general improvement of social attachment and recognition.

Finally, limitations of the proposal, most of them in common with other non-pharmacological strategies, must also be mentioned here. Studies in older adults have shown that exercise

outcomes, such as improved self-efficacy, are more strongly predicted by the social cognitive factors associated with exercise. In fact, in spite of being a common shortcoming, PasoDoble has an advantage, as the naïve ballroom dance (pasodoble) is already popular in elderly social centers, and part of its strength to be implemented as a preventive or rehabilitation program (with a schedule or protocol) relies on this "familiarity" or "social" aspect. So, social cognitive factors are part of the virtues of this dance and looked for, with purpose, as an intervention. The small number of participants, lack of partner for the interventions or dancers unfamiliar with PD can be also foreseen as a critical point. However, this kind of dance is so popular but also intimate, that it can be implemented to the minimum of one patient and his/her therapist. Regarding the time schedule, a 3-month duration of the intervention may be too short to see strong effects upon participation, and commitment over a 10-week period may be difficult, in this and other programs. As mentioned before, the initial proposal is established in 12 weeks (3 months) as it is a formula that fits trimestral (seasonal) activity proposals and easier to be committed with. With regards to the severity of PD, it may vary within the sample. Thus, heterogeneity in the level of impairment requires a prior accurate evaluation of the motor impairment, could affected participation but could be solved with the establishment of different groups or levels. The last, but not least, randomized controlled trials are necessary to better understand the effects of programs of dance therapy for older adults with and without PD, and this also applied to this proposed method that is currently under study.

"PASODOBLE" AS A FORM OF THERAPEUTIC EXERCISE FOR PD AND PROTECTIVE STRATEGY FOR CAREGIVERS

In the following paragraphs we will provide further discussion on the benefits that can be derived as a form of therapeutic exercise programs for rehabilitation in PD, thereafter those that are in common with other dances, and finally we'll present the scenario of PasoDoble in this 2020–2030 Decade of Healthy Aging where family-centered care models are among the most important needs pointed out by UN.

The main objective of therapeutic exercise and rehabilitation is to improve and maintain the quality of life of people with PD. This is done by helping to improve or increase mobility, balance, gait, coordination, and thus maintaining the functional autonomy of the patient for a longer time. Educating their environment, family, caregivers, and community will also contribute to finally promote an active role in the rehabilitation process (18, 32). The benefits of exercise and physical activity are widely known and have led researchers to become interested in the possibilities it offers as a therapeutic resource of rehabilitation. It has its own characteristics and multiple physiological benefits, according to the "dosage" used, which is why it attracts even more to differentiate its effects in diseases such as PD (18). At the brain level, exercise increases synaptic strength and influences neurotransmission, thus enhancing the functional circuits involved in PD. Furthermore, exercise is a fundamental element of motor learning, influencing, and modifying motor deficit parameters in neurodegenerative diseases (29). The exercise is a fundamental element of motor learning, influencing and modifying motor deficit parameters in neurodegenerative diseases. In PD, the exercise increases synaptic strength and influences neurotransmission, thus enhancing the functional circuits involved in PD (29, 33).

Engagement of PD patients in different types of physical exercise, such as walking on a treadmill, is reported to reduce gait disturbances, to improve executive functions and motor learning (15, 30). Still, gait improvements seem to be specific to the type of motor activity practiced during exercise, whereas improvements in cognitive inhibition are not. This suggests indirect action mechanisms such as enhancement of cardiovascular capacity to. These results are also relevant for the development of targeted aerobic exercise training interventions to improve functional autonomy in PD patients (15). In this sense, regarding exercise dosage, there are various exercise guidelines that generally have a training duration of 4 to 48 weeks and a total of 4 to 96 h, which vary according to the therapeutic objectives and the selected training modality (21). The exercise is usually performed under moderate to high intensity for a long term (34). Mak et al. (19) point out that a training period of at least 6 months is effective to achieve a clinically significant improvement in UPDRS-III scores as well as improvements in gait and walking ability. Here, an intervention time of 12 consecutive weeks is proposed as it is a schedule feasible to be implemented as seasonal "trimestral" (alone or repetitive in an annual schema) schedules in most elderly social center settings (i.e., Winter PasoDoble Program).

As specific resources, improving gait parameters, workouts with differentiation of surfaces, weight support, among others, have also been described (21). These have been combined with signaling strategies, which provide external signals to facilitate the initiation and/or continuation of movement, so patients are instructed to pay attention to signals and to step on the line or markers, or to go to the rhythm of an auditory or somatosensory signal (20, 35). Some examples include visual cues (lines or markers on the floor and on the treadmill), rhythmic auditory cues, metronome rhythms, or music at a preset frequency, somatosensory cues–tactile sensation given to a part of the body as in Tai Chi (a repetitive bodyweight martial art that shifts from one foot to the other, taking a step and turning in different directions) (33, 36, 37).

In this context, Pasodoble is a type of ballroom dance and high groove music. Dance has been incorporated as a rehabilitation strategy since it has sequenced movements performed with music (31, 36). The treatment of neurological diseases is complex due to emotional factors, so dance/movement therapy is of potential benefit in such circumstances. Dance therapy for the rehabilitation of PD (dance/movement) would be more effective than exercise in the outpatient treatment of patients (25, 38) (Hackney and Earhart, 2010). An example is Tango, which improves aerobic capacity, coordination, and balance (26). The benefits observed in dance as therapy can be explained through several mechanisms such as external signals, which can be derived from the music or the couple, as well as the specific

movements incorporated in the form of the dance (39, 40). Music provides auditory cues to the premotor cortex through the cerebellum and to the supplemental motor area via the thalamus, allowing the use of these auditory cues to impact individual's gait (35). Some studies indicate that speed, start of gait and cadence are favored with this type of therapy in PD (41, 42). The rhythm of the music and the dance partner can facilitate the coordination of the steps, increase balance and postural stability (43). In turn, signals such as a change in weight and direction of movement given by the dance partner can help initiate the movement and increase or maintain the length and cadence of the steps (Hackney and Earhart, 2010). The dance provides specific patterns of guided movement, as well as proprioceptive and tactile signals in interaction with the auditory signals that the music gives off, facilitating the integration of key elements for rehabilitation in this disease. The current evidence indicates dance, as a complementary therapy, can contribute to the improvement of various symptoms of the patient, both motor, cognitive, and emotional (26, 44, 45).

Dance is a pleasurable and captivating activity that involves motor, cognitive, visuospatial, social, and emotional engagement (39). It is contributing to the configuration of the body schema, the perceptual organization, favoring coordination. Increase body awareness and movement awareness through musical rhythms and melodies (35). It requires spatial integration, rhythm, synchronization with external stimuli, balance, and coordination of the whole body, which makes it a highly useful therapeutic resource for the rehabilitation of PD (25, 35). Furthermore, the dance and movement has a psychotherapeutic, which aims to integrate the individual physically and emotionally, increase the level of personal and body perception, which allows for wide movements and encourages the individual to express himself authentically through the integration of the unconscious (40). The dance rhythmic stimulation may be used to improve gait automation since it helps cognition in the emotional domain, requiring reinforcement in the connections of the frontal cortex and the amygdala (39, 46). In addition, the dance allows participants to establish positive emotional aspects and valence that they experience and store, facilitating knowledge about postures and movements in the most optimal way (47, 48).

Previous studies of dance therapy (Tango, Ballroom, Valls) have shown beneficial results on some gait parameters, as well as an increase in the perception of time, modifying the altered elements for displacement. In turn, improvements in postural balance and motor adjustments for general stability have also been included (46). Dancing in PD promotes greater dynamic balance, increased walking speed, longer step length, positive effects that can be sustained over time (49–51).

Pasodoble is a ballroom where both the person with PD and his/her caregiver (spouse, most of the times) can be involved, although the partner can be another subject or the therapist, too. In this aging population, the role of caregivers for the well-being of the elderly, especially of those affected by neurodegenerative disorders, is crucial (52). In most cases, the spouse or a family member becomes the informal caregiver, holding a demanding full-time responsibility that will worse with the progress of disease with the consequent burden of care (53). The disease severity and duration are determinant factors for caregiver burden, with sleep problems, autonomic dysfunction and psychiatric symptoms amplifying the burden of care in PD (53, 54). Thus, family caregiver burnout in PD is been considered primarily dependent on patient's NMS, requires considerable time investment and can trigger depression in the spouse /family member (53). For the good quality of caregiving and also the quality of life of the physically, emotionally and psychosocially exhausted informal caregiver, early and continued collaboration and support is essential (55). Caregiver unmet needs trigger the requirement of professional care at home or the early institutionalization of the beloved person with PD and the beginning of a new period for family members that may experience anticipatory grief (53). More importantly, increasing number of studies aware of the need to recommend protective therapies for caregivers already in those caring early stages of PD (56). Thus, there's a clear need to provide familycentered care as it is done in oncology (57). As mentioned before, guidelines for family caregiving intervention in PD point at non-pharmacological strategies that include physical-related activities known to improve functional mobility and balance in patients while at the neuronal level exert brain plasticity and neuroprotective effects (17, 58). A comparison of dance interventions in people with PD and older adults points out substantial and wide-ranging benefits but also aware that, as compared to what is known in older adults, more efforts are needed to investigate the growing literature for dance in PD (59).

Dance as part of lifestyle is important, for both patients and caregivers. Prevalence of physical activity in some countries (i.e., the United States) has become a behavioral risk factor (60). The studies aware that an important number of people over age 65 do not meet physical activity recommendations and this situation is worsened in PD (61). In such a case, promotion of social activities that involve physical activities and are part of culture and tradition, like dancing during weekends in elderly social centers or in public areas during festivities, can be more easily implemented. In this sense, dance is presented as a promising intervention because it requires the integration of multiple sensorial information, namely auditory, vestibular, visual, and somatosensory. Besides, any dance style can induce functional adaptations in older adults, especially related to balance as it involves the fine-grained motor control of the whole body (62). Behavioral studies have already provided evidence of better performance in balance and memory tasks in elderly dancers (63-65). The psychotherapeutic use of movement, which aims to integrate the individual physically and emotionally, increase the level of personal and body perception, which allows for wide movements and encourages the individual to express himself authentically through the integration of the unconscious (40). Dance contributes to the configuration of the body schema, the perceptual organization, favoring coordination. Increase body awareness and movement awareness through musical rhythms and melodies. It requires spatial integration, rhythm, synchronization with external stimuli, balance and coordination of the whole body, which makes it a highly useful therapeutic resource for the rehabilitation of PD (25,
35). A recent compilation of research work on sound, music, and movement in PD provided new scientific evidences and arguments highlighting the benefits of therapies using visually, acoustically, and somatosensorially enriched environments (66) but most importantly how the intact ability of PD's patients to pick up and use external sensory information to initiate and time movement would encourage them to actively seek out programs that use sound, music, and movement so that they can lead more active and fulfilling lives (46).

CONCLUSIONS

In summary, founded on evidence-based therapeutic benefits of dance/music therapy we present "PasoDoble," derived from the widely known Latin ballroom dance traditionally danced in family celebrations and festivities, as a dance/music intervention suitable for family-centered Parkinson's Disease care. As a regular dancing at home, satisfactory "PasoDoble" dance practice can improve and preserve function and mood in the elderly, while in community settings will also promote and improve socialization. The same singular features can be beneficial through rhythmic auditory stimulation and signing for patients with PD since a gait training plan is performed with rhythmic and groove sound stimulation that marks each of the steps in company with the guide of the dance partner, usually the spouse (and family caregiver). The dance partner can help the mastery of balance and displacement by contributing to the control of dynamic balance, controlling external disturbances. We provide "PasoDoble" the methodological proposal and the key features of our protocol, an intervention the method which is structured to improve gait and balance; facilitate movement, reaching and grasping; muscle power and joint mobility; reduce of risk of falls, and increase of aerobic capacity. "PasoDoble" can address each of the four key areas in people with PD on which the benefits of physical exercise in PD are based: to improve gait, cognitive strategies to improve transfers, exercises to improve balance, and exercises to increase joint range and muscle strength to improve physical capacity. Depending on the intensity of the requested exercise,

REFERENCES

- Kalia LV, Lang AE. Parkinson's disease. Lancet. (2015) 386:896–12. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61393-3
- Armstrong MJ, Okun MS. Diagnosis and treatment of parkinson disease: A review. J Am Med Assoc. (2020) 323:548–60. doi: 10.1001/jama.2019.22360
- Poewe W, Seppi K, Tanner CM, Halliday GM, Brundin P, Volkmann J, et al. Parkinson disease. *Nat Rev Dis Primers*. (2017) 3:1–21. doi: 10.1038/nrdp.2017.13
- Caligiore D, Helmich RC, Hallett M, Moustafa AA, Timmermann L, Toni I, et al. Parkinson's disease as a system-level disorder. *NPJ Parkinson's Dis.* (2016) 2:16025. doi: 10.1038/npjparkd.2016.25
- Jellinger KA. Neurobiology of non-motor symptoms in parkinson disease. J Neurol Disord Stroke. (2013) 2:1032. doi: 10.1007/s00702-015-1405-5
- Sveinbjornsdottir S. The clinical symptoms of Parkinson's disease. J Neurochem. (2016) 139:318–24. doi: 10.1111/jnc.13691
- Schoneburg B, Mancini M, Horak F, Nutt JG. Framework for understanding balance dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. *Movement Disord*. (2013) 28:1474–82. doi: 10.1002/mds.25613

"PasoDoble" can also contribute to improving physical capacity and all its components. Besides, "Pasodoble" is also a music *per se*, with familiarity and groove that compels to move which can serve as an external reference to facilitate specific movements. We consider that this easy-to-implement into patient care and free-living environments (elderly social centers, home) rehabilitation program can promote positive emotions and selfesteem, with added general improvement of social attachment and recognition, thus improving the quality of life of patientcaregiver as a patient and family caregiving intervention that can be tailored to the individuals. The comparison with other ballroom dance and/or rehabilitation circuits and with regards to different stages of disease, will contribute to fully describe its benefits, but also limitations, in different rehabilitation programs and settings.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LG-L: concept. LG-L and LC-M: development of the concept and review, protocol of intervention and graphical abstract, and review and approving final version of manuscript.

FUNDING

Financial support Envellir bé – Saber Envejecer - Healthy Aging Charity Organization, Envellir be/AntonioGimenezBlasco/290520. LC-M is recipient of a CONICYT/BECAS CHILE/72180026.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank the people supporting Envellir be.org fundraising.

- Benatru I, Vaugoyeau M, Azulay JP. Postural disorders in Parkinson's disease. Neurophysiol Clin. (2008) 38:459–65. doi: 10.1016/j.neucli.2008.07.006
- Poewe W. Non-motor symptoms in Parkinson's disease. *Eur J Neurol.* (2008) 15(Suppl. 1):14–20. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-1331.2008.02056.x
- Pont-Sunyer C, Hotter A, Gaig C, Seppi K, Compta Y, Katzenschlager R, et al. The onset of nonmotor symptoms in Parkinson's disease (the ONSET PD study). *Mov Disord.* (2015) 30:229–37. doi: 10.1002/mds. 26077
- Speelman AD, van de Warrenburg BP, van Nimwegen M, Petzinger GM, Munneke M, Bloem BR. How might physical activity benefit patients with Parkinson disease? *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2011) 7:528–34. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2011.107
- Clark GM, Lum JAG, Ullman MT. A meta-analysis and meta-regression of serial reaction time task performance in Parkinson's disease. *Neuropsychology*. (2014) 28:945–58. doi: 10.1037/neu0000121
- Ruitenberg MFL, Duthoo W, Santens P, Notebaert W, Abrahamse EL. Sequential movement skill in Parkinson's disease: a stateof-the-art. *Cortex.* (2015) 65:102–12. doi: 10.1016/j.cortex.2015. 01.005

- Deblieck C, Wu AD. Neuroimaging of nonmotor features of Parkinson's disease. *Rev Neurol Dis.* (2008) 5:125–33.
- Nadeau A, Lungu O, Duchesne C, Robillard ME, Bore A, Bobeuf F, et al. A 12-week cycling training regimen improves gait and executive functions concomitantly in people with parkinson's disease front. *Hum Neurosci.* (2017) 10:690. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2016.00690
- 16. Grayson M. Parkinson's disease. Nature. (2016) 538:S1. doi: 10.1038/538S1a
- Keus SHJ, Munneke M, Graziano M. European physiotherapy guideline for parkinson's disease: information for neurologists. *Movement Disord*. (2016) 31:S589–9.
- Gisbert R, Schenkman M. Physical therapist interventions for parkinson disease. *Phys Therapy.* (2015) 95:299–305. doi: 10.2522/ptj.20130334
- Mak MK, Wong-Yu IS, Shen X, Chung CL. Long-term effects of exercise and physical therapy in people with Parkinson disease. *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2017) 13:128. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2017.128
- Mak MKY, Wong-Yu ISK. Exercise for Parkinson's disease. In: International Review of Neurobiology, Vol. 147. Academic Press Inc. (2019). p. 1–44. doi: 10.1016/bs.irn.2019.06.001
- Shen X, Wong-Yu ISK, Mak MKY. Effects of exercise on falls, balance, and gait ability in parkinson's disease. *Neurorehabil Neural Repair*. (2016) 30:512–27. doi: 10.1177/1545968315613447
- Keus SHJ, Bloem BR, Hendriks EJM, Bredero-Cohen AB, Munneke M. Evidence-based analysis of physical therapy in Parkinson's disease with recommendations for practice and research. *Movement Disord*. (2007) 22:451–60. doi: 10.1002/mds.21244
- Westbrook BK, McKibben H. Dance/movement therapy with groups of outpatients with Parkinson's disease. Am J Dance Ther. (1989) 11:27–38. doi: 10.1007/BF00844264
- Bläsing B, Calvo-Merino B, Cross ES, Jola C, Honisch J, Stevens CJ. Neurocognitive control in dance perception and performance. *Acta Psychol.* (2012) 139:300–8. doi: 10.1016/j.actpsy.2011.12.005
- Earhart GM. Dance as therapy for individuals with Parkinson disease. Eur J Phys Rehabil Med. (2009) 45:231–8.
- de Dreu MJ, Kwakkel G, van Wegen EEH. Partnered dancing to improve mobility for people with parkinson's disease. *Front Neurosci.* (2015) 9:2012–6. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2015.00444
- 27. Grahn JA. The role of the basal ganglia in beat perception: Neuroimaging and neuropsychological investigations. *Annals N Y Acad Sci.* (2009) 1169:35–45. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.04553.x
- Merker B. Groove or swing as distributed rhythmic consonance: introducing the groove matrix. *Front Human Neurosci.* (2014) 8:1–4. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2014.00454
- Abbruzzese G, Marchese R, Avanzino L, Pelosin E. Rehabilitation for Parkinson's disease: current outlook and future challenges. *Parkinsonism Related Disord.* (2016) 22:S60–4. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015. 09.005
- Delgado-Alvarado M, Marano M, Santurtún A, Urtiaga-Gallano A, Tordesillas-Gutierrez D, Infante J. Nonpharmacological, nonsurgical treatments for freezing of gait in parkinson's disease: a systematic review. *Movement Disord*. (2019) 35:204–14. doi: 10.1002/mds.27913
- Rabin ML, Stevens-Haas C, Havrilla E, Rosenstein A, Toffey B, Devi T, et al. Complementary therapies for parkinson's disease: what's promoted, rationale, potential risks and benefits. *Movement Disord Clin Pract.* (2015) 2:205–12. doi: 10.1002/mdc3.12170
- Radder DLM, Sturkenboom IH, van Nimwegen M, Keus SH, Bloem BR, de Vries NM. Physical therapy and occupational therapy in Parkinson's disease. *Int J Neurosci.* (2017) 127:930–43. doi: 10.1080/00207454.2016.1275617
- Ni M, Hazzard JB, Signorile JF, Luca C. Exercise guidelines for gait function in parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Neurorehabil Neural Repair.* (2018) 32:872–86. doi: 10.1177/1545968318801558
- Luan X, Tian X, Zhang H, Huang R, Li N, Chen P, et al. Exercise as a prescription for patients with various diseases. J Sport Health Sci. (2019) 8:422–41. doi: 10.1016/j.jshs.2019.04.002
- Pereira APS, Marinho V, Gupta D, Magalhães F, Ayres C, Teixeira S. Music therapy and dance as gait rehabilitation in patients with parkinson disease: a review of evidence. J Geriatr Psychiatr Neurol. (2019) 32:49–56. doi: 10.1177/0891988718819858

- Alves Da Rocha P, McClelland J, Morris ME. Complementary physical therapies for movement disorders in Parkinson's disease: a systematic review. *Eur J Phys Rehabil Med.* (2015) 51:693–704.
- Zhong D, Xiao Q, Xiao X, Li Y, Ye J, Xia L, Jin R. Tai Chi for improving balance and reducing falls: an overview of 14 systematic reviews. *Annals Phys Rehabil Med.* (2020) 22;S1877-0657(20)30028-2. doi: 10.1016/j.rehab.2019.12.008
- 38. dos Santos Delabary M, Komeroski IG, Monteiro EP, Costa RR, Haas AN. Effects of dance practice on functional mobility, motor symptoms and quality of life in people with Parkinson's disease: a systematic review with meta-analysis. *Aging Clin Exp Res.* (2018) 30:727–35. doi: 10.1007/s40520-017-0836-2
- Burzynska AZ, Finc K, Taylor BK, Knecht AM, Kramer AF. The dancing brain: Structural and functional signatures of expert dance training. *Front Human Neurosci.* (2017) 11:566. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2017.00566
- Michels K, Dubaz O, Hornthal E, Bega D. "Dance Therapy" as a psychotherapeutic movement intervention in Parkinson's disease. Complement Ther Med. (2018) 40:248–52. doi: 10.1016/j.ctim.2018.07.005
- De Natale ER, Paulus KS, Aiello E, Sanna B, Manca A, Sotgiu G, et al. Dance therapy improves motor and cognitive functions in patients with Parkinson's disease. *NeuroRehabil.* (2017) 40:141–4. doi: 10.3233/NRE-161399
- Hackney ME, Kantorovich S, Levin R, Earhart GM. Effects of tango on functional mobility in parkinson's disease: a preliminary study. J Neurol Phys Ther. (2007) 31:173–9. doi: 10.1097/NPT.0b013e31815ce78b
- Patterson KK, Wong JS, Nguyen TU, Brooks D. A dance program to improve gait and balance in individuals with chronic stroke: a feasibility study. *Top Stroke Rehabil.* (2018) 25:410–6. doi: 10.1080/10749357.2018.1469714
- Blandy LM, Beevers WA, Fitzmaurice K, Morris ME. Therapeutic argentine tango dancing for people with mild parkinson's disease: a feasibility study. *Front Neurol.* (2015) 6:1–7. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2015.00122
- Hackney ME, Earhart GM. Health-related quality of life and alternative forms of exercise in Parkinson disease. *Parkinsonism Related Disord.* (2009) 15:644–8. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2009.03.003
- Bieńkiewicz, MMN, Craig C. Editorial: Sound, music, and movement in parkinson's disease. Front Neurol. (2016) 7:216. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2016.00216
- Aguiar LPC, Da Rocha PA, Morris M. Therapeutic dancing for parkinson's disease. Int J Gerontol. (2016) 10:64–70. doi: 10.1016/j.ijge.2016.02.002
- Rocha PA, Slade SC, McClelland J, Morris ME. Dance is more than therapy: Qualitative analysis on therapeutic dancing classes for parkinson's. Complement. *Ther Med.* (2017) 34:1–9. doi: 10.1016/j.ctim.2017.07.006
- Hackney ME, Earhart GM. Effects of dance on balance and gait in severe Parkinson disease: a case study. *Disabil Rehabil.* (2010) 32:679–84. doi: 10.3109/09638280903247905
- Ashoori A, Eagleman DM, Jankovic J. Effects of auditory rhythm and music on gait disturbances in parkinson's disease. *Front Neurol.* (2015) 6:234. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2015.00234
- Lötzke D, Ostermann T, Büssing A. Argentine tango in Parkinson disease

 a systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Neurol.* (2015) 15:226. doi: 10.1186/s12883-015-0484-0
- Tramonti F, Bonfiglio L, Bongioanni P, Belviso C, Fanciullacci C, Rossi B, et al. Caregiver burden and family functioning in different neurological diseases. *Psychol Health Med.* (2019) 24:27–34. doi: 10.1080/13548506.2018.1510131
- Mosley PE, Moodie R, Dissanayaka N. Caregiver burden in parkinson disease: a critical review of recent literature. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. (2017) 30:235–52. doi: 10.1177/0891988717720302
- Grün D, Pieri V, Vaillant M, Diederich NJ. Contributory factors to caregiver burden in parkinson disease. J Am Med Dir Assoc. (2016) 17:626–32. doi: 10.1016/j.jamda.2016.03.004
- Hiseman JP, Fackrell R. Caregiver burden and the nonmotor symptoms of parkinson's disease. *Int Rev Neurobiol.* (2017) 133:479–497. doi: 10.1016/bs.irn.2017.05.035
- 56. Yuksel B, Ak PD, Sen A, Sariahmetoglu H, Uslu SC, Atakli D. Caregiver burden and quality of life in early stages of idiopathic Parkinson's disease. Korai stádiumú Parkinson-kóros betegek gondozóinak életminosége és a rájuk nehezedo teher. *Ideggyogy Sz.* (2018) 71:343–50. doi: 10.18071/isz.71.0343
- Wittenberg E, Buller H, Ferrell B, Koczywas M, Borneman T. Understanding family caregiver communication to provide family-centered cancer care. *Semin Oncol Nurs*. (2017) 33:507–16. doi: 10.1016/j.soncn.2017.09.001

- Ballesteros S, Voelcker-Rehage C, Bherer L. Editorial: Cognitive and brain plasticity induced by physical exercise, cognitive training, video games, and combined interventions. *Front Hum Neurosci.* (2018) 12:169. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2018.00169
- McNeely ME, Duncan RP, and Earhart GEA. Comparison of dance interventions in people with parkinson disease and older adults. *Maturitas*. (2015) 81:10–6. doi: 10.1016/j.maturitas.2015.02.007
- 60. Macera CA, Ham SA, Yore MM, Jones DA, Ainsworth BE, Kimsey CD, et al. Prevalence of physical activity in the United States: behavioral risk factor surveillance system. *Prevent Chronic Dis.* (2001) 2:A17.
- van Nimwegen M, Speelman AD, Hofman-van Rossum EJ, Overeem S, Deeg DJ, Borm GF, et al. Physical inactivity in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol. (2011) 258:2214–21. doi: 10.1007/s00415-011-6097-7
- Rehfeld K, Lüders A, Hökelmann A, Lessmann, V, Kaufmann, J, Brigadski T, et al. Dance training is superior to repetitive physical exercise in inducing brain plasticity in the elderly. *PLoS One.* (2018) 13:e0196636. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0196636
- Kattenstroth JC, Kolankowska I, Kalisch T, Dinse HR. Superior sensory, motor, and cognitive performance in elderly individuals with multiyear dancing activities. *Front Aging Neurosci.* (2010) 2:31. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2010.00031
- 64. Rehfeld K, Hökelmann A, Lehmann W, Blaser P. Auswirkungen einer Tanz- und Kraft-Ausdauer-Intervention auf kognitive

Fähigkeiten älterer Menschen. Z Neuropsychol. (2014) 25:99–108. doi: 10.1024/1016-264X/a000124

- Kattenstroth JC, Kalisch T, Holt S, Tegenthoff M, Dinse HR. Six months of dance intervention enhances postural, sensorimotor, and cognitive performance in elderly without affecting cardio-respiratory functions. *Front Aging Neurosci.* (2013) 5:5. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2013. 00005
- 66. Martin KL, Blizzard L, Wood AG, Srikanth V, Thomson R, Sanders LM, et al. Cognitive function, gait, and gait variability in older people: a population-based study. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. (2013) 68:726–32. doi: 10.1093/gerona/gls224

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2020 Giménez-Llort and Castillo-Mariqueo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Effect of Levodopa Initiation on the Gut Microbiota in Parkinson's Disease

Natalia Palacios ^{1,2,3*†}, Anas Hannoun^{4†}, Julie Flahive⁵, Doyle Ward^{6,7}, Kelsey Goostrey⁸, Anindita Deb⁸ and Kara M. Smith^{8*}

¹ Department of Public Health, University of Massachusetts Lowell, Lowell, MA, United States, ² Department of Veterans Affairs, Edith Nourse Rogers Memorial Veteran's Hospital (ENRM VA) Hospital, Bedford, MA, United States, ³ Department of Nutrition, Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, Boston, MA, United States, ⁴ Department of Neurology, Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth, Manchester, NH, United States, ⁵ Department of Population and Quantitative Health Sciences, University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester, MA, United States, ⁶ Department of Microbiology and Physiological Systems, University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester, MA, United States, ⁷ Department of UMass Center for Microbiome Research, University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester, MA, United States Neurology, University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester, MA, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Seyed-Mohammad Fereshtehnejad, Ottawa Hospital, Canada

Reviewed by:

Jong-Min Kim, Seoul National University Bundang Hospital, South Korea Abhimanyu Mahajan, Rush University Medical Center, United States

*Correspondence:

Natalia Palacios natalia_palacios@uml.edu Kara M. Smith kara.smith@umassmemorial.org

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Movement Disorders, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 20 June 2020 Accepted: 13 January 2021 Published: 04 March 2021

Citation:

Palacios N, Hannoun A, Flahive J, Ward D, Goostrey K, Deb A and Smith KM (2021) Effect of Levodopa Initiation on the Gut Microbiota in Parkinson's Disease. Front. Neurol. 12:574529. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2021.574529 **Background:** The impact of Levodopa on the gut microbiota of Parkinson's disease (PD) patients has not been sufficiently addressed.

Methods: We conducted a longitudinal study to examine the impact of Levodopa initiation on the gut microbiota composition of 19 PD patients who had not previously been exposed to Levodopa. Patients provided two stool samples prior to and two samples 90 days after starting Levodopa. Motor impairment (MDS-UPDRS Part III), diet, and other patient characteristics were assessed. 16S rRNA gene amplicon sequencing was used to characterize the microbiota. We examined, cross-sectionally and longitudinally, the associations between Levodopa use and alpha and beta diversity and performed feature-wise, multivariate modeling to identify taxa associated longitudinally with Levodopa use and with improvement in motor function after Levodopa administration.

Results: We did not observe significant differences in alpha or beta diversity before vs. after initiation of Levodopa. In longitudinal feature-wise analyses, at the genus level, no taxa were significantly associated with Levodopa use after false discovery rate (FDR) correction (q < 0.05). We observed a marginally lower relative abundance of bacteria belonging to *Clostridium* group IV in PD patients who experienced a medium or large improvement in motor impairment in response to Levodopa compared to those with a small response [$\beta = -0.64$ (SE: 0.18), p-trend: 0.00015 p-FDR: 0.019].

Conclusions: In this study, Levodopa was not associated with changes in microbiota composition in this longitudinal analysis. The association between abundance of *Clostridium* group IV and short-term motor symptom response to Levodopa is preliminary and should be investigated in larger, longer-term studies, that include a control group.

Keywords: Levodopa, microbiome, motor function, Parkinson's disease, Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale

INTRODUCTION

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a progressive neurodegenerative disorder characterized by aggregation of the protein alphasynuclein in Lewy bodies and neurites, leading to dopaminergic neuron loss in the substantia nigra (1). PD is typically associated with motor symptoms such as bradykinesia, tremor and rigidity, but the importance of non-motor aspects, particularly gastrointestinal problems, is increasingly appreciated. Constipation is a well-recognized risk factor for PD (2), and increased intestinal permeability and inflammation have been described in PD (3). Due to the growing evidence for gastrointestinal involvement in PD, as well as support for the hypothesis that alpha-synuclein may propagate from the gut, along the vagus nerve to the brain (4, 5), the gut microbiome holds promise as a source of biomarkers as well as for potential therapeutic intervention in PD.

To date, a number of studies have reported differences in the gut microbiota composition of PD patients compared to controls (6-18). There has also been significant heterogeneity of results. Only a single study considering disease progression has far been conducted, reporting that low counts of *Bifidobacterium* may be associated with faster PD progression over 2 years (19).

Medications have been shown to explain a large proportion of variance in the gut microbiota composition (20) and the microbiome has been suggested to impact medication efficacy (21–23). Specific to PD, the microbiome may explain the heterogeneity in the efficacy and side effects of Levodopa, which is not clearly linked with clinical factors (17). A recent report identified *E. faecalis* as potentially responsible for Levodopa decarboxylation, and potentially, the differential Levodopa response among PD patients (24). It has been shown that bacteria in the rat small intestine express genes encoding for the enzyme tyrosine decarboxylase (TDC) that decarboxylates Levodopa to dopamine, potentially suggesting a role for the microbiome in the pharmacokinetics and effect of Levodopa in individuals with PD (25).

Recent studies have suggested that some of the reported differences in gut microbiota composition of PD patients compared to controls could potentially be related to Levodopa use. In a small study that compared drug naïve (n = 12) and treated (n = 26) PD patients, Levodopa use was significantly associated with the abundances of *Bacillaceae* (9). In another study, Levodopa dose was inversely associated with abundance of genera *Dorea* and *Phascolarctobacterium* (18). A decrease in genus *Faecalibacterium* was reported in a cross-sectional analysis of microbiota composition of PD patients using Levodopa (26). Notably, in a recent study comparing the microbiota composition of PD patients using the microbiota composition of PD patients vs. controls (27), adjustment for Levodopa use, in addition to other covariates, resulted in attenuation of most findings, highlighting the importance of considering medication use in analyses (27).

Understanding the impact of Levodopa on the gut microbiome is crucial to separate disease-related from medication-related impacts on the microbiome. However, to our knowledge, no study to date has examined the impact on the microbiome of starting Levodopa longitudinally in *de novo* PD. In this study, we evaluated the gut microbiota composition *de novo* PD patients prospectively and longitudinally, before and after starting Levodopa therapy. We also evaluated associations between the microbiota composition and Levodopa response in PD patients.

METHODS

Enrollment and Study Participants

Fifty patients with idiopathic PD were approached for enrollment, and 21 were enrolled (**Figure 1**). Patients did not qualify for the study, if they were already on or have previously taken any Levodopa or Levodopa equivalent brand name treatment prior to the study such as Sinemet, Sinemet CR, Rytary, or Duopa gel infusion. Participants were allowed to be stable on other PD medications during the study (dopamine agonists, mono-amine oxidase inhibitors, and NMDA antagonists).

We excluded those on antibiotics, antifungals, antivirals, or antiparasites, cytokines, any immunosuppressants or immunomodulators, large or FDA approved doses of probiotics in any form, at the time of recruitment or within 6 months of stopping, as well as those who had a recent gastrointestinal inflammatory condition or major gastrointestinal surgery. Other exclusion criteria included unstable vital signs upon enrollment, acute infectious disease at the time of the sample obtaining, unstable dietary history, recent history of chronic alcohol consumption, positive HIV, HBV, or HCV infection, confirmed state or condition of immunodeficiency, pregnancy or lactation.

All study participants were enrolled through the movement disorders clinic at the University of Massachusetts Medical School and the movement disorders clinic at Brown University. Idiopathic PD diagnosis was made by a movement disorders specialist based on their best clinical judgment following the UK Brain Bank Criteria (28). After appropriate evaluation and discussion with the patient, a clinical decision to start Levodopa was made.

MDS-Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (MDS-UPDRS) was captured both upon enrollment and 90 days after starting Levodopa. Both body mass index and a dietary questionnaire were collected at enrollment and study completion. Upon enrollment, other demographic and clinical parameters were collected including Hoehn and Yahr (H&Y) Stage (29), PD duration, comorbidities, medications, and alcohol or smoking history.

Stool Samples Collection and Storage

Samples were collected in OMNIgene•GUT collection tubes (OMR-200, DNAgenotek) and stored at -80°C until extraction. Each patient provided a total of four samples: two samples were collected directly prior to starting Levodopa, 5-7 days apart. Ninety days after starting Levodopa, the third and fourth samples were collected, an average of 7 days apart.



DNA Extraction and 16S rDNA Sequencing

Approximately 400 μ l stool aliquots were extracted using the PowerMag[®] Soil DNA Isolation Kit (27100-4-EP, MO Bio Laboratories, Inc.) on an epMotion[®] 5075 TMX Liquid Handling Workstation. The 16S rRNA gene was sequenced following methods previously described (30) using the 341F and 806R universal primers to amplify the V3–V4 region. Three hundred nt paired-end sequences were generated on the Illumina MiSeq platform. Reads were assembled and clustered, and an OTU table was generated using the UPARSE pipeline (31). Taxonomic classifications were determined using SINTAX (31) and RDP training set v16 (with species names) (https://drive5. com/usearch/manual/sintax_downloads.html).

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were performed in R version 3.6.0 and SAS version 9.4 (SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC). We used false discovery rate (FDR) for multiple comparisons correction.

Omnibus Testing

We used the Vegan package in R to calculate the Shannon Alpha Diversity index. Faith's Phylogenetic diversity was calculated in QIIME2 (32). In descriptive analyses, we used the first pre-Levodopa sample from all patients to characterize the associations between microbial alpha diversity, using one way Analysis of Variance (ANOVA), and the covariates assessed in the study, including age, BMI, and diet prior to starting Levodopa. These comparisons were made for alpha diversity and Permutational Analysis of Variance (PERMANOVA) for beta diversity metrics. Subsequently, we performed a longitudinal analysis with linear mixed models, treating subject as a random effect, to examine the association between sample status (postvs. pre-Levodopa) and the two Alpha diversity metrics (Shannon and Faith's Phylogenetic) adjusting for age, sex and BMI in all four samples from all 19 patients.

Beta Diversity

Beta diversity comparisons were performed using four metrics: Bray-Curtis dissimilarity, Jaccard similarity, weighted UniFrac, and unweighted UniFrac. First, to examine which predictors contribute to beta diversity before initiation of Levodopa, we used the first pre-Levodopa sample and conducted a set of univariate PERMANOVA analyses to examine whether any of the covariates contributed strongly to beta diversity, using the "adonis" command in R with 999 permutations. Subsequently, to examine whether initiation of Levodopa impacts beta diversity, we computed the dissimilarity, using the four metrics above, between the first two (pre-Levodopa) samples and compared this dissimilarity to that between the second and third (pre-topost) and the third and fourth (post-post) samples, using the Wilcoxon signed rank test. Finally, we performed a longitudinal PERMANOVA, using all four samples, treating subject as a random effect and examining the association between Levodopa use and each of the beta diversity metrics, adjusted for age, sex and BMI.

Feature-Wise Analyses

We used MaAsLin2 (Multivariate Association with Linear Models 2 (Version 1.4.0): https://huttenhower.sph.harvard.edu/ maaslin2), a modified general linear model for feature-wise multivariate modeling, to identify differentially abundant taxa associated with Levodopa use. The MaAsLin2 model was fit with data from all four time points, treating subject as a random effect, and adjusting for age, sex, and BMI. We used the default parameters in MaAsLin2 (https://github.com/biobakery/ Maaslin2).

Longitudinal Analyses to Identify Taxa Associated With Motor Response to Levodopa Treatment

Pre- and post-Levodopa MDS-UPDRS Part III (motor examination) was available for 16 patients. We stratified patients according to three categories of response to Levodopa, using the change in MDS-UPDRS III at 90 days compared with

Levodopa and Gut Microbiota in PD

baseline. A small response was defined as no or minimal change: a decrease in MDS-UPDRS III or an increase <1 point. A medium response was defined as MDS-UPDRS III improvement of 1 to <12 points, and large response was defined as an improvement of difference of 12–35 points. These cut-points were based on visual inspection of MDS-UPDRS III data in order to create categories with relatively balanced numbers of patients (n = 5, 5, and 6 per group, respectively).

We used MaAsLin2 on all four longitudinal samples with random effects for subject to identify taxa associated with change in MDS-UPDRS III after Levodopa treatment. These analyses were conducted using change in UPDRS as a categorical (small/medium/large) outcome, and p-trend was calculated across categories.

Sensitivity Analyses

While the mean disease duration among our study participants was 3 years, one patient had PD for 17 years. We thus conducted sensitivity analyses excluding this participant.

Ethics

All study procedures, documents, and advertisement methods were performed according to the rules and regulations of the Institutional Review Board (IRB) of the University of Massachusetts Medical School (Docket #H00013990). HIPAA authorization for review of medical charts for research purposes were signed by all participants.

RESULTS

Twenty-one patients successfully provided the first two stool samples, prior to starting Levodopa. Two patients stopped Levodopa use because it was clinically ineffective and were thus withdrawn from our study. The remaining 19 patients returned the two post-Levodopa samples (Figure 1), for a total of four stool samples per patient (two pre-Levodopa and two post-Levodopa). Demographic, clinical characteristics, and Levodopa daily dose (LDD) of the patients under study are shown in Table 1. The Levodopa daily dose at 90 days was available for 17 of the 19 patients. The majority (11 of 17) participants were taking 300 mg Levodopa per day. Other doses were as follows: 900 mg (n = 1), 600 mg (n = 2), 450 mg (n = 2), and 200 mg (n = 1). As shown in Table 1, 8 of 19 participants were stable on non-Levodopa PD medications during the study (dopamine agonists, mono-amine oxidase inhibitors, and NMDA antagonists). Participants did not initiate any other PD medication during the study.

Alpha Diversity

In linear regression analyses in pre-Levodopa samples, Shannon alpha diversity was positively associated with age ($\beta = 0.05$; p = 0.005) and marginally inversely associated with BMI ($\beta = 0.03$, p = 0.07). Faith's Phylogenetic diversity was positively associated with PD duration ($\beta = 11.16$, p = 0.05) as well-alcohol use ($\beta = 0.91$, p = 0.04), and inversely associated with BMI ($\beta = -0.23$, p = 0.04), and marginally inversely associated with age ($\beta = 0.49$, p = 0.09) (**Table 2**). In longitudinal linear mixed

TABLE 1 | Demographic characteristics of study participants.

Age [years, mean (SD)]	71 (5.3)
Sex [<i>n</i> (%) female]	9 (47)
Race [n (%) white]	100
Ethnicity [n (%) non-Hispanic]	100
BMI [mean (SD)]	28 (5.8)
PD duration (years) [mean (SD)] ^a	3 (3.7)
Smoking [<i>n</i> (%)]	0
Alcohol (drinks/week) [mean (SD)]	1.6 (2.9)
Comorbidities [n (%)]	
Hypertension	7 (37)
Hyperlipidemia	9 (47)
Diabetes	3 (16)
Medications [n (%)]	
Dopaminergic medications	8 (42)
Metformin	2 (11)
Statins	7 (37)
Antidepressants (SSRIa and SNRIs)	3 (16)
MDS-UPDRS Part III-pre [mean (SD)]	39 (18)
MDS-UPDRS Part III-post [mean (SD)]	29 (19)
MDS-UPDRS Part III-difference [mean (SD)]	10 (12)
Levodopa daily dose [mean (range)]	382.9 (200–900

^aOne participant had PD duration of 17 years.

model analyses, examining the association between Levodopa status (sample taken before Levodopa vs. after Levodopa) after adjustment for gender, age, PD duration, BMI, treating subject as a random effect, and alpha diversity metrics, we did not observe significant associations between Levodopa status and Shannon Alpha Diversity ($\beta = -0.02$, p = 0.74) or Faith's ($\beta = -0.21$, p = 0.64) (**Figures 2A,B**). Excluding the participant with longer (17 y) disease duration did not substantially impact the alpha diversity results.

Beta Diversity

In descriptive analyses within the first, pre-Levodopa sample, daily intake of nuts ($R^2 = 0.12$, p = 0.047), BMI ($R^2 = 0.12$, p = 0.040), alcohol use (p = 0.07, $R^2 = 0.11$), and age (p = 0.09, $R^2 = 0.10$) explained the most variance in terms of Bray Curtis dissimilarity in univariate PERMANOVA analyses. Likewise, when considering Jaccard distances, PD duration (p = 0.004, $R^2 = 0.30$) and daily meat consumption (p = 0.07, $R^2 = 0.24$) explained the most variance. When considering weighted and unweighted UniFrac, none of the metadata were significantly associated with beta diversity.

In longitudinal analyses, weighted UniFrac distance was significantly greater when comparing the 2nd vs. 3rd samples (when Levodopa was initiated) then it was comparing the samples collected during the 1st vs. 2nd visits (pre-Levodopa), indicating an increase in weighted UniFrac associated with Levodopa initiation (p = 0.02 using Wilcoxon rank sum test comparing Pre-Post and Pre-Pre groups). Bray Curtis dissimilarities, Jaccard or unweighted Unifrac comparing the first to second (both pre-Levodopa), second to third (pre- vs.

	Alpha diversity ^a (p-value)		Beta diversity ^b R ² (p-value)			
	Shannon	Faith's	Bray-Curtis	Jaccard	Weighted UniFrac	Unweighted UniFrac
Hoehn and Yahr stage (per 1 unit)	0.06 (0.60)	0.99 (0.52)	0.046 (0.63)	0.09 (0.10)	0.05 (0.50)	0.05 (0.53)
Age (per 1 year)	0.05 (0.02)	0.49 (0.09)	0.10 (0.09)	0.07 (0.24)	0.09 (0.14)	0.09 (0.15)
BMI (per 1 unit)	-0.03 (0.07)	-0.23 (0.04)	0.12 (0.047)	0.06 (0.45)	0.08 (0.20)	0.08 (0.22)
PD duration (pear 1 year)	0.26 (0.47)	11.16 (0.05)	0.10 (0.62)	0.30 (0.004)	0.10 (0.64)	0.10 (0.62)
Sex (F vs. M)	0.12 (0.58)	3.11 (0.31)	0.030 (0.91)	0.04 (0.81)	0.05 (0.53)	0.05 (0.53)
Dopaminergic medication use ^c	0.006 (0.97)	-1.79 (0.58)	0.046 (0.59)	0.07 (0.24)	0.01 (0.99)	0.01 (0.99)
Antidepressants ^c	0.27 (0.36)	-0.62 (0.89)	0.046 (0.61)	0.06 (0.35)	0.08 (0.18)	0.08 (0.19)
Statins ^c	0.06 (0.79)	1.25 (0.69)	0.055 (0.45)	0.06 (0.43)	0.05 (0.64)	0.05 (0.68)
Metformin ^c	-0.31 (0.37)	-4.41 (0.32)	0.077 (0.19)	0.04 (0.83)	0.08 (0.23)	0.08 (0.24)
Diabetes ^c	-0.44 (0.13)	-1.79 (0.64)	0.039 (0.75)	0.06 (0.36)	0.05 (0.63)	0.05 (0.63)
Yogurt ^c	0.30 (0.16)	3.33 (0.28)	0.046 (0.62)	0.06 (0.35)	0.05 (0.65)	0.05 (0.63)
Whole grains daily ^c	0.01 (0.95)	1.79 (0.58)	0.05 (0.48)	0.06 (0.37)	0.05 (0.58)	0.05 (0.58)
Meat daily ^c	-0.03 (0.90)	-3.21 (0.29)	0.06 (0.42)	0.24 (0.07)	0.06 (0.43)	0.06 (0.44)
Nuts daily ^c	0.33 (0.15)	2.43 (0.45)	0.123 (0.048)	0.05 (0.67)	0.07 (0.30)	0.07 (0.30)
Fruits and vegetables daily ^c	-0.17 (0.63)	-4.24 (0.34)	0.05 (0.57)	0.04 (0.70)	0.05 (0.53)	0.05 (0.54)
Alcohol use weekly ^c	0.05 (0.19)	0.91 (0.04)	0.11 (0.07)	0.06 (0.29)	0.10 (0.08)	0.11 (0.09)
Caffeinated beverages daily ^c	0.05 (0.83)	2.52 (0.42)	0.06 (0.33)	0.03 (0.98)	0.04 (0.80)	0.04 (0.81)

^aUnivariate linear regression model with alpha diversity measure as the outcome.

^bPermutational Multivariate Analysis of Variance (PERMANOVA).

^cBinary (yes/no) indicators. Values with $p \le 0.05$ are bolded.

post-Levodopa), or the third to fourth (both post-Levodopa) samples were not significantly different. In longitudinal PERMANOVA analysis incorporating all four longitudinal samples, treating subject as a random effect and adjusting for age, sex, and BMI as fixed effects, Levodopa use was not associated with any of the dissimilarity metrics (**Figure 2C**).

Feature-Wise Analyses

In longitudinal feature-wise analyses in MaAsLin2 adjusted for age, sex and BMI, treating subject as a random effect, no taxa were significantly associated with Levodopa use after FDR correction (q < 0.05). Excluding the participant with longer (17 y) disease duration did not substantially change the association between Levodopa initiation and weighted UniFrac distance (p = 0.04 using Wilcoxon rank sum test comparing Pre-Post (2nd vs. 3rd) and Pre-Pre (1st vs. 2nd visit) groups). The results of other analyses were also not substantially altered by the exclusion of the participant with longer PD duration.

The Role of Microbiota Composition in Levodopa Response

In longitudinal PERMANOVA analysis, permuting within patient, Levodopa status and time, and adjusting for age and BMI, change in MDS-UPDRS score use was not associated with Bray Curtis dissimilarity ($R^2 = 0.093$, p = 0.84). In longitudinal feature-wise analyses in MaAsLin2, adjusted for age, sex, and BMI, we observed a marginally lower abundance of bacteria belonging to the genus *Clostridium* group IV in patients who experienced a large response to Levodopa compared to those with

the smallest response [$\beta = -0.64$ (SE: 0.18), p-trend: 0.0056, p-FDR: 0.36] This association was strengthened when excluding the participant with 17 y disease duration [$\beta = -0.64$ (SE: 0.18), p-trend: 0.00015, p-FDR: 0.019] (**Figure 3**).

DISCUSSION

There is growing evidence that the gut microbiome plays a role in PD (6, 8, 9, 11–16). Despite the increasing interest in this field, most of the studies conducted thus far have focused on microbiota comparisons between medicated PD patients and controls, using a cross-sectional approach (6, 8, 9, 11, 12, 14, 15). To our knowledge, no study to date has addressed, using a prospective and longitudinal design, whether initiation of Levodopa in *de novo* PD patients might alter the microbiome or whether the microbiome of PD patients might impact the improvement in motor function in response to initiation of Levodopa by PD patients.

In this longitudinal investigation of *de novo* PD patients who provided stool samples before and after initiation of Levodopa, we examined whether Levodopa administration alters the PD gut microbiota composition and whether composition of the gut microbiota in PD patients can predict response to Levodopa. In our baseline sample, age, and BMI were the factors most strongly associated with the microbiota (both alpha and beta diversity), which is in agreement with other studies (20). We observed an increase in weighted UniFrac distance, but not other metrics of alpha or beta diversity, when comparing the 2nd vs. 3rd samples, between which Levodopa was initiated, with the



distance between 1st vs. 2nd samples (both pre-Levodopa). This suggests that Levodopa initiation is potentially associated with an increase in weighted UniFrac distance. Levodopa initiation was not associated with short-term taxonomic changes in longitudinal analysis. Our finding that only Weighted UniFrac distances, but not other metrics of beta diversity were associated with Levodopa initiation, is not necessarily conflicting with the null results for other metrics, but suggests that these effects may be more nuanced. Both Bray-Curtis and Jaccard consider discrete taxonomic groups. The limitation of Bray-Curtis and Jaccard is that taxonomic groups are equally weighted even though the phylogenetic relationships between taxonomic groups are not equal. UniFrac considers phylogenetic groups, with Unweighted UniFrac emphasizing the presence or absence of these groups and Weighted UniFrac additionally considering their abundance. Thus, Weighted UniFrac, which was the metric significantly associated with Levodopa initiation in our study, is unique among the four metrics used in that it considers the abundance of phylogenetic groups and the association we observed with this metric suggests that the abundance, more so than the presence/absence, of a phylogenetic group is contributing to statistically significant beta diversity differences.

In this study, we observed a marginally lower abundance of *Clostridium* group IV in PD patients with a good response to Levodopa. Bacteria belonging to *Clostridium* group IV are commensal, gram positive, and strict anaerobe bacteria. They play an important role in gut homeostasis and ferment dietary fiber to short chain fatty acids (SCFA), particularly butyrate, compounds that provide energy for colonocytes and play a key role in the health of the colon (33). They have also been shown to play an important role in the secondary



FIGURE 3 | Longitudinal feature-wise analyses of change in MDS-UPDRS Part III in response to Levodopa. MaAsLin2 (Multivariate Association with Linear Models, Version 2: https://huttenhower.sph.harvard.edu/maaslin2), was fit to identify differentially abundant taxa associated with Levodopa use. The MaAsLin2 model was fit with data from all four time points, treating subject as a random effect, and adjusting for age, sex, and BMI. We used the default parameters in MaAsLin2 (https://github.com/biobakery/ Maaslin2) .

metabolism of bile acids (34). Relevant to PD, prior work has implicated commensal Clostridia in the production of catecholamines, including norepinephrine and dopamine (35). Clostridia spp., are thought to impact host immunological signaling and immunological development, likely via production of metabolites such as SCFA and secondary bile acid metabolism (36). Specifically, Clostridium group IV have been shown to strongly induce of the accumulation of T regulatory cells, which are key to immune homeostasis, in the colon of mice (37). Immune system dysfunction involving neuroinflammation (38), T cell infiltration (39), and microglia activation (40) have been implicated in PD and suggested to play a role in the degeneration of dopaminergic neurons. The implication of *Clostridium* group IV in Levodopa response reported here, if confirmed in larger studies, supports the need to investigate the role of SCFA and secondary bile acids in PD. However, due to the very small sample size of this study, this result is preliminary and should be treated with caution.

Prior studies have linked Levodopa use to abundance of *Bacillaceae* (9) *Dorea* and *Phascolarctobacterium* (18). Our study did not identify any taxa significantly associated with Levodopa use but preliminarily implicated *Clostridium* group IV in Levodopa response, thus adding to an already heterogenous literature. Differences in study design size and patient population may explain some of the differences in findings from prior investigations. There may be several mechanisms by which microbiome changes can impact Levodopa response, including but not limited to impact on gastric emptying, gut mucosa local factors such as inflammation and metabolite concentrations, and direct metabolism of L-dopa via production of decarboxylases. Different mechanisms may be more important in different patients, potentially depending on patient characteristics, disease profile, and Levodopa formulation.

The longitudinal aspect of our study, and our focus on the impact of Levodopa initiation in the microbiota in *de novo* PD, is a major strength of our study. Examining microbiota composition changes within individuals longitudinally limits potential confounding due to between-person variation in diet, disease severity, and other factors that may impact studies relying on between-subject comparisons.

Our study is preliminary and was limited in power by the low number of patients, which reflected the challenge of identifying de novo PD patients at the time of Levodopa initiation. With adjustment for three covariates (age, sex, and BMI), with 19 total participants, each providing four samples, our study had 80% power to detect a 0.279-unit difference in common taxa (~3,792 sequences and 0.0758421 relative abundance at 100% read usage rate), and a 0.108-unit difference in rare taxa (~581 sequences and 0.0116187 relative abundance at 100% read usage rate). Most realistic microbiome effects are likely to be much smaller, and we had limited power to detect those. Larger, better-powered studies are thus needed to examine the microbiota changes after initiation of Levodopa in PD patients. Due to constrains on power, we kept our statistical models parsimonious, adjusting our analyses for age, sex, and BMI only. Several additional confounding or stratification factors could be of potential interest in future, better powered studies, including initial disease severity or disease phenotype, which could both influence extent of response to Levodopa. While this study could not take these factors into account, they would be important to consider in future analyses. Another important limitation of our study is that it did not include a healthy control group, and we were thus not able to reproduce results from prior case-control studies that made such comparisons.

Furthermore, the study focused on short-term Levodopa use and thus cannot address the question of whether longer term use Levodopa could be associated with changes in the gut microbiome. Although we did not have an untreated PD control group, it is less likely that substantial microbiota changes would have occurred, without treatment or intervention, during the 90-day study period. An additional limitation is the use of 16S sequencing, which can limit taxonomic identification. Larger, longer-term studies, with more detailed specimen analysis, such as metagenomics or multi-omic approaches are needed to validate our results and better understand the mechanism of the connections between the gut microbiome and PD pathophysiology, progression, and response to Levodopa and other PD medications.

In summary, we did not observe significant shifts in microbial alpha or beta diversity with Levodopa treatment in this short-term study of *de novo* PD patients. The lower abundance of *Clostridium* group IV in PD patients who had a good motor response to Levodopa compared to those who had no response is preliminary and should be confirmed in future studies.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The data that support the findings of this study are available on request from the corresponding author. The data are not publicly available due to privacy or ethical restrictions.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by Institutional Review Board (IRB) of the University of Massachusetts Medical School (Docket #H00013990). The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

AH conceived of the research project, organized and executed the project, including participant clinical and biospecimen data collection. He contributed to data analysis and interpretation, and contributed to writing the first draft and revising the manuscript. NP designed and executed statistical analyses, and reviewed and critiqued results, and contributed to writing the first draft and revising the manuscript. JF contributed to the design and execution of the statistical analysis. DW performed sample extraction, microbiome sequencing and analysis, and contributed to design and review/critique of the statistical analysis, and the revising of the manuscript. KG contributed

REFERENCES

- Kalia LV, Lang AE. Parkinson's disease. Lancet. (2015) 386:896–912. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61393-3
- Schapira AHV, Chaudhuri KR, Jenner P. Non-motor features of Parkinson disease. Nat Rev Neurosci. (2017) 18:509. doi: 10.1038/nrn.2017.91
- Schwiertz A, Spiegel J, Dillmann U, Grundmann D, Burmann J, Fassbender K, et al. Fecal markers of intestinal inflammation and intestinal permeability are elevated in Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Related Disord.* (2018) 50:104–7. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2018.02.022
- Dehay B, Vila M, Bezard E, Brundin P, Kordower JH. Alpha-synuclein propagation: New insights from animal models. *Mov Disord.* (2016) 31:161–8. doi: 10.1002/mds.26370
- 5. Uchihara T, Giasson BI. Propagation of alpha-synuclein pathology: hypotheses, discoveries, and yet unresolved questions from experimental and human brain studies. *Acta Neuropathol.* (2016) 131:49–73. doi: 10.1007/s00401-015-1485-1
- Scheperjans F, Aho V, Pereira PA, Koskinen K, Paulin L, Pekkonen E, et al. Gut microbiota are related to Parkinson's disease and clinical phenotype. *Mov Disord*. (2015) 30:350–8. doi: 10.1002/mds.26069
- Hasegawa S, Goto S, Tsuji H, Okuno T, Asahara T, Nomoto K, et al. Intestinal dysbiosis and lowered serum lipopolysaccharidebinding protein in Parkinson's disease. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0142164. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0142164
- Petrov VA, Saltykova IV, Zhukova IA, Alifirova VM, Zhukova NG, Dorofeeva YB, et al. Analysis of gut microbiota in patients with Parkinson's disease. *Bull Exper Biol Med.* (2017) 162:734–7. doi: 10.1007/s10517-017-3700-7
- Keshavarzian A, Green SJ, Engen PA, Voigt RM, Naqib A, Forsyth CB, et al. Colonic bacterial composition in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord.* (2015) 30:1351–60. doi: 10.1002/mds.26307
- 10. Unger MM, Spiegel J, Dillmann KU, Grundmann D, Philippeit H, Burmann J, et al. Short chain fatty acids and gut microbiota differ between patients with

to organization and execution of the research project, and revising of the manuscript. AD contributed to execution of the research project (participant recruitment), and review and critique of the results and the manuscript. KS contributed to study design and organization, participant recruitment and data collection, reviewed and critiqued results, and revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was funded by the Rita M. Martel Parkinson's disease and Movement disorders Fellowship Grant and in part by the UMass Life Sciences Moment Fund through the University of Massachusetts Centers for Clinical and Translational Science which was partially supported by the National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences (NCATS), National Institutes of Health, through Grant UL1TR001453. This content was solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the NIH. NP receives funding from the NIH (R01NS097723). KS receives funding from NIH/NIDCD (K23DC016656).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank the University of Massachusetts Center for Microbiome research for their help in this project.

Parkinson's disease and age-matched controls. *Parkinsonism Related Disord*. (2016) 32:66–72. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2016.08.019

- Hill-Burns EM, Debelius JW, Morton JT, Wissemann WT, Lewis MR, Wallen ZD, et al. Parkinson's disease and Parkinson's disease medications have distinct signatures of the gut microbiome. *Mov Disord.* (2017) 32:739–49. doi: 10.1002/mds.26942
- Bedarf JR, Hildebrand F, Coelho LP, Sunagawa S, Bahram M, Goeser F, et al. Functional implications of microbial and viral gut metagenome changes in early stage L-DOPA-naive Parkinson's disease patients. *Genome Med.* (2017) 9:39. doi: 10.1186/s13073-017-0428-y
- Hopfner F, Kunstner A, Muller SH, Kunzel S, Zeuner KE, Margraf NG, et al. Gut microbiota in Parkinson disease in a northern German cohort. *Brain Res.* (2017) 1667:41–5. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2017. 04.019
- Heintz-Buschart A, Pandey U, Wicke T, Sixel-Doring F, Janzen A, Sittig-Wiegand E, et al. The nasal and gut microbiome in Parkinson's disease and idiopathic rapid eye movement sleep behavior disorder. *Mov Disord.* (2017) 33:88–98. doi: 10.1002/mds.27105
- Pereira PAB, Aho VTE, Paulin L, Pekkonen E, Auvinen P, Scheperjans F. Oral and nasal microbiota in Parkinson's disease. *Parkinsonism Related Disord*. (2017) 38:61–7. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2017.02.026
- Sampson TR, Debelius JW, Thron T, Janssen S, Shastri GG, Ilhan ZE, et al. Gut microbiota regulate motor deficits and neuroinflammation in a model of Parkinson's disease. *Cell.* (2016) 167:1469–80 e12. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2016.11.018
- Aho VTE, Pereira PAB, Voutilainen S, Paulin L, Pekkonen E, Auvinen P, et al. Gut microbiota in Parkinson's disease: temporal stability and relations to disease progression. *EBioMedicine*. (2019) 44:691–707. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2019.05.064
- Qian Y, Yang X, Xu S, Wu C, Song Y, Qin N, et al. Alteration of the fecal microbiota in Chinese patients with Parkinson's disease. *Brain Behav Immun.* (2018) 70:194–202. doi: 10.1016/j.bbi.2018.02.016

- Minato T, Maeda T, Fujisawa Y, Tsuji H, Nomoto K, Ohno K, et al. Progression of Parkinson's disease is associated with gut dysbiosis: two-year follow-up study. *PLoS ONE*. (2017) 12:e0187307. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0187307
- Falony G, Joossens M, Vieira-Silva S, Wang J, Darzi Y, Faust K, et al. Population-level analysis of gut microbiome variation. *Science*. (2016) 352:560–4. doi: 10.1126/science.aad3503
- Koppel N, Maini Rekdal V, Balskus EP. Chemical transformation of xenobiotics by the human gut microbiota. *Science*. (2017) 356:eaag2770. doi: 10.1126/science.aag2770
- Zimmermann M, Zimmermann-Kogadeeva M, Wegmann R, Goodman AL. Mapping human microbiome drug metabolism by gut bacteria and their genes. *Nature*. (2019) 570:462–7. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1291-3
- Maier L, Pruteanu M, Kuhn M, Zeller G, Telzerow A, Anderson EE, et al. Extensive impact of non-antibiotic drugs on human gut bacteria. *Nature*. (2018) 555:623–8. doi: 10.1038/nature25979
- 24. Maini Rekdal V, Bess EN, Bisanz JE, Turnbaugh PJ, Balskus EP. Discovery and inhibition of an interspecies gut bacterial pathway for Levodopa metabolism. *Science*. (2019) 364:eaau6323. doi: 10.1126/science.aau6323
- van Kessel SP, Frye AK, El-Gendy AO, Castejon M, Keshavarzian A, van Dijk G, et al. Gut bacterial tyrosine decarboxylases restrict levels of levodopa in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. *Nat Commun.* (2019) 10:310. doi: 10.1038/s41467-019-08294-y
- 26. Weis S, Schwiertz A, Unger MM, Becker A, Faßbender K, Ratering S, et al. Effect of Parkinson's disease and related medications on the composition of the fecal bacterial microbiota. *npj Parkinsons Dis.* (2019) 5:28. doi: 10.1038/s41531-019-0100-x
- Barichella M, Severgnini M, Cilia R, Cassani E, Bolliri C, Caronni S, et al. Unraveling gut microbiota in Parkinson's disease and atypical parkinsonism. *Mov Disord.* (2019) 34:396–405. doi: 10.1002/mds.27581
- Hughes AJ, Daniel SE, Blankson S, Lees AJ. A clinicopathologic study of 100 cases of Parkinson's disease. Arch Neurol. (1993) 50:140–8. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1993.00540020018011
- Goetz CG, Poewe W, Rascol O, Sampaio C, Stebbins GT, Counsell C, et al. Movement disorder society task force report on the Hoehn and Yahr staging scale: status and recommendations. *Mov Disord.* (2004) 19:1020–8. doi: 10.1002/mds.20213
- Kozich JJ, Westcott SL, Baxter NT, Highlander SK, Schloss PD. Development of a dual-index sequencing strategy and curation pipeline for analyzing amplicon sequence data on the MiSeq Illumina sequencing platform. *Appl Environ Microbiol.* (2013) 79:5112–20. doi: 10.1128/AEM.01043-13
- Edgar RC. UPARSE: highly accurate OTU sequences from microbial amplicon reads. *Nature methods*. (2013) 10:996–8. doi: 10.1038/nmeth.2604
- 32. Bolyen E, Rideout JR, Dillon MR, Bokulich NA, Abnet CC, Al-Ghalith GA, et al. Reproducible, interactive, scalable and extensible

microbiome data science using QIIME 2. Nat Biotechnol. (2019) 37:852-7. doi: 10.1038/s41587-019-0209-9

- Mortensen PB, Clausen MR. Short-chain fatty acids in the human colon: relation to gastrointestinal health and disease. *Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl.* (1996) 216:132–48. doi: 10.3109/00365529609094568
- Heinken A, Ravcheev DA, Baldini F, Heirendt L, Fleming RMT, Thiele I. Systematic assessment of secondary bile acid metabolism in gut microbes reveals distinct metabolic capabilities in inflammatory bowel disease. *Microbiome*. (2019) 7:75. doi: 10.1186/s40168-019-0689-3
- 35. Asano Y, Hiramoto T, Nishino R, Aiba Y, Kimura T, Yoshihara K, et al. Critical role of gut microbiota in the production of biologically active, free catecholamines in the gut lumen of mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. (2012) 303;G1288–95. doi: 10.1152/ajpgi.00341.2012
- Umesaki Y, Setoyama H, Matsumoto S, Imaoka A, Itoh K. Differential roles of segmented filamentous bacteria and clostridia in development of the intestinal immune system. *Infect Immunity.* (1999) 67:3504–11. doi: 10.1128/IAI.67.7.3504-3511.1999
- Atarashi K, Tanoue T, Shima T, Imaoka A, Kuwahara T, Momose Y, et al. Induction of colonic regulatory T cells by indigenous *Clostridium* species. *Science*. (2011) 331:337–41. doi: 10.1126/science.1198469
- Tansey MG, McCoy MK, Frank-Cannon TC. Neuroinflammatory mechanisms in Parkinson's disease: potential environmental triggers, pathways, and targets for early therapeutic intervention. *Exp Neurol.* (2007) 208:1–25. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2007.07.004
- Saunders JA, Estes KA, Kosloski LM, Allen HE, Dempsey KM, Torres-Russotto DR, et al. CD4+ regulatory and effector/memory T cell subsets profile motor dysfunction in Parkinson's disease. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol. (2012) 7:927–38. doi: 10.1007/s11481-012-9402-z
- McGeer PL, Itagaki S, Boyes BE, McGeer EG. Reactive microglia are positive for HLA-DR in the substantia nigra of Parkinson's and Alzheimer's disease brains. *Neurology*. (1988) 38:1285–91. doi: 10.1212/WNL.38.8.1285

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Palacios, Hannoun, Flahive, Ward, Goostrey, Deb and Smith. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

